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ABSTRACT 

It is suggested that psychological and sociological 
approaches to occupational choice can be linked together by 
employment of three concepts: work salience, values and 
motivation. Employing Vroom's (1964) cognitive model of 
motivation occupational choice was examined as a value 
attainment process. 

The subjects were 225 male pupils of two different school 
complexes in Athens, Greece. They were asked to respond to a 
work salience questionnaire and to rank order a set of Life 
Values and a set of Work Values. Modified versions of the 
Rokeach Value Survey (1973) and of Super's Work Values Inventory 
(1969) were employed. The pupils were also required to ask their 
parents to rank order the two sets of values. A random subsample 
of 70 pupils had interviews with the investigator in which 
responses to a motivational measure were obtained as well as 
responses concerning their perceptions of the meaning of work 
under different circumstances and conditions. Responses to the 
interview questions were classified into categories similar to 
the value items examined by the other measures and the two 
different measures were compared. 

Analysis of the value systems of the pupils and their 
parents, within and across schools, showed an overall similarity 
and some significant differences between pupils, parents, and 
schools. Some of these differences were attributed to 
socioeconomic differences existing in the sample. A factor 
analysis of the salience measure failed to give psychometrically 
valid categorizations but it gave some indications for the 
existence of three different attitudinal categories in the 
sample. 

Analysis involving the motivational model gave support to the 
hypothesis that occupational choice can be viewed as a value 
attainment process, an indication that was further supported by 
the responses to the open ended questions to the interview. 
There was evidence that the value hierarchies of people serve as 
motivators when a choice situation is involved. There were also 
some indications in the responses obtained that top and bottom 
values in the hierarchy are the best predictors of action. A 
model describing occupational choice as a value attainment 
process is also presented. 
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INTRODUCTION 

Occupational choice and young people's entry into the world 

of work have been the objects of extensive research and theori- 

zation for almost eighty years. The highly specialized division 

of labour, a prominent characteristic of this century, the high 

rates of social mobility that accompanied the rapid industriali- 

zation, and the differential allocation of status, income, and 

privileges have forced social scientists from diverse disci- 

plines to examine entry into work from two main viewpoints: the 

individual making a choice, and the society planning its economy 

and recruiting the required manpower. Thus, psychologists, 

sociologists, economists, and other social scientists have made 

joint or independent efforts to examine how the transition into 

work is effected. 

It should have been expected though, that a certain amount of 

confusion would creep into the different formulations, because 

of the fragmented nature of the different disciplines, each one 

employing its own concepts, instruments, terminology, and 

fundamental principles. As a result, intensive research and 

speculation have not brought us much nearer to understanding how 

choice comes to be made, or how societal needs and the dictates 

of the economy come to be implemented in individual actions, 

when occupational choice is considered. 

This writer's interest in occupational choice came as a 

result of a long career as a secondary education teacher in 

Greece. At first he witnessed a transition: he saw all of a 

sudden the seemingly normal flow of students into secondary 
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education, and then into university that existed in the early 

1960s in his home country, take dramatic rates in a few years' 

time. This could not be explained by the growth of the 

population alone. Suddenly, more people wanted to study, more 

parents were prepared to spend, sometimes more than they could 

afford, in order to offer their children what they considered 

appropriate education. At that point it was mainly a matter of 

choosing a course of action that would eventually lead to a 

desired career. Then, new phenomena appeared: people were not 

the only ones that chose, employers and educational institutions 

also chose. A competitive situation arose, in some professions 

unemployment started appearing, in some jobs the formerly 

required qualifications were no longer adequate. Yet, young 

people and parents, at least those with whom the writer came 

into contact, were not deterred; traditional pursuits were still 

pursued in a breath-taking race. The only change was that people 

started speculating, not always in terms of the content of the 

aspired occupations, but mainly in terms of the professional 

level. A question was raised in this writer's mind: What are 

young people actually choosing, something to suit their needs 

and interests or something to suit, preserve, or change their 

social position? 

When the situation became alarming, i. e. more and more high 

school leavers were aiming for the same higher education 

courses, the Greek state decided to intervene by introducing 

careers guidance into secondary schools. The writer was awarded 

one of the grants created for this purpose. 

A newcomer to this field, the writer, while designing his 
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research, went through the same stages that occupational choice 

theory and research had gone. His previous experience though, 

had provided him with a set of questions for which he was 

seeking some answers: Why are young people sometimes more 

interested in the educational and social level of what they are 

pursuing than in the actual content? What determines their 

strong motivation towards certain alternatives? Why are they 

prepared to compromise? Why are they sometimes prepared to grasp 

any opportunity connected with certain outcomes that do not bear 

directly on what they usually report as their interests? 

Admittedly, these and a host of other questions, originated 

from a specific culture, and a specific social and cultural 

milieu within that culture, thus biasing the investigator's 

thoughts towards some and not all of the main problems 

associated with occupational choice, and perhaps towards some of 

the existing approaches to the problem, as opposed to others. 

In the chapters that follow, we shall first examine some of 

the factors that have usually been connected with occupational 

choice, then we shall proceed to an examination of the main 

theories on occupational choice, trying to concentrate on the 

ones most widely accepted. Finally, we shall present how this 

writer's thought concentrated on three main issues, which he 

employed in conducting his empirical study with a sample from 

the population that provided him with the stimulus to start this 

project. 
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PART I: REVIEW OF THE RELEVANT LITERATURE. 

1. Definition of Terms. 

It would be useful at the outset to clarify some of the terms 

and concepts usually employed in occupational research. 

Work in a monetized society, according to Moore (1969) 

constitutes an activity that is financially remunerated, either 

directly or through the sale of goods. Super (1978) points to 

some of the ambiguity usually connected with the term: Of the 

thirty five sources surveyed, four view work as primarily 

productive employment, fourteen as a social role which provides 

livelihood and structures life, three as synonymous with job, 

eleven use but do not define it, and three sake no use of the 

term" (p. 158). He then proposes the following definition: 

kork: the systematic pursuit of an objective valued by 

oneself (even if only for survival) and desired by others; 

directed and consecutive, it requires the expenditure of effort. 

It nay be compensated (paid work) or uncompensated (volunteer 

work or an avocation). The objective say be intrinsic enjoyment 

-of the work iteIf, the structure given to life by the work role, 

the economic support which work makes possible, or the life 

style and type of leisure which it facilitates"(p. 168). 

Other definitions that Super provides in the same paper are: 

Job: A group of similar, paid, positions requiring some 

similar attributes in a single organization. Jobs are task-, 

outcome-, and organization centred. 

Occupation: A group of similar jobs found in various organiza- 
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tions. Occupations are task-, economy-, and society - oriented. 

Career: The sequence of major positions occupied by a person 

throughout his pre-occupational, occupational, and post-occupa- 

tional life; includes work-related roles such as those of 

student, employee, and pensioner, together with complementary 

avocational, familial and civic roles. A career exists only as a 

person pursues it; careers are person-centred. 

A different kind of incongruence appears in the literature. 

It has to do with the use of the two derivative adjectives: 

occupational and vocational. "Vacation" is usually conceived of 

as a concept having more psychological content, as opposed to 

"occupation". Crites (1969) indicates that "occupational" 

designates stimulus variables, whereas "vocational" response 

variables. It is our belief though, that some additional 

considerations should be borne in mind: Vocational is almost 

totally absent from sociological literature (understandably so 

if it is so ego - involving). Besides, it seems that the term 

"occupational" tends to appear more often in British literature 

on relevant subjects, both in the fields of psychology and 

sociology, than in American literature. There is also a tendency 

for these two terms to be used interchangeably, particularly 

with reference to choice. Zytowski (1970b) for example, in one 

page (p. 15) uses the term "vocational choice" three times and 

the term "occupational choice" four times, interchangeably. 

The term "occupational" will be used in this thesis, with the 

exception of quotations or citings, as it can meet the 

connotative requirements of psychology and sociology. "Career" 

development and "occupational" development will be used 
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synonymously: "... Each refers to the lifelong process of 

developing work values, crystallizing a vocational identity, 

learning about opportunities, and trying out plans in part-tine, 

recreational, and full-tine work situations" (Tolbert, 1980. p. 

31). 
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2. Factors Influencing Occupational Choice 

Many different factors have been assumed, or found, to in- 

fluence or determine occupational choice to a greater or a 

lesser extent. For a long time, occupational choice was 

considered a matter of an ideal match between the individual's 

characteristics and those of the occupation. The psychology of 

occupational choice has been for a long time differential in its 

approach. 

Only after the first developmental theories appeared, was 

there a shift from the psychology of individual differences to a 

social-developmental approach that started taking into account 

concepts such as socialization, and factors such as social 

structure and family . In this respect, it must be pointed out 

that the British contribution had a very important role to play. 

Before we proceed to an examination of the main theories of 

occupational choice, we shall examine some of the main factors 

that have been assumed to influence or determine occupational 

choice. Many of these constitute basic parts of sociological or 

psychological theories, but here they will be examined in 

isolation, because it is believed that in this way their 

particular role in the occupational choice process will become 

clearer. Both sociological and psychological research and theory 

will be considered. We shall not adhere strictly to occupational 

choice viewed as job entry but, where necessary, we shall refer 

to the closely related subjects of educational choice, manpower 

recruitment, and employment. The latter are key - concepts in 
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present day sociological inquiry into the subject. 

2.1 Aptitudes-Abilities 

Abilities tend to fall into two major types: the verbal- 

educational (v: ed factor) and the spatial- perceptual- practical 

(k: m factor), as British factor - analytic research has shown 

(Burt, Vernon). Whereas "ability" refers to a current level of 

achievement, "aptitude" denotes a basic innate capacity, or 

special ability above the general level (e. g. music, drawing) 

and has a predictive reference. Sometimes, though, the terms are 

used interchangeably. They have both been used extensively in an 

effort to find an ideal match between abilities and jobs for the 

purpose of placement or career guidance. 

There seems to be some divergence between British and 

American evidence concerning the relationship between aptitudes 

and jobs. The General Aptitude Test Battery (GATB) and the 

Differential Aptitude Test (DAT) seem to have yielded in the US 

suitable aptitude profiles with their relevant norms. Both 

batteries employ eight tests and they have been used extensively 

in career guidance (Cronbach, 1970). Their predictive validity, 

though, seems to be rather low. 

In Britain the picture appears somewhat different. Vernon 

(1953; 1960; 1961) having worked with a more varied sample 

(British servicemen during the war) is rather doubtful whether 

vocational guidance can ever be reduced to the application of a 

battery of tests for measuring all the main ability factors, and 

expecting an individual's pattern of factor scores to tell us 
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what job he is suited to. According to Vernon and Parry (1949), 

ability tests can give some useful indication of vocational 

suitability in the less specialized jobs, where manual skills 

are involved or where personality qualities are of greater 

importance than intellectual skills (e. g. business or teaching). 

Differentiation of persons in abilities must be seen as a 

multipotentiality and not as a unique outlet for occupational 

orientations. Abilities may prescribe the limits within which 

one may be expected to perform, but it is doubtful that many 

choices are based on this factor alone (Herr, 1970, p. 43). 

2.2 Interests 

Interests have been defined as the activities and objects 

through which people seek their objectives (values) (Super and 

Bohn, 1971). Zytowski (1970b) gives a more idiosyncratic 

definition of interests: a relationship between persons and 

objects or activities expressed by the terms like, indifferent, 

and dislike, or preferred and not preferred (p. 51). 

There is strong evidence that occupational membership and its 

stability can be predicted from inventoried interests (Strong, 

1955; Cronbach, 1970; Nelson, 1968), although it has recently 

been contended that expressed interests can be very reliable 

predictors, too (Borgen, 1978). Yet, as most interest 

inventories relate groups of interests to groups or clusters of 

occupations of essentially different nature, as far as the 

status and specific context are concerned, we cannot hope that 

occupational choice can be predicted or determined by interests 
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alone. It may be that interest inventories are of real utility 

for only a limited number of persons, those who can have access 

to a variety of occupations or want to maximize their future 

occupational satisfaction (Zytowski, 1973) and to whom the 

content of work is salient. 

2.3 Sex 

The role of sex in occupational choice has not been exa- 

mined extensively, probably because it has been taken for 

granted that the differences between the two sexes are more than 

biological. Besides, women entered the labour force only 

relatively recently, in the sense that they could pursue careers 

similar to the ones of men. 

Characteristic of the restrictions of an earlier social 

structure upon women's occupational choices are Psathas'(1962) 

conclusions derived from a study of female nurses in the US. 

According to Psathas, although many different factors are 

related to work orientations and occupational decisions in 

women, their effect is mediated by the sex role: "Among first 

order relationships between sex role and occupational entry are 

the intention to marry, time of marriage, reasons for marriage, 

and husband's economic situation and attitude toward his wife's 

working "(p. 257). In the important period after leaving school, 

according to Psathas, the major consideration on the part of the 

girl and her parents is the acquisition of skills and qualities 

which will make the girl more "marketable" in marriage terms. In 

this way, marriage considerations modify educational and 

occupational choices. Prospects for having children, and the 
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timing of births are also sometimes influential factors. 

Ultimately, the whole subject is a matter of socialization of 

the girl and transmission of parental values. 

Psathas' suggestions could be taken as indications of what 

was happening a quarter of a century earlier, and one could 

argue that things have recently changed drastically. Yet, recent 

research suggests that, although many formerly typical masculine 

occupations are now taken up by women and consequently women's 

attitudes and considerations have changed, the situation does 

not yet allow obliteration of the variable "sex" in considering 

occupational choice. 

Thus, Super and Bahn (1971) suggest that women's career 

patterns could be characterized as interrupted or double - 

track careers, as the conventional career for women is that of 

working and then devoting full time to homemaking, while the 

interrupted pattern of working, home- making, and working again, 

is increasingly common. Watson (1980) points out that, although 

a female labour force has grown up, the cultural image of female 

work as part of a secondary role has tended to keep women within 

a secondary labour market, which is characterized by inferior 

conditions, pay levels, opportunities for advancement and less 

fair treatment at work, compared to the primary sector, which 

mainly recruits privileged minorities in terms of qualifications 

and even sex or race. As Gibb (1983) reports, in 1977 about one 

third of all girl school leavers without GCE A levels who went 

on to further education, went straight to secretarial training, 

as opposed to considerably fewer boys without GCE qualifications 
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who chose to study on full - time secretarial courses, and she 

adds: 'secretarial cork therefore exemplifies the sexual 

division of labour and this is reflected in the gender 

specificity of students' training programmes" (p. 182). 

Recent research in Britain (Fogelman, 1979) based on a large 

sample of over 10,000 boys and girls, part of a longitudinal 

study of children born in the week 3-9 March 1958, has come to 

corroborate such speculations. Whereas 10.3 percent of the boys 

named an occupation in the broad category "professions" as a 

likely job and 91.5X of those who named it as a likely job also 

named it as an "aspired job", the corresponding percentages for 

girls were 2.4 and 91.5. Of the boys 20.2X named engineering as 

"likely" job, and 86.6% of these as "aspiring", while the 

corresponding figures for girls were 0.2 and 83.3% respectively. 

On the other hand, "caring", "shopworker", and "clerical" jobs 

were named as "likely" significantly more often by girls (12.8X, 

14.2%, and 30.4% of the girls, as opposed to 0.4% , 2.8%, and 

3.77. of the boys). In the same study, the dominant aspect of 

jobs for boys appeared to be "good pay", whilst for girls "the 

opportunity of helping others" and . 
"variety". "Pay" took a much 

lower place in girls' priorities. 

It seems that sex plays a very important part in the 

occupational choice process, not only because there are 

culturally developed stereotypes in both sexes, as far as work 

is concerned, but also because the practices of both governments 

and employers seem to be subject to the influence of sex dis- 

criminating stereotypes (Osipow, 1976; Garbin and Stover, 1980). 
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2.4 School 

Morrison and McIntyre (1971) suggest that we can distin- 

guish three major ways in which educational experience may be 

related to occupational decision-making: 

1. The influence of school subjects on forming occupational 

preferences. 

2. Educational decisions may limit the range of occupations which 

one is qualified to enter. 

3. Occupational information and/or counselling received at school 

may influence both the process of making a decision and the 

occupation decided upon. 

Maizels (1970) suggests that differences in occupational 

preferences appear to be strongly related to educational per- 

formance. She found that ambitions were modified by academic 

limitations to a greater extent than one could attribute to 

social background. Having worked with a British sample, before 

the introduction of comprehensive schools, she also emphasized 

the influence of streaming on occupational choice. Ashton (1975) 

also found that streaming, where it exists, denies young people 

the opportunity to develop their cognitive and manipulative 

skills. They are committed, by their education to special kinds 

of work. 

In general, it seems that the educational system can some- 

times be biased for or against children of different social 

origins. "Modern" or similar types of school, when they existed 

in Britain, used to have a higher than average proportion of 

children from blue-collar families (Cox, 1976). But the oppo- 
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site seems also to be true: selective schools, like grammar 

schools in the recent past, although of heterogeneous intake in 

terms of social origins, appeared to be much more homogeneous in 

the educational destinations that they provided for their 

pupils, as the results of the Oxford mobility study indicated 

(Heath and Ridge, 1983). The same group of researchers conclude 

that it is the material and the cultural background of the 

family which largely determines choice of school (Halsey, Heath, 

and Ridge, 1980). The Cambridge group (Stewart et al., 1980) 

find increased advantages when higher class background is 

combined with higher type of school. Middle class children tend 

to stay longer in formal education (Douglas, 1968) and to show 

higher attainment (Douglas, 1968; Rutter, 1979). Recent evidence 

shows that social class membership and not culture or IQ seem to 

be the main determinants of educational career (Halsey et al., 

1980 ). In conclusion, we can say that the extent of the 

influence of the school on the educational and occupational 

career of the young people cannot be easily distinguished from 

the influence of the social and home background. 

2.5 Home 

The home environment can influence children's occupational 

choices, either in the form of direct intervention, or more 

frequently, in the form of the transmission of parental values 

and attitudes. This influence is reflected in the similarities 

in occupational membership, between parents and children. 

Cultural and subcultural norms, as well as local or national 

economic or opportunity structures, can also be the causes of 

such similarities. 



15 

Carter (1966) saw entry into work as a result, to a large 

extent, of the influences of the home environment. He proposed 

the following types of home and social environment, indicating 

the relative influence of each one on children's attitudes and 

aspirations: 

a)The home-centred, aspiring type of home environment, which 

can be subdivided into: 

1. Traditional respectable ; 

2. Newly affluent; 

b)Solid working class; 

c)Rough, deprived and under-privileged. 

These types of home are characterized by particular atti- 

tudes towards children's (sons' mainly) occupational choices. We 

shall refer to Carter's types of home environment in somewhat 

more detail because, if they seem to be outdated in present day 

Britain, we think that some of the evidence from our study shows 

that similar phenomena may still exist in other cultures. In the 

"home-centred" type some parents take the view that occupational 

decision-making rests with them. Others, again, decide on what 

they believe to be a sensible occupation and then, by hint or 

persuasion, try to transmit their beliefs to their children. The 

most common attitude, with this type of family, is the parental 

insistence that certain criteria are met in the son's 

occupational choice. 

In the "solid working - class" type of home, the kind of home 

life usually does not allow the children much scope for choice, 
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except for "run of the mill" jobs, similar to the ones their 

fathers, brothers and sisters, and friends have. In general, 

"the particular sort of work is not thought by  ost parents to 

be of great iaportaece " (1966, p. 54). 

In the "rough" type of home, parents take little or no 

interest in the type of work that their children take, provided 

they accept the view that the wage is the most important thing. 

'These children are ready - made for the 'dead - end' jobs" (p. 

59). 

Carter sees entry into work as a kind of indoctrination which 

is effected by the continuous contact of the children with the 

father's job, its nature, its wages etc., and through talks 

about work, wages, working hours, and visits to the place of 

work. Thus, the range of occupations with which the child has 

contact is restricted, with the result that his range of choice 

is also seriously limited. 

There is strong empirical evidence that young people seek 

jobs identical or similar to the ones of their fathers. Douglas 

(1968) found that only 13 percent of the boys and 9 percent of 

the girls of his national sample wished to take up work in a 

group of jobs (from the broad categories of professional, 

non-manual, and manual) different from that hoped by their 

parents. 

According to Argyle (1972), children have been found to 

choose the same occupation as their fathers, more than could be 

expected by chance and, if they do not enter the same 
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occupation, they are likely to enter one with similar values or 

pattern of activity. Similar views have been presented by Super 

(1957), Ashton and Field (1976). Morrison and McIntyre (1971) 

suggest that occupational inheritance is observed more often in 

families which have made capital investments, or in isolated and 

specialized communities (farming, mining etc. ). 

Sewell and Shah (1968), examining a large sample of American 

high school seniors, found that parental encouragement, in 

connection with socioeconomic status and intelligence, had a 

very important influence on college plans of males and females. 

Taylor (1979) in his survey of engineering students, found that 

the sons of professional engineers, managers or industrial 

executives, were more likely to have a "strong managerial" 

orientation than the sons of technicians or skilled manual 

workers, who correspondingly were more likely to have a "strong 

technical" orientation. This finding reflects influences of 

socioeconomic status, something that is also examined in their 

survey. Finally, Goodale and Hall (1976), examining a sample of 

437 American high school sophomores, found a relationship 

between plans for college and the students' perceptions of their 

parents' interest in their school work, and parental hopes that 

their children will attend college, whereas perceived 

involvement and pressure, representing active attempts by 

parents to influence their child's school work and future goals, 

had no direct relationship with the children's future plans. 

Our view is that similarities in occupational membership 

between parents and children can be attributed to three main 

factors: 
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a)Transmission, through socialization, of work and life values, 

norms, roles, and attitudes (Inkeles, 1969; Moore, 1969; 

Musgrave, 1967). 

b)Local opportunity structure, exemplified with farming, 

fishing, and mining communities and areas, or with certain 

factory and clerical jobs in certain areas. 

c)Invested interests, in the case of family businesses, trades 

of guild nature etc. 

Evidence for the operation of all three factors was also 

found in the study reported in this thesis. 

2.6 Aspirations and Goals 

Aspirations and goals are the end products of the influen- 

ces of the home, the school, and the social environment on the 

one hand, and the individual's perceptions of his abilities, 

aptitudes, and interests on the other. Moor (1976) distinguished 

three levels of goals: aspiration, anticipation, and normative 

expectation. The level of aspiration refers to a goal, or amount 

of a goal a person feels is worth striving for, even though he 

or she is unlikely to reach it. The level of anticipation refers 

to a goal, or, amount of a goal, that represents what a person 

believes he or she will in fact achieve. It is likely for it to 

be lower and more realistic than the level of aspiration. 

Normative expectation refers to goals individuals feel and 

believe are normatively appropriate for their individual social 
4 
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standing, experiences, and present life stage. 

The differential level of aspiration can be viewed, socio- 

logically, either in terms of a consensus functionalist ap- 

proach, or in terms of a conflict theory approach. In the former 

case it is considered the result of subcultural socialization, 

and talents and abilities are thought to determine occupational 

choice, whereas in the latter case, aspirations constitute an 

effort on the part of deprived adolescents to obtain what they 

have been refused by the dominant classes (Baldcock, 1974). 

There is considerable evidence in support of the existence of 

class differences in aspirations. Thus, Kelsal (1972), working 

with a British sample of university students, found that 

students from working class homes tended to find higher 

education in practical and vocationally oriented subjects, and 

they were over-represented in science and technology faculties. 

If we take this to be a true result of differential aspirations, 

and not of selection, then we could possibly connect it with 

Cox's (1976) view that, in the working class low expectations 

and aspirations, with respect to intrinsic rewards, tend to 

strengthen the individual's receptivity to the widely propagated 

message that only extrinsic rewards of work are important. Thus, 

over-representation of working class students in practical and 

vocationally oriented subjects could be viewed as either the 

result of educational selection or of the pursuit of extrinsic 

rewards and of immediate gratification. 

Similarly, Morrison and McIntyre (1971) suggested that middle 

classes tend to think of careers and to emphasize the 
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intrinsic satisfaction gained from work, while working class 

people tend to think of jobs, in which the best they can hope 

for is security, respectability, and pleasant interpersonal 

relationships. Congruent to this is Ashton's (1974; 1975; Ashton 

and Field, 1976) distinction of career patterns into 

"careerless" (lower working class), "short term" or "working 

class" careers (upper working class and lower middle class), and 

"middle class" or "extended" careers (upper middle, and upper 

classes). This distinction, based on evidence collected mainly 

in the Leicestershire area, is attributed to the acquisition of 

different frames of reference and self- conceptions by dif- 

ferent groups in society, which serve to establish certain 

orders of relevance and types of rewards, which can only be 

realized in specific types of occupations. 

Moreover, we have been reminded (Willis, 1977) that occupa- 

tional aspirations may be missing altogether, as was the case 

with his sample of "disaffected" working class boys. For them 

most manual and semi-skilled jobs were the same and he adds that 

it is a very middle class construct to think of their entry into 

work as a matter of particular job choice: "The 'lads' indif- 

ference to the particular farm of work they enter, their 

assumption of the inherent meaninglessness of work, no matter 

what kind of 'right attitude' they take to it, and their general 

sense of the similarity of all work as it faces them, is a form 

of cultural penetration of their real conditions of existence as 

members of class" (p. 1361. 

Summing up, we can say that aspirations and goals are to a 

large extent influenced by the individual's immediate social 
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environment and frames of reference. In this respect 

occupational choice could be seen as an individual act of 

limited scope, since the boundaries within which an individual 

can move are prescribed by social norms, which in turn reflect 

economic and social structures. This can be true to a certain 

extent, but one could argue that it cannot be totally true, as 

inter- and intra- generational mobility trends have shown 

(Lipset and Bendix, 1959; Blau and Duncan, 1967; cited in Heath, 

1981), which of course are the result of the expanding economy 

of industrial societies, an expansion that was accompanied by 

increased recruitment to higher level occupations. But if one 

takes a functionalist viewpoint, one could counter-argue that 

this mobility was only a temporary trend in an expanding 

industrial economy and that opposite trends have started making 

their presence felt. Our own view is that beyond the consensus- 

conflict sociological debate (or within each) the mechanisms of 

both mobility and immobility in aspirations can be examined 

within the broad theory of values, their acquisition and their 

transmission, and such an approach will be the core of this 

thesis. This view also covers all other aspects examined in this 

section, with the possible exception of aptitudes and abilities, 

but even the pursuit of actualization of certain aptitudes and 

not others can be viewed within value theory. 

In this chapter we presented a fragmented view of the 

occupational choice process. We examined in isolation some of 

the factors that may influence it or determine it. All these 

factors have also been presented, in one way or another within 

the framework of integrated theories of occupational choice, 

which we are examining in the next chapter. 



22 

3. Theories of Occupational Choice and Career Development 

3.1 Classification 

Different classifications of occupational choice theories 

have been suggested. Hilton (1962) referring to the occupational 

decision-making process distinguishes five possible models: the 

Attribute-Matching Model, the Need-Reduction Model, the Probable 

Gain Model, the Social-Structure Model, and the Complex- 

Information - Processing Model. Osipow (1968) placed career 

development theories under four categories: a) Trait - Factor 

Approaches; b) Sociology and Career Choice; c) Self - Concept 

Theory; and d) Personality Theories. Herr (1970) blends together 

Hilton's and Osipow's classifications presenting the following 

six categories: Trait - Factor or Actuarial, Economic, Social 

Structure, Complex Information Processing, Need Theories, Self- 

Concept Theories. 

Some sociologists have proposed a dual classification: a) The 

Individual - Ambition Model, which encompasses almost all 

psychological theories, and b) the Opportunity - Structure 

Model, which includes mainly sociological theories (Speakman, 

1976). 

Crites (1969) employs three broad classifications with 

subdivisions: a) Nonpsychological Theories (Accident, Economic, 

Cultural, and Sociological); b) Psychological Theories (Trait- 

and-Factor, Psychodynamic - in which he includes Psychoanalytic, 

Need, and Self Theories - Developmental Theories, and Decision 

Theories); c) General Theories (Blau et al's Interdisciplinary 
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Approach, and Holland's Typological Theory). 

Super (1981) has recently presented a totally new taxonomy. 

He classifies all theories in three main categories: 

Matching Developmental Decision-Making 

Differential Life stages and Process 

Aptitudes identification 

Personality Style 

Situational Life span, life 

Structure space and perso- 

Context nal constructs 

Socialization 

Phenomenological Stage and Deter- Process-Style- 

Self-Concept minants situation 

Congruence Path Models 

Regression Models 

Super's taxonomy is interesting in its effort to include much 

new material that has been added to the occupational choice 

literature in the past few years but his categorization could be 

criticized in some respects: It adds confusion to an area that 

has not had firm boundaries so far, it probably uses some 

redundant categories, and more important, it makes a conceptual 

simplification by classifying sociological theories under the 

matching theories. The present writer believes that sociological 

theories constituting a different disciplinary approach should 

be examined separately, as has generally been done so far, not 

to preserve traditional disciplinary separation, but in order to 
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preserve basic theoretical and conceptual differentiation 

between related but different disciplines. In any case, we feel 

that "matching" is not the suitable label for both structural 

and socialization sociological approaches. 

The main theories of occupational choice will be presented in 

the following sections of this chapter. Theories will be 

classified in two main categories: psychological and 

sociological. In the sociological section some of the theories 

presented could be described better as models dealing with 

isolated aspects of the choice process, something that is also 

true with some of the psychological theories. This is not the 

result of inadequate theorization on the subject on the part of 

sociologists but a result of the conceptualization most commonly 

adopted by sociologists: they would rather conceive of it as 

recruitment or employment thus placing all the emphasis an the 

institutional and structural aspect of the process, rather than 

on the individual aspect. 

Some of the theories will be presented in more detail than 

others, while others will be very briefly described or simply 

mentioned. This was done an the basis of two considerations: a) 

How relevant is the theory to some of the approaches adopted for 

the design of this research, and b) What impact the theory had 

had after it was presented. The classification adapted here 

originates from Tolbert (1980) with some modifications and 

additions. 
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3.2 The Accident and Economic Theories of Occupational Choice. 

The Accident theory has been described as the "St. Paul on 

the road to Damascus" (Hopson and Hayes, 1968). It emphasizes 

the role of chance occurrences in a person's life and how these 

influence occupational decision-making. A favourite example is 

Malinowski's transition from chemistry to anthropology after 

reading Fraser's "Golden Bough". In most cases "chance" is taken 

to mean an "unplanned" exposure to a powerful stimulus" 

(Ginzberg et al., 1951). As it has been observed though, 

responding to such a stimulus is not something that happens by 

chance, as different individuals have different perceptions of 

the same stimulus and different responses (Hayes and Hopson, 

1972). 

In economic theories "the assumption is made, based upon 

Keynesian econoiic theory, that one chooses a career or an 

occupational goal that will aaxiiize his gain and "ininize his 

loss" (Herr, f970; p. 70). Only laws of supply and demand 

restrict the individual's freedom of choice. 

The main precepts of these two theories have been 

incorporated in decision making, motivational, and developmental 

theories. The "chance" aspect has been included in the social 

learning theory of occupational choice. 

3.3 Trait and Factor Theories of Occupational Choice 

The trait-and -factor approach originates from Parsons (1909) 

and is based on the psychology of individual differences. It 
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grew up from the needs of career guidance practitioners who were 

trying to match the individual's personal characteristics with 

those required by the chosen or considered occupations. The 

logic behind it is that individuals differ in their aptitudes, 

interests, and personalities as occupations also differ in their 

requirements, in terms of traits and factors. An ideal choice 

would be the one that could match the individual's traits with 

the requirements of an occupation. 

This approach is typified in practice by matching the 

interest and ability profile of the individual with the likes 

and the dislikes of different occupational groups or with the 

activity profiles of different jobs, and it seems to have 

dominated the career guidance scene up to the early 1950s 

(Hopson and Hayes, 1968; Hayes and Hopson, 1972). 

The Trait and Factor approach has been criticized as being 

atheoretical, that it overlooks the needs of the individuals, 

and that it is very simplistic in differentiating between 

occupational groups (Hopson and Hayes, 1968; Crites, 1969; Super 

and Bohn, 1971). However, this theory that has been described as 

the "three interviews and a cloud of dust" approach has been 

very convenient to practitioners and is "as viable today as it 

was in the yesteryear, and it finds an expression, in one form 

or another, in cost of the other approaches" (Crites, 1978 

pp. 27 and 51). 

Our view is that such an approach, besides its other 

weaknesses, seems too idealistic in present day economic 

recession and mass unemployment when, even if a matching profile 
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has been defined and agreed upon, eventual job entry is far from 

guaranteed, if that is supposed to be the purpose of the whole 

process. In this way the usefulness of this method is restricted 

for those people and societies that the constraints on choice do 

not render such approaches redundant. 

Holland's theory cannot exactly be described as a trait 

theory, although it has sometimes been classified as such, 

because it includes a multiplicity of factors and variables: 

personality traits, developmental and situational factors, need 

theory, role theory, and self theory. Its basic characteristic 

though, is matching individual characteristics with 

characteristics in the environment. A very brief description of 

the theory will be made here which will be disproportionate to 

the impact the theory has had in terms of the amount of research 

that it has instigated (Super, 1981). 

Holland (1959) assumes that at the time of occupational 

choice the person is the product of the interaction of his 

particular heredity with a variety of cultural and personal 

forces including peers, parents, significant adults, his social 

class, his culture, and the physical environment. Out of his 

experience the person develops a hierarchy of habitual or 

preferred methods for dealing with environmental tasks. These 

habitual methods are associated with different kinds of physical 

and social environments, and with different patterns of 

abilities. 

Six occupational environments and six personality types are 

postulated, bearing sets of matching names: Realistic, 
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Intellectual, Social, Conventional, Enterprising, and Artistic 

(Holland, 1966). Later (Holland, 1973), "Intellectual" was 

renamed "Investigative". People can be characterized by their 

resemblance to one or more of these personality types and are 

assumed to seek the environment type more appropriate to their 

personality type. There are different degrees and combinations 

of "purity" of personality type and of personality-environment 

congruence. 

We totally agree with Holland's own appreciation o4 the 

strengths and weaknesses of his theory (Holland, 1978; pp. 164- 

165), i. e. that it is clear, consistent, it has been supported 

by extensive research and counselling practices, on the one 

hand, but not irrefutably tested, and not universal in its 

approach, on the other hand. 

3.4 Developmental Theories of Occupational Choice 

Developmental theories of occupational choice have been the 

most influential in both theory and practice, at least in the 

US, for over thirty years now. They have been challenged only 

recently by sociologists who tend to place emphasis on the 

social and economic structure rather than on psychological 

development. Yet it seems that developmental theories are still 

widely, if not universally, employed in the practice of 

guidance. Developmental theories propose that the decisions 

involved in the choice of an occupation are made at different 

points in an individual's life and that they constitute a 

continuous process, which starts in childhood and continues into 
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adulthood. A central assumption in these theories is that just 

as there are critical periods of physical and psychological 

development with relevant developmental tasks, career 

development is effected in a specified and almost universal way 

and has its own periods and tasks. 

The first developmental theory was put forward by Ginzberg, 

Ginsburg, Axelrad, and Herma (1951). On the basis of the 

analysis of interview data they concluded that occupational 

choice is a developmental process taking place over a period 

of time in three main periods (fantasy, tentative, and 

realistic) that correspond to specific age periods. Each step in 

the process has a meaningful relation to those that precede and 

follow it. The process is largely irreversible, in the sense 

that each decision made is dependent on the chronological age 

and development of the individual and that the entire process of 

decision-making cannot be repeated; later decisions are limited 

by previous ones. The process finally ends in a compromise, 

since the individual seeks to find an optimal fit between his 

interests, capacities, and values and the world of work. 

Linzberg, in a later paper (1972) revised his theory on the 

three critical elements of process, irreversilbility, and 

compromise. He epitomizes this revision in this new statement 

of the theory: 'Our reformulated theory is that occupational 

choice is a lifelong process of decision-making in which the 

individual seeks to find an optical fit between his career 

preparation and goals and the realities of the world of work' 

(p. 172). 
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Ginzberg's main contribution has been that he shifted the 

focus of occupational research from the trait- and- factor 

approach to a developmental one. He was also the first to draw 

attention to reality factors and the constraints on choice, as 

well as to the important role of personal values in an 

individual's development. 
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3.5 Super's Developmental Theory. The Self - Concept 

Super (1953; 1957) criticized Ginzberg's theory mainly on a 

conceptual basis and put forward his own theory, in his now 

famous ten propositions. Differential, developmental, social, 

and phenomenological psychology, trait- and- factor theory, 

self- theory, developmental and sociological approaches are 

incorporated in these ten statements. Recently, Super (1981) in 

view of his reformulation of the theory pointed out that as of 

1957 (Super and Bachrach, p. 120) the ten propositions usually 

reported had become twelve, and he proceeds to present these 

twelve propositions as a summary of his past position. 

The self- concept, its development, and its implementation in 

occupational choice are the central issues in Super's theory. He 

distinguishes five life stages with respect to occupational 

development: Growth, Exploration, Establishment, Maintenance, 

and Decline. Each stage is associated with a specific age period 

and relevant developmental tasks. The process through the 

stages, the early ones in particular, can be guided by 

facilitating the process of maturation of abilities and 

interests and by aiding the development of the self-concept, 

which is viewed as the product of the interaction of inherited 

aptitudes, physical make - up, role playing. This process 

culminates in a compromise between the self-concept and reality 

factors. The nature of a career pattern is determined by the 

individual's parental socio - economic level, his mental 

abilities and personal characteristics, and by the opportunities 

to which he is exposed. Finally, in propositions 11 and 12 he 

proposes that job satisfaction is proportionate to the degree 
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that the self-concept has been implemented and that work may not 

be the main issue in some people's lives. 

A huge body of empirical research has investigated different 

aspects of Super's theory, usually finding support for the 

theory. As the research was conducted mostly in the US, it is 

still open to question whether similar stages and developmental 

tasks can be identified in other cultures or even in different 

social groups within the same culture. Doubts as to that can be 

traced in the theory, thus the concept of career pattern is 

introduced. 

A career pattern is the way an individual progresses through 

the life stages. This progress takes place in a linear, uniform 

manner. Some people reverse their choices, others never become 

established, and so on. Such varying patterns were first 

identified by Miller and Form (1951) and were later adopted by 

Super (1957; Super and Bohn, 1971): Career patterns can be 

stable (direct entry into work), conventional (trial leading 

to stability), unstable, and multiple trial ones. Their 

determinants can be psychological (intelligence, aptitudes, 

interests, values, needs), social (socioeconomic status, 

education, family situation, religion, race etc. ), economic 

and general (business cycles, economic booms and depressions 

etc. ). Since economic and social factors can influence the 

career patterns, it is open to question as to what extent these 

do not take independent ways in different cultures and this 

question could be extended to the developmental stages and the 

vocational tasks associated with them (cf. Kidd, 1978). If we 

seek historic evidence, most probably we shall not find support 
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for their universality (eg. early industrial society). 

Most of the empirical research connected with Super's theory 

has aimed at defining vocational maturity and the self-concept. 

Vocational maturity denotes the degree of development, the 

place reached: 'It is shown by behavior in coping with the 

tasks of vocational development that is nature compared with 

that of others dealing with the same tasks' (Super and Bohn, 

1971; p. 120). Vocational maturity was investigated through the 

Career Pattern Study, a longitudinal study that began in 1951 

and followed up a group of pupils from the age of 15 to the age 

of 36. The main findings, which were not impressive, have been 

reported by Super and Overstreet (1960) and Jordaan and Heyde 

(1979). 
_ 

The self-concept is partly an outgrowth of phenomenological 

psychology, which states that an individual reacts to reality as 

he sees it. It is the picture one has of oneself. In 

occupational life a person considers the kind of individual he 

is and as he considers the types of people in different jobs he 

comes to the conclusion that he is more like some workers than 

like others, that some persons in some occupations have 

characteristics similar to his own. 

As the individual grows older, he integrates the various 

pictures he has of himself into a consistent self-concept, which 

he tries to preserve and enhance through all his activiti-es, 

particularly the occupational ones. He attempts to select an 

occupation which will be compatible with his self-concept and 
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which will allow it to become a reality by permitting him to 

play the role he wants to play (Crites, 1969). 

Self-concept theory and its counselling applications have 

been widely accepted: "Its theoretical simplicity, its easily 

used methodology, and its intrinsic appeal in a society in which 

self actualisation is a widely accepted objective, made it 

something of a fad in the USA in the 1960s" (Super, 1981; p. 

18). Yet, it is interesting to note that Super himself (1981) 

has isolated self-concept theory in his later classification, 

placing it under "Matching Theories", whereas he presents his 

main developmental theory (newly formulated) in the 

"developmental theories" category. Although he never denounced 

overtly the applicability of the theory, he recently referred to 

it as "an early attempt to relate personal and situational 

data" (speaking of his 1951 formulation) and points out that in 

later explorations the social context was not emphasized (Super, 

1981; p. 17,18). Kidd (1984) working with a British sample has 

recently provided partial support to the theory. It seems that 

"zany youngters do sake career decisions with reference to 

concepts of self and occupation. There were, however, some 

indications that self-concept theory is more applicable to more 

able youngsters, and to those high in self-esteem, than to 

others" (p. 25-26). For the less-able, lower- self- esteem 

youngsters it seems that modelling processes and the influence 

of significant others were more influential factors in their 

career decision-making. 

In his latest formulation of his theory Super (1976; 1981) 

places more emphasis on role playing: he identifies nine major 
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roles in an individual's life space and four theatres in which 

these roles can be played. The roles are (1) Child, (2) 

Student, (3) "Leisurite", (4) Citizen, (5) Worker (and 

unemployed worker or Non-worker), (6) Spouse, (7) Homemaker, (8) 

Parent, and (9) Pensioner. The theatres in which these roles 

are played are: (1) the Home, (2) the Community, (3) the School 

(including College and University), and (4) the Workplace. In 

the interplay of roles, theatres, and developmental stages, 

Super adds a decision making model with decision points 

denoting either mini-cycles of problem-solving or maxi-cycles of 

life stage transition. He calls the new model "Developmental 

Model of Emergent Career Decision-Making". The decision making 

process is summarized thus: "The individual pursuing a career 

becomes aware of an impeding career-decision, formulates the 

question, reviews his premises, identifies facts needed to round 

out his understanding of the situation, seeks these data, 

evaluates and weighs the old and the new data, identifies the 

alternative lines of action, considers their various possible 

outcomes and their respective probabilities, weighs the 

alternatives in terms of his values and objectives, selects the 

preferred plans of action, stores the alternatives for possible 

future reference, and pursues his plan on either an exploratory 

basis or with a more definitive but still tentative commitment. 

In either case there ensues more data collection through the 

evaluation of outcomes, with modification of plans or with 

recycling.. " (Super 1976; p. 20). 

A lot of space has been dedicated to Super's theoretical 

formulations because they have been by far the most influential 

in present-day occupational psychology, have caused a lot of 
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research (and controversy), and have been widely accepted by 

guidance and counselling practitioners. One major advantage of 

the theory and its author is that they are open to review, 

adaptation and adjustment. Thus, the original model has been 

modified over more than thirty years. His most recent 

formulations cannot be unrelated to his long contact with 

British mainly, and European in general, speculations on the 

subject, through the Work Importance Study, an international 

project which he directed. This must have offered more insight 

into occupational development (or its equivalent) in other 

cultures, in which there appear constraints on occupational 

choice, and factors involved in the process, other than the ones 

that can be observed in the United States. 

Another developmental theory that attracted less attention 

than Super's is the one presented by Tiedeman (1961). He also 

emphasized the need for a deeper examination of the decision- 

making element in vocational development. He distinguishes two 

periods of decisions that characterize vocational development, a 

period of anticipation and a period of implementation. The model 

was further developed by Tiedeman and 0' Hara (1963). It appears 

to be rather descriptive in its nature and, thus, not easily 

testable. Later clarifications and developments of the model 

(Tiedeman and Tiedeman, 1979) do not seem to add to its 

testability, as new concepts and questions are introduced of 

existential and philosophic nature. 
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3.6 An Evaluation of Developmental Theories 

Crites (1978) in his review of occupational choice theories 

concludes that developmental counselling "is the lost 

co. prehensive and coherent syste" of assisting clients with 

career probless which has as yet been formulated" (p. 44), and 

of course one can assert that this is due to its good 

theoretical underpinning. Yet, developmental theories have been 

attacked recently, particularly by sociologists, as we shall see 

later. 

The main criticism of developmental theories is not that they 

do not hold elements of truth, in general, but that they refer 

to certain categories of people, and more specifically to 

middle-class people of average and above average ability. The 

question of their applicability in Britain has been raised 

several times (e. g. Roberts, 1968; Kidd, 1978) but more recently 

it seems that similar questions arise in the United States, too, 

and it would not be too risky to assume that this would be true 

for developing countries, and generally for countries and 

cultures that did not follow the post-war developments which 

took place in North America and Western Europe. 

While both Super and Ginzberg identified some constraints on 

occupational choice, particularly the ones imposed by family, 

income, social class and education, they did not deal very 

explicitly with the impact these may have an the developmental 

stages, although, admittedly, Super tried to tackle similar 

issues in his later formulations. 

e 
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In all, it can be said that developmental models first 

appeared in America in the mid-fifties and sixties, when it was 

not even envisaged that one might have all the prerequisite 

abilities, qualifications, and ambitions and yet not be able to 

pursue a career to which one has committed oneself. Besides, the 

impact of social class membership an value formation and 

occupational development had not been examined thoroughly. 

Moreover, neither economic constraints nor the impact of a 

depressed or state-directed economy on career development were 

considered. 

Developmental theories are still the most comprehensive that 

occupational choice literature can offer, but it is doubtful 

whether they will continue to be so considered in the post 

industrial society that is just emerging, where it is speculated 

that work will be replaced as a life time commitment and as the 

central issue in people's lives, by other vocations not yet 

clearly identifiable. It is worth noting though, that Super's 

current formulation allows for roles such as those of 

"leisurite" or of "non-employed worker". In addition, the 

prescriptive nature of the developmental stages does not allow 

much scope for the examination of the impact of state 

intervention in planning the economy, among other things, in 

terms of employment and manpower supply. 

In general, we believe that, although the basic tenets of 

developmental theories of occupational choice might hold in the 

context of an ijdustrial society in which allocation of labour, 

i 

manpower training and preparation were planned in a way that 

would match physical and psychological development (and the 
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development of the educational system in the past 100-150 years 

is a good example), this whole process should be seen as a 

social artefact rather than an inherent characteristic of the 

individual, as developmental theories tend to maintain. 

As the postwar years of rapid economic development in the 

West are now being followed by recession, unemployment, 

redesigning of the division of labour, extension of formal 

education and earlier specialization, it should be expected 

that the proposed developmental stages and tasks would be under 

revision and reconsideration. It may be that in a few years' 

time new developmental approaches will be needed to explain what 

will be going on in terms of the occupational choice and 

allocation processes. 

As a conclusion, it can be said that developmental theories 

should be seen in a temporal, societal and cultural context. 

They seem to describe well occupational development within the 

general context of psychological development in advanced 

industrial societies. Their descriptive value though, is 

diminished by their inadequacies in explaining the mechanisms of 

such processes, as well as the impact of social institutions on 

them. In addition, in strict psychological method, they have 

also proved inadequate in linking manifested behaviour with some 

form of prediction. If such qualities are sought in a theory, 

sociological theories, decision-making theories, motivational 

models, or even economic theories, could be of more help at the 

group, or the individual, level of analysis. 
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3.7 A Social Learning Theory of Occupational Choice 

The most recent theory on occupational choice appears to be 

the social learning theory put forward by Krumboltz et al. 

(1978a). It shall be presented here in more detail because we 

consider it to be an alternative to Super's developmental theory 

meriting special attention, and because it could serve as a 

supplement to our motivational approach that will be presented 

in a subsequent chapter. The theory seems to be drawing on the 

theories presented by (Rotter, 1954; 1972) and Bandura (1963), 

although there are no direct references to them. 

Social learning theory (Rotter, 1954) in contrast to 

behaviourism, advocates that actions are influenced by mental 

processes and higher order cognitions. Learning is effected by 

imitation and by selective attention to appropriate information. 

Individuals "discriainate between reinforcing and non- 

reinforcing environments, develop expectancies concerning the 

likelihood of goal attainment and construe the world in 

subjectively meaningful ways" (Heiner, 1950; p. 230). External 

situations can play a key role in guiding actions. 

The social learning theory of occupational choice sets out to 

explain how occupational and educational selections are made, 

taking into account the interaction of genetic factors, 

environmental conditions, learning experiences, cognitive and 

emotional responses and a host of other variables examined 

separately in other theories. Thus, it must be pointed out at 

the outset that it is so generic in its nature that, as Holland 

(1978) puts it "(it is) probably too clear tu be called a 
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theory" and (it) "lacks both the organizational property and 

vocational content necessary for cost practical applications" 

(p. 129). 

Krumboltz et al. (1978a) subsume the theory as follows 

(p. 127): 

1. Occupational placement is the result of a complex interaction 

of genetic components, environmental events and conditions, and 

learning experiences which result in the development of various 

task approach skills, i. e. factors (skills, performance 

standards, values, work habits, cognitive processes etc. ) that 

can both influence outcomes and be outcomes themselves. 

2. Career selection is a mutual process influenced not only by 

decisions made by each individual involved but also by social 

forces which affect occupational availability and requirements. 

People select, and are selected by occupations. 

3. Career selection is a lifelong process. It does not take 

place at one point in time, but is shaped by events and 

decisions that occur from infancy through the retirement years. 

4. Career selection is caused - not accidental - but the 

interaction of causal events is so complex that the prediction 

of occupational selection for any one individual is virtually 

impossible with any degree of certainty. 

5. Career indecision is due to the unsatisfactory nature of an 

insufficient number of career-relevant learning experiences or 
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to the fact that the person has not yet learned and applied a 

systematic way of making decisions. Indecision is a natural 

result of not yet having had certain learning experiences. An 

undecided person has no reason to feel guilty or inadequate. 

6. Career counselling is not merely a process of matching 

existing personal characteristics, but instead is a process of 

opening up new learning experiences and motivating a client to 

initiate career relevant exploratory activities. 

The theory is much more structured and precise than it 

appears in the above theoretical framework. It distinguishes 

four categories of factors that influence career decision 

making: 

1. Genetic endowment and special abilities. 

2. Environmental conditions and events. 

3. Learning experiences of two kinds: a) Instrumental Learning 

Experiences (ILE's) and b) Associative Learning Experiences 

(ALE's). In the former the individual acts on the environment so 

as to produce certain consequences, whereas in the latter the 

individual associates previously neutral situations with 

affective reactions. A fictitious example given by the authors 

is that of "Roger" who in answer to his teacher's request for a 

paper on "A Famous Person in Government" writes about Jefferson 

and then has a stimulating conversation with his father about 

the impact Jefferson had on shaping the USA (ILE). The same 

"Roger" sees a film in which law students are depicted as 

worthy, sensitive, human, thus making the relevant associations 

(ALE). 

4. Task Approach Skills, which were defined above. Again the 
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fictitious "Roger" may, after hard work, get good marks in 

school, but employing the same method of work may not be so 

successful in college. 

These four types of influence can lead to three kinds of 

consequences: 

l. Self-Observation Generalizations (SOGs), overt or covert self 

statements evaluating one's own actual or vicarious performance 

in relation to learned standards. They are not necessarily 

accurate but they can be reinforced by the environment; 

2. Task Approach Skills which are shaped by prior experience; 

3. Actions, i. e. entry behaviour. 

A number of testable propositions and hypotheses were 

presented along with relevant evidence drawn from the literature 

on educational and occupational decision making (1960-1974): 

"Thus the literature analysis and synthesis provided input for 

theory development and identified evidence relevant to testable 

propositions suggested by the theory" (Mitchell, 1979 p. 50). On 

the basis of the analysis of existing data Mitchell (1979) found 

two kinds of factors, positive and negative, (i. e. offering 

positive or negative reinforcement) influencing preferences and 

career decision making. 

It was noted earlier that Holland criticized social-learning 

theory as lacking both the organizational property and 

vocational content necessary for practical applicatfons. One 

distinct advantage of the theory though, is that it manages to 

offer a more specific and detailed explanation of the process 
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that culminates in occupational decision making. It does not 

profess to provide any means for exact prediction but if 

explanation is eventually more concretely validated, it can be 

equally useful for practical intervention at the appropriate 

point of the process, as suggested by Krumboltz (1978b), if 

intervention of any kind is sought. 

In the study reported in a later chapter in this thesis, an 

ahistorical model of motivation is employed for the measurement 

of the immediate determinants of occupational preferemce. 14 a 

historic approach is sought as to how we can trace back some of 

these immediate determinants, and more specifically how the 

cognitive processes that evaluate stimulus input were developed, 

this writer's view is that the social-learning theory could be a 

very useful tool. 

3.8 Decision - Making Theories of Occupational Choice 

The theories and models examined in this section are 

traditionally classified as decision - making theories and 

models (e. g. Hopson and Hayes, 1968; Zytowski, 1968; Herr, 1970; 

Jepsen and Dilley, 1974; Super, 1981). A problem that arises, 

though, is that in some of these surveys there are some 

additional models that have been classified elsewhere as 

motivational models. It is not quite clear in psychological 

literature where decision theory ends and where cognitive models 

of motivation begin. It sometimes seems to be rather a matter of 

label than of conceptualization. Models that are closely 

connected with widely accepted theories of motivation will not 

be examined in this section, because this would mean violation 
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of the basic premises of their authors who consider force and 

action to be more than decision making. Thus Vroom's expectancy 

model, examined in the decision making context by Super, and by 

Jepsen and Dilley, will be analysed in a later section. The same 

can be said for sociological models that have a strong decision- 

making element: they will be examined in the section on 

sociological theories. 

Hilton (1962) presented an occupational decision- making 

model based on Festinger's (1957) theory of cognitive 

dissonance. A state of cognitive dissonance is one of 

psychological discomfort which motivates the person to achieve 

"consonance", a psychological equilibrium. This can be 

accomplished by dissonance reduction. In Festinger's formulation 

dissonance reduction strategies follow a decision, whereas in 

Hilton's model this sequence has been inverted; efforts to 

reduce dissonance precede decision-making. The person examines 

his beliefs and expectations and, if dissonance is raised above 

the tolerable level, revises either the premises or the intended 

behaviour. 

Ziller (1957) introduces willingness to take risks into 

occupational decision-making. An individual choosing an 

occupation can be compared to a gambler "who must decide what 

he is prepared to wager for a given prize under certain 

expectations of success". 

According to Gelatt (1962) when the individual is required to 

make a decision he is aware that there are at least two possible 

courses of action. Data are collected and the individual's 
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prediction system is operating in the first stage when possible 

outcomes and their probabilities are being assessed. The value 

system is operating in the next stage when the desirability of 

different outcomes is estimated. The third stage is that of 

evaluating and selecting a decision, terminal or investigatory. 

The investigatory decision becomes a cycle through additional 

information gathering, and the same can be true with the 

terminal decision if it involves new information which would 

require reconsideration. 

Hershenson and Roth (1966) view occupational decision - 

making within a developmental framework. Two basic trends are 

distinguished in an individual's vocational development: in the 

first the range of possiblities available to the individual is 

narrowed, and in the second the possibilities that have remained 

are strengthened. Through these two processes of successively 

narrowing alternatives and strengthening the remaining ones the 

individual arrives at his career choice. 

Decision - making has recently come to be seen as the 

"essence of career development" (Super, 1981): "Just as career 

- developient theory embraces occupational - matching theories, 

so does it now embrace decision- making theory" (p. 92). Our 

view is that decision-theory within the broader scope of 

cognitive motivation can be a very fruitful approach for the 

explanation of the mechanisms and determinants of choices and 

preferences. In a later chapter we shall examine in more detail 

how occupational choice can be viewed in a cognitive 

motivational context. 
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3.9 Sociological Theories of Occupational Choice 

a. Sociological versus Psychological Explanation. 

Psychological examination of different problems is often 

addressed at the determination of social behaviour by those 

characteristics of the human species that are either unique to 

it or at least drastically different from those displayed by 

other species e. g. symbolic communication, motivation, cognitive 

and motivational features of socialization, whereas similar 

sociological questions are concerned with the social, economic 

and political structures determining behaviour (Tajfel, 1972). 

Although some branches of sociology and some branches of 

psychology overlap, to the extent that sometimes it is impos- 

sible to distinguish sociological work from psychological work, 

some sociologists (and psychologists for that matter) attempt to 

set firm boundaries and to assign groups and group behaviour to 

sociology, and individual behaviour to psychology. Shaw and 

Constanzo (1982) define sociology as "the systematic study of 

the development, structure and function of human groups 

conceived as organized patterns of collective behavior". 

Sociologists, according to them, are interested primarily, but 

not exclusively in group behaviour, institutions, and intergroup 

relations, as well as in the ways "behaviors of people are 

similar or different because of group membership influences" 

(p. 6). Watson (1980), defines sociology as Na study of the 

interrelationships between the individual and the social which 

makes use of a distinctive range of concepts such as structure, 

process, culture, noris, values and so on. " (p. 12). 
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In the field of occupational choice it is impossible to a 

large extent, to set distinct boundaries between the two 

disciplines. Crites (1969) accepts that, from the sociological 

perspective, the major factor in the determination of an 

individual's occupational choice is the impact of the culture 

and society, in which he lives, upon the goals and objectives he 

learns to value. Sofer(1974) says that sociologists realize that 

personal preference is only one of several variables affecting 

the way a person opts when faced with concrete alternatives, and 

that choices are not necessarily systematic but the result of 

external social influences and institutions which canalize 

people toward different occupational streams. According to 

Speakman (1976) sociologists tend to be interested in how types 

of people tend to enter certain types of work, whereas 

psychologists are interested in how an individual comes to enter 

one from amongst the range of jobs available. 

There are certain theories and certain proposed models of 

behaviour where the two disciplines converge, and an attempt at 

a synthesis of the two disciplines, as concerns occupational 

choice, will be made in a later chapter in this thesis. At this 

point though, it can be said that sociological approaches to the 

process of occupational choice have failed to a certain extent 

to give comprehensive and testable theories but, on the other 

hand, they have managed to examine the subject from a more 

realistic point of view emphasizing the numerous social 

variables that are involved in the process, and more 

particularly the undeniable fact that for most people "choice" 

to the extent that it exists, is of restricted range, losing 
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thus the core of its meaning (Speakman, 1976). Besides, the 

central issue for most sociologists is not how the individual 

chooses his job but how social processes, like the transition 

from school to work, take place in a social system, or how the 

youth labour market is structured, or even how social 

reproduction and recruitment come to be realized. 

b. An Attempt at Classification. 

A considerable amount of sociological research and specu- 

lation has been dedicated to occupational choice. Most of the 

material though, is concerned with isolated social parameters 

and factors that bear on choice. Thus, not many integrated 

theories have been put forward and the existing ones are rather 

segmented. 

There does not seem to exist a taxonomy of sociological 

theories an occupational choice, and this could be due to the 

fact that, as was pointed out above, no comprehensive, 

integrated theories have been presented. Some of the models 

presented are the theoretical end-products of empirical research 

with small or specific samples and limited scope. Besides, some 

of the basic variables (e. g. values, aspirations, structural or 

situational constraints) have been examined in isolation. 

Moreover, it is not always clear whether existing research is 

sociological or psychological, as both disciplines use similar 

concepts. The journals where such work is published could be an 

indication, but not always a safe one. Certain concepts like 

socialization, personal values, social structure, social class, 

in conjunction with the whole theoretical approach, could be 
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taken to denote a sociological orientation. 

An attempt at classification follows: Theories and models, 

or simply theoretical speculations, have been classified here in 

three categories: a)Process or Socialization Models, those 

that examine choice in a longitudinal perspective. In this 

respect, they resemble psychological developmental theories. b) 

Structure Models and Theories: those concerned with structural 

influences and limitations on choice. c) Value-Attainment 

Models: those concerned with goal-, and value- attainment 

behaviour, within a sociological framework. These latter models 

are to a large extent similar to psychological decision-making 

theories but they differ in that they deal with the determinants 

of choice from a different point of view, the individual's va- 

lue system. They are not concerned with the development of the 

value system and in this they differ from the Process- 

Socialization models. 

3.10 Process - Socialization Models 

A sociologist, Peter Blau, two psychologists, J. W. Gustad, and 

R. Jessor, and two economists, H. S. Parnes and R. Willock, pre- 

sented an interdisciplinary approach to occupational choice, 

which was not intended to be a theory but a systematic pattern 

for empirical research (Blau et al., 1956). 

At the outset, they point out how intra - disciplinary ap- 

proaches tend to ignore important variables operating in the 

process of occupational choice and development. Then they 

attempt to combine some of the main concepts of the three 
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disciplines into their conceptual framework. Two interrelated 

sets of factors motivate choice: the individual's valuation of 

the rewards offered by the different alternatives and his 

appraisal of his chances of being able to attain each of the 

alternatives. 

Valuations and appraisals are assumed to be acquired and 

modified through social experience and they constitute a 

hierarchy of preferences (valuations) and a hierarchy of ex- 

pectancies (appraisals). The chosen course of action reflects a 

compromise between the individual's preferences and expect- 

ations: "Thus, his actual choice will probably be not identi- 

cal with his first preference if his expectation of reaching the 

preferred goal is very low" (Blau et al., 1956). 

Occupational choice, according to Blau et al., is limited by 

variations in knowledge about existing opportunities, variations 

in rationality and in the discrimination between alternatives. 

It is a process involving a series of decisions, each of which 

is governed by the way in which the individual compromises his 

ideal preference and his actual expectations of being able to 

enter a given occupation. 

The process, though, is not unilateral, because the indivi- 

dual is also selected (occupational selection) in the same way 

in which he is choosing. 'The decision concerning each 

candidate is guided by the employer's ideal standards and by his 

estimate of the chances that a better qualified candidate than 

the one under consideration'. will present hisseIf in the 

future'. ý, X 818 

'ý39ätýýa\ 
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Thus, on the individual's side three elements are operating 

at the point of choice: preference, expectancy, hierarchy, while 

two more elements are operating on the occupational selection 

side: ideal standards and realistic estimates. The immediate 

determinants of either side (also influencing the other side) 

are: a) For the choosing individual: occupational information, 

technical qualifications, social role characteristics, reward 

value hierarchy. b) For the selecting agents: formal 

opportunities (demand), functional requirements (technical 

qualifications needed), nonfunctional requirements (criteria 

affecting selection not relevant to actual performance i. e. 

veteran status, looks etc. ), amount and types of reward. 

Blau and his colleagues attempted to give a historical 

dimension to their conceptual framework, thus the determinants 

of choice, in the pre-choice period are: a) For the choosing 

individual: 1) Sociopsychological attributes; 2) Personality 

development. b) For the selecting agents: 1) Socio - economic 

organization; 2) Historical change. 

Both continua, the one of the choosing individual and the 

other of the selecting agents, originate from the social 

structure which consists of the social stratification system, 

cultural values and norms, demographic characteristics, type of 

economy, and technology. 

In sum, Blau and his colleagues view occupational choice and 

entry as a result of two different processes operating at the 

same time: the development form of the socioeconomic system and 
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the development of the individual. Since the starting points of 

both processes lie in the social structure, and since most of 

the key - points in the individual's continuum are of a 

sociological nature, it is obvious that the proposed framework 

is basically sociological. 

Blau's conceptual framework has influenced occupational 

choice research to a considerable extent, as it was the first 

call for attention to factors and agents that lie outside the 

individual . In addition, it was the first theory that drew 

attention to the important role of social structure and social 

stratification. It seems though, that it has never been 

empirically tested as a whole and this could be due to its 

all-encompassing nature and its historical perspective, which 

does not render it readily testable. 

Musgrave (1967) attempted to formulate a sociological theory 

of occupational choice based on socialization and role theory. 

He introduced the term "economic socialization" to cover the 

cluster of roles that relate to the economic institutions of any 

culture. Economic socialization is subdivided into the learning 

of consumer and producer roles. Musgrave considers producer 

roles more pertinent to occupational choice, since they are 

connected with problems such as: how and when the stereotypes of 

different occupations are learned, how occupations are 

discriminated as relevant or irrelevant to the individual, and 

how values and attitudes needed in various work settings are 

acquired. 

Occupational choice is located sociologically "in that part 
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of secondary socialisation that deals with producer roles, 

though pricary, tertiary and other types of secondary socialisa- 

tion may have latent relevance" (Musgrave, 1967 in HilIians, 

1974, p. 100). Musgrave proposes four stages within which the 

process of economic socialization takes place: i)Pre-work 

socialization; 2) Entry to the labour force; 3) Socialization 

into the labour force; and 4) Job changes. 

A key concept in understanding the process of moving through 

the various positions involved in the four stages is 

"anticipatory socialization": "Much anticipatory socialisation 

occurs in the family. Thus, an important part of socialisation 

at the pre-work stage is the move from viewing one's future 

occupation in a spirit of fantasy and idealism to taking a 

realistic view of one's potentialities. The individual in 

anticipation practises taking the values and behaviours 

prescribed for an occupational role in which he sees himself. " 

(Musgrave, 1967, in JIilliaes, 1974 p. 101) 

During the first stage of pre-work socialization there occurs 

the relevant primary socialization that will be latent to 

subsequent secondary and tertiary socialization. During this 

stage the range of choice is narrowed by the three agents of 

socialization, the family, the school and the peer group. The 

child, gradually, either realizes what possible roles are 

available to him or, restricted by the socialization process, 

adopts a self-concept that narrows the range of roles fom which 

he will choose. 

In the second stage, entry to labour force, preference must 
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become choice, although this process may have been rehearsed by 

anticipatory socialization. Choice must match the selection 

process of industry and commerce and thus it is constrained by 

local opportunities. The third and fourth stages refer to the 

socialization of people already in work. 

Musgrave's model has been strongly criticized by Coulson, 

Keil, Ridell, and Struthers (Coulson et al, 1967) for being an 

oversimplified functionalist theory resting on a consensus model 

of society, for lack of clearly defined terminology, imprecise 

use of concepts, particularly those of "role" and 

"socialization". 

Although we do not agree with the prescriptive nature of the 

model concerning the learning of producer roles, which are 

assumed to be connected with occupational choice, (one could 

argue that consumer roles are nowadays equally, if not more 

pertinent to it), we must credit the theory with allowing for 

the influence of the opportunity structure and for subsequent 

developments in the choice process, after job entry. In 

addition, the special emphasis given to the influence of the 

family, the school, and the peer group makes Musgrave's theory 

more pertinent to the actual process taking place within certain 

cultures, where the kinship and family bonds are still strong. 
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3.11 Structure Models 

Sociological approaches that focus on the long-term pro- 

cesses that formulate an individual's occupational choice, 

taking into account mainly social - psychological factors and 

elements, have been classified by some writers as "the 

individual - ambition model" (Speakman, 1976). Theories which 

concentrate on the social and economic structures which canalize 

young people into certain kinds of work, allowing only limited 

scope for choice have been labelled the "opportunity - structure 

model". It has been suggested that the two models may not really 

be alternatives but the representations of the choice factor 

operating for different social groups (Speakman, 1976) 

The main British proponent of the opportunity structure model 

has been Kenneth Roberts (1968; 1971; 1975; 1981). Roberts 

(1968) conducted a study which was designed to test the 

developmental theories of Super and Ginzberg. He formulated 

three hypotheses: a) Young workers' ambitions will gradually 

become more consistent with their jobs as their careers develop; 

b) Job satisfaction will gradually increase as careers develop; 

c) Occupational mobility will decline in frequency as careers 

progress. 

None of the three hypotheses were adequately confirmed and 

although he did not deny that developmental theories could 

predict the careers, job attitudes and ambitions of some young 

people, he concluded that "these theories cannot be accepted as 

satisfactory accounts of the processes that are involved in the 

entry into eeployient" (1968, p. 146). He contended that 
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amongst British school leavers, at least, occupational choice is 

frequently not the determinant of career behaviour. He presented 

three types of evidence: 

a) Most of the occupational mobility that takes place amongst 

the adolescent labour force is not anticipated in their 

ambitions; 

b) Despite the fact that many school leavers fail to enter their 

chosen jobs, few are dissatisfied with the employment they do 

obtain; 

c) Young people rarely entertain ambitions for jobs falling 

beyond their educational attainments. 

He concluded that to a large extent young people's ambitions 

are based upon the occupations that they expect to enter and 

that ambitions adjust to occupational changes, rather than 

changes being planned in order to realize developed ambitions. 

He thus proposed an alternative theory of occupational choice, 

the main proposition of which is that the employments school 

leavers enter and the patterns into which their later careers 

develop depend more upon opportunity than choice. The 

distribution of opportunities is a function of the manner in 

which the occupational system, education and the family 

interlock, and within this nexus scope for choice is rarely 

significant, and often non-existent. As he puts it: 'Opportuni- 

ties are cast by the occupational structure and employers' 

recruitment practices, and these respond no more than marginally 

to individuals' aspirations. Not only is the total range of 
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opportunities determined independently of individuals'choices, 

but access to different levels of employment depends upon 

educational attainments, and to lesser extents, family and 

particularistic contacts' (1981, p. 284). 

Roberts presents a framework for the conceptual understanding 

of job entry, concentrating on the limited range of choice 

alternatives. As choices do exist, even to a limited degree, the 

main point is to determine: a) The social factors influencing 

and determining choices, and b) The reasons why so many people 

acquiesce in ill-rewarded jobs. 

He suggests that answers to these can be sought in the 

influences of the family, of the school, in employment 

strategies and in the present system of transition from 

education to work. This kind of analysis, according to Roberts, 

is complementary rather than opposed to psychological theories. 

The opportunity structure theory is in the lines of sociological 

tradition: "Rather than choice, sociologists eaploy the 

language of selection, allocation and placeaent" (1981, p. 

289). 

Roberts has been heavily criticized by Peter Daws, mainly on 

conceptual grounds: Such a social-structural theory should, by 

definition, avoid concepts such as choice, thus it should not 

have reached any conclusions about the role of choice in 

determining the occupational experience of school leavers. As 

Daws puts it: "To summarise, two fallacies are committed by 

Roberts in his hasty inference from a sociological framework of 

reference to a psychological one. One is that of supposing that 
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if one does not find sihat one did not look for with iastrunents 

that could not in any case have detected it, then it doesn't 

exist. The second fallacy is that of inferring fro* the general 

to the particular. Considerable individual variability eludes, 

as it necessarily must, the coarse mesh of aacro-theorising" 

(DaNs, 1981, p. 252). 

Roberts' formulations have become the most frequently cited 

counter - arguments to developmental conceptions of occupa- 

tional choice. The fact that the theory has been accepted as a 

point of discussion is not irrelevant to present - day economic 

developments. Individual-ambition models flourished in the 

postwar era of economic boom and rapid development. Upward 

social mobility was quite common in all industrial societies 

(Heath, 1981). 

Present - day economic recession, though, has also brought us 

to the realization that not all occupational goals can be 

attained, even if necessary qualifications and requirements are 

met. Thus one can assume that aspirations have to adjust to 

existing opportunity structures. This is the reason why interest 

in the influence of structural factors on choice has initiated 

new research with new hypotheses that are being tested (e. g. 

Collin, 1983). This trend has started appearing in the USA as 

well, where the individual - ambition approach had always 

flourished. 

Similar to Roberts' views, but with emphasis on a totally 

different set of contingencies and situational factors is the 

suggestion made by Fred Katz and Harry Martin (1963), as a 
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conclusion of their study of student nurses. The view which they 

adopt is that 'the process of entry into an occupation may be 

looked upon as the cumulative product of a series of specific 

acts, which may or nay not be directly focused upon a deliberate 

career choice" (p. 149). 

The decisions which underlie embarkation on a career, for at 

least some persons, revolve around limited situational 

contingencies. This kind of career process does not involve 

subjective career - orientation decisions, and embarkation on a 

course of action may be the result of a series of steps which, 

individually are not teleologically oriented to that course of 

action. Thus, one may choose to embark on a course of study in 

order to remain close to a friend, or to find suitable company, 

and so on. 

Katz and Martin's views challenge individual - ambition 

models in that they accept that for some people occupational 

choice is subordinate to other needs and orientations. It can be 

a means to the attainment of other ends and thus it is not 

always a central issue, in itself, in some people's lives. 

3.12 Value - Attainment Models. 

Value - attainment models examine occupational choice rather 

ahistorically, as a value - attainment process. Their 

sociological element lies in that they consider that 

socialization, class, and value differences are reflected in 

goal - seeking behaviour. This behaviour though, originates in 

the individual's value system. 
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Basil Sherlock and Alan 

approaches to occupational 

as essentially adventitiou 

and based upon situational 

considered to be stressing 

choice. 

Cohen (1966) distinguish two opposing 

choice. The first conceives of choice 

s in nature, nonrational, spontaneous 

pressures. The second approach is 

the purposive nature of occupational 

Sherlock and Cohen do not reject either approach but they 

consider that each one is more suitable for the description of 

recruitment to different kinds of occupations. Thus, the 

adventitious approach perhaps describes recruitment to unskilled 

or semiskilled occupations. The purposive approach seems to fit 

the case of skilled occupations, including professions. 

In their research on recruitment into dentistry, they 

hypothesized that "choice of dentistry is an outcome of two 

strategies; a status-seeking strategy and a einiaax strategy 

which balances access against reward preference" (p. 305). By 

"minimax" they mean a combination of high rewards (those of 

dentistry in this case) with an easier access (as opposed to 

medicine, in the case of their sample). Their data also 

indicated a relation between career perspectives and status and 

status mobility of the respondents' fathers. 

In sum, this study, although restricted to a uniform sample, 

students enrolled in a predental curriculum, gave support for 

some conclusions: a) Career choice can be described as a 

rational compromise between desired rewards and the realities of 

access; b) Reward and access seem in turn to be influenced by 
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the occupational history of the individual's family, 

particularly status and status mobility of the father; c) A 

minimax strategy can be employed, regarding the interaction of 

reward and access: a combination of high rewards with easier 

access. 

Julienne Ford and Steven Box (1967), on the other hand do not 

accept that there is an adventitious nature in occupational 

choice, at least to an extent that it can be nomothetically 

generalized. They conclude the introduction to their theory 

thus: "In sun, apart fron those studies which are idiographic 

in implication on the one hand, and those, on the other hand, 

which are concerned with the correlates of differential 

socialisation into occupational orientations, most sociological 

discussions of occupational choice have converged. There is now 

general agreement that this phenomenon is to be viewed as a 

rational process by which certain desired ends are weighed 

against the perceived probability of their attainment. " (p. 112, 

in HilIiaas, 1974). 

Their theory comprises two propositions: 

1. In choosing between alternative occupations, a person will 

rank the occupations in terms of the relation between his values 

and the perceived characteristics of the occupation; the higher 

the coincidence between the characteristics and his values the 

higher the rank. 

2. The higher a person perceives the probability that he will 

obtain employment in the higher-ranked occupation, the more 

likely he is to choose that occupation. 
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Philips (1964) on whom Ford and Box have drawn, views occupa- 

tional choice as the result of the minimization of expected 

value deprivation. His central hypothesis is that "preference 

for a given occupation varies inversely with the gap between 

occupational goals and expectations for fulfilling thee in the 

given occupation. Stated differently, a given occupation is 

preferred to the degree to which this gap (expected value 

deprivation) is minimized. ' (p. 151). 

In his study, Philips too, dealt with secondary occupational 

choice, since his subjects were medical students choosing 

medical fields. He employed ten occupational values which were 

considered to be related with different fields of medicine. 

Student expectations for fulfilling each of the ten occupational 

values were obtained for each of six fields of medicine: general 

practice, internal medicine, surgery, psychiatry, pathology and 

public health. 

Preferences among fields were also obtained by the ranking of 

the six fields. Expected value deprivation (EVD) scores were 

obtained for each respondent using the following formula; 

10 

EVD =Z (V, E, l 

R, Ok 

i. e. EVD for resondent R, with reference to occupation (0k) 

is measured by summation of the difference between value scores 

(V, ) and expectations for fulfilling the corresponding values 

(E, ) over the set of ten values. Only positive difference 

scores enter into the summation. The six EVD scores were turned 
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to ranks. 

Philips' statistical analysis of the results was mainly based 

on a measurement of agreement, using percentages between EVD 

rankings and "favourable ratings" of the six fields in terms of 

values. He did not make any effort for deeper insight into his 

data and more sophisticated analysis. Besides, his results were 

rather indicative, toward the expected direction, of the 

relation between values and occupational fields but not 

statistically irrefutable. This was due to some inherent 

inadequacies in his research design, to which he also draws 

attention. Nevertheless, it was one of the first attempts at 

obtaining subjective evaluations of expected outcomes and 

connecting value attainment with occupational choice. 

Norman Blaikie (1971) attempted to develop and test a 

theoretical model of occupational choice which would be 

compatible with the work of Philips, and Ford and Box, but with 

specific emphasis on the origin of values, changes in values and 

the relationship between value changes and changes in 

occupational choice. 

The main propositions of his theoretical model are: 

1. Individuals have goals and seek means to realize them; action 

is goal oriented. 

2. The values, which an individual holds, determine the relative 

importance given to these goals; individuals give highest 

priority to those goals which accord with the values they hold. 



65 

3. Values are internalized, initially, during primary sociali- 

zation as part of the individual's symbolic universe, and are 

subsequently either modified by processes of secondary 

socialization or largely replaced by resocialization. 

4. Individuals choose an occupation in which they perceive they 

can realize the occupational goals to which they give the 

highest priority. 

5. When individuals perceive restrictions related to their 

possible employment in occupations which are seen to accord best 

with their high priority occupational goals, they will choose an 

occupation which they perceive will be least likely to hinder 

the realization of their high priority occupational goals; they 

will minimize value deprivation (Blaikie, 1971, p. 315) 

One distinct merit in the work of Ford and Box, Philips, and 

Blaikie is that they concentrated on values and perceptions of 

value attainment through the choice of a career. As we shall try 

to establish in the rest of this thesis, values should be of 

central concern in career related research. 

Sociological theories of value attainment can offer good 

insight into the occupational choice process, because they can 

accommodate both structural elements, as perceived by the 

choosing individual, and the effects of differential 

socialization and class membership on the individual or on 

social groups. All these are reflected in the evaluations and 

the goal-seeking behaviour of the people or groups making 

occupational decisions. 
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PART II: THEORETICAL FOUNDATIONS OF THIS RESEARCH. THE MEASURING 

INSTRUMENTS. 

1. Synthesis 

In the preceding chapters we examined most psychological and 

sociological approaches to occupational choice. One could 

distinguish three main theoretical directions: a developmental 

direction, one that views occupational choice in a longitudinal 

perspective, a matching direction, one that views choice as a 

matter of bringing together individual characteristics (e. g. 

self concepts, personality traits, abilities aptitudes etc. ) 

with relevant work environment characteristics, and finally a 

social and economic structure direction, one that tends to 

negate, to a large extent, the existence of choice, as it is 

assumed that occupational choice is directed, and partly 

determined, by social and economic parameters. In this sense, 

entry to work is viewed as the result of manpower planning and 

recruitment policies on the part of society. Such factors have 

tended to be somewhat overlooked in occupational choice theory 

in the past, and in most industrial societies the individual - 

ambition models of recruitment have prevailed in careers 

guidance theory and practice. 

An important shift of focus has recently taken place, in 

occupational psychology and sociology. New questions are being 

asked and traditional views are being challenged. This comes as 

a result of major developments taking place in industrial 

societies. It has become apparent that free choice is not always 

feasible, as employment in some jobs is difficult, and unemploy- 
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ment among some formerly privileged segments of the work force 

is becoming frequent. People compromise for jobs for which they 

are overqualified or settle down with jobs which bear no 

relation to their training or qualifications and, presumably, to 

their initial choices. 

In addition, the importance of work in people's lives seems 

to be questionable. Super epitomises the new questions raised 

thus: 'There has been an important recent shift in the kinds of 

questions being asked. Instead of asking: "What is it that 

people want to get from working? ", stiII recognised as an 

important question, technological change and cultural diversity 

are causing both behavioral scientists and policy makers to ask: 

'Do people want to work? How strong is their motivation to do 

so? What and how strong are their alternative objectives? " The 

old question is one of needs, values, and interests; the new are 

questions of the importance of work and of other life roles as 

ways of meeting needs in contemporary society. " (Super, 1979: 

Research Project Proposal to the Work Importance Study). 

Many social scientists have also pointed to the growth of 

leisure as a feature of contemporary industrial society and have 

challenged the view that work continues to be a central issue in 

most people's lives. They suggest that attention should be paid 

to the meanings which work has for the individual, both in terms 

of the rewards sought from work and of the relative importance 

assigned to work, as opposed to other activities (Kidd and 

Knasel, 1980; Knasel, Super, and Kidd, 1981). 

Kidd and Knasel (1980) think of these problems, as problems 
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of "work values" and "work salience". These two concepts embrace 

all aspects of work behaviour: choice, entry, performance, 

satisfaction. In addition, the "motivations to work" (cf. 

Hirszowicz, 1981, pp. 71-97) seem to be the issue that has 

attracted most attention in both theory and research connected 

with most aspects of work behaviour, including occupational 

choice. 

These three concepts (values, salience, and motivation) were 

selected as the theoretical foundation of the research reported 

in this thesis. The research was conducted in Athens, Greece, in 

the period October 1980 - February 1981 with subjects drawn from 

male pupils attending the final year of secondary education. The 

subjects came from two different school environments, and three 

different school curricula. In the following chapters we shall 

give the reasons why we considered such an approach more 

fruitful and we shall try to elaborate on the relevance of these 

three concepts - work salience, work values, and work motivation 

- to the occupational choice process. In addition, we shall try 

to explain how we tried to combine them in order to understand 

better how social and societal elements bear on young people's 

occupational decisions, and in order to gain more insight into 

how economic and situational factors reflect on individual 

choice behaviour. 

2. Work Salience 

The term "work salience' has been used as equivalent to "the 

importance of work" (Kidd and Knasel, 1980; Greenhaus, 1971; 

1973) to replace the latter term or similar constructs. "job 
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involvement" (Lodahl and Kejner, 1965); "work as a central life 

interest" (Dubin, 1956); "career commitment" (Richardson, 1974); 

"protestant ethic" (Wollack et al., 1971). 

The first to pose the question of the centrality of work in 

man's life was Marx (1844): "What constitutes the alienation of 

labour? First that the work is external to the worker, that it 

is not part of his nature; and that, consequently, he does not 

fulfil himself in his work but denies himself, has a feeling of 

misery rather than of Nell-being, does not develop freely his 

mental and physical energies but is physically exhausted and 

mentally debased. The worker therefore feels himself at hone 

only during his leisure time, whereas at work he feels homeless. 

His work is not voluntary but imposed, forced labour. It is 

not the satisfaction of a need, but only a means for 

satisfying other needs. Its alien character is clearly shown by 

the fact that as soon as there is no physical or other 

compulsion it is avoided like the plague". (K. Marx, Econoaic 

and Philosophical Manuscripts, in K. Thompson, J. Tunstall 

(Eds. ): Sociological Perspectives, p. 55 Penguin: 1971). 

Marx makes two assumptions about job behaviour: It can either 

be a) an instrumental activity that satisfies basic needs, a 

means to an end, or b) a consummatory activity, an end in itself 

(Kanungo, 1979). 

Another early sociologist who dealt with the meaning of work 

was Durkheim (1893), who developed the concept of anoeie, 

which implies a disorganization of social norms, a state of 

purposelessness, a result of the lack of what he calls "organic 
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solidarity", and which, in the case of work can result into a 

state of alienation. Max Weber (1905; Gerth and Mills, 1948) 

argued that dedication and commitment to work, which promoted 

capitalism, resulted from the Protestant Ethic, the spirit of 

self - discipline and asceticism, which encouraged people to 

view work as a secular task, a "calling" that would lead to 

salvation, if performed properly and successfully. 

Dubin (1956), following the theoretical trend of Marx, Weber, 

and Durkheim, examined the extent to which work was a "central 

life interest "of industrial workers. He pointed out that 

previous researchers had assumed that work must be a central 

life interest, because so many people were engaged in it, 

whereas he assumed that holding a job was simply evidence of 

adequate performance above some minimal level that justified 

continued employment by the company. His hypothesis was stated 

as follows: 'A significant proportion of industrial workers 

will be classified as non-job-oriented when central life 

interest is measured. ` His research showed that only one in- 

four industrial workers could be classified as job-oriented: 

'thus, three out of four of this group of industrial workers 

did not see their Jobs and work-places as central life interests 

for themselves. They found their preferred human associations 

and preferred areas of behavior outside of eaployaent. '(p. 135). 

He concluded that industrial man seemed "to perceive his 

life history as having its center outside of work for his 

intinate husan relationships and for his feelings of enloyvent, 

happiness and worth" (p. 140). Life interests for the industrial 

worker have moved into the community. 
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Lodahl and Keiner (1965) distinguished two tendencies in the 

examination of job involvement: one adopted mainly by psycholo- 

gists who focus on organizational conditions that lead to job 

involvement (e. g. meaningfulness of work, adequacy of 

supervision etc. ), and a second one adopted by sociologists who 

focus on the aspects of the socialization process that lead to 

the incorporation in the person of work relevant norms and 

values. 

Rabinowitz and Hall (1977), after an extensive review of the 

literature, point out that job involvement and other similar 

terms (e. g. central life interests, work role involvement, 

intrinsic motivation etc. ) seem to describe two different 

concepts: a) performance - self esteem contingency, and b) 

component of self-image. They also identify three distinct 

directions in the empirical investigation of job involvement: a) 

as an individual difference variable; b) as a situationally 

determined variable, and c) as a person - situation interaction 

variable. 

As the shift to the investigation of work salience is relati- 

vely recent, one should expect a relevant shift in occupational 

choice research. It seems that, though scarce, there have been 

some studies of this sort. Masih (1962), employing Kuhlen and 

Dipboye's (1959) concept of career saliency, examined its 

relation to needs, interests, and job values. Career saliency 

was defined as: a) The degree to which a person is career 

motivated; b) The degree to which an occupation is important as 

a source of satisfaction, and c) The degree of priority ascribed 
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to occupation among the sources of satisfaction. Subjects were 

categorized as a) low career salient, b) medium career salient, 

and c) high career salient, on the basis of an interview. Two 

career saliency patterns were identified, one for men and one 

for women. The main findings of this study were : a) In the high 

salient group, men showed lower interest in the opposite sex, 

higher need to endure long periods of work, interest in higher 

level occupations, greater concern for prestige, low desire to 

look for jobs. Women showed high need for achievement and 

endurance, strong desire for fame but less concern for prestige. 

b) In the medium salient group, men showed interest in the 

opposite sex and desire to endure long periods of work but not 

great interest in prestige, higher - level or steady occupation. 

Women tended to care very little for achievement but were 

prepared to endure long periods of work. They were not concerned 

with fame but were highly conscious of prestige. c) In the low 

salient group, men presented a high interest in heterosexual 

relationships and a low desire to endure long periods of work, a 

high interest for prestige, fame and steady work. Women seemed 

to care very little about achievement, endurance, prestige, and 

fame. 

Greenhaus (1971,1973) connected his study on career 

salience, defined as the importance of work and a career in 

one's total life, with Super's self-concept theory, assuming 

that self - occupational congruence would be more characteristic 

of high career salient persons. He used the Career Salience 

Questionnaire consisting of 28 items. He found a positive 

relationship (r=. 27 p<01) between career salience and congruence 

for males but not for females. There was also a positive 
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relationship between career salience and the choice of an 

"ideal" occupation for both sexes. A factorial analysis of the 

career salience items identified three factors (Greenhaus, 

1973): 1. Relative priority of a career compared to specific 

sources of life satisfaction (e. g. family, friends, leisure). 2. 

General attitudes toward work, i. e. viewing work with positive 

affect and anticipation, and 3. Concern with career advancement 

and planning for a career. 

In a later paper, Greenhaus (1974) reported findings that 

supported a positive relationship between one aspect of career 

salience (career advancement and planning) and occupational 

preference, and satisfaction with life in general. 

Super (1978) defined salience as the importance or promi- 

nence, as shown by attitudes, knowledge, or behaviour. He 

considered that the major subsets of terms included in the term 

were involvement, engagement, commitment, participation and 

orientation (Knasel, Super, and Kidd, 1981) 

In sum, it seems that an imperative prerequisite of any 

career- related research should be the examination of the 

relative importance of work in the particular sample that is 

being examined. With reference to occupational choice, in 

particular, more attention should be paid to those groups of 

young people who view the prospect of getting a job as an 

unimportant routine task in their lives. For this to be 

attained, work salience research should be extended to young 

people who have not yet entered employment. An effort should be 

made to investigate the importance of work among young people 
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and to identify those young people who do not foresee any 

intrinsic satisfaction in getting a job or who view work as 

something undesirable but compulsory in present society. In this 

sense, a firm distinction should be made between work, an end in 

itself, and employment, that is the instrumental attitude to 

work, where work is viewed, and sought as a means to other ends. 

It is our belief that such attitudes are not yet common but 

are increasing in number within some groups of young people, and 

we should think that such groups are not always similar to the 

"disaffected lads" described by Willis (1977). The uncertainty 

of job entry, the welfare state, the multiplicity of messages 

and stimuli in western societies may have contributed in shaping 

some new attitudes in some groups of young people concerning the 

importance or necessity of work. On the other hand, it could be 

argued, from a marxist point of view, that work lost any 

intrinsic value from the moment that workers were alienated from 

their products. 

Whatever the case may be, such attitudes should be further 

investigated, in order to identify the social and economic para- 

meters that help in shaping them, and the social groups that 

espouse them or reject them. 
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3. Values 

The second concept on which this research concentrated was 

the concept of values. Reference to values is abundant in both 

sociological and psychological theory connected with occupa- 

tional choice, but perhaps because of the inevitable lack of 

specificity inherent in such a key aspect of human behaviour, 

and because of the difficulty of operationalizing and measuring 

such a broad concept, no integrated value - centred theory has 

been presented with regard to occupational choice. 

The basic hypothesis of this research was that occupational 

choice is a value attainment process, in other words, an effort 

on the part of the person to realize, through work, some of his/ 

her most valued goals. Of course, such an approach does not 

disregard the reality factors that stem from the social 

structure or the employment policies, but to the extent that 

free choice is feasible, this approach could offer a plausible 

explanation why certain job alternatives, within the same 

occupational level and the same occupational field, are 

considered, while others are ruled out. 

We shall examine here the general concept of values first, 

and then we shall concentrate on the more specific concept of 

work values. Next we shall present the instruments used in this 

research for the measurement of values. 

Values, as a concept, seem to pervade all the social sciences. 

Parsons (1968) suggests that values are "patterns at the 

cultural level which can, by institutionalization, become 
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deterainants - of course, never alone - of eapirical social 

process", and he considers "value commitments" one of the four 

generalized symbolic media of interchange that operate within 

societal systems, as conceived in his theory of social action 

(the other three being money, political power, and influence). 

Tyler (1978) presents the view that, of all the structures, 

through which human possibilities are selected and actualized in 

individuals, value systems are the most comprehensive and 

probably the least understood. Rokeach (1973) believes that the 

value concept, more than any other concept, is an intervening 

variable that shows promise of being able to unify the diverse 

interests of all sciences concerned with human behaviour. The 

importance of values in the behavioural sciences is also 

stressed by Feather (1975; 1982a; 1982b), whose work bears a 

more direct relevance to our topic. 

There have been different definitions of values. One of the 

earliest was presented by the anthropologist C. Kluckhohn (1951) 

who defined values as conceptions of the desirable, which 

influence the selection from available modes, means and ends of 

action. This definition was also adopted by Parsons (1968). The 

philosopher C. Morris (1956 - in Tyler, 1978) did not present a 

definition but he distinguished three ways in which the term is 

usually employed: as a tendency to prefer one thing to another; 

as an anticipation of the outcome of preferential behaviour; and 

as a concept about what is desirable, whether or not it is in 

fact preferred. Another definition is presented by Brewster 

Smith (1963) who considers values "conceptions of the desirable 

that are relevant to selective behavior". 
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Rokeach (1973) has presented a thorough conceptual and 

empirical investigation of values. According to Rokeach: "A 

value is an enduring belief that a specific node of conduct or 

end-state of existence is personally or socially preferable to 

an opposite or converse node of conduct or end - state of 

existence. A value system is an enduring organization of 

beliefs concerning preferable codes of conduct or end - states 

of existence along a continuum of relative importance" (p. 5). 

Rokeach explains his conceptualization further: A value is 

enduring and not stable or unstable, because if it were 

completely stable there would be no social or individual change. 

If, on the other hand values were completely unstable, 

continuity of human personality and society would be impossible. 

The enduring quality of values arises from the fact that they 

are initially taught and learned in an absolute, all - or - none 

manner. 

A value is a belief of the "prescriptive or proscriptive 

type", i. e. one which some means or end of action is judged to 

be desirable or undesirable. As all beliefs, values have 

cognitive, affective and behavioural components: they are 

cognitions about the desirable, they imply affect for or against 

something, they are intervening variables that lead to action 

(Rokeach, 1973). 

By the term "mode of conduct" and "end-state of existence", 

Rokeach refers to the distinction between means- and ends- 

values made by previous theorists. In this respect he distingui- 
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shes two kinds of values: instrumental and terminal values, 

which are further distinguished into personal and social values 

(the terminal ones) and moral and competence values (the 

instrumental ones). 

Finally, Rokeach deals with the meaning of preference which 

also appears in his definition, because this has always 

introduced an ambiguity into attempts at definition, in 

particular: a) Whether it is assumed that worth resides in the 

stimulus object or the stimulus object's worth is a function of 

human perception (Cooper and McGaugh, 1966) or b) Whether there 

is a distinction between the "desirable" and the "desired", the 

"preferable" and the "preferred" (Smith, 1963; Lorr et al., 

1973). Rokeach believes that values represent preferences in two 

ways: a) a preference for one end-state over an opposite end - 

state, and b) preference for a particular mode or end-state, not 

only when it is compared to its opposite but also when compared 

with other values within the individual's value system. 

The difference between values and attitudes, according to 

Rokeach, is that attitudes represent an organization of several 

beliefs around a specific object or situation whereas values 

refer to single beliefs of a very specific kind. He also 

distinguishes values from needs, mainly on the grounds that 

needs have always been the centre of attention in animal 

observation, and never values: "Values are the cognitive 

representations of needs, and man is the only animal capable of 

such representations and transforsations. "(p. 20). Values are 

also viewed as the cognitive representations not only of 

individual needs but also of societal and institutional demands, 
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of sociological and psychological forces acting on the 

individual. Locke (1976) also, distinguishes between needs and 

values: 

"While needs are "objective" in that they exist regard- 

less of what the person wants, values are "subjective" in 

the sense that they are "in consciousness". While needs 

are innate (inborn), values are acquired (learned). Thus, 

, while all men have the save basic needs, men can (and do) 

differ in what they value. While his needs confront man 

with the requirement of action, his values determine his 

actual choices and evotionaI reactions. "(p. 1304). 

Another distinction is between values and interests. Rokeach 

criticizes Allport, Vernon, and Lindzey's (1960) Study of Values 

that it fails to distinguish between the two concepts, a 

criticism in accordance with similar ones by Smith (1963), and 

Lorr et al. (1973). An interest according to Rokeach, is one of 

the many manifestations of a value, having some common 

attributes with the value, but, in general, being a narrower 

concept. It cannot be classified as an idealized mode of 

behaviour or end-state of existence. 

Culture, society and personality are considered by Rokeach the 

major antecedents of values, while attitudes and behaviour are 

their major consequents. Thus, values can be (and have been) 

treated both as independent and dependent variables, depending 

on the approach and the discipline in which one is moving: 

"Virtually every comparison we have undertaken between 

groups differing in cultural, demographic, social class, or 

personality variables has uncovered distinctive value 
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patterns. Sivilarly, distinctive value patterns have been 

found to underlie differences in virtually every attitu- 

dinal, behavioral, life style, interest, and occupational 

variable. Thus, values seen to be iiplicated either as de- 

pendent or independent variables at virtually all levels 

of social analysis - cultural, institutional, group, and 

individual. It is teapting to suggest, even at the risk of 

oversisplification, that the the fields of anthropology 

and sociology are sore concerned with values as dependent 

variables, and psychology is sore concerned with values 

as independent variables. "(p. 326). 

Most sociological work examining values has been concerned 

with differences in values and value orientations between 

different social classes. Centers (1949) suggests that a 

person's status and role with respect to the economic processes 

of society, impose upon him certain attitudes and values, as 

well as a consciousness of membership in some social class which 

shares those attitudes and values. The most interesting dif- 

ferences between social classes appear in the domain of values 

and wishes. Similar views are presented by H. Hyman (1954); F. F. 

Kluckhohn and F. L. Strodtbeck (1961). 

Thus, Kohn and Schooler (1969) report findings that suggest 

that people of higher social class position seem to value 

self-direction, whereas those of lower class position value 

conformity. Not all sociologists, however, agree that there are 

distinctly different value patterns for different social 

classes. Two interesting interpretations for social class 

differences in values have been presented by Rodman (1963) and 
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Turner (1964). Rodman speaks of a "value stretch" on the part of 

the lower classes who share the general values of society but in 

addition they have stretched these values, or have developed 

alternative ones, so that they can adjust to their deprived 

circumstances. Turner introduces the concept of "value-rele- 

vancy" or "value compartmentalization' i. e. values are accepted 

by different classes in abstract situations but they are 

translated into class-relevant goals and modes of behaviour 

(Han, 1969; Banks, 1976; McKinney, 1975). 

In view of all these theoretical speculations about values 

being a useful instrument for the explanation of different 

aspects of social behaviour, we shall concentrate our attention 

on existing empirical evidence concerning the relevance of 

values to different aspects of the occupational choice process 

and their relationship with variables directly connected with 

this process. Next, we shall present the instruments used for 

the measurement of values in this research, and how values were 

combined with a motivational model in the effort: a) to examine 

occupational choice as a value attainment process, and b) to 

bring together some aspects of psychological and sociological 

theory. 

3.1 Values and Occupational Choice 

A choice situation is partly determined by the prior beliefs 

and values of the actor (Williams, 1971), and occupational 

choice has often been examined in this context. 

Ginzberg (1951) was the first to point out that an effective 
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occupational choice can only be supported by the individual's 

value system. The first extensive study of the relationship 

between values and occupational choice was conducted by 

Rosenberg (1957). Rosenberg suggests that when an individual 

makes a selection from a given number of alternatives, it is 

likely that some value is behind the decision, and in the case 

of occupational choice "to ask ühat an individual wants out of 

his work is to a large extent to ask what he wants out of 

life. " 

The same line of thought appears in Katz's (1963) 

conceptualization of the career decision-making process. He 

suggests that this process is: 1) prompted by the cultural 

(educational-occupational) system which, requiring a decision, 

creates a disequilibrium between the individual's present state 

of knowledge and the one necessary for decision-making; 2) 

mediated by symbols that permit the individual to translate 

his evaluations of past events into expectations for the future; 

3) shaped by differentiated characteristics of individuals; 

and 4) resolved when a new equilibrium has been established. 

And Katz concludes that such a model suggests an interplay of 

social and psychological forces but does not portray the 

dynamics of interaction. And he concludes that if there is a 

single synthesizing element that orders, arranges, and unifies 

such interactions, that ties together an individual's 

perceptions of cultural promptings, motivating needs, mediating 

symbols, differentiating characteristics, and sense of 

resolution, that relates perceptions to self-concepts, and that 

accounts most directly for a particular decision or for a mode 

of choosing, that element, he suggests, is the individual's 
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value system. 

Schwarzweller (1961) reports findings that support the 

general hypotheses that 1) value orientations influence 

occupational selection, and 2) occupational . value orientations 

are learned in the socialization process. Similar views about 

the relation of values to occupational choice or to aspects of 

job behaviour are presented by Miller (1956), Katzell (1964), 

and Simpson and Simpson (1960). 



84 

3.2. Work Values 

Most of the studies mentioned above were concerned with 

different sets of values that were not directly related to an 

occupational framework; they were of the type to which Rokeach 

refers as "life values" or most sociologists would describe as 

"personal values". Soon, however, as the interest in the 

relationship between values and occupational behaviour was 

growing, an increasing effort was made to distinguish a separate 

set of constructs that would refer more directly to occupational 

behaviour. 

Although the concept of "work values" was introduced in 

occupational research in the 1950s, and has been investigated 

extensively since then, there has never been a universal 

agreement as to the exact meaning of the concept. Moreover, the 

individual items labelled "work" or "occupational" values vary 

in number among different researchers, starting from as few as 

five (Hammond, 1954) and extending to as many as twenty three 

(Daws, 1965). Kidd and Knasel (1980) indicate that the most 

widely agreed-upon work values for young people are: security, 

prestige, salary, interpersonal relationships, independence and 

altruism. In addition, the majority of researchers also include: 

working conditions, influence/leadership, interesting work and 

achievement. 

Zytowski (1970a) defines work values as "a set of concepts 

which mediate between the person's affective orientation and 

classes of external objects offering similar satisfactions" 

(p. 176). Most researchers do not offer a definition, thus, the 
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meaning they attach to work values varies. Other definitions 

that appear in the literature are: 

"A person's attitudes toward work in general... (and)the 

aeaning that an individual attaches to his work role.. " (Wol- 

lack et al., 1971, Zedeck et al., 1981). 

"The empirically measured tendency to react favorably or 

unfavorably to certain generalized conceptions about pork" 

(Perrone, 1973, p. 117) 

"Values are objectives that one seeks to attain to satisfy a 

need ( ... ), satisfactions which "ay be the by - products or the 

outcomes of work as well as those which men and Nomen seek in 

their work activity. " (Super, 1973 p. p. 190-191) 

"... The qualities that workers desire and seek in the 

activities in which they engage or in the objects that they lake 

or acquire. " (Drunnond et a!., 1977, p. 23). 

Pryor (1979) points to the lack of a generally acceptable 

definition and he attributes this to the insufficient thought 

that has been given to the nature of the concept, particularly 

to the relation between the valuer and the valued and 

to the distinction between the affective and evaluative aspects 

of values: 

"An adequate conceptualization of work values is depen- 

dent first on each value statement being considered as 

an observation of a particular psychological fact, namely 

the relation between the valuer and the valued. The 

second requirement is that kork values f... 1 may be cate- 

gorized according to properties of either the valuer or 

the valued. Third, work values should be considered 

exclusively as stateeents of preferences and not as 
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moral imperatives. The problem with the label "work value" 

is that it is misleading because it suggests that 

evaluative statements (moral imperatives) are being 

considered rather than affective (preference) statements 

This is the direct opposite of the real situation. " 

(Pryor, 1979, p. 254). 

Pryor proposes an alternative term - work aspect preference 

(WAP) - defined as a statement of the relation between a person 

(the subject of the relation) and a particular quality of work 

(the object of the relation). The nature of this relation is 

that of a greater or lesser liking, when the person has the 

opportunity to make a choice. 

Despite the lack of clarity in the conceptualization and 

definition of work values, there has been a considerable amount 

of research in which work values have been employed as a central 

explanatory concept. 

The main work values inventories, according to Zytowski 

(1970a) are: OARS (Hammond's Occupational Attitude Rating 

Scales), VVI (Stefflre's Vocational Values Inventory), WVI 

(Super's Work Values Inventory) and the MIQ (Minnesota 

Importance Questionnaire ). To this list we should add: the OVI 

(Occupational Values Inventory - Impelliteri and Kapes, 1971), 

the OWVI (Ohio Work Values Inventory - Hales and Fenner, 1972), 

the Survey of Work Values - Wollack, Goodale, Wijting, and 

Smith, 1971). Table 3.1 presents the work values measured by six 

inventories. 
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Table. 3.1: VALUES MEASURED BY WORK VALUES INVENTORIES. (Adapted 
from Kidd and Knasel, 1980). 

MIQ WVI OVI OWVI SWV VVI 

Security + +++ + 
Status/Prestige + ++++ + 
Money + ++++ + 
Esthetic/Self 
realization +++ + 
Achievement + + 
Advancement + ++ 
Recognition + 
Working Condi- 
tions + + 
Company Policy/ 
Administration + 
Co-workers + + 
Authority/Mana- 
gement + + + 
Supervision/Re- 
lations + +++ 
Supervision/Te- 
chnical + 
Independence + +++ + 
Social Service + +++ + 
Creativity + +++ 
Moral Values + 
Ability Utili- 

zation + ++ 
Variety + + 
Responsibility + 
Activity + 
Interest/Satis- 
faction ++ 
Solitude + 
Object Orienta- 
tion + 

MIQ: Weiss et al. (1964), WVI: Super(1969), OVI: Impelliteri(1972) 
OWVI: Hales, 1972), SWV: Wollack(1971), VVI: Stefflre(1959) 
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3.3. Previous Research Employing Work Values 

Work values have been used extensively in research within the 

broader field of individual differences. Two main approaches can 

be distinguished: In the first, values are studied individually, 

in the attempt to relate difference in magnitude or strength of 

a particular value to background characteristics such as age, 

sex, and social class. In the second, individual differences in 

a set of work values are examined in an effort to establish 

value profile differences for different individuals (Kidd and 

Knasel, 1980) 

1. Sex differences. Dipboye and Anderson (1959) found a general 

overall similarity between girls and boys (rho=. 83). The main 

differences were: girls tended to value more highly prestige, 

interesting work, working conditions, relations with others, 

while boys tended to value more highly salary, advancement, and 

independence. Hales and Fenner (1973), in a study employing the 

OWVI and 6th grade pupils, found significant differences between 

males and females an object orientation, altruism, and solitude. 

More recent research by Wijting et al. (1977,1978) in which 

the Survey of Work Values was employed, showed a decreasing 

strength in work value differences, so that, by the end of high 

school, the work-values profiles of boys and girls were chara- 

cterized by considerable similarity. In general, an extrinsic 

value orientation was more typical of boys, whereas girls tended 

to have a more intrinsic value orientation. 

2. Age differences. No significant age differences have been 
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found, at least between different age groups of adolescents 

(C. H. Miller, 1954; Thompson, 1966; Gribbons and Lohness, 1965), 

particularly after the 9th grade of high school when, as it 

seems, the value system has been fairly stabilized (Wijting et 

al., 1978). This does not seem to be true, if late adolescence 

is compared to late childhood or early adolescence (5th to 6th 

grades) (Wijting et al., 1978; Hales and Fenner, 1972). 

Two studies, however, reported changes in individual values 

between the 9th and 10th grades, and the 12th grade, parti- 

cularly in intensity, (Kaper and Lotowycz, 1972; Kapes and 

Strickler, 1975). It seems that strong values grow stronger and 

weak values grow weaker, during late adolescence (Kapes and 

Strickler, 1975). 

When the secondary socialization process in the world of work 

has started, differences in value profiles seem to become more 

substantial, as Taylor and Thompson (1976) found in their study 

of different age groups of workers. 

3. Education and work values. It seems that there are no 

substantial differences in work values between groups differing 

in academic achievement (Sprinthall, 1966), but Perrone (1965) 

reports more concern for security in low achieving girls. The 

type of curriculum attended appears to be a more important 

correlate of work values (Kapes and Lotowycz, 1972; Kapes and 

Strickler, 1975; Wijting et al., 1977). 

4. Family and work values. The influence of family background 

in the development of work values was examined by Kinnane and 
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Pable (1962) and Kinnane and Bannon (1964). In the first study 

five out of six hypotheses concerning the relationship between 

work values and family environment were confirmed. Similar 

results are reported by Paine et al. (1967). In the second 

study, Kinnane and Bannon found perceived parental influences to 

be highly related to socio-economic status of the family. Also, 

there appeared to be a tendency in females to identify with the 

father, if he was engaged in professional work and had a higher 

educational level than the mother. In the case of skilled or 

semi-skilled father, girls tended to identify more with the 

mother. 

Opposite results, however, again with perceived and ascribed 

value systems, were reported by Wagman (1968), who found 

distinctive patterned differences between the occupational value 

structure of sons and daughters and their parents. It seems that 

at early adolescence children's values are more similar to those 

of like sexed parents but at later stages both boys' and girls' 

values are similar to those of their fathers (Wijting et al., 

1978; Perrone, 1965). 

5.0ccuoations and values. Relations between occupations and 

values were first examined by Rosenberg (1957) who found a 

relationship between value orientations and choice of certain 

occupations (e. g. people-oriented values were more strongly 

related with with choice of medicine, social work or personnel 

management as careers). 

Similarly, Miller (1956) reports a relationship between high 

value scores and expressed occupational choice. For example, 
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high security scores seemed characteristic of the "no-choice" 

group, those of her sample of pupils who had stated that they 

had not made an occupational choice, and high social rewards 

scores of the "definite-choice" group. Observed differences, 

though, were not so significant, as to allow a definite 

acceptance of such relationships. 

Greenhaus and Simon (1977) examined intrinsic - extrinsic work 

characteristics and their relationship to career salience and 

occupational choice. At a medium career salience level, valuing 

intrinsic work characteristics seems to facilitate making 

occupational decisions, and at the high career salience levels, 

valuing intrinsic work characteristics seems to reduce the 

likelihood of having made an occupational decision. 

The value patterns between occupational aspiration and 

occupational expectation appear to be similar, with minor 

differences in certain values (e. g. independence, advancement, 

benefits etc. ) (Glick, 1964). 

Work values also seem to differentiate satisfactorily between 

different occupational groups (Wollack, 1971), or levels, within 

the same occupational group, as in the case of differences 

between police science students and police officers (Zedeck, 

1981), although this could denote differences in secondary 

socialization processes. 

Finally, significant value differences were found between 

groups differentiated by level of job satisfaction. Job 

satisfaction seemed to be more closely linked to intrinsic, 
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rather, than extrinsic factors of work (Drummond et al., 1977). 

6. Social class and work values. Research an work values and 

their relation to social class seems to be rather scarce and 

lacking in methodology. In Schwarzweller's (1960) study, social 

class was measured by the occupational status of the expressed 

choice thus the reported results must be accepted with caution. 

Occupational choices were classified according to Edwards' 

scale. Professional, semi-professional and managerial jobs were 

coded in the high category, all others in the low. In the case 

of boys, a negative relationship was observed between status 

choice and values on material comfort, hard work, and external 

conformity. On the other hand a positive relationship was found 

between the status of occupations chosen by the boys and 

creative work, work with people, and service to society. In the 

case of girls there was a negative relationship between status 

choice and "familism". Material comfort and hard work were 

negatively related to status choice, while mental work, work 

with people and service to society were positively related. 

Andrisani and Miljius (1977) report a significant relation- 

ship between preferences for intrinsic or extrinsic aspects of 

work and social class, in their vast sample of two cohorts of 

males, one of ages 14-24, and the other of middle-aged men 

45-49. Social class, however, was measured by a "self-employed" 

- "public-sector-wage-and- salary" and "private-sector-wage-and 

-salary" trichotomy. In the same study, though, socioeconomic 

background of the family displayed "little predictive power in 

explaining differences in work preferences for either group" 

(p. 28) 
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Hales and Fenner (1973) did not find any social class dif- 

ferences in work values but their sample was elementary school 

pupils and, as the authors indicate, social class differences 

may emerge at a later stage. 

It seems that social class differences in work values either 

do not exist or, more probably, have not been tested adequately. 

For the time being, it could be argued that evidence in the 

literature (Centers, 1948; Centers and Bugental, 1966) points to 

the existence of social class differences on the extrinsic- 

intrinsic dichotomy, something that can be supported by theore- 

tical speculations (e. g. Carter, 1966; Jackson and Marsden, 1962; 

Willis, 1977). 

In view of all this evidence, we could say that work values 

can be a very useful construct in explaining differences in 

occupational choice behaviour and in throwing more light in the 

process itself. It is surprising, though, that no effort has 

been made to investigate how values come to be related with 

final occupational entry. Most researchers have tried to 

describe what values are connected with specific choices, or 

other kinds of work behaviour. The link between values, viewed 

as the core of a person's cognitive structure, and behaviour, 

viewed as the end - product of cognition and evaluation, has not 

been, in our view, adequately investigated in the case of 

occupational choice. A noteworthy exception could be Philips' 

(1964) examination of occupational choice as a "value 

deprivation" process. 
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A basic assumption of this study is that an individual 

embarking on the occupational choice process is in fact 

attempting to realize his value system, through the chosen or 

considered alternatives. Thus, occupational choice will be 

examined as a value attainment process within the broader 

context of motivation. In this way, values (the cognitive 

structure) and motivation patterns (behaviour) will be brought 

together in an effort to explain why an individual chooses in 

this way and not in another, and why he is motivated toward 

certain alternatives and not others. In this way it is believed 

that different aspects of occupational choice theory 

(e. g. developmental, differential, socialization, opportunity 

structure etc. ) will also be brought together. 

i 
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4. Occupational Choice-A Motivational Approach 

The third concept on which this research was based was the 

concept of motivation. In an effort to to combine both 

psychological and sociological elements in the examination of 

the occupational choice process, we decided that values, and 

work salience (attitudes), as well as motivation, in which 

psychological elements (perceptions, personality ) and social or 

cultural structures (valued goals, socialization patterns ) meet 

in individual behaviour, could serve as our investigatory tools. 

Such an approach was first suggested by Kuvlesky and Bealer 

(1966) who pointed to the ambiguity that the concept of aspira- 

tion entailed. It is fruitless simply to try to define a per- 

son's goals; people, according to Kuvlesky and Bealer, may hold 

a number of different goals at any one time, but what is of 

importance is the strength of their orientations towards parti- 

cular goals, and how strongly each goal is held in relation to 

others. 

Timperley (1974) taking up this line of thought suggests that 

an integration of psychological and sociological elements could 

be attained by the use of a cognitive social - psycholgical 

approach and as such he thinks that Vroom's (1964) model could 

be employed: 

"One of the major motivational discussions of occupational 

choice is that by Vrooi, who to a considerable degree does 

succeed in giving to his theory of occupational choice a 

social-psychological perspective. Vrooa, though essentially a 

motivational theorist, does acknowledge the two-way nature of 
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the motivation process, eaphasising not only the effect of 

motivational variables on people's behaviour in obtaining and 

performing work roles, but also the effects of the entry process 

and the kork role on motivational variables. In this respect, 

therefore, it is possible for occupational choice to be treated 

as a function of the relationship betuen the motives of persons, 

and the actual or cognised properties of work roles". 

(Tiaperley, 1974, p. 70). 

Vroom's theory of work motivation belongs to the expectancy- 

value theories of motivation and shall be examined thoroughly 

in the next chapter. Herriot and Ecob (1979) believe that use of 

such models is complementary to structuralist and developmental 

theories. Kidd (1981), writing of similar approaches, says that 

studies carried out employing expectancy - value models have 

demonstrated particularly the contribution of the individual's 

own work values, the rewards he sees from work, and his view of 

the attainability of the occupation, in the explanation of the 

choice process. To this we could add that, to the extent that 

work values and perceptions of attainability, and a number of 

other elements that the model allows to be added, reflect 

social, or even economic structures, the scope of the use of 

such a model can extend from the examination of individual 

behaviour to speculations on group behaviour. 

4.1. The concept of work motivation 

motivation. can be conceptualized as "The "whys" and 

"wherefores" behind our actions" (The ABC of Psychology, 

Penguin, 1981). A motive is "an internal state Nhith leads to 
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behaviour being directed in a particular direction or towards a 

known goal. " (Evans, 1978). 

Work motivation can be defined as "conditions which influence 

the arousal, direction, and maintenance of behaviors relevant in 

work setting " (McGormick and Ilgen, 1981, p. 261); Campbell 

and Pritchard (1976) explain this concept further: 

"It seems most meaningful to view motivation as a label for 

the determinants of (a) the choice to initiate effort on a 

certain task, (b) the choice to expend a certain amount of 

effort, and (c) the choice to persist in expending effort over a 

period of time. That is, motivation has to do with a set of 

independent / dependent variable relationships that explain the 

direction, amplitude, and persistence of an individual's 

behavior, holding constant the effects of aptitude, skill, and 

understanding of the task, and the constraints operating in the 

environsent. "(p. 65) 

This, translated to occupational choice terms, would mean 

that a motivational approach would seek answers to the following 

questions: 1. What has determined the choice of the individual 

to pursue a particular occupation? 2. What is it that makes the 

individual persist in the pursuit of the occupational goal? 3. 

Why is the individual prepared to go through intermediate 

courses of action in order to attain the final goal? 

The answers to these questions would include a variety of 

situational, cognitive and affective factors many of which 

should have their roots embedded in previous developmental, 

social, and cognitive patterns and frameworks, the origins of 

which are not of direct interest to the approach. In this way 
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attention would be shifted from the 'Who chooses what? " question 

to "How does one choose? " 

Warr (1975; 1976) discussing theories of work motivation 

suggests that we should be concerned with specific actions and a 

person's reasons for wanting these actions or not wanting them: 

'Reasons involve thoughts and wants about oneself and one's 

situation, so that to understand "otivation we have to study 

thinking and wanting. Ahether or not these processes are re- 

flected in behaviour' (1976, p. 144) 

Warr identifies nine types of "reasons" connected with work 

motivation theory: 

1. Intrinsic desirability of an immediate outcome. 

2. Intrinsic desirability of consequential outcomes. 

3. Social comparisons. 

4. Social pressures. 

5. Trends in aspiration levels. 

6. Perceived probability of attainment. 

7. Habits. 

8. Other wants and actions. 

9. The structure of actions. 

Every choice situation is one of immediacy and although the 

antecedents of a particular choice behaviour can be sought in 

the development and the psychological make-up of the individual, 

the choice behaviour itself is a separate action determined 

primarily by immediate cognitions and situational factors. These 

could operate differently if the same individual were facing a 

different situation. On these grounds and on the grounds of 
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evidence from motivational research and speculation it is here 

contended that a fruitful way to examine and understand occu- 

pational choice would be to do it in a motivational, ahistorical 

framework, concentrating on the immediate factors influencing 

and determining the choice behaviour. Such an approach, though, 

would also allow for subsequent examination of developmental or 

other antecedents of choice and of group differences. 

Within such a framework, we thought that the inclusion of 

personal values in a motivational model, in a way that will be 

described later, would give us some indications with regard to 

the way that social structures and the socialization process 

reflect on individual behaviour. That would be a first step that 

would probably allow further extrapolation to the sociological 

level of analysis, more specifically to speculations on how 

social demands are translated into individual perceptions and 

aspirations. 

4.2 Cognitive Models of Motivation 

Not all work motivation theories have dealt with the occupa- 

tional choice process. Most of them have been mainly concerned 

with job satisfaction and job efficiency and performance. Only 

theories labelled "cognitive" or__"expectancy - value" have 

tapped aspects of work behaviour connected with occupational 

choice. All these theories have their origin in the work of Kurt 

Lewin (1935; 1938) and in the cognitive developments from 

Experimental Psychology associated with Tolman's work. 

Lewin argued that psychology must develop a more coherent and 
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useful conceptual scheme for thought about the contemporaneous 

determinants of actions, than the one provided by the S-R theo- 

ries. His theory of motivation developed from the principles of 

Gestalt psychology, according to which the perception of an 

object is influenced by the field of forces surrounding it, and 

the interrelationships of these forces. Similarly, Lewin argues 

that behaviour occurs within a psychological field and that, at 

any given moment, it is determined by many interacting forces. 

His conceptual representation of human motivation took a mathe- 

matical form in his famous equation: B=f(P, E). 

Behaviour (B) must be considered a result of the interaction 

of the person (P) and the immediate environment (E). Thus, the 

principle of contemporaneity was stressed, i. e. the only determi- 

nants of behaviour, at a given time, are the properties of the 

person (P) and the immediate environment (E), as it exists for 

the person at the time. 

His approach was ahistorical, emphasizing conditions existing 

at the moment behaviour is taking place, all the antecedents of 

present behaviour having contributed to the properties of the 

person existing at the moment of action. As Victor Vroom (1964) 

says: 

"Ahistorical models of choice behavior bypass any of the 

problems that concern the psychologist interested in learning. 

The choices made by a person in a given situation are explained 

in terms of his motives and cognitions at the time he makes the 

choice. The process by which these motives or cognitions were 

acquired is not specified nor is it regarded as crucial to a 
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consideration of their present role in behavior. "(p. 14). 

The general format of cognitive models of motivation, according 

to Heckhausen and Weiner (1980) is :S- Cognition - R, that is 

an antecedent stimulus, viewed as a form of information rather 

than stimulation, is conceived, encoded and transformed into a 

"belief". Peters (1977) suggests that there are two assumptions 

underlying such models; first, that the behaviour is rooted in 

the belief system of a person (expectancy beliefs, 

instrumentality beliefs) and second, that these beliefs are 

based, at least in part, on the actual environment in which one 

finds himself. 

It is our belief 

occupational choice 

matching approaches 

This should be in 1 

psychology where an 

observed (Mitchell, 

that the great impetus of research on 

seems to be turning from developmental and 

to motivational and decision - making ones. 

ine with the general trend in organizational 

increased interest in motivation has been 

1979). 

We shall consider next Vroom's theory of work motivation that 

has been extensively tested in the occupational choice setting. 

Other expectancy-value theories that have been applied to a 

larger or lesser extent to the occupational choice setting are: 

the Subjective Expected Utility (SEU) theory (Edwards, 1954; 

1961) and the Achievement Motivation theory (MCClelland, 

Atkinson, Clark and Lowell, 1953; Atkinson, 1957; 1960; 1964; 

Atkinson and Feather, 1966; Atkinson and Birch, 1978). The first 

theory has traditionally been connected with economic decision 

theory but some efforts have been made to connect it with 



102 

occupational choice (cf. Holmstrom and Beach, 1973; Muchinsky 

and Fitch, 1975), and the latter theory, after an early 

application in this setting (Mahone, 1960), has recently 

recently shown an increased interest in related topics (Atkinson 

and Raynor, 1974; Raynor, 1974; 1982). 
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4.3 Vroom's Expectancy-Value Theory Of Work Motivation 

Vroom's theory of work motivation has received great atten- 

tion since it was first presented in 1964. It has a great simi- 

larity, in its basic cores and axioms, to the SEU model that 

preceded it as Starke and Behling (1975) point out. 

Vroom (1964) uses the term motivation "to refer to a pro- 

cess governing choices made by persons or lower organisms among 

alternative forms of voluntary action" (p. 6). His theory deals 

with the major aspects of work behaviour: occupational choice, 

job satisfaction, and job performance. It assumes that indivi- 

duals cognitively consider alternatives and make choices, within 

the limits of their capabilities. The theory is concerned with 

1) The elements of cognitions that go into the decision, and 2) 

The way these elements are processed by an individual for a 

decision to be reached. 

Vroom's theory incorporates two models: the valence model 

which can be used to predict job satisfaction, occupational 

preference, or the valence of good performance, and the force 

toward behaviour model which, according to Vroom can be used to 

predict occupational choice, work effort, or remaining on the 

job. 

The valence model in equation form is as follows: 

n 

VJ= f( 
Y_(VkIjk) 

k=1 

where V,: the valence of outcome j; Iib: the cognized 
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instrumentality of outcome j for the attainment of outcome k; 

Vk: the valence of outcome k; n: the number of outcomes. Or in 

theoretical formula: "The valence of an outcome to a person is 

a monotonically increasing function of the algebraic sum of the 

products of the valences of all other outcomes and his con- 

ceptions of its instrumentality for the attainment of these 

other outcomes. " (Vroom, 1964, p. 17). 

For a better clarification of the above model we need to 

define the two concepts: valence, and instrumentality. 

Valence is conceptualized as "affective orientations toward 

particular outcomes", in other words a person's desire for an 

outcome, or the attractiveness of the outcome to the person. 

"In our system, an outcome is positively valent when the person 

prefers attaining it to not attaining it (i. e. he prefers x to 

not x). An outcome has a valence of zero when the person is 

indifferent to attaining it or not attaining it (i. e. he is in- 

different to x or not x), and it is negatively valent when he 

prefers not attaining it to attaining it (i. e. he prefers not x 

to x ). It is assumed that valence can take a wide range of both 

positive and negative values. " (p. 15). Valence is anticipated 

satisfaction, as opposed to value which is actual satisfaction 

which may have been experienced to satiation and thus no longer 

be desired, or simply may not be desired at a particular point 

in time. 

Instrumentality is defined conceptually as the degree to 

which the outcome in question is seen as leading to the 

attainment of other outcomes. It is conceived of as subjective 



105 

correlation between two outcomes, an outcome-outcome association 

that "can take values ranging fron -1, indicating a belief that 

attainment of a second outcome is certain without the first 

outcome and impossible with it, to 11, indicating that the first 

outcome is believed to be a necessary and sufficient condition 

for the attainment of the second outcome. "(p. 18) 

Simply stated, the above model, in the case of occupational 

preference, which is our concern here, means that the attracti- 

veness of an occupation depends on the attractiveness of the 

second-order outcomes to which the occupation leads, and on the 

degree to which valued or not valued outcomes are perceived to 

be connected with the occupation. 

Occupational preference is viewed by Vroom thus: 

"The preferred occupation of a particular individual at 

a given time is defined as the occupation which at the 

time has the highest positive valence. "(p. 53)and: 

"Preferences among occupations are also defined in terms 

of their relative valence and are predicted to be 

systematically related to the estimated consequences of 

entry into these occupations and the valence of these 

consequences for the person. "(p. 54) 

Vroom's force model employs again the concept of valence plus 

the concept of expectancy-: "An expectancy is defined as a 

momentary belief concerning the likelihood that a particular act 

, will be followed by a particular outcome. Expectancies may be 

described in terns of their strength. Xaxi, al strength is 

indicated by subjective certainty that the act wi11 be 
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followed by the outcoae while aininaI (or zero) strength is 

indicated by subjective certainty that the act will not be 

followed by the outcone" (p. 17). Expectancy is an action- 

outcome association, it can take values ranging from zero to +1. 

"The force model is conceptualized as follows: 

The force on a person to perform an act is a Ronotoni- 

tally increasing function of the algebraic sus of the 

products of the valences of all outcomes and the 

strength of his expectancies that the act will be 

followed by the attainment of these outcoees. "(p. I8). 

In equation form: 

n 

(Ei , V, ) ) 

j=1 

where F, =the force to perform act i; Ej, =the strength of the 

expectancy that act i will be followed by outcome j; Vj= the 

valence of outcome j. 

Stated differently, an individual's force to perform an act (i) 

is assumed to be the result of a multiplicative function between 

the expectancy that act (i) will lead to outcome (j), and the 

valence of this outcome (j). The products of these functions 

summed across all outcomes (j)(j=l... n) will designate the 

magnitude of force to perform act M. This is put in the 

occupational choice context as follows: "The chosen occupation 

is assumed to be that occupation toward which there is the 

strongest positive forte"(p. 54). 
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In occupational choice terms, the model would mean that the 

choice of an occupation is dependent on the attractiveness of 

the second-order outcomes and the subjective probability of 

getting them, which could mean that less attractive outcomes 

with high chance of attainment could cause more "force" than 

more attractive ones with lower chances of attainment. 

Vroom's theory instigated a surprising amount of research 

mainly in the organizational setting (job satisfaction and job 

performance), but most significantly, a great deal of research 

testing the theory itself or aspects of it, and methodological 

and/or conceptual issues. A considerable amount of research, 

though, was dedicated to occupational preference (cf. Vroom, 

1966; Sheard, 1970; Vroom and Deci, 1971; Wanous, 1972; 

Muchinsky and Taylor, 1976; Steinlauf, 1978; Schmitt and Son, 

19B1), and occupational choice (cf. Sheridan, Richards and 

Slocum, 1975; Inskeep, 1978; Wheeler, 1978; Erez, 1979). 

For the purposes of this research we decided to use the 

"valence' model (occupational preference), as we assumed that it 

was more suitable for our subjects, secondary education pupils 

who were about to make occupational and educational choices. As 

they were not very near these choices and the results of these 

choices were not in fact always contingent on the choice 

behaviour, which would make the measurement of expectancy rather 

difficult if the "choice" model was to be used, we thought that 

the "valence" (preference) model would give more fruitful 

results. We made the assumption that as valence is conceptuali- 

zed as anticipated satisfaction, if we employed personal values 
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as the perceived outcomes, our valence scores would indicate the 

degree to which such values were perceived to be satisfied 

through the different occupational/educational alternatives on 

which the model would be applied. Thus for the purposes of this 

research we refer to valence scores as "value attainment 

scores". This approach is in fact the reverse from the one 

employed by Philips (1964) who measured "value deprivation" and 

similar to an approach employing needs (Schmitt and Son, 1981) 

which was published after this research had been conducted. 

Next, we shall first examine some of the studies employing 

the same model, in more or less the same setting, and then we 

shall refer to the main problems related with the theory. 

4.4 Previous Research Employing the Valence Model in an 

Occupational Preference Context. 

Vroom (1966) examined graduate students in a school of 

industrial management who were nearing the end of their course. 

After "surveying the market" but before making their choices, 

each subject ranked the three more attractive organizations, 

rated each goal, from a list of fifteen, in terms of importance 

first, and then "in terns of the extent to which he believed 

that he would be able to attain then within each of the three 

organizatioDs. "(p. 216). As the main aim of the study was to 

measure dissonance reduction processes, the procedure was 

repeated four weeks later, when choices had been made. A mean 

instrumentality - goal score was computed. These scores for 

organizations in order of rank were . 63, . 33, and . 19 before 

choice, and . 64, . 23, and . 16 after choice. About 60% of the 
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subjects (of a total of 37 subjects) chose the organization 

which at the time of the first measurement had the highest 

instrumentality-goal score, about 20X the second, and 10% the 

third (there were also four ties-10X). Vroom concludes: "The 

first hypothesis -that the attractiveness of an organization to 

a prospective member is directly related to his beliefs 

concerning its instrumentality for the attainment of his goals- 

was strongly supported by the data. "(p. 223). 

As concerned the dissonance reduction processes, findings 

suggested that subjects tended to perceive the organization 

which they had chosen as more attractive and as more instru- 

mental to goal attainment after, rather than before choice, 

something that decreased markedly later, as a follow-up study 

showed (Vroom and Deci, 1971). 

Sheard (1970) had subjects rate the importance of 20 work 

goals and the perceived attainability of these work goals in six 

different types of organizations, in order to obtain valence 

measures and predict expressed preferences for the six organi- 

zations (the same for all subjects). The Valence x Attainabi- 

lity scores were then correlated with the ratings of the 

organizations, and the averages of these correlations ranged 

from . 78 to . 82. In essence, this was a violation of the 

original suggestion by Vroom, as the "force" model was actually 

used to predict preference. 

Wanous (1972) had subjects rank order occupations and then 

computed a SIV (Instrumentality x Valence) score for each one. 
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Mean SIV scores were significantly related to the overall 

occupational ranks. 

Mitchell and Knudsen (1973) collected responses to a 

questionnaire from 106 subjects. They obtained measures for the 

following variables: attitude toward business, occupational 

choice (expressed intentions), evaluation of outcomes (12 

outcomes rated on three 7-point bipolar scales), instrumenta- 

lities (on a probable-improbable 7- point scale), and two social 

dimensions: motivation to comply, and expectations of others. In 

their list of outcomes they included outcomes of three different 

categories: social (e. g. improving the environment, furthering 

peace, equal opportunity etc. ), extrinsic (e. g. salary, 

promotion, security etc. ), and intrinsic (e. g. autonomy, 

creativity, intellectual growth etc. ). The criterion variables 

in their study was attitude toward business and occupational 

choice. The multiple zero order correlations were . 69 (for 

business) and . 38 (for choice) when the SIV (preference) model 

was used, and . 70 and . 54, respectively, for the SIV + the 

social variables (motivation to comply and expectations of 

others). Their conclusions were that the theory seems to predict 

well attitude toward business and relatively well occupational 

choice, and that the SIV total accounts for almost all the 

variance in the attitude score and for about half of the 

variance for the prediction of occupational choice, the other 

half being accounted for by the social variables. 

Muchinsky and Taylor (1976) presented a test of the valence 

(SIV) model with 46 subjects, psychology majors. They were asked 

to rank order in terms of preference eight educational or 

; N. 
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employment positions they could seek following their graduation. 

They were also asked to rank order in terms of attractiveness 15 

outcomes, and then to rate them on a scale from zero to 100. 

Finally, subjects were asked to rate the perceived likelihood 

that each outcome could be satisfied (i. e. instrumentalities) by 

each educational and employment position. A SIV score was 

computed for each position and was correlated with the prefe- 

rence ratings for each occupation for each subject. Then a 

t-test was used to compare mean correlations. As the study was 

basically designed to test different methodological aspects of 

the model, only mean correlations for the two most wanted 

occupational alternatives (graduate degree in psychology, and 

graduate degree in professional area) are reported, which are 

. 77 and . 76, respectively. 

Similar results in support of the use of the SIV model for the 

prediction of occupational preference have been reported by 

Wheeler (1978) and Steinlauf (1978). More recently, Schmitt and 

Son (1981) used a SIV model to predict choice, employing as its 

set of outcomes items which purported to measure existence, 

relatedness and growth needs, thus the valence model was tied 

with a theory of need structure (Alderfer, 1972). The results 

supported use of the valence model. Finally, employing a design 

similar to ours West (1983) used Vroom's model with Rokeach's 

set of Life Values to predict occupational preference. The 

results supported both the use of such a model and the use of 

values as the outcomes sought to be realized in the choice of 

an occupation. 

In general, we can conclude that the valence model has been 
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successfully tested as an instrument for the prediction of 

occupational preference with considerable support for Vroom's 

theory. This could have an impact on counselling practices. 

As it is put by Mitchell and Beach (1977): 

"There are two possible implications of these results. One 

suggestion might be that if job candidates actually thought out 

what occupational outcomes were important and unimportant, and 

how likely it was that various occupations would lead to those 

outcomes, they sight sake more rational and satisfactory 

choices. A second suggestion is that counseling and guidance 

efforts sight concentrate on providing more information about 

the actual likelihoods of attaining various outcomes, and the 

chances of a particular candidate's being able to attain the 

occupation rather than the sore traditional information about 

how similar the candidate is to those people already in the 

occupation. " lp. p. 220-2211 
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4.5 Conceptual and Methodological Issues Associated with the 

Expectancy-Valence Theory. 

Mitchell (1974,1982) has pointed to all the conceptual and 

methodological problems associated with the theory. We shall try 

to mention the most important ones and, in particular the ones 

associated with the valence (SIV) model. Mitchell (1982) 

distinguishes three kinds of issues: Methodological, empirical, 

and theoretical. 

Methodological issues concern the number and the content of 

outcomes and the measurement of expectancies, valences and 

instrumentalities. 

As concerns the number of outcomes, it seems that there is a 

general consensus that large numbers of outcomes decrease 

predictability. There is disagreement as to the exact number 

that would enhance the predictive power of the model but most 

researchers would agree on a number not less than B or 9 and not 

more than 15 (cf. Schwab, et al., 1979; Leon, 1979). Another 

issue concerns the way the lists of outcomes to be rated for 

valence should be created (i. e. subject or investigator 

generated lists). There seems to be unanimous agreement that 

subject generated lists and subject relevant outcomes give 

better prediction (cf. Mitchell, 1974; Matsui and Ikeda, 1976; 

Herriot and Ecob, 1979). It seems that for purely practical 

reasons such a design has rarely been employed. To our knowledge 

only Starke and Behling (1975) used unique lists involving 

the four most desired and two least desired outcomes for each 

subject. Matsui and Ikeda(1976) had part of their sample 



114 

generate five outcomes of their own whereas another part rated a 

standard list of 10 outcomes. The self-generated list gave 

better prediction. 

The problem of the content of outcomes has to do with the use 

of negative-positive, and intrinsic-extrinsic outcomes. Empiri- 

cal evidence is not very clear concerning these issues. Thus, 

Mitchell and Knudsen (1973) and Kopelman and Thompson (1976) 

report better prediction with extrinsic outcomes, while 

Steinlauf (1978) reported no difference and Parker and Dyer 

(1976) reported that the intrinsic model gave slightly better 

prediction. Similar results are reported concerning the problem 

of positive - negative outcomes (cf. Parker and Dyer, 1976; 

Muchinsky and Taylor, 1976). 

Instrumentality measures seem to cause some problems. Most 

researchers have treated instrumentality as a probability (e. g. 

Dachler and Mobley, 1973), and they do not assign it negative 

values, which is contrary to Vroom's suggestion that it should 

be treated as an outcome-outcome correlation taking values from 

-1 to +1. According to Mitchell's review "to date little 

evidence is available as to which strategy is host valid"(1992, 

p. 302). 

There seems to be more agreement on the issue of the measure- 

ment of valence, most investigators treating it as importance, 

although Vroom conceptualized it as anticipated satisfaction. It 

seems though, that he himself soon adopted the "importance" 

treatment. In his study (1966) he asked subjects, after studying 

the list of outcomes 'to rate each goal on a five point scale 
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of importance according to a 2,3,5,3,2 distribution (i. e. 

select the two highest in importance, the next three highest and 

so on)" (p. 216). Other researchers, though, reject such a 

design (Dachler and Mobley, 1973), and as it was said earlier, 

as far as we know, only Starke and Behling (1975) asked subjects 

to rate valence as the amount of satisfaction they would feel if 

the relevant outcome was attained. 

Empirical issues concern mainly the weighting of Is by Vs 

(in the case of the SIV model). There seems to be overwhelming 

evidence that unweighted (additive) scores did as well as 

weighted ones (c. f. Mitchell, 1974; Sheard, 1970; Wanous, 1972; 

Mitchell and Knudsen, 1973; Muchinsky and Taylor, 1976; Stein- 

lauf, 1978; Wheeler, 1978). 

The main theoretical issue is that the model has been used 

extensively in an across-subjects design, whereas the original 

theory suggested a within - subjects analysis. A within-subjects 

analysis can be conceptualized as a contingency table with two 

categories: predicted behaviour, actual behaviour, a design 

adopted by Sheard (1970), Mitchell and Knudsen (1973), Parker 

and Dyer (1976); Muchinsky and Taylor (1976), Teas (1981), 

Schmitt and Son (1981) and many others. An across- subjects 

design is basically a correlational one where SIV scores are 

assumed to have the same meaning for all the subjects, and are 

thus correlated with the criterion (usually ranked or rated 

occupational alternatives, in the case of occupational pre- 

ference). Mitchell (1974) points to one of the problems 

connected with an across subjects design: 
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"For example, response sets often confound the predictions. 

Thus, someone who systematically rates the extremes on scales 

will have a behavioral prediction that is very different from a 

"conservative" subject even though they feel the save way". 

(p. 1070) . 

To this we could add Parker and Dyer's (1976) remark: 

".. between persons tests of expectancy theory "ay tend to show 

reduced validity through no theoretical fault of the eodel. " 

(p. 99). 

Mitchell (1982) suggests that the closer the methodological 

procedures are to the original formulation the better the 

prediction, but he adds a note of caution, that results show 

that even at its best (i. e. thorough, controlled, within - 

subjects tests) the model seldom accounts for more than 50% of 

the variance in the criterion. 

Finally, there is some evidence that the inclusion of 

normative components, e. g. expectations of others (cf. Mitchell 

and Nebeker, 1973; Parker and Dyer, 1976) or of actual 

environmental conditions (Peters, 1977; Herriot and Ecob, 1979) 

will enhance the predictive power of the model. 

Summing up this extended review of the main concepts, uses, 

conceptual and methodological issues connected with Vroom's 

expectancy-value theory, we shall summarize Mitchell's (1982) 

main conclusions: 

i. Most researchers agree that the model does not describe 

actual motivational processes. 
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2. It is utilized because at an intuitive level it feels 

right, and because it has proved to be helpful in pointing out 

that behaviour-outcome links are important as well as the 

evaluation of outcomes. 

3. The main issue that seems to be emerging is: "When is 

expectancy theory right or wrong? " It seems that some environ- 

ments, some people and some circumstances are more likely to 

result in an expectancy-like process than others. 
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5. Instruments 

The instruments used in this research were: The Work Quiz for 

the measurement of work salience or "the meanings of work", a 

revised version of the terminal values set of the Rokeach Value 

Survey, an adaptation of Super's Work Values Inventory, and a 

structured interview. 

5.1 The Measurement Of Work Salience - The Work Quiz 

The Work Quiz (WO) is an inventory designed by K. F. Taylor 

(1975) to measure what he called "orientations to work". These 

orientations were conceptualized as being different from job 

satisfaction, occupational preference, and job involvement. They 

are concerned with what work means to people, its centrality in 

people's lives. 

Taylor's work is categorized by Kidd and Knasel (1980) in the 

work salience literature, and as such a measure it has been em- 

ployed here. In a previous section we examined issues related 

with work salience. What must be pointed out here is that work 

salience literature concerned with young people about to enter 

the world of work is rather scarce. On the contrary, it is 

abundant as concerns people who have already experienced work. 

The inclusion of the Work Quiz in this study aimed at obtaining 

a measure of work salience in our sample. 

One distinct advantage of the Work Quiz was that it had been 

tested with a sample of high school pupils, which made it more 

suitable for the sample of this research. Another scale that was 
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considered for the same reason was the Meaning and Value of Work 

Scale (MVWS) by Kazanas, Hannah, and Gregor (1975) which had the 

additional advantage that it was aimed solely at secondary 

education pupils. Unfortunately this scale was unobtainable, as 

its authors did not respond to a request for material pertaining 

to their work. 

Taylor's Work Quiz was used in this research on the basis of 

three main considerations: a) It had been tried before with a 

similar sample of secondary education pupils; b) Intuitively, it 

looked more suitable, in terms of the content of its items and 

the face validity of its scales, for use with a sample of Greek 

pupils; c) There was detailed information available for 

comparison and possible adaptation. 

Taylor (1975) after an extensive review of the literature on 

occupational choice, identified three different types of 

explanation, from the chooser's point of view: Occupational 

choice may be an opportunity for actualization; it nay be as a 

result of calculation of the costs and benefits of alternative 

courses of action; or it say occur because people accept the 

destiny which their socio-economic circumstances and earlier 

socialization sake available to thee. For many individuals, it 

has been suggested, all three explanations play some part in 

accounting for their choice. Each type of explanation implies a 

different way of looking at and evaluating work, and have been 

called Actualizing, Calculating, and Traditional (p. 61). 

The first form of Taylor's Work Quiz (WQ) consisted of 33 

items, allocated in the three scales as follows: 11 Actualizing 
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items, 10 Calculating items, 11 Traditional items, and " one 

which (pending further analysis) was judged as probably 

Calculating, but perhaps Traditional". Rating of individual 

items was done on a five-point scale. A first factor analysis 

presented a five factor solution. A few years later, a new 

factor analysis, with different samples, presented 3 factors, 

and three new scales were created with 25 of the original 33 

items. The three factors, though, accounted for only 19% of the 

variance. The three new scales were: 

Responsibly Committed: "The person who endorses this group of 

items not only seeks strong involvement and competent perform- 

ance in his work for the sake of his own; but also there is the 

suggestion that he has some altruistic reasons for working. " 

(p. 107) 

Traditionally Comfortable: "It seems that people who endorse 

these items do not expect their work to be very exciting or ful- 

filling, but they want it to be comfortable, respected, and in 

keeping with the expectations of friends and fasily"(p. 108) 

Passively Unconcerned: Lack of any enthusiasm for work, work 

not seen as involving and as an opportunity for self - 

realization, no wish to give anything to work, no expectations 

from work. 

The 33 items of the Work Quiz, their abbreviated form, their 

initial classifications (A = Actualizing, C= Calculating, T= 

Traditional) and their final classifications (RC = Responsibly 

Committed, TC = Traditionally Comfortable, PU = Passively 
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Unconcerned) with their factor loadings on these last scales are 

presented in Table B in the Appendix. 

It was decided that no firm assumptions should be made in 

this research about the final scales of the WQ, before it was 

newly factor-analysed on the basis of our sample's responses. It 

was assumed, on the grounds of the investigator's long contact 

with Greek secondary education pupils, that the WQ items would 

elicit some meaningful responses, with some reservations about 

the items that related to already acquired work experience, as 

most of the subjects were not expected to possess any. Thus no 

modifications were made and all 33 items were administered to 

the subjects. It was hoped that if any clear-cut dimensions 

appeared they would be examined and analysed in conjunction with 

other parts of the research, and in particular values, and thus 

the correlates or determinants of the different attitudes to 

work, that would appear in our sample, would be further investi- 

gated. 

In addition to the Work Quiz, a number of open-ended 

questions in the structured interview that consisted part of 

this research aimed at obtaining measures of work salience, but 

because of the stereotypic answers most people give to questions 

relating to work, it was not hoped that such questions would 

offer more than indications of real attitudes. 
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5.2 The Measurement of Values 

Two instruments were used for the measurement of values in 

this research, the Rokeach Value Survey (RVS) and an adaptation 

of Super's Work Values Inventory. As the Rokeach Value Survey is 

an instrument based on an integrated theory on the importance of 

values in the social sciences and has been used extensively in 

empirical research, we shall refer to it in more detail. In 

addition, Rokeach's theory on the nature of human values can 

provide the theoretical underpinning for any value-related 

research. 

5.3 The Rokeach Value Survey (RVS) 

The Rokeach Value Survey consists of two sets of values - 18 

terminal values and 18 instrumental values. The terminal values 

are assumed to concern end-states of existence, whereas the 

instrumental values are assumed to represent modes of conduct. 

The individual items included in each set of the RVS were 

selected on the basis of a combination of research and intui- 

tion, the number 18 rather arbitrarily set: "As can be seen, 

the overall procedure employed in selecting the two lists is 

admittedly an intuitive one, and there is no reason to think 

that others working independently would have come up with 

precisely the sale list of IS terminal and IS instrumental 

values. ' (Rokeach, 1973; p. 30) 

The two sets of values with their defining phrases are pre- 

sented in the Appendix. 
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The first form of the RVS (Form A) consisted of 12 items in 

each set. The defining phrases were later added and the number of 

values was increased to 18 (Forms B and M. Forms D and E, the 

former with gummed labels that are placed in ranking order, the 

latter in a column format with blank spaces for the rankings to 

be marked, showed increased reliability and are considered to be 

the final form of the Survey. Form D (gummed labels) seems to be 

somewhat preferable to all other forms: reliabilities are higher 

and it is easier to use. 

5.4 Reliability of the Rokeach Value Survey 

Rokeach reports two kinds of test-retest reliabilities, one 

for value systems and one for individual values. Value system 

reliability (Form D, 3 to 7 weeks) ranges from 0.78 to 0.80 

(median 0.74) for terminal values and 0.70 to 0.72 (median 0.65) 

for instrumental values. The median reliability after a 14 to 16 

months interval (N=204 college students) appears to be 0.69 for 

the terminal and 0.61 for the instrumental values, something 

that according to Rokeach shows the value system stability over 

long periods of time. 

For single values (Form D, 3 to 7 weeks) product-moment 

reliabilities range from 0.51 to 0. BB (median 0.65) in the 

terminal values set and from 0.45 to 0.70 (median 0.61) in the 

instrumental values set. Feather (1972b) reports median 

test-retest reliablities of 0.74 and 0.70 for terminal and 

instrumental values, respectively. 

The Value Survey was also tested for order effects, as it is 
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presented in alphabetical order, but Cochrane and Rokeach (1970) 

conclude that any such apparent effect in the set of 

instrumental values was due to the fact that the values which 

appeared at the top of the list really were more important to 

many subjects than the ones appearing lower. There is also 

indication that there is no social desirability effect present 

in scoring the terminal value scale (Rokeach, 1973). 

The 36 values of the two sets appear to be negligibly cor- 

related but Rokeach's factor analysis showed that the two sets 

of values are not totally unrelated: seven bipolar factors 

emerged accounting for 41% of the variance, only one of which 

was purely "terminal", and another one purely "instrumental" in 

that they contained items from one list. No one factor, though, 

accounts for more than 107. and thus Rokeach (1973) concludes 

that the 36 values cannot safely be reduced to a smaller number. 

Such a conclusion was also reached by Feather and Peay (1975) 

who employed multidimensional scaling and clustering techniques 

which are more suitable for ordinal data, such as these are. 

Concerning the problem of the semantic meaning of the items 

in the two sets, which we consider the most important issue 

associated with verbal cues aiming at eliciting responses, as we 

shall point out later, in the results section, Rokeach claims 

that far more important than the semantic meaning is the 

psychological significance that a particular value has for a 

particular person. This significance can be inferred from 

observation of the ranks allocated to other individual values in 

the set, and to this effect Rokeach presents the example of the 

ranking of "freedom" in relation to the ranking of "equality". 
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The exact meaning attributed to each can be inferred by the 

ranking also given to the other. 

Rokeach enumerates the advantages of the Value Survey thus: - 

It is simple in design and economical to administer to indi- 

duals and groups. 

- It is easily grasped by people of all ages, and it is usually 

found, especially the gummed label version, interesting, thought 

provoking, and ego-involving. 

- Responses to the Value Survey are directly expressed in 

quantitative terms, thus eliminating the need to score it. And 

he concludes: 

"Unlike other projective tests, however, it does not have to 

be disguised, does not alloN free responses, and does not 

require trained personnel to advinister it. As far as is 

presently known, it is free of such sethodological defects as 

order effects and social desirability response sets. It yields 

separate quantitative measure of values and systems of values. 

(... ) it can be employed to test theoretically derived 

hypotheses but it can also be used in a purely empirical canner 

to describe similarities in and differences between any two 

groups one may happen to be interested in. Finally, the Value 

Survey can be meaningfully employed across all the social 

science disciplines to provide data that are substantively 

relevant to each discipline. (p. 51-52)" 

5.5 Studies Employing the Rokeach Value Survey 

Rokeach has used the Value Survey in a number of studies to 

examine differences and similarities between different groups 
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differentiated by sex, age, income, ethnic and racial origin, 

political affiliation, religion etc. In all cases the survey 

differentiated between groups satisfactorily. Other studies that 

support the use of the RVS are reported by Sutherland and 

Tanenbaum (1975) and Munson and Posner (1980), but the most 

impressive body of research connected with values in general, 

and the RVS in particular, is the work of Norman Feather (1970; 

1971a; 1971b; 1972a; 1972b; 1974; 1975; 1982a; 1982b; 1982c) 

which we shall examine in more detail because it is not only 

concerned with empirical evidence, but also with the theoretical 

underpinning of the employment of values in psychological 

research. 

Feather (1975; 1982a; 1982b) set out to examine value dif- 

Terences and similarities but he soon proceeded to an effort to 

connect value research with the expectancy-value theory of 

motivation. His considerations revolve around two main axes: the 

person-environment fit, and the motivational aspects of values. 

The person-environment fit and in particular the value fit, 

is viewed in terms of what Feather calls cognitive ecology Na 

lapping of the person-environient system fron the viewpoint of 

the person' (1975, p. 60). Perceived information from the 

environment may be discrepant with the person's corresponding 

abstract structures (one of which is his value system) and it is 

assumed that the person will attempt to resolve these structural 

discrepancies in order to achieve a relatively stable view of 

his physical and social environment. It is also assumed that if 

there is a choice situation the person will be biased toward 

those environments that minimize the discrepancies. Feather 
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investigated discrepancies between own and perceived environ- 

ment rather, than the objective environment "in the belief that 

it is important to deal with the meanings that individuals 

assign to stimulus input, in this case with the value priorities 

they perceived as being promoted by the environments they were 

asked to consider" (p. 273). He recognizes, though, that future 

research should concentrate on the sources in the environment 

that influenced the attributed value priorities. He summarizes 

his findings thus: "The research that we reported focused upon 

educational choice and educational adjustment, using students 

from secondary and tertiary institutions. Evidence showed that 

students tended to select educational environments that were 

congruent with their own value systems, and that they were more 

likely to be happier and more satisfied with these environments 

as congruence increased" (p. 275). 

A person-environment mismatch, though, is not necessarily 

detrimental to the overall existence of the person, as dissatis- 

faction that comes from a poor value match may be compensated 

for by satisfaction arising from a differnt person-environment 

match (e. g. dissatisfaction at work - satisfaction at home). 

Some discrepancies, though, are considered to be more important 

than others, something that depends on the degree that the 

mismatch involves values that are especially important to the 

individual. It also depends on the authority of the sources that 

promote the discrepant values of the environment. 

Feather found evidence that the educational choice made by 

students was related to the relative importance of the values 

they held (1970) and that the students' own value systems 
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resemble more closely the perceived value system of the school 

they enter, than the perceived value system of the school they 

reject (1971a). In another study Feather investigated the resem- 

blance of students'value systems with the perceived value system 

of the school they attended. He found more pronounced similari- 

ties in students attending independent schools and more parti- 

cularly among boarders (Feather, 1972a). Differences in value 

systems were detected between students attending different 

programs of study at university level (Feather, 1974). The 

results were supportive of the hypothesis that values are in- 

volved in educational choice. 

Another part of Feather's studies concentrated an a maaain4 

of value systems for different segments of society and for dif- 

ferent cultures (e. g. males - females, student activists - 

nonactivists, delinquents - nondelinquents, Australians - 

Americans, Australians - migrant groups etc. ). He outlines the 

importance of such studies: 

"It would be wrong to underestimate the importance of discover- 

ing lust where the similarities and differences in value 

priorities lie between individuals, groups, organizations, 

institutions, and cultures. These similarities and differences 

also have to be accounted for, whether in terms of socialization 

and the processes of social influence, or in terms of the 

selective migration of people (where possible) to environments 

that best fit their personal characteristics, or whatever. The 

task of mapping value systems is a vital aspect of social 

inquiry and one that should be given more attention now that 

procedures for identifying value systems in different segments 
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of society and across cultures are available - procedures that 

can be used to obtain value systems regarding both the self and 

the defined environments" (pp. 277-278, Feather, 1975). 

Since the choice of a similar cognitive environment and the 

effort to resolve discrepancies between own system and the per- 

ceived value system of the environment are of motivational 

nature, Feather started wandering, from an early point in his 

value research, whether terminal and instrumental values could 

be incorporated into studies of motivated behaviour involving 

means - ends relationships, and whether values were too global 

for that purpose (Feather, 1970). In his extended review of his 

studies (1975) he makes the theoretical connection of such 

speculations to the expectancy-value theory. He assumed that 

terminal values may influence the valence of specific 

instrumental behaviours or means to ends. His shift to a 

motivational approach to the study of values is presented 

explicitly in his recent work: 

This recent research is the latest in a series of studies of 

values from a research program that is now several years old. I 

was convinced by Rokeach's argument that, although value had the 

status of a basic concept in . any of the social sciences, it had 

not received the systematic treatment that it deserved fron 

psychologists. Lite Rokeach, I decided in the late 1960s to try 

to remedy this situation and began a program of research that is 

still continuing. Much of this research has been concerned with 

mapping values across different segments of the population and 

also across cultures. Sole studies of the program have investi- 

gated the consequences of discrepancies between personal value 
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system and the perceived value systems of defined environments. 

Other studies have examined the accuracy with which the value 

systems of a group can be judged by others. And, Post recently I 

have attempted to move beyond the ecological task of napping 

congruence and discrepancy in value systems to consider the 

relationship between values and behavior in terms of the 

expectancy-value approach. "(Feather, 1982a, pp. 86-87) 

"Specifically, 1 have become interested in the question of how a 

person's behavior relates to the values held by that person. To 

what extent will knowledge of a person's value priorities enable 

us to understand that person's actions within defined situations 

and what other variables say have to be taken into account in 

making that prediction. " (Feather, 1982b, p. 265) 

"I as suggesting that values as motives have this function also, 

sensitizing the person to perceive some potential events and 

activities as desirable and North approaching or continuing 

with, and other aspects as undesirable, to be avoided or 

terminated. " (Feather, 1982b, p. 277) 

One of Feather's most recent studies, in his new line of 

thought, concerned occupational choice and preference in 

relation to values in a sample of medical students (1982c). He 

found that priorities that the medical students assigned to 

terminal and instrumental values, within their own value 

systems, were consistent with the way they endorsed various 

reasons for taking up medicine as career. The highest 

coefficients were between "status" and "a comfortable life" 

(0.51), "status" and "equality" (0.47) and "status" and "social 
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recognition" (0.49). 

The reason we referred to Feather's work in so much space is 

because we consider it very close to the work reported in this 

thesis. Although the basic assumptions are similar, Feather has 

been moving in a different way as concerns the empirical 

investigation of the link between value systems, choice, and an 

expectancy-value model of motivation. He does not incorporate 

values into the motivational model, as is done in this research, 

and he uses the "Achievement Motivation" model (McClelland et 

al., 1953; Atkinson, 1957; 1960; Atkinson and Feather, 1966) as 

opposed to the "instrumentality" model (Vroom, 1964) employed in 

this research. 
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5.6 Criticisms of the Rokeach Value Survey 

Witton (1973) criticizes "Rokeach type value research", in 

general in that it employs a rather ambiguous and arbitrary 

instrument and that it ignores the growing body of research on 

ideology and social action, and Feather's work, in particular, 

in that it has employed biased samples on some occasions -a 

kind of self selection taking place among parents responding to 

the questionnaire, when generational differences and simila- 

rities are examined. He suggests that within-family pairs of 

value systems should be examined, as opposed to average value 

systems. 

McKenna (1979) admits that the RVS represents the most signi- 

ficant development since the introduction of the Study of Values 

(Allport, Vernon, Lindzey, 1960) and that Rokeach's work is 

unique in that it is the first to combine systematically theory, 

measurement, and empirical research, but he criticizes it on 

different grounds. He considers that the selection of the 2x18 

sets was made subjectively both in number and content. He then 

criticizes the factor analysis presented by Rokeach in that it 

is affected by the ipsativity of scores (cf. Hicks, 1970) and 

refers to a study by MacDonald (1974) that identifies two 

factors in each set. More recent research, however, presents 

evidence for one factor per set (Munson and Posner, 1980). 

McKenna, also, does not consider the test-retest reliability of 

the RVS high, if it is to be compared to other instruments (e. g. 

the Strong Vocational Interest Blank-SVIB). His criticisms can 

be summed up as follows: 
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'The effectiveness of the Value Survey is limited by several 

conceptual and methodological problems. These limitations are 

primarily the result of ambiguous test stimuli, ambiguous test 

instructions, questionable assumptions about the nature of value 

systems, and the ipsative nature of the test" (p. 49). 

"The highly abstract meanings of many of the values in the Value 

Survey raise legitimate questions about their interpretative 

equivalence across subjects"(p. 49). 

"The sethod appears to have dictated the nature of the construct 

rather than the construct guiding the . ethod"(p. 53). 

In order to remove some of the results of the ipsativity of 

the scores and the resultant statistical and methodological 

problems, McKenna suggests an alternative method employing a 

10-point scale of personal importance with verbal anchorings. 

His research, though, supported Feather's contention that the 

test format does not substantially influence results concerning 

average value systems of particular groups. 

5.7 The Measurement of Work Values 

An adaptation of Super's Work Values Inventory (WVI) was used 

for the measurement of work values in this study. The Work 

Values Inventory "was developed to assess the various goals 

that motivate pen to work" (Super, 1973, p. 190) and consists 

of 15 work value scales, each one consisting of three items. The 

15 work values employed are: altruism, aesthetic, creativity, 

intellectual stimulation, achievement, independence, prestige, 
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management, economic returns, security, surroundings, 

supervisory relations, associates, way of life, variety. 

Super (1962) classified his 15 values under three categories: 

a)extrinsic rewards (way of life, security, prestige, economic 

returns); b)extrinsic concommitants(surroundings, associates, 

supervisory relations, variety); c)intrinsic (altruism, 

creativity, independence, intellectual stimulation, aesthetic, 

achievement, management). A factor analysis of the WVI (tested 

with boys only) seemed to give four separate dimensions (cf. 

Super, 1973, p. 196). The first dimension (factor) consisted of 

material or situational (extrinsic) work values. The second 

factor was characterized as goodness of life (altruism, 

achievement, aesthetics), the third as self expression 

(variety, intellectual stimulation, creativity), and the fourth 

as behaviour control (independence, management). Other 

analyses have produced different factors and more in number (cf. 

Super, 1962). Super (1973) provides some information on how the 

WVI values were derived, about their construct, content, and 

concurrent validity, but it seems that in general the instrument 

is lacking in terms of supportive evidence (cf. Cook et al, 

1981, pp. 152-153). 

In this study only the titles of the values of the WVI were 

used, in a Rokeach-like fashion, and even these were adapted, 

thus the exact psychometric value of the instrument is of no 

direct relevance to the research design of the study reported in 

this thesis. We shall refer again to the exact design of the 

measurement of work values in this study in the methodology 

section. 
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6. Testing and Modifying the Measuring Instruments 

The instruments used in this research were: a) A revised 

version of the Rokeach Value Survey; b) An adaptation of Super's 

Work Values Inventory; and c) The Work Quiz, an instrument 

aiming at the measurement of "work salience" or the "meanings of 

work". The two measures of values were used independently and in 

conjunction with Vroom's "valence" model of motivation, which 

has been used for the prediction of occupational preference. The 

measuring instruments and the motivational model were adapted to 

the needs of the present study after having been first tested in 

two pilot studies, with the exception of the Work Quiz, since 

the decision for the use of an attitude measure was taken after 

the second pilot study when it was decided that the interview 

questions were not adequate for this purpose. 

The pilot studies were conducted in order to test or define 

the following: a) Whether the motivational model would predict 

occupational preference, if it was used with values as the 

second order outcomes, and which of the values in the two sets 

presented by Rokeach would be more suitable to use in the 

occupational choice context; b) Whether there would be any 

problems with the ranking and rating of values; c) How the 

subjects responded to the interview. These pilot studies, for 

practical reasons, were designed to give the investigator some 

feedback on how the instruments "worked", and whether there were 

any indications that his hypotheses could be meaningfully 

investigated in a full scale study. 
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6.1 The First Pilot Study 

The main hypothesis tested in this study was: People tend to 

choose their occupations in accordance with their value 

hierarchies. 

The hypothesis was broken into three more specific ones: 

1. The most preferred occupation will provide a higher degree of 

value attainment than the next in order of preference etc. 

2. There will be a difference in perceived value attainment 

between the most preferred occupation and occupations actually 

chosen or expected to be entered, as a result of the moderation 

of perceived value attainment by reality factors. 

3. Value attainment in a disliked occupation will tend to take 

the form of value deprivation. 

Vroom's "valence" model which has often been employed for the 

prediction of occupational preference was used in this study for 

the measurement of value attainment. In equation form the model 

reads as follows 

n 

V, = (I (V., I jot 

k=1 

where V, = the valence of outcome j; Ijk= the cognized 

instrumentality of outcome j for the attainment of outcome k. 

This model is usually referred to as the 5IV model. 
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Value attainment was operationally defined as the scare 

that we get if we add the products of the valence of each value 

X the instrumentality of each occupation in providing (or 

depriving) this particular value (sum of IxV scores - SIV - in 

Vroom's model). In other words, after the rating of each value 

in terms of importance, an instrumentality score would be 

computed, that is the degree to which the occupation considered 

was perceived to be positively related with this value, i. e. it 

provided attainment of this value, or was negatively related 

with the value, i. e. it deprived attainment of it. These 

products could be positive, if the instrumentality rating took 

positive values, or negative if the instrumentality took 

negative values. The sum of these products would give us the SIV 

score or perceived value attainment in this occupation. SIV 

scores could be positive or negative. In the later case the 

value score would denote value deprivation (cf. Philips (1964). 

Vroom's valence model was used to test only occupational 

preference, as opposed to testing actual choice by employing the 

force model, because the subjects of both the pilot studies 

and the final study would not be at the point in time that they 

would have to make final occupational choices. 

PROCEDURE 

Seven university undergraduates, five from Edinburgh 

University, and two from Leicester University, attending 

different faculties, were tested in the first pilot study. Three 

of the subjects were female and four male, five were British and 

two were Greek. The subjects were presented with three sets of 
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cards. The first set comprised of Rokeach's eighteen terminal 

values, the second set of the eighteen instrumental values of 

the RVS, and the third set of the fifteen work values tested by 

Super's Work Values Inventory. They were first asked to rank 

each set of values in terms of each value's importance to them, 

by placing the cards in ranking order. Then they were asked to 

transfer each ranked set onto a continuum from 0- 100 with 

verbal anchorings (0 - 30: of no importance, 30 - 50 : of low 

importance, 50 - 70 important, 70 - 90 : very important, 90 - 

100: crucial). The ratings thus obtained constituted the mea- 

surement of valence, required by Vroom's model. It was assumed 

that values can be important or unimportant, and not negatively 

important (to be avoided) and thus no negative ratings were 

obtained, as the model in its pure form would require. 

After the rating, the subjects were asked to name their most 

preferred occupation, in an ideal situation where there would be 

no limitations from reality factors. Then, they were asked to 

state the occupation at which they were aiming at that moment 

and the occupation that it was possible for them to enter, if 

things did not go as expected. All the subjects, except for one, 

gave distinct responses about the three different occupations. 

One subject gave three different conditions of working in the 

same field. Subjects were also asked to name one occupation that 

they disliked. 

Subsequently, they were given three sheets of paper on each of 

which there were: a) One set of values (terminal, instrumental, 

and work values); b) The four occupations they had named; and c) 

A9 point verbally anchored scale aiming at providing a measure 
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of the probability of attaining each of the outcomes (values) 

under each of the four nominated occupations. 

The 9 point scale represented ratings from +1 to -1 (1,0.75, 

0.50,0.25,0, -0.25, -0.50, -0.75, -1). These ratings were 

multiplied by the valence score (0-100) obtained previously for 

each value. Thus for each of the four occupations for each 

subject there were three different SIV scores, one for each set 

of values obtained from the multiplication of the valence 

(rating from 0 to 100) of each outcome (value)-which was 

constant across occupational conditions, by the instrumentality 

of this particular occupation in providing this outcome. This 

sum of is X Vs for each occupation mentioned was assumed to 

represent the degree of perceived value attainment in this 

occupation. 

RESULTS 

Table 6.1 presents the value attainment (SIV) scores for each 

subject, for each set of values, for each occupation. The 

occupations have been named: Preference, Choice, Possible Entry, 

Dislike. We can see from Table 6.1 that there is a tendency for 

value attainment (SIV) scores to decrease as we move from 

"Preference" to "Dislike". Fig 6.1 presents mean scores for each 

of the four nominated occupational categories. The decreasing 

tendency is represented graphically. The differences were not 

tested for statistical significance because of the small sample, 

but we can safely conclude that the first hypothesis (i. e. that 

the most preferred occupation will provide higher degree of 

value attainment) showed indications of being supported by the 
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Table 6.1 Anticipated Value Attainment Under Four Nominated 
Occupations. 

Subj. Values Prefer. Choice Poss. Entry Dislike 

Term. V. 550 . 281 146 -748 
1 Inst. V. 510 516 -473 -377 

Work V. 465 594 -228 -743 

Term. V. 645 564 331 -527 
2 Inst. V. 599 559 520 -247 

Work V. 1085 967 607 -153 

Term. V. 532 446 282 -110 
3 Inst. V. 961 526 26 -198 

Work V. 818 178 -110 -150 

Term. V. 832 722 428 -703 
4 Inst. V. 1078 1112 995 -174 

Work V. 790 720 235 -596 

Term. V. 630 630 551 -862 
5 Inst. V. 1035 1036 956 -184 

Work V. 961 965 848 -812 

Term. V. 227 74 65 -297 
6 Inst. V. 288 189 155 -325 

Work V. 361 173 201 -561 

Term. V. 453 200 -68 -296 
7 Inst. V. 414 530 366 417 

Work V. 336 284 -85 -279 

Means 
Term. V 552.7 416.7 247.8 -506.1 
Inst. V. 697.8 638.2 363.5 -155.4 
Work V. 688 554.4 209.7 -470.5 
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Fig. 6.1. Anticipated Value Attainment Under Four Nominated 
Occupations. 
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data. 

The "preference" scores, however, are not consistently higher 

than the "choice" scores (e. g. subjects i and 5 in Table 6.1 ), 

whereas the "choice" and "entry" scores are consistent, i. e 

higher than the score in the next occupational category. And 

this is true for all the subjects for all three sets of values. 

One explanation that could be given for the inconsistency of the 

"preference" scores is that in the case of these particular 

subjects the distinction between preference and choice, the 

latter having a stronger element of attainability, was not 

always clear, as they did not have at that point in time any 

indication that after graduation they would be able to enter the 

occupations they mentioned as choices. Another explanation could 

be that as we move from preferences down to actual choices value 

attainment perceptions do not necessarily decrease, as people 

may hold more than one, equally desirable, goal. The most 

plausible explanation could be that some dissonance reduction 

process is taking place, similar to the one reported for actual 

choices (Vroom, 1966; Vroom and Deci, 1971) . In other words the 

second hypothesis (i. e. that there would be more value 

attainment in "preference" than in "choice") was not supported. 

But as 6 out of the seven cases gave support for the hypothesis 

in the case of terminal values, and 5 out of seven in the case 

of the work values, as opposed to 3 out of seven in the case of 

instrumental values, rejection of the hypothesis would be 

advisable only for the set of instrumental values. 

"Dislikes" were consistently rated negatively (with the 

exception of Subi. No 7, whose "dislike" score was higher than 
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the "choice" score on instrumental values) and this could be 

taken as an indication that the third hypothesis (i. e. that 

perceived value attainment in a disliked occupation would tend 

to take the form of value deprivation) was supported by the 

data. 

In general, in terms of the absolute magnitude of the scores 

Terminal Values would predict six out of seven sets of ranked 

occupations, Instrumental Values three out of seven, and Work 

Values five out of seven. 

The conclusion from this pilot study, which aimed at testing 

the motivational model in conjunction with values, was that the 

model seemed to work but a further refinement of the design was 

needed. Refinement was also needed for the purpose of simplicity 

as ranking, rating, indicating instrumentalities for three sets 

of values for four different occupations proved to be a rather 

tedious task. 

Thus, it was decided that the instrumental value set would be 

dropped, because it gave rather poor predictions, and for an 

additional reason: it confused the subjects as to whether they 

should respond in terms of what behaviour (e. g polite, respon- 

sible etc. ) they were expected to show in the occupation being 

rated, or in terms of what behaviour they perceived themselves 

to show if they entered that occupation. 

In addition, it was decided that five terminal values would 

be dropped (Inner Harmony, A World at Peace, National Security, 

Salvation, and Mature Love) because the subjects had 
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difficulties in relating them to occupations. 

Finally, from the discussions with the subjects a need was 

felt for some additional work values. Thus, three more items 

were added to the work values list: Advancesent, Make 

Acquaintances and Opportunity to Travel. 
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6.2 The second pilot study 

The second pilot study was conducted in Greece and its main 

purposes were: 

a) To examine whether the expectancy model would work with a 

sample of secondary education pupils similar to the one that 

would be employed in the final study. It was decided that pupils 

of over 16 years of age should be examined, because there is 

evidence that stability of the value system is reached towards 

the end of 6 year secondary education (Wijting et al. 1978; 

Dipboye and Anderson, 1959; and with some reservations Gribbons 

and Lohness, 1965; 

Wo try out the structured interview before administering it. 

The sample consisted of 8 secondary education pupils (ages 16 

1/2 to 17 1/2) all male. 

This time the Preference - Choice - Possible Entry - Dislike 

design was not always strictly adhered to, because the 

particularities of the Greek educational system would influence 

some of the responses to be presented as preferences or choices, 

while they would in fact be the end - products of the system of 

allocation to educational directions, as it will be described in 

the main study. Thus, the rated occupations were ranked in order 

of preference, a need that arose while conducting the 

interviews. The same method was also adopted in the final study. 

In this study only the revised Terminal, and Work Values sets 

were employed, as the Instrumental Values set was abandoned for 

the reasons given in the previous section. 
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Table 6.2 Anticipated Value Attainment For 4 Ranked Occupations 

Subj. Values Occ. 1 Occ. 2 Occ. 3 Occ4 

1 LV 

WV 

559 

863 

665 

642 

75 

514 

-26 

-60 

2 LV 734 471 355 547 

WV 431 582 160 702 

3 LV 205 223 21 -285 

WV 443 364 17 -500 

4 LV 383 370 123 -9 

WV 689 651 333 317 

5 LV 420 329 356 301 

WV 623 383 407 313 

6 LV 432 269 -184 -600 

WV 515 364 -202 -901 

7 LV 298 435 357 -13 

WV 476 686 568 310 

B LV 532 519 488 510 

WV 681 692 319 656 

MEANS LV 445.3 410.1 198.8 53.1 

WV 590.1 545.5 264.5 104.6 
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Fig. 6.2: Anticipated Value Attainment for 4 Ranked Occupations. 
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Table 6.2 presents anticipated value attainment for the four 

ranked occupations. The model this time fared worse than in the 

previous case. The Life Values set predicted the ranked order of 

3 of the 8 sets of ranked occupations, and the Work Values set 4 

out of B. A detailed study of the interview protocols showed 

that these inconsistencies that appeared between the two first 

preferences were due to reality factors intervening (parental 

pressures against first choice, no chances of getting the 

required marks for entering the relevant course of study etc. ) 

and the resulting dissonance reduction processes. In our small 

sample it was evident that in some of the cases a compromise 

strategy (similar to the "minimax" strategy described by 

Sherlock and Cohen, 1966 ) was taking place. Nevertheless, the 

evidence from both pilot studies suggested that our main 

hypothesis, that value attainment is at least perceived, if not 

sought, in the choice of an occupation, could still be 

tentatively held for the final study and it was decided that the 

same design would be employed in the final study but additional 

care would be taken to have the subjects, as far as possible, 

rank occupations more carefully and with deeper thought, before 

they were asked to proceed to the rating. of the 

instrumentalities. Thus, an effort would be made to rule out 

imprecise rank ordering of the preferred occupations as the 

cause of inconsistencies. 

The other objective of the second pilot study was to try out 

the structured interview (see Appendix ). The interview aimed 

at obtaining responses to the following topics: General 

attitudes to work (importance of work, in life, work as an end or 
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a means), work or career involvement, life values and parental 

life values, content motivation, work values (outcomes sought or 

avoided in work). Some of the measures (e. g work or life values) 

were independent from similar measures obtained through the rank 

ordering of values. 

This was done in two group interviews and 8 individual 

interviews. These interviews helped in the final formation and 

wording of the interview items. What was observed though, was 

that open ended questions on attitudes to work elicited a 

variety of answers that could not meaningfully be reduced to a 

limited number of attitude categories, thus it was decided that 

an attitude measure should be added to the final study and as 

such the Work Quiz was employed. 

During the interviews pupils were asked to give perceived 

similarities between own and parental values. The method was not 

satisfactory as concerns the validity of the similarities 

reported, that is why it was decided that in the final study a 

direct measure of parental values should be obtained. 
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7. Conducting the Final Study 

7.1 Instruments 

The instruments used in this research were: The Work Quiz for 

the measurement of work salience or "the meanings of work", a 

revised version of the terminal values set of the Rokeach Value 

Survey, an adaptation of Super's Work Values Inventory, and a 

structured interview. 

7.2 The Work Quiz 

We referred to the Work Quiz earlier. As previously stated, 

no particular assumptions were made about it as to what 

dimensions it was expected to give. In view of the lack of any 

previous research of a similar nature in Greece, where the study 

was to be conducted, it was assumed that the WQ items would be 

suitable for our sample and thus it was left to the results of 

the analysis to provide any dimensions that would describe our 

sample. It was hoped that if any clear-cut dimensions appeared 

they would be examined and analysed in conjunction with other 

parts of the research, and in particular values, and thus the 

correlates or determinants of the different attitudes to work 

that would appear in our sample, would be further investigated. 

More specifically, as values are assumed to be the determi- 

nants of attitudes (Rokeach, 1973), it was hoped that attitude 

measurements would be related to value measurements and possibly 

a causal link could be established. The WQ was chosen mainly in 

terms of the relevance of its content to secondary education 
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pupils. As it was pointed out earlier, there was not sufficient 

evidence regarding its psychometric power but it was hoped that 

it might give better results if tried with a different sample, 

because its assumptions about the meanings of work to young 

people were felt to describe what one might expect to find with 

a sample similar to ours. It can be said at the outset that it 

did not manage to give clear-cut dimensions but it gave some 

interesting indications about our sample's work attitudes. 

Unfortunately, as it has been mentioned, the Work Quiz had not 

been tested in a pilot study. Better results might have been 

obtained, if certain adaptations had been made. 

All 33 WQ items were given to the subjects (see Appendix ). 

The instrument had previously been translated and mimeographed. 

At first there was a short introduction: "In the following 

section you will find some thoughts concerning work. What is 

asked of you is to say whether you agree or disagree with each 

of the statements that follow. Remember that there are no 

correct or wrong, good or bad answers. What counts is our 

own opinion. Next to each statement you will put a number: 1 or 

2 or 3 etc., according to the following scale: I=I agree 

completely; 2=I agree; 3=I can't decide; 4=I disagree; 5= 

I disagree completely. Then the 33 items were presented, with 

space provided on the right hand side for the ratings. 

In the subsequent analyses a three point scale was adopted t1 

for agreement, 2 for neutral, and 3 for disagreement) as 

suggested by the author, so that individual differences in agree 

- disagree ratings would be partialled out. 
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7.3 Terminal Life Values 

Only 13 of the 18 values in Rokeach's set of terminal 

values were employed in this research. The whole "instrumental" 

values set, and five values of the terminal set were left out, 

because there were indications from the pilot studies, as we 

said earlier, that they could not be easily related to 

occupations, as was asked of the subjects. 

The 13 values were printed on paper of visiting card size, 

with their defining phrases, and were given to the subjects to 

be placed in ranking order. The values had been numbered 

according to their alphabetical order in Greek. The subjects 

were asked to report the rank order of the numbers on the cards 

representing the value items. This method has one advantage and 

one disadvantage, if it is to be compared with Rokeach's "gummed 

labels" method. The advantage is that a deck of cards can be 

arranged, and re-arranged, more easily than sticky labels. The 

disadvantage is that there are bound to be some mistakes in 

copying the numbers representing the values from the ranked deck 

onto a piece of paper - and there were a few mistakes of this 

nature. 

The list of the 13 Terminal Life Values presented to the 

subjects was the following (the numbers denote alphabetical 

order in Greek): 

i. A sense of accomplishment 

(lasting contribution) 

2. A comfortable life 
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(a prosperous life) 

3. Self - respect 

(self - esteem) 

4. Freedom 

(independence, free choice) 

5. Happiness 

(contentedness) 

6. Pleasure 

(an enjoyable, leisurely life) 

7. Equality 

(brotherhood, equal opportunity for all) 

B. Social recognition 

(respect, admiration) 

9. Family security 

(taking care of loved ones) 

10. A world of beauty 

(beauty of nature and the arts) 

11. True friendship 

(close companionship) 

12. Wisdom 

(a mature understanding of life) 
13. An Exciting Life 

(a stimulating, active life) 
What must be pointed out is that any translation always 

raises the problem of the semantic meaning of the word chosen to 

represent a concept. Precise translation is not always possible 

as the semantic level may differ or even the use or frequency of 

a particular word may vary from culture to culture. In our case 

precision was sought, and this was in some cases rather 

detrimental, as it was found while conducting the research: not 

all words denoting values meant the same things to all subjects. 
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Of course this has been explained by Rokeach, when he says that 

the relative position of a value within a value system denotes 

the meaning appointed to it. In our case it was felt that in 

some cases other words would have been more suitable, but again, 

these words would normally be represented in English by 

different words from the ones used by Rokeach and then the 

question of equivalence of the instruments would be raised. 

7.4 Work Values 

More liberty was taken in adapting the names of the value 

scales of the WVI. In this research only the names of the 15 

scales of the WVI were used. The WVI does not make much attempt 

at disguising the values it is testing. It could be argued that 

in such a case one item could be as good as three undisguised 

ones, but this was not the main consideration in deciding to 

adopt a Rokeach - like technique (rank ordering) in scoring the 

work values. There was some evidence that rank ordering of the 

WVI gave similar, if not better, results. Young (1973) 

transformed a British - adapted version of the WVI by Carruthers 

(1968) into single value names which subjects were asked to rank 

order. The transformation, based on the content of the three 

items of the WVI intended to measure each value was as follows: 

SUPER 

1. Intellectual Stimulation 

2. Creativity 

CARRUTHERS / YOUNG 

- intellectual Stimulation 

- Scope for originality and 

invention 

3. Management - Authority over others 
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4. Achievement -A sense of accomplishment 

5. Surroundings - Good surroundings and faci- 

lities 

b. Supervisory relations -A good bass 

7. Way of life - An enjoyable life outside 

work 

B. Security - Security 

9. Associates - Friendship with workmates 

14. Aesthetic - Freedom for artistic expres- 

sion 

11. Frestige - Distinction or eminence 

12. Independence - Independence 

13. Variety - Variety 

14. Economic returns - Good pay 

15. Altruism - Opportunity to help others 

Young's sample consisted of 20 fourth year psychology stu- 

dents and 10 trainees from an industrial training center in 

Scotland . The subjects were asked to do both the questionnaire 

(rating) and the rank ordering method. The procedure was re- 

peated after a four weeks interval. A rank order correlation 

(Spearman rho), between the two similar methods in each of the 

two occasions, was computed. The median reliability for the rank 

ordering method was 0.80 and for the questionnaire method 0.77. 

This showed at least equal reliability in the two methods, since 

no statistically significant difference between the two methods 

was found. These results, and the transparence of the question- 

naire method gave us some assurance that if we extended the 

Rokeach method to the measurement of the work values we would 

still get valid results. 
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We did not restrict ourselves, though, to Super's values. An 

extended review of the "outcomes" or "payoffs" employed in most 

studies employing expectancy-value models of motivation showed 

that most of them are described elsewhere as "work values" 

(Part II, Section 3.2 ). Some items appearing in such lists, 

that were also mentioned by the subjects in the second pilot 

study, were added to the list of work values. The final list 

presented to the subjects, again in the form of labels printed 

on visiting cards consisted of 18 items (again in Greek 

alphabetical order): 

1. Status 

2. Independence 

3. Intellectual Stimulation 

4. Opportunity for Originality - Invention 

5. Opportunity for Advancement 

6. Artistic Freedom and Expression 

7. Authority 

B. Success - Accomplishment 

9. Opportunity to Travel 

10. Opportunity to Help Others 

11. Opportunity to Make Acquaintances 

12. Pleasure Outside Work 

13. Good Salary 

14. Good Boss (Good Management) 

15. Working Conditions (environment, comfort, working hours) 

16. Variety 

17. Secure, Stable, Job 

18. Relations with Colleagues 
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The same method as in the case of the life values was employ- 

ed for the work values and the same things could be said about 

the semantic meanings of the labels used. In this particular 

case one label that seems not to have cued the expected 

responses was "status" which cannot be translated precisely in 

Greek. The "prestige" aspect of it was more stressed in the 

greek word used in this research. In retrospect, it is felt that 

it should have been presented as "social position", which makes 

more sense in this context in Greek culture. 
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B. The Sample 

The sample employed in this research was by no means large: 

225 pupils gave usable answers to the survey and 70 of these 

participated in individual interviews. This sample though, 

represented two totally different school environments and thus 

it was assumed to represent two different realities within the 

Greek educational system. We shall have first a brief look at 

the Greek educational system at the time of the research, and 

then we shall describe some of the characteristics of our sample 

and the response rates to our research. 

Obtaining permission to conduct the research was not an easy 

task. The entire research design was submitted to the Greek 

ministry of Education. It was then sent for final permission to 

the Centre for Educational Research, a body operating under the 

ministry of Education. The whole procedure took a good four 

months. One hindering stipulation, after the project was 

approved, was that the investigator was not supposed to take up 

teaching period time, which made the research difficult if not 

impossible, as the only time the pupils could be found at school 

was during teaching hours. Finally, it was thanks to the 

understanding of school heads, who allowed access to the 

classrooms, that this research was conducted. In one case, 

however, such permission was not granted and that particular 

school had to be abandoned. 

8.1 Social, Economic, and Educational Parameters 

The Greek economy has been mainly agricultural. In the post- 
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war years though, there was a massive movement to urban areas 

and thus in the Athens area, where the research was conducted, 

there lived around one third (31X) of the total population of 

Greece. At the same time agricultural occupations had declined 

from 40.5X in 1971 to 27.4% in 1981. Higher education graduates 

constituted 7.4% of the economically active population (4.9% in 

1971) while another 3.4% had other post - secondary education 

qualifications, 17.9% secondary education certificates, and 

54.8% primary education certificates. The remaining 16.5% had 

had some primary education or no education at all. 

As we can see in Table 8.1 the occupational trends in the 

period 1971-1981 were towards a decline in the traditional 

farming/fishing sector and an inflation of white collar occu- 

pations. These occupational trends that had continued since the 

end of World War II had their repercussions on the orientations 

of the school population. Professor G. M. Sifakis of the Universi- 

ty of Salonika in two articles in the daily newspaper TA NEA 

(29/31 Aug. 1984) presents the problem as it has existed in 

Greece in the past few years : '... The function of the Greek 

University has been the award of titles of social success and 

vocational allocation to the members of a society that has been 

trying for 150 years to transform itself froa agricultural- 

balkan to European-urban. In this transformation the acquisition 

of some higher education qualification has been a key factor. It 

secured access to the piddle class, a position in the government 

administrative system, an occupation in the county capital or in 

the state capital. A doctor's, a lawyer's or a teacher's 

university degree aas not simply a professional qualification 

but also a certificate for a successful career. The function of 
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Table 8.1 Occupational Distribution of the Greek Working 

Population According to the 1971 and the 1981 Censuses 

1981 1971 

xx 
Scientists/Profes- 9.3 5.6 

sionals 

Administrative 1.7 0.61 

Office Clerks 9.4 7.54 

Merchants/Salesmen 8.5 7.18 

Service occupations 7.8 7.38 

Farmers/Fishermen/ 27.4 40.5 

Forrestry 

Workers/Craftsmen 31.5 29.8 

NOTE: Missing percentages are young people, unclassified occu- 

pations, and people who did not specify their occupation. 

Source: Greek Statistical Service. 
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Table 8.2 Needs of the Greek Economy in Manpower and Expected 

Flow of Graduates for the Period 1975 - 1985 

Educational Institutions Required Expected Ratio of gradua- 

graduates No. gradu- tes per Work 

ates position 

A. GRADUATES 562,900 511,180 0.9 

I. University 83,800 180,630 2.1 

Physics/Mathematics 9,500 28,180 3.0 

Polytechnic 9,600 18,900 1.9 

Medical 12,200 16,220 1.3 

Economics/Law/Polit. Science 44,000 82,130 1.8 

Humanities 8,500 35,200 4.1 

II. Non University (General) 21,100 16,480 0.8 

III. Non Univers. Techn. /Voc 58,000 44,070 0.7 

Engineers 25,000 17,000 0.7 

Paramedical 6,000 8,190 1.3 

Commercial/Social 18,000 13,620 0.7 

Other 9,000 5,260 0.6 

IV. Secondary Techn/Vocational400,000 270,000 0.7 

B. NON GRADUATES 394,000 452,820 1.1 

C. TOTAL (A+B) 957,000 964,000 1.0 

Source: Glytsos N., Fakiolas, R.: The Needs of the Economy in 

Manpower and the Educational System, Athens, 1977. 
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the early Greek University was to award such degrees regardless 

of their scientific usefulness, and not to create real 

scientists. Not only has this hereditary scourge not been 

abolished yet, but still characterizes conteeporary (Greek) 

university". According to some statistics (Newspaper TO VIMA, 

17/7/1983) the ratio of university graduates to higher education 

(non university level) graduates in Greece is 4: 1, when the same 

ratio is reported (by the same source) to be: UK, 1: 3.5, USA, 

1: 5, Germany and USSR, 1: 3. These educational trends are very 

clearly shown in Table 8.2. 

The proportion of secondary education pupils, at the ages 

17-18, when compulsory education does not exist, is one of the 

highest in Europe and the proportion of higher education 

students to secondary education pupils is probably one of the 

highest in the world. This has traditionally been attributed to 

the particular cultural value that education has had among the 

Greeks since ancient times. A social economic analysis, however 

would probably attribute this phenomenon to the economic 

structure (commercial/services) that was established soon after 

the declaration of the Greek state in the early 19th century. 

This kind of economy required people with a fair amount of 

general - not specialized - education that would offer their 

services to the merchants and shipowners that constituted the 

ruling class of the new state and who, incidentally, blocked the 

way to industrialization (cf. Mouzelis, 1978; Tsoukalas, 1976). 

This recruitment to white collar occupations, clerks and 

salesmen mainly, was done at the expense of the rural areas 

which are under-represented in the above developments (Mylonas, 

1982) 
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This social pressure for upward social mobility through 

higher education qualifications has resulted in the inability of 

any ruling party to introduce measures that would restrict the 

increasing demands for access to the university. Any measures of 

such nature would be unpopular, besides being fruitless, if they 

were not followed by a redistribution of social/occupational and 

economic privileges. The result is that governments do the 

opposite: they introduce measures that increase university 

intake or make access to the university easier, while the only 

measures that are subtly introduced are that candidates for the 

coveted four-year university courses and candidates for the 

rather disdained two-year or three-year technical courses are 

pooled together with the result that aspiring university 

students are channelled to, most of the times, unwanted 

technical or vocational orientations. Thus, without stifling 

aspirations and hopes the state has been trying to recruit young 

people to the kind of specialization required by the economy. 

At the time that this research was conducted (1961) the 

system of admission to higher education was as follows. There 

were two kinds of candidates: pupils from "general" senior high 

schools (general lyceums) who belonged to two major 

"orientations"- Arts and Sciences - that differed from each 

other in the main but not in all the subjects, and pupils from 

"technical" education (technical lyceums) who had a different 

curriculum . These two categories of pupils were housed in 

separate school buildings with separate administration. These 

pupils after finishing the third grade of the three year 

"Gymnasium" (junior high school) had had to take a qualifying 
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examination for the "lyceum" (general or technical) of their 

choice. It was soon established in common opinion that technical 

schools were for the less able students, because they did not 

allow access to universities (cf. Cassotakis' (1979) research an 

the reasons why the general lyceum is preferred and the technical 

lyceum is considered suitable only for the less able pupils). 

The fact was that the technical lyceum pupil could not pursue a 

place in Arts faculties, but 10% of the places in some faculties 

of four year universities (known as AEI) were reserved for 

technical lyceum graduates. On the other hand, three year 

technical universities (known then as KATEE) were more easily 

accessible to technical lyceum graduates through examinations. 

In fact, they had some kind of priority over the general lyceum 

candidates in being admitted to these three year technical 

higher education institutions. General lyceum pupils, though, 

could pursue both four-year (AEI) and three- year (KATEE) higher 

education courses. Even though the odds were in favour of 

technical university (three-year) candidates, in 1976 for 7020 

places in such institutions (KATEE), only 3348 specific and 

exclusive preferences were stated in the application forms 

(Cassotakis, 1979). 

All students of both "technical and "general" lyceums 

participated in two national examinations, one at the end of 

their second year (of the three) in the lyceum and one at the 

end of the third and final year. This meant that for some of 

the subjects of this research -and for some of the general 

population of pupils in the final year of lyceum- the results of 

the examination in their second year of the lyceum had more or 

less predetermined their chances of securing a place in higher 
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education . Yet all pupils had to take the final national 

examination because it also constituted part of the secondary 

education qualification. Admission standards were not set in 

advance but university places were allocated in order of 

performance in the examinations until the predefined number of 

places, per institution and per faculty, had been filled. The 

result was that some pupils knew in advance that there was no 

hope whatsoever of their getting into a higher education 

institution; some others knew that if they kept up the previous 

year's performance they would probably secure a university 

position, and the majority did not know where they were 

standing, because it all depended on the passing mark which 

would be set for each faculty after the results were 

announced, and of course this pass/fail point for each school 

would be based on the general performance in relation to the 

number of the positions available. In other words what was 

"good" or "bad", except for the extreme cases was not known. One 

could only assume on the basis of the results of the previous 

year. The whole system was computerised and allocation of places 

was made by the computer. 

Candidates had to fill in an application form before taking 

the examination in which, among other things they had to appoint 

an order of preference for admission to faculties and schools of 

Greek universities. Faculties and departments had been catego- 

rized into groups of supposedly similar subjects, starting from 

university departments (AEI) and ending with three year techni- 

cal and vocational courses (KATEE). Each group of subjects could 

contain up to 50 different schools and departments of which 

candidates could include up to one half of the total number. 
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There were no restrictions on how the order of preference within 

the same group would be arranged but a candidate should try to 

combine a) real preference with b) his chances of being 

admitted. This should be done on the basis of past performance 

which constituted one half of his qualifying mark, and his 

expected performance in the coming examination. All kinds of 

speculations had to take place in preparing this list of 

preferences, the most important of which was what the passing 

mark had been for different departments the previous year. This 

served as an indication of what a pupil's target department 

could be in relation to his own past year's performance in the 

first half of the examination. It was not an uncommon phenomenon 

for whole cohorts of candidates to shift their preferences 

according to such speculations. 

At the end of the school year 1980 - 1981, when our subjects 

were finishing school a total of 60,739 pupils participated in 

the national examinations competing for 22,206 places in 

institutions of higher education. About half of these positions 

were for the three-year Technical Institutions. The total number 

of people admitted was 22,259 (11,538 in universities (AEI), 

2,420 in Teachers Colleges, and 8,301 in Technical Institutions 

-KATEE ). 

Since our sample came from both private and state schools it 

is appropriate to have a look at the relevant statistics. In the 

Athens area there were 14,692 pupils attending the last grade of 

the lyceum in state schools of which 23.66% were offered some 

higher education place, and 2858 pupils in private schools who 

had a success rate of 38.38%. Different statistics from 1971 
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show the following social composition of the students in higher 

education: Farmers and blue collar workers representing 70% of 

the population occupy 46% of the places. The remaining places 

are taken up by the sons of professionals and white collar 

workers. 
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8.2 The schools 

The research was conducted in two totally different school 

environments in the same area in Athens. The first school was a 

selective private school run by an order of catholic monks and 

the second school was in fact a complex of state schools 

occupying a large area at a distance of about one mile from the 

private school. 

The private school, called Leontion, a school for boys, has 

had a tradition of almost one century in Greek education. It 

consists of a Gymnasium and a Lyceum under seemingly different 

administrations, but in essence under the single administration 

of the catholic monks. The lyceum in which the study was con- 

ducted had approximately 500 pupils. The school is well known 

for order, discipline, method, and good results in the 

university examinations. 

The complex of state schools, known as Brava, is a notorious 

example of bad school design and it is frequently mentioned in 

the Greek press as such. It includes schools of different level 

and content: elementary, gymnasium, lyceum, technical in an area 

of approximately 20 acres (74,000 sq. metres). A total of 14,000 

pupils of all levels attend school there in neighbouring 

buildings that operate in morning/evening shifts. Individual 

school buildings have their own entrances and yards and the 

whole complex is surrounded by a common wall and a circular open 

corridor to which access is free and thus pupils are mixed with 

all kinds of young people, not at school, hanging around or 

driving motorcycles with deafening noise. There is always a mob 
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of young people going to school or leaving it, and any kind of 

supervision is impossible, as teachers cannot possibly know 

which of the pupils belong to their school. Of the four lyceums 

visited, three checked access into the school yard, but this did 

not prevent some of the pupils from climbing in and out of the 

school. It comes as no surprise that all kinds of deviant 

behaviour have been reported in the daily press about this 

school complex. 

At the time of the research, state education was supposed to 

be coeducational, a measure that had recently been introduced 

but the classes we visited were boys' only, because they had 

started as such before the system was introduced and they had 

remained so . There were separate girls' classes as well in the 

same schools, while all the new classes were coeducational. The 

private school had not conformed with the system and it was 

still a boys' school. 

The two schools were drawing their population from the same 

area in Athens, a middle class area, but the state school also 

drew from a minor area of rather working class character, while 

the private school transported pupils from other areas, some of 

the same character, others of distinctly upper class character. 

In general, as it will be reported later, the social class 

characteristics of the two schools were significantly different. 
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8.3 Response Rates, Educational Ability, and Social Composition 

of the Sample. 

From the 300 questionnaires distributed in both schools 218 

(75X) were returned completed, not all of them usable in all 

sections, 106 from the private school, and 112 from the state 

school complex. Of these 37 questionnaires (17X) were anonymous. 

Parental responses were lower: 98 mothers (45%) and 79 fathers 

(36%). The table that follows shows response rates of pupils, 

mothers and fathers, but as we have already mentioned not all 

filled questionnaires were usable in all their sections. Thus, 

the actual number of respondents was smaller in some parts of 

this research, as it will be shown in the different statistics 

that will be presented in the following sections. 

Response Rates: Distributed Collected 

Pupils X Moth. % Fath. % 

Private School 143 106 74 67 47 53 37 

State School 156 112 72 31 20 26 17 

Of the 80 pupils asked for an interview 4 refused downright 

and 6 failed to show up. Of the 70 interviews that were 

conducted 5 were not usable as a whole because either the pupils 

had no ideas at all, or refused to talk about occupations, or 

would not cooperate and would try to make the conversation 

stray. Thus, the number of respondents again varies in some 

parts of the study connected with the interviews, depending on 

whether the responses obtained were usable or not. 

Of the people interviewed 20 were following the Arts 



171 

orientation, 39 the Sciences one and 8 were attending the 

technical school. These Technical school pupils belonged to the 

state school, the others were equally distributed between the 

two schools. 

The two groups of pupils did not differ significantly in 

terms of ability, although average marks were higher in the 

private school. In terms of the previous year's final marks (one 

half of the required mark for admittance to Higher Education), 

and in terms of the previous year's Higher Education admittance 

examination, the pupils were classified in two groups: those 

that would most probably gain entrance to some higher 

institution and those that would not: 

Leontion Grava 

(private) (state) 

Fail 18 17 

Pass 20 12 

and according to their orientations: 

Arts Sciences Technical 

Fail 9 22 4 

Pass 11 17 4 

The social class of the pupils was classified in terms of 

their fathers' occupations, according to the system employed by 

Lambiris - Dimakis (1974) in her research on Greek University 

students. She employed four classes (farmer, working, middle, 

upper). It is the only systematic and documented classification 
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of the Greek social stratification system that we managed to 

locate in the relevant Greek literature. 

In terms of social class composition the two school environ- 

ments presented the following picture: 
z 

Leontion Grava 

(private) (state) 

Farmer - 1 

Working Class 2 10 

Middle Class 27 21 

Upper Class 9 - 

The differences are significant (chi square 9.71 DF i p. 4.01), 

if we distinguish two categories Lower (Working-Farmer) and 

Upper. It is obvious that the private school draws from higher 

socioeconomic levels. If we take father's education as the 

criterion we get a similar picture: 

Leontion Grava 

(private) (state) 

University 18 4 

High School 14 12 

Elementary 5 16 

The difference is again significant (chi square 14.55 DF 2 p. 

0.001). 

Unfortunately, the investigator had not been allowed to 

include in his study items that would be considered personal 
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information and thus similar measures were not taken from the 

whole sample. We can assume though, that these differences that 

appeared in the interviewed sample must represent differences 

that existed in the total sample, because the interviewed sub - 

sample was randomly selected. 

In addition, due to the small sample belonging to what could 

be categorized as lower class (11 usable interviews) class 

differences were not pursued any further in the analysis of the 

interview data. Whether some of the differences found between 

the two schools can be attributed to social class differences is 

open to question. 
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8.4 Pooling the Sample. Representativeness of the Sample. 

This study was designed to examine solely boys' occupational 

choices because it was deemed, particularly within the culture 

in which it was to be conducted, that girls' choices would 

involve additional considerations that could only be examined in 

a separate study. That is why only boys' classes were visited. 

The private school consisted only of male pupils, thus all 

the third year classes were visited. There were in total 143 

pupils distributed in four classes. All the pupils were handed 

out questionnaires in subsequent visits. Of these pupils 10b 

(74X) returned completed questionnaires. 

In the state school complex the investigator visited two of 

the three "general" lyceums for which permission had been 

obtained (there was no cooperation in the third one) and the 

only existing "technical" lyceum. In the first "general" lyceum 

there were 5 third classes consisting of 141 pupils (including 

girls, who were the majority) and the investigator visited the 

two boys' classes consisting of 55 pupils (46 present on the day 

that the study was conducted). Thirty questionnaires were 

collected (65.2% of those present or 54.5% of the male pupils 

enrolled). 

The second "general" lyceum had four third year classes (120 

pupils in total) of which the two boys' classes were visited. Of 

the 60 male pupils enrolled in these two classes 58 were present 
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on the day that the study was conducted and 47 responded with 

completed questionnaires (81% of those present or 78.3% of the 

pupils enrolled. 

The "technical" lyceum had various specialization courses of 

which two of the male specializations (electronics and 

industrial production) were visited. These two classes consisted 

of 62 pupils of whom 56 were present on the day of the study. 

Thirty five completed questionnaires were returned (62.5% of 

those present or 56.5% of the pupils enrolled in these two 

classes). 

The resulting sample can be considered fairly representative 

of the male third-year pupil population of the two school 

complexes. Thus in the two state general lyceums of a total of 

115 enrolled boys 77 responded to the questionnaire (67%). In 

the private school the response rate, as it was pointed out 

above, was 74%. It is not possible to estimate the 

representativeness of the technical pupils' sample, as the exact 

male population of the school is not known. 

The only criteria used for visiting the particular classes 

were that they were boys classes. These classes had not been 

streamed in any other way and in the two general lyceums they 

included boys from the only two streams (Arts and Sciences). In 

the technical school the classes that were examined were 

streamed in terms of specialization. The other classes, the ones 

not visited (eg. graphic arts or office administration) were 

coeducational. 
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It must be admitted that, although every effort was made for 

the resulting sample to be representative of the population of 

the schools included in the study, a certain amount of self- 

selection must have crept into the pooling of the sample since 

the turnout was not unanimous. There was no way one could have 

forced all the pupils to respond to the questionnaire. 

Applied research, like politics, is the Ort of the possible. 

A universal experience of researchers wishing to do research in 

schools is that the one requirement is that one takes over whole 

classes, not a selection of pupils from one or more classes. To 

have asked to extract the boys from the mixed-sex streams in the 

technical lyceum would have crossed this unwritten boundary. Tc 

that limited extent might any of the sampling bias be regarded 

as systematic. 
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9. Procedure 

The investigator entered the class for which permission had 

been previously obtained. He briefly explained the purpose of 

his being there and then handed out the mimeographed leaflets 

consisting of three sheets of paper. On the first page there was 

the following introduction: " This questionnaire is a part of 

a research study that aims at examining how young people face 

work and what they expect of it. All the questions have an 

investigatory character and responses will be used only for an 

assessment of the attitudes of Greek young people towards work. 

Please give the following information that will serve only the 

following purposes: a) To give the investigator the opportunity 

to prove at any moment that the data were actually collected 

from you; b) To give the investigator the opportunity to contact 

you if additional data should be needed. " The information asked 

was: name, class, school, home address, telephone number. It was 

stressed orally that they did not have to fill these if they did 

not want to. Finally, at the bottom of the above text the name, 

the address, and the telephone number of the investigator were 

given, along with the information that he was doing postgraduate 

research at the Department of Psychology of the University of 

Edinburgh. 

The second sheet of paper was taken by the Work Quiz in the 

manner described above. The third sheet of paper referred to the 

measurement of values: " In the following section we are trying 

to "ake an assessment of "life" and "work" values so that we can 

identify some of the orientations of Greek young people and the 

extent to which they share the save values with older 
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generations or with their parents. You have been given two decks 

of printed cards. One deck contains what have been called "life 

values" and the other what have been called "work values". In 

general, these constitute things that people value and pursue in 

their lives or in their work. The cards have been numbered 

according to their alphabetical order because each item has the 

sage value. What is asked of you is to place the cards of each 

deck separately in order of importance to ou Concerning 

the "life values" you will consider the order of importance 

that each value constitutes a guiding goal in your life. 

Concerning the "work values" you will think how important each 

one is for you in relation to work in general. What counts is 

what you yourself value and desire and not what is generally 

considered right or desirable. Once you have rank ordered the 

cards you will write in the space provided underneath the 

numbers of the cards as they appear in your rank ordering". 

Underneath, there was space properly marked (eg. life values, 

Ist (the most important), card No., etc. ) for them to copy their 

rankings. An additional copy of the third sheet was also 

provided and they were asked to get their parents to do the same 

thing. 

Oral explanations were given on how the ranking was to be 

done and how to transfer the resulting ranking order of the 

cards onto the space provided in the leaflet. They were also 

asked to try to get their parents to rank order the two value 

sets and they were also told that they should not try to make 

any comparisons between rankings and they should not let their 

rankings be influenced by the rankings of their parents and vice 

versa. 
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Finally, it was explained that some more specific 

results were needed so that the values and attitudes 

investigated by the leaflet could be supported by deeper 

insights into young people's minds concerning work and 

occupational choices, and to this effect some personal 

interviews were needed. It was explained to them what random 

sampling meant and why it could not be asked of them to just 

volunteer for an interview. Then, some numbers were drawn from a 

lottery specially prepared for this purpose and the numbers were 

identified with class roll numbers. These pupils were asked if 

they would mind having an interview with the investigator. 

Interview appointments were arranged on the spot. 

Filled questionnaires and deck of cards were collected by 

class prefects and returned to the investigator in the days that 

followed. 

The pupils who finally accepted to be interviewed were 

contacted the same or the following day. Each interview lasted 

between I and 1 1/2 hours. First, there was a general discussion 

and an effort was made to gain the subject's confidence by ex- 

plaining again the whole purpose of the study, by assuring that 

there were no hidden measures and that the material collected 

would be used only for the investigator's research, and that it 

would not be disclosed to the school or any other authority. 

The exact procedure varied. There was a conscious effort not 

to keep the same order in administering certain parts of the 

interview so that there would be no foreseeable response sets. 
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Thus, answering the interview questions, rating the values, 

assessing the instrumentalities etc. interchanged in order of 

presentation. Also, where possible, the ranking and rating of 

values interchanged, but in most cases the ranking preceded the 

rating. In very few cases, while rating the values the pupils 

expressed the need to consult their own ranking. They were 

allowed to do so but in general it can be said that ranking and 

rating the values consisted independent measures for most of the 

subjects. 

As concerns the ranking of the occupations in terms of 

preference, it must be pointed out that additional care was 

taken for it to be done seriously and carefully. Even so, in 

very few cases the subjects were not totally sure as to the 

exact order of their preferences and they changed their initial 

rank ordering of the occupations in the course of the interview. 

This was more common with subjects who had no clear orientations 

or had low marks and thus they could not possibly make any plans 

or speculations about their immediate future. In these few cases 

the rank ordering of the occupations that was adopted was the 

one that emerged from the interviews. 
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10. The Research Design. Hypotheses 

While designing this study it was felt that there were 

certain inherent limitations in administering a questionnaire 

and that there was a need for the questionnaire to be 

complemented with interviews for two main reasons: 

a) Experience from the pilot studies indicated that studies 

involving long and rather tedious tasks like rating outcomes and 

instrumentalities for a number of different alternatives cannot 

be easily conducted through the administration of question- 

naires. The interviewer's presence is important in that he/she 

can provide the required explanations, answer questions that may 

arise while the subjects are performing the task, and inter- 

change the administration of the tasks so that order effects and 

response sets can be minimized. 

b) It was believed that the outcomes/values connected with each 

occupation should be investigated deeper than permitted by the 

information provided by the instrumentality responses and the 

ranked/rated lists and thus the relevant open-ended questions 

concerning the outcomes of each rated occupation were included 

in the study. For the same reason it was believed that the value 

hierarchies of the subjects and their perceptions of how their 

values would be realized in their preferred occupations should 

be measured in more than one way so that they would respond to 

more than one stimulus. Thus three different measurements of the 

values of each interviewed subject were to be obtained: a ranked 

order, a rated list and the responses to the relevant questions 
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in the interview. 

As is also pointed out elsewhere, this study was not meant to 

be just another test of the application of a motivational model 

but it also aimed at tapping some sociological aspects of the 

occupational choice process; it must be recognized though that 

the current study could not attain the proper status of 

sociological enquiry, on two main grounds: (a) the narrow spread 

of social differentiation within the sample selected, and (b) 

the size of the sample, which had to be kept small enough to be 

handled by a single researcher. Nevertheless, it was decided 

that the data acquired from the interviewed sample would be 

cross-referenced with similar data from the population from 

which the sample would be randomly drawn and to this end the 

value measurement of the entire school population was also 

included in the research design. All these data would be related 

to the attitude measurement provided by the Work Quiz both on 

the aggregate level and on the individual level. 

Similarly, value measurements were required from all parents 

so that value differences between and among parents, pupils and 

schools would be investigated in relation to the social 

differences that were hypothesized to exist between schools as a 

result of the differences in their intake. 

More specifically, the research design was based on the 

following general hypotheses: 

1)There is an overall similarity between both the Life and the 

Work Values of the children and their parents due to the 
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transmission of the values through the socialization process. 

2)Both the Life and the Work Values of young people are 

perceived to be realized in their preferred occupations, more so 

in the most preferred ones. 

3)Attitudes to work in general will be directly connected with 

both the Life and the Work values. 

4)Occupational considerations, preferences, choices and 

attitudes are taking place within a cognitive ecological 

environment set by both the socialization process and the 

general socio-economic structure. This cognitive environment is 

reflected in the value hierarchies and may differ across 

socio-economic strata. 

5)The labour market and opportunity structures will bear on the 

perceptions and the attitudes of the young people who are 

entering the process of making occupational decisions. The 

impact of structural factors may differ, too, across socio- 

economic strata. 

Hypothesis No 5 was taken to be both complementary and 

alternative to hypotheses 2-3: if these were confirmed, the 

extent that hypothesis 5 was also supported would be 

investigated. If they were rejected and hypothesis 5 was 

confirmed, it would serve as the alternative explanation, in 

other words the impact of the opportunity structure would be 

further examined (through the responses in the interview 

section). If hypothesis 5 was also rejected, the extent that 
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occupational choice could be examined in a totally adventitious 

context would be considered. In other words, the advantage of 

the interview design was that the research was not restricted to 

the examination of certain limited hypotheses (the ones examined 

by the motivational model and the value measurements) but it 

also allowed for any alternative explanations that might appear 

from the analysis of the interview section. 

The motivational model and the interviews would provide an 

explanatory framework within which one could view how societal 

dictates or needs come to be translated into personal 

motivational patterns, i. e. how value hierarchies of groups (the 

macro level of analysis) were translated to individual 

decision-making and individual choices (the micro level of 

analysis). If such a design proved to b. e fruitful, it was 

assumed that indirectly it would address the main sociological 

question of how such processes could be examined across social 

groups, although it was believed that the sample of this 

research would not allow for such scope but, perhaps, only for 

speculations about the extrapolation of such a design to a 

direct examination of such issues in future studies. More 

specifically, as it was argued in an earlier part in this thesis 

(pp. 95-99), such a study was assumed to open the way for a 

future investigation of the extent to which such a motivational 

model could be used with groups of different social origin and 

of different educational background in order to test for 

differences in the motivational patterns and their constituents 

(e. g. salient values) across social groups. 
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PART III: RESULTS 

1. Statistical Analysis of Value Similarities and Value 

Differences Between Schools, Pupils, and Parents. 

1.1 Mapping Value Systems 

The rankings obtained from pupils and parents were analysed 

in the following way. A mapping of the value system was obtained 

for each group by computing the median for each particular va- 

lue. The median is a more suitable statistic for ordinal data. 

According to Rokeach (1973, p. 56) as frequency distributions of 

ranked data deviate so markedly from normality and from one 

another, the central tendency considered more appropriate is the 

median rather than the mean. This is in agreement with the 

suggestion by Blalock (1960, p. 58) that "whenever a 

distribution is highly skewed, i. e. whenever there are 

considerably more cases in one direction than the other, the 

median will generally be sore appropriate than the mean". 

The medians of individual values are in turn given a rank, 

within the group's value hierarchy, the composite rank order 

(Rokeach, 1973; Feather, 1975) which indicates the relative 

position of each value within the value system of the group 

being examined. When groups are being compared though, the 

composite rank order is not a safe indication as to existing 

differences, because two different medians may have obtained the 

same rank within the two value hierarchies compared. "The 

medians and the composite rank orders are therefore employed for 

convenience of description' (Feather, 1975; p. 26). In such 
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cases we must test for statistically significant differences. 

1.2 Testing Differences Between Value Systems. 

Differences between value systems are tested in different 

ways by Rokeach and Feather. Feather (1975, pp. 24-25) 

transforms the ranks to standard scores (z scores) and then 

performs analysis of variance. The transformation is made on the 

assumption that differences between ranks at the extremes would 

be more discriminable than differences between ranks in the 

middle of the scale. There is evidence that values ranked at the 

high and low ends of the scale change the least from test to 

retest (Rokeach, 1973; p. 39). Employing analysis of variance, 

according to Feather (1975), facilitates more complex types of 

comparison and results do not differ markedly from those 

obtained with nonparametric methods. Rokeach, on the other hand 

employs nonparametric tests of significance and in particular 

the median test and the Kruskal-Wallis test. 

In the analysis of the ranked data of this research it was 

decided that Feather's design of transforming the ranked data to 

standard scores would not be employed, because there are some 

arguments against such transformations (cf. SPSS Manual, p. 187, 

footnote 1). Feather's main arguments in favour of employing 

parametric tests, and in particular the analysis of variance, 

were: a) that large Ns tend to counterbalance the deviation from 

normality in the distribution of scores, something common with 

this kind of data, and b) that both parametric and nonparametric 

tests, in the case of large Ns, provide highly consistent 

results. We thought that as it is admitted that in such cases 
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nonparametric tests can give equally valid results, we had 

better adhere to the traditional way of analysing ipsative, and 

highly skewed data, and at the same time concentrate our efforts 

on searching for a more powerful nonparametric alternative to 

the median test employed by Rokeach. 

A careful comparison of nonparametric tests of the signifi- 

cance of differences between ranked data showed that a better 

alternative to the median test used by Rokeach would be the 

Mann-Whitney U Test (Siegel, 1956; Blalock, 1960). The U test is 

a powerful test in measuring differences in central tendency and 

more powerful than the median test in that it takes into account 

the variability of scores: The fact that the Mann-Whitney test 

is more powerful than the median test is not surprising, 

inasmuch as it considers the rank value of each observation 

rather than simply its location with respect to the combined 

median, and thus uses more information in the data (Siegel, 

1956, p. 123). 

While the median test computes a chi square for scores above 

and below the common median of the two groups, it does not take 

into account how much above or below the median they are. The 

Mann-Whitney test takes this into account, because it rank 

orders all scores and then the sum of the ranks of each group 

is computed. The power of the Mann-Whitney test over the median 

test is also pointed out by Hull and Nie (1979, SPSS Update, p. 

57), Roscoe (1975, pp. 14 and 236), and Hinkle et al. (1979, p. 

356) who find it to be the better alternative to the two-sample 

t-test for means. Another nonparametric test considered was the 

Kolmogorov-Smirnov, but it was ruled out because it is less 
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efficient than the Mann-Whitney with large samples (Siegel, 

1956, p. 136) 

Thus, all differences between pairs of groups in individual 

values were tested with the Mann-Whitney test at the 0.01 level 

of significance. 

1.3 Measuring Similarities Between Value Systems. 

Three more issues related to the statistical analysis of 

values and value systems have to do with describing: a)Value 

system similarity between two persons; b) Value system simila- 

rity in more than two persons; and c) value system similarity 

between two groups. 

There seems to be an agreement between Rokeach and Feather in 

measuring value system similarity between two persons: they both 

use the Spearman Rho (or the Kendall tau, which is similar). The 

Spearman rho was employed in our analysis for the measurement of 

similarities in value systems between pairs of parents and chil- 

dren. 

Rokeach indicates (p. 37) that value system similarity between 

more than two persons can be measured by the coefficient of 

concordance (W) (Siegel, 1956, pp. 229-239). Feather does not 

seem to employ this statistic at all, possibly because as 

Rokeach points out there do not seem to exist methods for 

measuring significant differences between coefficients. In any 

case the coefficients (W) that Rokeach reports seem to be rather 

low (e. g. Jews 0.37, Catholics 0.28 etc for the terminal 
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values), something that also appeared in this study - the 

highest was 0.289, for mothers ranking the Life Values and the 

lowest was 0.200, for pupils ranking the work values. The 

significance of coefficients of concordance (W) reported in this 

study was tested by using the formula: chi square =k (N-1) W 

(Siegel, 1956, p. 236). The coefficients of concordance show 

within group agreement in ranking. 

If the coefficient of concordance deflates any similarities 

in large groups, the statistic employed by Feather for the 

measurement of similarities between groups (Spearman rho or 

Kendall tau), tends to inflate them in a rather misleading way. 

Feather (1975, p. 26-27 ) says: "In some studies the average 

value systems for different groups or conditions as represented 

by the set of median rankings for the terminal values set or for 

the instrumental values have been compared for similarity by 

using the Spearman rank-order correlation statistic (rho) or the 

Kendall tau statistic or both, on the assumption that higher 

positive values of rho or tau indicate increasing degrees of 

similarity between average value systems. These correlations 

between sets of medians (average value systems) correspond to 

what have been called ecological correlations based upon 

aggregate data. The unit of comparison is not the person but the 

group and such correlations involving averages do not take 

account of individual differences and they differ markedly from 

average correlations computed at the individual level (pair by 

pair)... Yet these ecological correlations can indicate 

meaningful patterns of relationships at the group or aggregate 

level. In the present con text... these correlations involving 

average value systevs tend to be Considerably higher than the 
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corresponding correlations calculated at the individual level, 

pith the person as the unit of analysis". 

Feather's system of computing Spearman rhos for average value 

systems will be employed here, too, with some reservations as to 

what the magnitude of the coefficients really reflects, along 

with the alternative methods of computing average correlations 

between groups, plotting a group profile, or reporting a 

coefficient of concordance. For both methods Spearman rhos are 

computed for each pair (e. g. father - son) of the two groups 

compared. Our main focus of analysis though, will be the testing 

of significant differences in the way described above. 

1.4 Test - Retest Reliability. 

Tables 1.1 and 1.2 present test - retest reliabilities 

(Pearson r) for individual Life and Work Values. Twenty nine of 

our subjects were asked to rank order the two sets of values 

approximately six months after the first ranking. 

In the set of Life Values the highest test - retest 

correlation (Pearson r) was 0.709 for Exciting life, and the 

lowest 0.095 for True Friendship. The median correlation was 

0.494. 

In the set of Work Values the highest test - retest 

correlation was 0.784 for Authority and the lowest 0.279 for 

Working Conditions. The median correlation was 0.589. 

Reliability coefficients were rather low, but the lapsed 
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Table I. I. Medians, Ranks of Medians (Composite Rank Orders), 

and Correlation Coefficients (Pearson r) for Individual Life 

Values. Six Months Interval. N=29 

Old Median Rank New Median Rank r 

1. Accomplishment 7.125 7 5.417 5 0.554** 

2. A Comfortable Life B. 667 10 8.375 9 0.459* 

3. Self Respect 5.667 4 4.750 4 0.552** 

4. Freedom 2.286 1 2.143 1 0.582*4* 

5. Happiness 6.000 6 3.437 2 0.369* 

6. Pleasure 10.125 11 9.714 12 0.430* 

7. Equality 5.750 5 4.250 3 0.695*** 

8. Social Recognition 8.333 9 7.333 8 0.494** 

9. Family Security 7.800 8 8.400 10 0.409* 

10. Beauty 11.667 13 11.300 13 0.494** 

It. True Friendship 5.600 3 5.750 6 0.095NS 

12. Wisdom 5.333 2 7.000 7 0.631*** 

13. An Exciting Life 10.250 12 9.125 11 0.709*** 

* p<O. 05 ** pC0.01 *** p<0.001 

NB. Smaller medians denote higher rank. 
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Table 1.2. Medians, Ranks of Medians (Composite Rank Orders), 

and Correlation Coefficients (Pearson r) for Individual Work 

Values. Six Months Interval N=29 

Old Median Rank New Median Rank r 

1. Status 13.250 16.5 14.125 16 0.441* 

2. Independence 4.000 2 4.333 
.2 

0.458* 

3. Intell. Stimulation 9.000 9 6.750 4 0.649*** 

4. Original. - Invention 8.750 8 10.000 9 0.766*** 

5. Advancement 10.750 11 9.600 7 0.579*** 

6. Artistic Freedom 16.125 18 14.667 17.5 0.732*** 

7. Authority 13.000 15 14.667 17.5 0.784*** 

8. Success-Accomplish. 3.437 1 4.000 1 0.600*** 

9. Opport. to Travel 11.000 13.5 10.375 12 0.712*** 

10. Help Others 13.250 16.5 11.375 15 0.721*** 

11. Make Acquaintances 10.125 10 10.250 11 0.359NS 

12. Pleasure Out. Work 10.917 12 10.000 9 0.450* 

13. Salary 6.333 3 6.667 3 0.635*** 

14. Good Management 11.000 13.5 11.000 14 0.349NS 

15. Working Conditions 7.000 4 7.200 5 0.279NS 

16. Variety 8.250 7 9.375 6 0.493** 

17. Secure, stable, job 7.250 5 10.000 9 0.739*** 

18. Relations with Coll. 8.200 6 10.600 13 0.351NS 

*p <0.05 ** p<O. 01 ** * p<0.001 

NB Smaller medians denot e higher ranks 
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interval was rather long. Feather (1975) reports reliabilities 

ranging from 0.40 to 0.87 (Life Values, 5 week interval, N=77, 

median 0.63), while Rokeach reports a median of 0.76 (Life 

Values, 2-4 months interval, N=216). In the first case the 

sample was secondary education pupils, while Rokeach's sample 

consisted of college students. 

The Spearman rank order correlation (rho) between the value 

system of the twenty nine pupils as it emerged the first time, 

and their value system as it emerged after six months, was 0.819 

p. <0.01 for Life Values, and 0.866 p. <0.01 for Work Values. 
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2. Similarities and Differences in the Value Systems of the 

Pupils. 

Table 2.1 presents medians and composite rank orders for the 

13 Life Values and Table 2.2 presents results for the 18 Work 

Values. The first four columns on the left of the Tables present 

results for the pupils of each school separately. The next two 

columns present the same statistics for the pooled sample of 

pupils, the two schools combined. Leontion is the private school 

and Grava is the state school complex. On the right hand side of 

the Table the value systems of the parents of the pupils of each 

school are also presented, so that comparisons can be made. The 

value systems of the parents are presented again in Tables 2.1a 

and 2.2a in chapter three. 

2.1 Life Values. 

As it can be seen (Table 2.1) the pupils of both schools 

agree in the ranking of the first two top values: Freedon and 

Happiness. These two values are also ranked first and second 

if the two samples are pooled together. Considerable agreement 

appears in the ranking of the value appearing third in the' 

pooled sample: True Friendship. Private school pupils have 

given it a fourth position, while state school pupils place it 

third. The fourth, fifth and sixth ranks, in the pooled sample, 

are given to Self- Respect, Equality, and Wisdon, respecti- 

vely. Wisdoa receives a considerably lower rank by the state 

school sample and this appears to be the most pronounced 

difference between the two groups, and it is statistically 
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Table 2.2 Work Values : Medians and Composite Rank Orders for Sons, Mothers, and Fathers. 

WORK VALUES PUPILS MOTHERS FATHERS 

PRIVATE STATE BOTH PRIVATE STATE BOTH PRIVATE STATE BOTH 

(Leont. ) (Grava) (Leontm) (Grava) (Leant. ) (Grava) 

N-116 N-99 Nm213 N-64 N-22 N-86 Na32 N-17 N-69 

MED. R MED. R MED. R MED. R MED. R MED. R MED. R MED. R MED. R 

1. Status 13.00 16 12.40 15 12.72 16 14.86 17 12.00 14 14.63 16 14.72 17 13.00 17 14.38 17 

2. Independence 3.63 2 5.61 4 4.46 2 8.68 10 8.30 8 8.63 9 3.30 3 6.73 6 3.70 3 

3. Inte11. Stimulation 8.00 7 10.83 11 9.10 7 6.87 5 10.50 10. 7.37 6 9.83 it 10.30 10. 10.00 10 

4. Originality-Invention 6.42 3 7.30 6 6.79 3 6.44 4 8.00 7 6.70 4 8.30 6.3 5.50 4.3 7.16 5 

3. Advancement 11.91 13 8.60 7 10.40 10 9.50 11 7.00 5 9.93 10 9.10 9 10.50 10. 9.50 8.3 

6. Artistic Freedom 14.80 17 13.16 17 14.02 17 14.00 16 13.08 17 14.63 17 13.00 18 14.50 18 14.90 18 

7. Authority 14.95 18 15.16 18 13.00 18 16.16 18 15.62 18 15.93 18 13.50 13 12.30 15.! 13.23 13- 

a. Success-Accomplishment 3.09 1 4.40 1 3.63 1 3.18 2 3.66 1 3.30 1 3.10 1 3.30 1 3.30 1 

9. Opportunity to Travel 11.06 12 11.23 12 11.16 12 13.73 13 12.33 13 13.41 13 12.23 14 9.30 8 12.73 14 

to. Help Others 11.50 14 11.81 14 11.38 14 7.75 7 10.00 9 9.00 11 9.23 10 10.00 9 9.50 8.3 

It. Make Acquaintances 11.23 13 11.30 13 11.23 13 12.14 13 11.23 12 11.90 13 10.83 12 11.00 12 10.90 12 

12. Pleasure Outside Work 10.43 9 9.63 8 10.04 9 11.66 12 11.50 13 11.62 12 11.30 13 11.30 13. 1.50 13 

13. Salary 6.43 4 3.21 3 6.00 3 8.35 9 3.50 3.3 7.66 7 6.83 4 3.00 3 6.50 4 

14. Good Management 10.50 10 10.57 10 10.54 11 7.16 6 7.16 6 7.16 3 8.30 6.5 11.50 13.5 0.10 11 

13. Working Conditions 7.33 3 6.30 5 6.93 6 3.42 3 5.30 3.3 3.44 3 7.50 3 3.30 4.3 7.30 6 

16. Variety 10.58 11 12.37 16 11.77 15 13.00 14 12.30 16 12.81 14 14.30 16 12.50 13.5 L4.30 16 

17. Secure, Stable, Job 7.78 6 4.71 2 6.21 4 3.12 1 4.30 2 3.37 2 4.16 2 4.30 2 4.23 2 

18. Relations with Colleagues 9.42 8 10.001 9 9.661 8 8.20 8 10.30 10. 8.44 8 8.83 8 8.50 7 8.78 7 

l. Fiqures shown are median rankings (MED. ) and composite ranks 

orders (R). i. e. the rank of the median in the set of values. A 

smaller median signifies higher rank. 

2. Values are presented in the order in the order in which they 

were presented to the subjects (Greek alphabetical order). 

m 
,o 
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significant (Mann-Whitney, p<0.001). 

If we look at the values receiving the bottom positions, in 

the pooled sample, we can see a considerable consensus in the 

two schools in ranking A Sense of Accomplishment, Family 

Security, Social Recognition, An Exciting Life, Pleasure, and 

Beauty. Only A Comfortable Life appears to be ranked higher 

by the state school pupils (5th as opposed to 9th by the private 

school pupils) but the difference is not statistically 

significant. 

2.2 Work Values. 

As it can be seen in Table 2.2 there is again a consensus in 

our sample of pupils in ranking Success-Accoiplishaent first. 

The second rank in the pooled sample of pupils is given to 

Independence which is ranked second by the private school 

pupils and fourth by the state school pupils. The difference 

though, is not statistically significant. Agreement between the 

two schools also appears in the ranking of Salary, which is 

third in the pooled sample, but a new disagreement seems to 

appear in the ranking of Secure, stable Job (4th in the pooled 

sample) which is given a top rank (2nd) by the state school 

pupils while it is ranked 6th by the private school pupils. This 

difference is not significant at the set level (0.01). A rela- 

tive consensus appears in the ranking of the next two top 

values, Originality-Invention and Working Conditions. The 

only value in the Work Values set that differs significantly 

between the two school environments (p<0.01) is Advancesent 

which is ranked 15th by the private school pupils and 7th by the 
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state school pupils. There also appears a considerable agreement 

between the two schools in the remaining values that are placed 

at the bottom positions in the hierarchy. Thus, we can see that 

Good Management, Opportunity to Travel, Make Acquaintances, 

Help others, Status, Artistic Freedom, Authority receive 

identical ranks by the two samples of pupils. There is, however, 

a disagreement in Variety which is valued more by the private 

school pupils (11th as opposed to 16th) but the difference is 

not statistically significant. 

2.3 Similarities and Differences Between the two Schools 

and Between Types of Curriculum. 

As it has already been mentioned the only statistically 

significant difference between the two schools in the set of 

Life Values was in the ranking of Wisdom (P<0.001), 5th in the 

value hierarchy of the private school pupils, and 11th in the 

hierarchy of the state school pupils. Between pupils attending 

different types of curriculum (Arts N=52, Sciences N=115, 

Technical N=28 ) Hisdon appears again to differ significantly 

between Sciences and Technical (p(0.01), as it is ranked higher 

by the Sciences people. 

The similarity coefficient between the Life Value systems of 

the two schools was 0.818 (Spearman rho, p(0.01). The W 

coefficients of concordance were 0.212 for all pupils ranking 

the Life values, 0.250 for the private school pupils, 0.193 for 

the state school pupils, 0.201 for the Arts pupils, 0.229 for 
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the Sciences pupils, and 0.267 for the Technical pupils. All the 

coefficients are significant (p(O. 001). 

In the Work Values set the only significant difference in the 

rankings of the pupils was in Advancesent (p(0.001) which was 

ranked 15th by the private school pupils and 7th by the state 

school pupils. 

In the Work Values set the following statistically signifi- 

cant differences also appear between types of curriculum 

Arts and Sciences differ significantly ( p<0.01) in Status 

(p<0.01) ranked higher by the Arts pupils, Originality - 

Invention (p<0.01) to which the Sciences pupils give higher 

ranks, and Authority (p0.01) to which Arts pupils seem to give 

more value. Arts and Technical differ significantly in the 

ranking of Authority (p<0.01) which is also valued more by 

Arts pupils. 

The similarity coefficient of the Work Values hierarchies of 

the two school environments is 0.857 (rho p(0.01). The 

corresponding coefficients of concordance (W) are 0.200 for all 

the pupils ranking the Work Values, 0.216 for the private school 

pupils, 0.203 for the state school pupils, 0.165 for the Arts 

pupils, 0.238 for the Sciences pupils and 0.286 for the 

Technical pupils. All coefficients are significant (p<0.001). 

If we examine significant differences between types of curri- 

culum within each school we find no significant differences 

between values in either set in the state school. In the 

private school, however, Arts (N=44) and Sciences (N=70) differ 
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significantly in Social Recognition (p(O. 01) in the set of 

Life Values and in Status (p<0.001), Intellectual Stimula- 

tion (p(O. 01), Advancement (p(O. 01), and Authority 

(p(O. 001). In the private school, in other words, the two major 

orientations in school curriculum, seem to differ significantly 

in Social Recognition, Status, Advancement, and Authority, 

valued more by the Arts pupils, and Intellectual Stimulation 

which is valued more by the Sciences people. 

Summary: There was an overall agreement between the two 

schools in ranking both the Life Values and the Work Values. The 

similarity coefficients (rhos) were 0.818 for the Life Values 

and 0.857 for the Work Values. The only statistically 

significant differences were found in Wisdom, which was valued 

more by the private school pupils, and in Advancement which 

was valued more by the state school pupils. The top Life Values 

of our sample of pupils were: Freedom, Happiness, True 

Friendship and the bottom Life Values were: Ar, Exciting Life, 

Pleasure, A World of Beauty. The top Work values were: 

Success- Accosplishnent, Independence, Salary, Secure, Stable 

job, Originality- Invention, Working Conditions, while the 

bottom Work Values were: Help Others, Variety, Status, Artistic 

Freedom, Authority. 

Between different school curricula the Sciences pupils valued 

kisdoa and Originality-lnvention significantly more, while 

the Arts pupils Status and Authority. In the private school 

we also found that the Arts pupils valued Social Recognition, 

Status, Advanceaent, Authority significantly more than the 

Sciences pupils who, in turn, valued Intellectual StiiuIation 
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significantly more than the Arts pupils. No such differences 

between types of curriculum were found in the state school. 

The highest agreement in ranking the two sets of values was 

in the Technical pupils (W 0.267 for the Life Values and 0.286 

for the Work Values). 
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3. Similarities and Differences in the Value Systems of the 

Parents 

The value systems of the parents of the pupils in our sample 

are presented in Tables 2.1 and 2.2 of the previous chapter. The 

response rates for the private school were 377. for the fathers 

and 47% for the mothers. The corresponding percentages for the 

state school were much lower: 17% and 20%, respectively. We 

cannot claim that the sample of the parents who responded was 

not biased. Undoubtedly some kind of self-selection must have 

taken place since the response rates were rather low. We would 

expect parents more interested in their sons' education to have 

responded to their request to rank order the two sets of values, 

and conversely, pupils having better rapport with their parents 

to ask them to do the rank ordering. This may be the explanation 

for the higher response rate of the private school parents. 

3.1 Life Values of Parents. 

In the pooled sample of mothers (Table 2.1a) we can see 

that Family Security, Self-Respect, Freedom, Happiness, Wisdom, 

and Equality appear as the top values. There is a relative 

agreement between the two samples of mothers in ranking these 

values but if we pay more attention to the individual medians we 

shall see that we cannot speak of an absolute agreement. In any 

case, none of the differences in the medians in the top values 

are statistically significant. 

At the bottom of the hierarchy we find Al Exciting Life, A 

Confortable Life, A World of Beauty, Pleasure. The agreement 
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Table 2.1a Life Values : Medians and Composite RanK Orders for 

Mothers and Fathers 

LIFE VALUES 
MOTHERS 

FATHERS 

LEONT. GRAVA BOTH LEONT. GRAVA BOTH private state private state N=64 N=22 N=86 N=52 N=17 N=69 

MED. R MED. R MED. R MED. R MED. R MED. R 

1. A Sense of Accomplishment 7.00 8.5 7.83 8 7.27 9 6.25 6 7.25 8 6.75 7 

2. A Comfortable Life 9.70 11 8.00 9 9.35 11 8.21 10 6.12 4 7.93 10 

3. Self - Respect 3.07 2 4.83 5 3.92 2 3.83 2 6.25 5 4.31 3 

4. Freedom 4.64 3 2.50 1 4.16 3 2.11 1 3.33 1 2.34 1 

5. Happiness 6.70 7 4.10 3 5.83 4 7.07 7 4.25 2 6.00 5 

6. Pleasure 11.89 13 10.16 12 11.75 13 11.76 13 10.25 12 11.52 13 

7. Equality 6.10 6 3.50 2 5.87 5.5 6.16 5 5.00 3 5.87 4 

8. Social Recognition 7.00 8.5 6.50 7 6.90 8 7.10 8 7.80 9 7.41 8 

9. Family Security 2.50 1 4.50 4 2.80 1 4.16 3 6.66 6 4.25 2 

10. A World of Beauty 10.21 12 10.78 13 10.50 12 11.30 12 10.00 11 11.25 12 

it. True Friendship 6.00 8.50 10.5 6.50 7 7.64 9 8.00 10 7.75 9 

12. Wisdom 5.70 4 6.16 6 5.87 5.5 6.00 4 6.75 7 6.18 6 

13. An Exciting Life 8.83 0 8.50 10.5 . 8.75 10 8.90 11 10.66 13 9.40 11 

1. Figures shown are median rankings (MED. ) and composite ranks 

orders (F), i. e. the rank of the median in the set of values. A 

smaller median signifies higher rank. 

2. Values are presented in the order in the order in which they 

were presented to the subjects (Greek alphabetical order). 
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WORK VALUES 

Table 2.2a Work Values : Medians and Composite Rank Orders for 

Mothers, and Fathers. 

MOTHERS 

LEONT. GRAVA 
private State 
N=64 N=22 

BOTH 

N=86 

FATHERS 

LEONT. GRAVA 
private state 
N=52 N=17 

BOTH 

N=69 

MED. RI MED. Rl MED. R 

1. Status 14.86 17 12.00 14 14.63 16 

2. Independence 8.68 10 8.50 8 8.63 9 

3. Intell. Stimulation 6.87 5 10.50 10. 7.37 6 

4. Originality-Invention 6.44 4 8.00 7 6.70 4 

5. Advancement 9.50 11 7.00 5 8.93 10 

6. Artistic Freedom 14.00 16 15.08 17 14.65 17 

7. Authority 16.16 18 15.62 18 15.95 18 

8. Success-Accomplishment 3.18 2 3.66 1 3.30 1 

9. Opportunity to Travel 13.75 15 12.33 15 3.41 15 

10. Help Others 7.75 7 10.00 9 9.00 11 

11. Make Acquaintances 12.14 13 11.25 12 1.90 13 

12. Pleasure Outside Work 11.66 12 11.50 13 1.62 12 

13. Salary 8.55 9 5.50 3.5 7.66 7 

14. Good Management 7.16 6 7.16 6 7.16 5 

15. Working Conditions 5.42 3 5.50 3.5 5.44 3 

16. Variety 13.00 14 12.50 16 2.81 14 

17. Secure, Stable, Job 3.12 1 4.50 2 3.37 2 

18. Relations with colleagues 8.20 
.8 

10.50 10.5 8.44 8 

1. Figures shown are median rank ings ( MED. ) and co 

orders (F), i. e. the rank of th e medi an i n the set 

smaller median signi fies h igher rank. 

2. Values are present ed in the o rder i n th e order i 

were presented to th e subj ects (Greek alp habetical 

MED. R 

14.72 17 

5.30 3 

9.83 11 

8.50 6.5 

9.10 9 

15.00 18 

13.50 15 

3.10 1 

12.25 14 

9.25 10 

10.83 12 

11.50 13 

6.83 4 

8.50 6.5 

7.50 5 

14.50 16 

4.16 2 

8.83 8 

mposite ra 

of values. 

I which t 

order). 

MED. R 

13.00 17 

6.7 6 

10.50 10.: 

5.50 4.5 

10.50 10. 

14.50 18 

12.50 15.5 

3.50 1 

9.50 8 

10.00 9 

11.00 12 

11.50 13.5 

5.00 3 

11.50 13.5 

5.50 4.5 

2.50 15.5 

4.50 2 

8.50 7 

nks 

A 

hey 

MED. 

14.5E 

5.7( 

10.00 

7.11 

9.50 

14.90 

13.25 

3.30 

12.75 

9.50 

10.90 

11.50 

6.50 

10.10 

7.50 

14.30 

4.25 

8.78 
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here between the two samples appears to be greater, as the 

medians show us. The most pronounced differences between the two 

samples of mothers, if we look at the composite rank orders, 

appear to be in Equality and Happiness, which are valued 

more by the state school mothers, and Family Security, and 

True Friendship, which are valued more by the private school 

mothers. The only one of these differences that is significant 

at the 0.01 level is in True Friendship. 

The value system similarity coefficient between the two 

groups of mothers is 0.789 (Spearman rho p<0.01). The 

coefficient of concordance (W) is 0.243 for all mothers ranking 

the Life Values, 0.289 for the private school mothers and 0.203 

for the state school mothers. All coefficients are significant 

(p(0.001). 

Despite the distinctly unequal samples, in the two groups of 

fathers, there seems to be some consensus in ranking Freedom 

as the top value, as it appears first in both the separate 

samples and the pooled sample. This agreement, though, does not 

extend to the other top values of the pooled sample of fathers. 

In general, there are no statistically significant differences 

between the two samples of fathers in ranking the Life Values, 

but with larger samples some of the existing trends might have 

appeared to be significantly different. The fathers of the 

private school pupils appear to value more Freedom, 

Self-Respect, Family Security, Aisdom, Equality, and A Sense 

of Accomplishment, while the fathers of the state school pupils 

appear to value more Freedom, Happiness, Equality, A 

Comfortable Life, Self-Respect, and Family Security. The two 



199 

values which seem to have the most pronounced differences, both 

in terms of the medians and the composite rank orders, are 

Happiness, and A Comfortable Life, which seem to be valued 

considerably more by the state school fathers. None of these 

differences, however, are significant at the appointed level. 

At the bottom of the hierarchy, private school fathers place 

An Exciting Life, Beauty, and Pleasure, while the state 

school fathers also give lower priorities to the same values in 

a somewhat different order: Beauty, Pleasure, and Exciting 

Life, which shows greater agreement in the two groups in the 

values ranked low. 

The coefficient of similarity between the two value systems 

of fathers is 0.696 (Spearman rho p(0.01). The coefficient of 

concordance for all fathers ranking the Life Values was 0.236, 

for private school fathers 0.273, and for state school fathers 

0.197. All the coefficients were significant (p<0.001). 

Summar : There was a relative agreement 

samples of parents in ranking the Life Val 

appeared to be greater in ranking the values 

positions in their hierarchies. In general, 

greater between the two samples of mothers 

between the two samples of fathers. 

between the two 

ues. The agreement 

that obtained low 

the agreement was 

(rho 0.789) than 

The top Life Values of the pooled sample of mothers were: 

Fasily Security, Self-Respect, Freedoe, Happiness. Their 

bottom values were: An Exciting Life,, A Cusfortable Life, A 

World of Beauty, Pleasure. The top Life Values of the pooled 
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sample of fathers were: Freedoi, Fasily Security, Self-Respect, 

Equality, Happiness, while their bottom values were: A 

Coefortable Life, An Exciting Life, A World of Beauty, Pleasure. 

We can see an overall similarity between fathers and mothers 

ranking the Life Values. 

There appeared to be some differences in the medians between 

the samples of same sexed parents from the two different schools 

but the only difference that was significant was between mothers 

ranking True friendship, which was valued more by the private 

school mothers. 

The highest agreement in ranking the life Values was in the 

private school mothers (W: 0.289). 
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3.2 Work Values of Parents 

The Work Values hierarchy of the two groups of mothers are 

presented in Table 2.2a. It can be seen that there is a consi- 

derable agreement in the two groups in ranking the three most 

important values which are: Success - Accomplishment, Secure, 

Stable Job, and Norking Conditions. The next four top values 

in each group are different however; the private school mothers 

place next Originality - Invention, Intellectual Stimulation, 

Management, and Help Others, while the state school mothers 

place Salary, Horking Conditions, Advancement, and 

Management at the same ranks. 

As concerns the values at the bottom of the hierarchy (ranks 

14-18 in the pooled sample), the two groups of mothers rank 

Variety, Opportunity to Travel, Status, Artistic Fredos, 

Authority in relative agreement. The only items that present 

some differences in the medians are Intellectual Stiaulatioa 

and Status which appear to be valued less, considerably so, 

the first by the private school mothers and the second by the 

state school mothers. The differences, though, are not 

statistically significant, nor are any other differences in the 

medians in the two groups of mothers. 

The similarity coefficient between the two groups appears to 

be 0.857 (rho p<0.01). The coefficients of concordance are 0.289 

for all mothers ranking the Work values, 0.3320 for the private 

school mothers, and 0.246 for the state school mothers. All the 

coefficients are significant at the 0.001 level. 



202 

The value hierarchies of the two groups of fathers are 

similar at both the top and the bottom ends (and with the 

exception of Management, Opportunity to Travel, in the middle 

part, as well). Thus, both groups of fathers agree in placing at 

the top of their respective hierarchies: Success- 

Accomplishment, Secure, Stable Job, Salary, Working Conditions 

and, with some difference in the medians, Independence and 

Originality-Invention. Good Management also appears at the 

top of the value hierarchy of the private school fathers and 

much lower in the other group, but the difference is not 

statistically significant. The agreement in ranking the Work 

Values is also extended to the lower part of the hierarchy, as 

both groups value least Authority, Variety, Status and 

Artistic Fredoa. The similarity coefficient between the two 

value systems is 0.897 (Spearman rho p<0.01). 

Table 3.3 presents similarity indices of the value systems 

between parents, and between parents and children. The 

similarity coefficient (Spearman rho) was computed in the way 

suggested by Feather (1975). The composite rank orders of the 

values in the value systems of the fathers and mothers as they 

appear in Tables 2.1a and 2.2a were correlated with the 

composite rank orders of the value systems of their sons (not of 

the whole sample of pupils ) and with each other. These indices, 

however, as it was pointed out earlier, inflate similarities 

between value systems, as they do not take individual variations 

into account, and thus it would be advisable for these indices 

to be taken as mere indications of direction and relative 

magnitude. Another way of presenting such similarities is to 

compute a rank order correlation coefficient between the value 
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Table 3.3 Rank-order Correlations of the Median Rankings of 

Life and Work Values for Pupils and Parents of Private 

School (Leontion), State School (Grava), and Both Schools 

Combined. 

Leontion Grava Both Schools 

Sons Fath. Moth. Sons Fath. Moth. Sons Fath. Moth. 

S 0.752 0.779 0.713 0.755 0.747 0.841 

F 0.821 0.839 :?:.::: 0; 18 . 50 

. 790.740 0.938 

Note: Work Values are above the diagonal and Life values below 

the diagonal of each matrix. All coefficients are significant at 

the 0.01 level except for two marked *, which are significant at 

the 0.05 level of significance. 

Table 3.4 Statistically Significant Differences (Mann-Whitney) 

Betwen Sons and Parents (p<0.01) 

i. SONS-FATHERS * 

Life Values: Pleasure (S), Family Security (F), True Friendship 

(S) 

Work Values: Variety (S) 

2. SONS-MOTHERS 

Life Values: Freedom (S), Pleasure (S), Social Recognition (M), 

Family Security (M) 

Work Values: Independence (S), Help Others (M), Management (M), 

Working Conditions (M), Secure, Stable Job (M) 
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hierarchy of each parent - child pair and then to plot the 

frequency distribution of the coefficients thus obtaining the 

similarity profile of the two groups. Fig. 3.1 presents the 

distribution of the similarity coefficients. Similarities are 

still obvious but they are not as high as they appeared to be 

when the previous method (similarity coefficients between value 

systems) was employed. The similarities presented in Table 3.3 

must be considered in conjunction with Fig. 3.1. 

A comparison of the value systems between parents of the two 

school environments showed that there is a statistically 

significant difference between mothers and fathers in Fasily 

Security, the mothers valuing it more. The only significant 

difference between similar parents (fathers or mothers) across 

schools was between mothers in True Friendship, which the 

private school mothers value more. 

3.3 Significant Differences in the Value Systems Between Parents 

and Sons. 

In Tables 2.1 and 2.2 we can see that both the medians and 

the campsite rank orders in the value systems of pupils and 

parents present some marked differences. We tested the 

significance of these differences employing the Mann-Whitney 

test. In conducting the test we employed a sub-sample of "own 

sons", ie we compared the value systems of the parents with the 

value systems of their own sons, and not with those of the 

pooled sample of pupils, in order to remove any effects that the 

sample size might create. 
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The results are presented in Table 3.4. Next to each value 

label we place S or F or M in parentheses to indicate which 

group attributes a significantly higher rank to each individual 

value in the table. 

Thus, in the case of the Life Values we can see that sons 

value Pleasure, Beauty and True Friendship more than their 

fathers and Freedom, Beauty and Pleasure more than their 

mothers. Both parents value Family Security more than their 

sons and in addition mothers value Social Recognition more 

than their sons. 

In the case of the Work Values, sons value Variety more 

than their fathers and Independence more than their mothers. 

Mothers, on the other hand, value Help Others, Secure, Stable 

Job, Managesent and Working Conditions more than their sons. 

Consultation of Tables 2.1 and 2.2 will give us an approximation 

as to the differences in the medians. 

In general we can say that the parents value security, social 

recognition, altruism, and working conditions more than their 

sons, who, in turn, value pleasure, friendship and independence 

more than their parents. These differences will be further 

discussed in chapter four. 
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3.4 Intercorrelations of Life/Work Values and Factor Analysis. 

Before we proceed to a discussion of the results presented so 

far, i. e. similarities and differences in the value systems of 

our sample, we must first see how the Rokeach Value Survey has 

worked with our sample. 

As can be seen from Table 3.5 A Comfortable Life presents 

the higher intercorrelations with other values, followed by 

Equality, Pleasure, and Wisdom. The highest intercorrela- 

tions are between A Comfortable Life and Equality(-0.540) 

and A Comfortable Life and Pleasure(0.520). A Comfortable 

Life is also negatively related with Self-Respect, True 

Friendship, and Wisdom. These intercorrelations show that in 

the case of our sample these 13 Life values could have been 

presented in fewer, more meaningful, patterns. Thus a Factor 

Analysis (SPSS-PA2, Varimax Rotation) gave a distinct pattern 

involving two factors (eigenvalues>1.00) which account for 19% 

and 8.15% of the variance respectively. A third factor also 

tended to appear involving two values, Beauty, and negatively 

Family Security but its contribution to the variance was only 

5.22% and its eigenvalue lower than the appointed level of 

significance (1.00). This factor though, is also presented here 

(Table 3.6) for purposes of description and comparison. In other 

words, from the responses of our sample we could conclude that 

there are some indications for the existence of different 

dimensions of values from the ones presented by Rokeach and 

adopted in this research. 
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Table 3.6 Principal Factoring with Iterations of the 13 Life 

Values (Varimax Rotation N=223) 

Life Values Factors 123 

1. A sense of Accomplishment -0.066 -0.468 -0.156 

2. A Comfortable Life 0.788 -0.247 -0.156 

3. Self Respect -0.517 -0.070 0.051 

4. Freedom -0.242 0.395 -0.136 

5. Happiness 0.284 -0.090 0.112 

6. Pleasure 0.742 0.084 0.114 

7. Equality -0.497 0.531 -0.136 

B. Social Recognition -0.062 -0.535 -0.140 

9. Family Security -0.006 0.008 -0.439 

10. Beauty -0.050 0.142 0.566 

11. True Friendship -0.171 0.480 -0.054 

12. Wisdom -0.437 0.113 0.102 

13. An Exciting Life 0.364 -0.110 0.282 

Factarl: Eigenvalue 2.479 (19 percent of the variance) 

Factor2: Eigenvalue 1.060 (8.15 percent of the variance) 

Factor3: Eigenvalue 0.679 (5.22 percent of the variance) 

r 
1 
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From the results presented in Table 3.6 we can see that this 

third factor cannot stand on its own statistically due to its 

small eigenvalue but it is noteworthy that a similar factor 

appeared in Rokeach's factor analysis in which there was a 

positive loading of Beauty (0.58) and a negative loading of 

Family Security (-0.50). Rokeach named this factor "societal 

versus family security" as it also involved Equality, Help- 

ful, Imaginative, with positive loadings and Ambitious, 

Responsible, Capable with negative loadings. It must also be 

pointed out that Equality in our case loaded on two factors, 

whereas Happiness on none. 

The three factors that seem to emerge from our sample's 

rankings of the life Values are: 

Factor 1. Pleasure, comfort, and excitement in life seem to be 

contrasted with values associated with personal integration. 

A Comfortable Life (0.788) Self-Respect (-0.517) 

Pleasure (0.742) Equality (-0.497) 

An Exciting Life (0.364) Wisdom (-0.437) 

Factor2 Social accomplishment and integration seem to be 

contrasted with personal accomplishment. 

Freedom (0.395) 

Equality (0.531) 

True Friendship (0.480) 

A Sense of Accomplishment (-0.468) 

Social Recognition (0.535) 



Table 3.7 Correlation Matrix of 18 Work Values 

N-213 

1 

1. Status 2 

2. Independence -0.11 3 

3. Intell. Stimulation -0.09 0.13 4 

4. Originality-Invention -0.08 0.17 0.44 5 

5. Advancement 0.16 -0.22 -0.33 -0.26 6 

6. Artistic Freedom -0.23 0.20 0.31 0.32 -0.27 7 

7. Authority 0.40 -0.03 -0.31 -0.18 0.24 -0.33 8 

8. Success-Accomplishment 0.12 -0.10 0.11 0.13 -0.07 0.10 0.00 9 
r3 

9. Opportunity to Travel -0.04 -0.03 -0.21 -0.18 -0.11 -0.10 0.06 -0.17 10 

10. Help Others -0.16 0.00 0.11 0.02 -0.24 0.09 -0.33 0.10 -0.21 11 

It. Make Acquaintances 0.00 -0.12 -0.21 -0.25 -0.28 -0.07 -0.04 -0.07 0.30 0.11 12 

12. Pleasure Outside Work -0.07 -0.03 -0.22 -0.12 -0.07 -0.12 0.00 -0.25 0.31 -0.23 0.18 13 

13. Salary 0.00 -0.17 -0.33 -0.40 0.341-0.45 0.14 -0.07 0.15 -0.36 -0.08 0.24 14 

14. Good Management -0.28 -0.20 -0.23 -0.29 0.22! -0.19 -0.07 -0.11 -0.19 -0.02 -0.09 -0.08 0.08 15 

15. Working Conditions -0.34 -0.07 -0.22 -0.20 0.03 -0.13 -0.21 -0.23 -0.14 0.04 -0.02 0.28 0.11 0.33 16 

16. Variety -0.10 -0.06 0.00 0.09 -0.25 0.11 -0.08 -0.01 0.06 -0.05; -0.00 -0.06 -0.10 -0.23 -0.07 17 

17. Secure, Stable, Job -0.08 -0.29 -0.30 -0.29 0.30 -0.30 -0.01 -0.09 -0.18 -0.09--0.15 -0.16 0.32 0.33 0.27 0.23 

18. Relations with Colleagues -0.27 -0.35 -0.01 -0.23 -0.13 -0.01 -0.32 -0.13 -0.13 0.26 0.12 -0.06 -0.13 0.23 0.20 0.00 0.02 18 
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Factor3 Beauty versus family Security 

Family Security (-0.439) Beauty (0.566) 

Table 3.7 presents intercorrelations between Work Values. 

Intellectual Stieulation, Salary, and Secure, stable Job, 

seem to be the values intercorrelating most with other values. 

The highest intercorrelations are between Salary and Artistic 

Freedos (-0.454), Originality-Invention and Intellectual 

Stipulation (0.443), Status and Authority (0.402), and 

Salary and Originality-Invention (-0.406). All these coef- 

ficients are in the expected direction and the same is true for 

most of the other coefficients which could be taken as an 

indication of consistency in the ranking of the values. 

Table 3.8 presents the results of a factor analysis of the 

Work values (SPSS-PA2 Varimax Rotation). Three distinct factors 

appeared accounting for 15.4%, 10.4% and 8.00% of the variance, 

respectively (eigenvalue>1.00). A fourth factor also appeared 

which did not meet the eigenvalue>1.00 criterion and which 

accounted for 4.8% of the variance. This factor is presented 

here for descriptive purposes as it shows better, along with the 

others, the dimensions that seem to emerge from our sample. In 

total, the factors emerging from the analysis of the Work Values 

explain more of the variance than the factors that the analysis 

of the Life Values gave us. 

The factors extracted from the factor analysis of the Work 

Values are: 
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Factorl Extrinsic Rewards versus Intrinsic Rewards 

Advancement (0.527) Independence (-0.350) 

Authority (0.323) Int. Stimulation (-0.572) 

Salary (0.497) Originality-Invention (-0.643) 

Management (0.436) Artistic Freedom (-0.589) 

Secure stable Job (0.561) 

Factor2 Working Conditions versus Status M and Authority 

Good Management (0.462) Status (-0.687) 

Working conditions (0.561) Authority (-0.537) 

Relations with Colleagues (0.450) 

* The specific problem connected with Status as a value in 

this research is discussed in section 4.2, in this Part. 

Factor3 Social Relations versus Intellectual Accomplishment 

Opportunity to travel (0.634) Intell. Stimulation (-0.330) 

Make Acquaintances (0.320) Success-Accomplishment (-0.316) 

Pleasure outside Work (0.587) Help others (-0.381) 

Salary (0.372) 

Factor4 Altruism and Social Relations versus Advancement 

Help others (0.446) 

Make Acquaintances (0.635) 

Relations with Colleagues (0.363) Advancement (-0.380) 
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Table 3.8 Principal Factoring with Iterations (FA2) of the 18 

Work Values (Varimax Rotation, N=223) 

Work Values Factors 1234 

1. Status 0.198 

2. Independence -0.350 

3. Intel. Stimulation -0.572 

4. Original-Invention -0.643 

5. Advancement 0.527 

6. Artist. Freedom -0.589 

7. Authority 0.323 

B. Success Accompl. -0.039 

9. Opport. Travel -0.040 

10. Opport. Help others -0.133 

11. Make Acquaintances 0.050 

12. Pleasure out-Work 0.003 

13. Salary 0.497 

14. Good Management 0.436 

15. Working conditions 0.258 

16. Variety -0.240 

17. Secure, stable Job 0.561 

18. Relations with Coll. 0.087 

-0.687 

-0.002 

0.005 

-0.083 

-0.103 

0.140 

-0.537 

-0.256 

-0.154 

0.187 

-0.060 

0.035 

-0.010 

0.462 

0.561 

-0.018 

0.264 

0.450 

-0.114 0.002 

0.028 -0.062 

--0.330 -0.073 

-0.234 -0.254 

-0.045 -0.380 

-0.108 0.003 

0.116 -0.156 

-0.316 0.040 

0.634 0.154 

-0.381 0.446 

0.320 0.635 

0.587 0.016 

0.372 -0.294 

-0.132 -0.062 

0.029 -0.023 

0.080 0.071 

-0.138 -0.216 

-0.137 0.363 

Factorl: Eigenvalue 2.774 15.40 percent of the variance 

Factor2: Eigenvalue 1.865 10.40 percent of the variance 

Factor3: Eigenvalue 1.428 8.00 percent of the variance 

Factor4: Eigenvalue 0.856 4.80 percent of the variance 

;r 
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4. Discussion of the Differences and Similarities in Value 

Systems Between Pupils, Parents, and Types of Curriculum. 

4.1 Life Values 

Examining differences in value systems, we must combine the 

information that we get from the composite rank orders with the 

information given by the tests of statistical significance of 

" the differences. Differences in ranks sometimes do not represent 

true differences if the medians are close or if the scores have 

shown great variability. If we assume that in essence we have 

three categories of ranked values - top, middle, bottom - then 

the tests of significance, the Mann-Whitney in our case, can 

also be misleading, because they might give us a significant 

difference of the median but if the value in question happens to 

be in the top, low or middle values of both groups compared, the 

difference is not always of great interest. With such 

considerations in mind we shall proceed to an-interpretation of 

the differences in the value systems of our groups. 

Our basic hypothesis in examining the value systems of both 

children and their parents was that they would present 

similarities which could not be attributed solely to their 

sharing the same culture. This hypothesis seems to be confirmed. 

As it was reported earlier, the pupils in our sample differed 

significantly from their parents in only a few of the values in 

either set, none of which (with the exception of freedom) was 

a top value. If we have a look at the six toL values of each 

group we have the following picture: 
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Sons Mothers Fathers 

Freedom Family Security Freedom 

Happiness Self-Respect Family Security 

True Friendship Freedom Self-Respect 

Self-Respect Happiness Equality 

Equality Equality Happiness 

Wisdom Wisdom Wisdom 

Sons differ significantly from both parents in Family 

Security, which the parents as expected value more, and from 

their fathers in True Friendship. Again, as expected, the 

children value it more. Another significant difference between 

mothers and sons was in Freedom but we cannot say that it is 

of any importance here since, as it is obvious, it reflects a 

difference in median values and not a true difference, since it 

is at the too of both value systems. Its position, though, in 

relation to other tap values can give us some indications: sons 

value Freedom more than Happiness, True Friendship, and 

Self- Respect, fathers value it more than Family Security, 

Self- Respect, and Equality, while mothers value Family 

Security and Self-Respect more than Freedom. 

The same things can be said about the bottom values. If we 

take the four last values in the hierarchy of each group, we 

have the following picture: 
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Sons Mothers Fathers 

Social Recognition Exciting Life Comfortable Life 

Exciting Life Comfortable Life Exciting Life 

Pleasure Beauty Beauty 

Beauty Pleasure Pleasure 

Again the significant differences in Beauty between sans 

and mothers, and sons and fathers reported earlier, reflect 

differences in the rankings, and not true differences if we take 

the values placed at the bottom separately. 

In general, the similarity in values, both at the top and the 

bottom of the hierarchy, between the three groups, and between 

sons and parents, in particular, which is of interest here, is 

so great that we can assume that the value system of our sample 

of pupils has originated from the value system of their parents 

with the differences expected from the difference in age, i. e. 

Family security valued more by the parents and True Friend- 

ship valued more by the sons. 

Freedom, Happiness, True Friendship, and Self-Respect 

being the top life Values seem to characterize our sample of 

pupils from both schools. On the other hand, An Exciting Life, 

Pleasure, and Beauty appear to be valued least. It is obvious 

that pleasure, as a life goal, is vividly contrasted to altruism 

and social relations. This also appeared as a separate dimension 

in our factor analysis, as it was reported earlier. 

If we contrast the four top values of the pupils with their 
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bottom four values, we have the following contrast: 

Tap 

Freedom 

Happiness 

True Friendship 

Self Respect 

Bottom 

Social Recognition 

An Exciting Life 

Pleasure 

Beauty 

We could claim that the contrast is between personal dignity 

and personal integration, on the one hand, and personal accom- 

plishment, on the other. This is further pronounced by the 

values following each top-bottom part. Equality, Wisdom, and 

A Sense of Accomplishment follow the top values, in the 

hierarchy, while Family Security and A Comfortable Life 

precede the four bottom values. In the value hierarchy of our 

pupils it appears that end-state needs have a priority over 

personal needs, which constitute short-term goals, or means. 

The appearance of Freedon as the top value can easily be 

explained within the social and historical framework of the 

Greek society. For almost four centuries the Greeks were under a 

Turkish occupation, to which all the problems of modern Greek 

society have traditionally been attributed. Freedom was twice 

restricted in the recent years, once by the Nazis who occupied 

Greece for four years (1940-1944), and then by the military 

junta (1967-1974), two experiences that were more recent and 

have left deep scars in contemporary Greek society. 

It is our view though, that besides historical reasons social 

reasons must have played a more important part in shaping such 
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evaluations. Greek society in most of its institutions, the 

family, the school, the civil services, public administration, 

is strongly characterised by authoritarianism, and thus lack of 

liberalism, in conjunction with the traditional emphasis placed 

mainly on national freedom must have resulted in either a true, 

or a stereotypic evaluation of freedom. 

The truth is, though, that besides particularistic explana- 

tions that we may offer concerning our sample, Freedom as a 

top value appears in other studies of similar nature involving 

young people (cf. Feather, 1975; Rokeach, 1973), which must mean 

that it is a characteristic top value among young people. 

In the same context we must consider the high position given 

to Self-respect. In this case our sample have given it a much 

higher rank than the pupils that took part in Feather's (1975) 

study. We must also pay attention to the fact that- these two 

values (Freedom, Self-Respect) also appear at the top of the 

hierarchy of the parents, athough when it comes to generational 

differences (e. g friendship, and security of the family) we see 

no such consensus between parents and children. 

As for Happiness, it can be said that it appears to be 

given high ranks in other studies, too. What is of interest 

though, with the ranking of Happiness by our sample, is that 

fathers and mothers seem to give it a somewhat lower position 

than the children, which reflects both the realism of adults and 

the needs or fears of the young. The difference, however, is not 

so great, if we look at the medians (5.0 of the sons, 5.8 of the 

mothers, and 6.0 of the fathers). 
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One additional hypothesis that was made beforehand, that 

there would be some differences between the two schools, was 

only marginally supported. The hypothesis had been made on the 

following assumption: All of the parents of the private school 

could have sent their children to the state school, also, some 

of the parents of the state school could have sent their 

children to the private school. On the basis of the material 

collected from the interviewed sub-sample it was found that 

there were some class differences between the two schools. There 

were more working class pupils in the state school while the few 

upper class pupils of our sample appeared only in the private 

school. We found that if we contrasted upper and middle class on 

the one hand and working class on the other, the difference 

between the two schools in social class composition was 

significant. 

Whatever the case might have been, it was expected that 

belonging to either school environment would reflect on the 

value systems of the parents, firstly, and the children 

secondly. We should not proceed, however to speculations about 

differences in values between the two schools reflecting social 

class differences, as we do not have data on social class 

membership of the whole sample. 

Unexpectedly, however, no significant difference was found in 

the Life Values set between parents of the two schools. The only 

significant difference found was between mothers in True 

Friendship. Yet, the only difference found between pupils of 

the two school environments, in Misdos, could give us a clue, 
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if we consider the importance of education in the Greek society. 

We can only guess at the semantic meaning of the word "wisdom" 

to our pupils but as the Greek word for it has been connected 

with knowledge since ancient times, there is a high possibility 

that it was interpreted as "education". This is a possible 

reason why it was also the only significant difference in Life 

values between Sciences pupils and the less privileged 

educationally Technical pupils. In other words, the fact that 

the private school pupils place Wisdom fifth and the state 

school pupils place it eleventh, and that this difference is 

statistically significant, might reflect the higher importance 

given to Education by the private school pupils, and this could 

reflect original choice of school or a value priority formed 

because of the attendance of this particular school, if not a 

social class difference. 

In general, the value systems of the pupils of the two 

schools present similar Life Value hierarchies, as can be seen 

by inspection of Table 2.1 and, thus, with some reservation 

about the true meaning of Nisdon, in which they differ signi- 

ficantly, it can be said that there is an overall homogeneity in 

Life Values in the combined sample. 
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4.2 Work Values 

Our hypothesis that the value systems of sons would have a 

marked similarity with those of their parents, was also 

supported in the case of Work Values, with the rider that the 

similarity was greater between sons and fathers, something 

that should have been expected. 

Let us look at the six top values of the three groups, sons, 

fathers, and mothers. 

Sons Mothers Fathers 

Success-Accompl. Success-Accompl. Success-Accompl. 

Independence Secure Job Secure Job 

Salary Working Conditions Independence 

Secure Job Originality-Invent. Salary 

Originality-Inv. Good Management Originality-Invent. 

Working Cand. Intellect. Stimul. Working Conditions 

We can see that the top values between sons and fathers are 

almost identical. If we consider the fact that the top values of 

the mothers, too, resemble to a large extent the value hierarchy 

of the fathers and the sons, we can assume, once more, that 

within similar groups of families, members share what Feather 

calls a cognitive ecological system. 

The only difference that is statistically significant is in 

Variety between sons and fathers, something strange, at first 

view, because it is ranked 15th and 16th respectively. It is 

easily explained, though, if we look at the medians which are 
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11.7 and 14.3, respectively. As we said earlier, such 

differences simply reflect variability in the scores and they 

are not of particular interest, since in both cases the value is 

placed at the bottom of the hierarchy. 

The differences that are statistically significant between 

sons and mothers in Work Values are in Independence, 

Opportunity to Help Others, Management, Working Conditions, and 

Secure, stable Job. While in the Life Values set Freedot had 

a high position in the value hierarchy of all three groups, when 

it comes to Work Values, its equivalent, Independence, is not 

given a high rank by mothers, while both fathers and sons 

continue to give it a high rank (third and second, 

respectively). It is not easy to explain this inconsistency. It 

should be expected that mothers having generally less experience 

of paid work would show less concern for autonomy in work. On 

the other hand, if we assume that mothers do care about 

independence in work, they must have expressed this through the 

higher rank they gave to Management (5th), while sons and 

fathers give a high rank to Independence and low ranks to 

Good management (11th for bath). We saw in a previous section 

that in the first factor of our factor analysis, the factor we 

named "Extrinsic versus Intrinsic Rewards", Advancement, 

Authority, Salary, and Secure, stable Job had positive 

loadings, while Independence, Intellectual Stimulation, 

Originality - Invention, and Artistic Freedom had negative 

loadings. This could mean that in the perceptions of our 

subjects you can have the former at the expense of the latter. 

The differences in Working Conditions and Secure, stable 



i 

224 

Job once more reflect differences in the variability of scores, 

since they are of the top values of all three groups. The 

difference in Help Others must represent a particular concern 

in the case of mothers, as opposed to their children. At any 

rate this value is not given a high rank by mothers either 

(11th). 

If we try to interpret the value hierarchy of our sample of 

pupils, we can reach some interesting conclusions. The absence 

of interest in the material and hedonistic aspects of life that 

was predominant in the ranking of Life Values in a way continues 

in the ranking of the Work Values. Thus, we find Success - 

Accomplishment, and Independence at the top together with 

Salary, Secure, stable Job, Originality - Invention , and 

Working Conditions. Independence is still at the top, in the 

same way that Freedom was in the Life Values set, but we must 

point out that while the Life Values were ranked non - 

contextually, i. e. in a general non - specific manner, the Work 

Values must have been ranked with the subjects most probably 

having concrete, if not specific, situations in mind, their 

fathers' jobs or the particular jobs they had been thinking 

about. In this way the ranking of the Work Values must have been 

done contextually, and thus more realistically. 

In any case, what is apparent in the value hierarchy of our 

group of pupils is a need for accomplishment and creativity in 

the work context accompanied by a need for good working 

conditions and good salary. The same evaluations seem to 

appear in the parents as well. 
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One value that appears at the top and can be interpreted as 

reflecting the structural impact on such cognitive evaluations 

is Secure, stable Job. The anxieties of the parents have been 

transmitted to the sons. But there is something else, too. At 

the time of the research, unemployment had just started making 

its first appearance in Greek society, after the economic boom 

of the postwar years. Thus, we can understand why stability is 

something highly valued by our pupils. 

What is strange is the low rank given to Status (16th). It 

is our firm belief that the word was taken to mean something 

else, because if there is one value prominent in everyday 

middle- class life in Greece it is the pursuit of a "social 

position', through the acquisition of educational 

qualifications, which sometimes are never going to be used 

professionally. This is the main reason for what we said 

earlier: all pupils in the last year of secondary education are 

by default candidates for higher education. It is significant 

that in 1983 a new system was introduced: some pupils could apt 

not to be candidates, if they chose to, and the system has 

failed according to most accounts, because very few chose this 

route. We must reiterate that the percentage of pupils attending 

the second cycle of secondary education in Greece is among the 

highest in Europe, and the same is true for higher education 

(but not of non - University level) (Cassotakis, 1979). It is 

our feeling that Status might have received a higher position 

if a more suitable word (e. g. Social Position) had been chosen. 

The way most people in Greece would refer to social status would 

be "educated" or "a place/position in society" or "successful". 

Most probably the high evaluations of Success-Accoaplishient 
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and Wisdo" in our sample reflect just that. 

Let us now compare the two school environments. It was said 

earlier that our hypothesis that the two schools would differ 

significantly was not supported in the case of the Life values, 

with some reservations about the true meaning of Wisdom. Some 

characteristic differences in the case of Work Values were: 

Rank 

Leontion Grava 

(private) (state) 

Intellectual Stimulation 7 11 

Advancement 

Variety 

15 7 
11 16 

Secure, stable Job 62 

Of these differences only Advancement was statistically 

significant. It is our view that this difference, along with the 

nonsignificant ones, reflects the anxieties and the wishes of 

the socially and educationally privileged pupils on the one hand 

and the unprivileged on the other. Advancement and Secure, 

stable Job are more important for the state school pupils 

because they know they are difficult for them to get. Similarly, 

more "luxurious" values like Variety and Intellectual 

Stimulation are more important for the private school pupils 

who also care less for the security of the job and for 

advancement in their future jobs, obviously because they have 

not experienced such threats in their family environments. It is 

our feeling that if the social class differences that 

characterize our interviewed sub-sample are representative of 
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differences that are also present in the whole sample, these 

class differences must be reflected in the ranking of these 

values. 

If we consider statistically significant differences between 

types of school, we find none in the state school. In the 

private school though, the Arts pupils value Status, Advance- 

sent, and Authority more than the Sciences people. Arts 

graduates are not expected to attain such values easily, thus 

such evaluations should be taken to reflect needs. At this point 

perhaps we should refer back to Table 8.2 in Part II, where we 

can see that the forecast for Humanities graduates is very bleak 

as a surplus of around 27,000 such graduates will exist by 1985. 

In this discussion of the value systems it has become 

apparent that we have adopted the view that values are mani- 

festations of needs, a view presented by Rokeach (1973). We 

think that this view is supported to a certain extent by the 

value hierarchies that we have presented. 
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5. Work Salience - The Work Quiz 

It was pointed out earlier that the Work Quiz was included in 

this study as an attitude measure (Work Salience) that would 

eventually be related to values. Rokeach considers values the 

antecedents of attitudes and on this theoretical basis, it was 

hoped that some relations between certain values and attitudes, 

and, perhaps, even a causal link could be established. 

5.1 The Three Original Scales of the Work Quiz. 

The WO items and their corresponding abbreviated forms, with 

the means and standard deviations are presented in the Appendix. 

The three dimensions measured (Responsibly Committed, 

Traditionally Comfortable, and Passively Unconcerned) were also 

presented earlier (Part II, section 5.1). 

Since the instrument had not been piloted at all with a Greek 

sample, the responses of our subjects were factor analysed so 

that the dimensions emerging from our sample could be examined. 

Table 5.1 presents loadings on the three scales. The first 

column (marked K. T. ) under each factor presents the loadings 

reported by the author and the second column (marked A. K. ) the 

loadings in our own factor analysis. The abbreviated Work Quiz 

items are presented. 

Both analyses were similar in method (Principal Factoring- 
I 

SPSS PA2 - Varimax Rotation). In both analyses responses were 

classified as 1: disagreement, 2: neutral, and 3: agreement, so 

that individual variations in the strength of agreement ar 
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Table 5.1 Factor Loadings of the WQ Items On the Three Scales. 

WQ Items* Resp. Comm Trad. Comf Pass. Unconc. 

K. T. A. K K. T A. K. K. T. A. K. 

1. Everybody gets promotion 

1 

0.431 0.39 

3. Job of Real Value 0.39 

4. Prefer Resp. Organiz. 

5. Pay very important -0.30 

7. AS long as it keeps going 

B. Never flog yourself 

?. Uneasy if could do better 0.26 

11. Pensions, benefits 

12. Don't mind job 

13. Give up own time 0.43 

15. Friends think little 

16. Wouldn't work but have tc -0.45 

17. Best out of me 

18. Continue as youngster 

19. Want challenge 

20. Interest not money 0.52 

21. Personally involved 0.44 

22. Not think when done 

24. Surrounding not people 

26. Time for leisure 

27. Hate in charge 

29. Want responsiblities 

30. Parents' advice 

31. Perfectionist 

32. Others' advice 

NB: K. T. loadings reported by the au 

factor analysis. 

*Only items included in both analys 

0.59 

0.14 

0.31 

0.38 

0.48 

0.26 

0.63 

thor 

es ari 

0.43 

0.53 

0.30 

0.35 

0.31 

0.46 

0.36 

0.31 

). 44 

. K. 1 

pre: 

0.45 

0.30 

0.00 

-0.08 

0.25 

0.22 

0.14 

0.24 

0.34 0.11 

0.37 0.52 

1 0.291 0.10 

-0.461-0.11 

-0.471-0.06 

0.41 0.29 

-0.52 -0.37 

-0.28-0.03 

0.35 

oadings of'our own 

ented. 



r 

230 

disagreement could be removed (Taylor, 1975; p. 93). Taylor's 

analysis is based on 332 respondents and ours on 225 

respondents. It can easily be seen that there is a great deal of 

disagreement in the two analyses. 

Despite the above results, an effort was made to classify 

pupils into types on the basis of their scores on the scales. As 

expected, it did not work, because very few pure types were 

found. After some more attempts at utilizing the material 

collected in different ways, it was decided that it should be 

further investigated in the way that it seemed to emerge from 

our sample. As a matter of fact it was noticed that there was a 

tendency for items to cluster together according to the 

initial categorization made by Taylor (Actualizing, Calcula- 

ting, Traditional) which he had abandoned because it had not 

been supported by the data. 

5.2 The New Scales 

Three new scales were constructed on the basis of the results 

of our own the factor analysis and the initial categorizations 

made by Taylor. Two of the scales seemed to be similar to the 

initial scales employed by Taylor (Actualizing, Calculating) but 

the third scale did not seem to fit the description of "Tradi- 

tional". Twenty four items of the original 33 were kept, 8 for 

each scale, one of which had a negative loading on the scale. 

The three final scales employed in the analysis, the loadings of 

the items on the factors (the scales), and the initial 

classifications were as follows: 



I 

31 2 

Scalel: ACTUALIZING Loading Initial 

Category 

WQ3. Job of real value (0.522) Actualizing 

WQ9. Uneasy if I could do better (0.303) Actualizing 

W013. Give up own time (0.366) Actualizing 

WQ16. Wouldn't work but have to (-0.456) Traditional 

WQ19. Want challenge (0.491) Actualizing 

W021. Personally involved (0.644) Actualizing 

WQ23. Encourage initiative (0.409) Actualizing 

W931. Perfectionist (0.515) Actualizing 

In the first new scale we see that the only item that had not 

been categorized as Actualizing by Taylor is Item 16 (Wouldn't 

work but have to) but its negative loading on the scale allows 

its inclusion. 

Scale2: CALCULATING Loading Initial 

Category 

WQ1. Everybody gets promotion (0.444) Calculating 

WQ2. Same line as family (0.327) Traditional 

WQ4. Prefer respected organiz/on (0.462) Calculating 

WQ5. Pay very important (0.534) Calculating 

WQll. Pensions, benefits (0.273) Calculating 

W020. Interest not money (-0.364) Actualizing 

WQ28. Not leave home (0.285) Traditional 

W030. Parents' advice (0.250) Traditional 
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Note: Items WQ11, WQ28, WQ30 do not meet the criterion of 

significance for factor loadings (+/- 0.300) (cf. Child, 1970). 

Four items had not initially been categorized as "Calcula- 

ting" (Items 2,20,28, and 30 ). Item 2 (same line as family) 

could easily be a "calculating" item within a particular 

culture, as seems to be the case with our sample. The negative 

loading of item 20 (interest not money) also allows it to be 

included. Finally, items 28 (not leave home), and 30 (Parents' 

advice) could again be considered as "calculating" within a 

specific cultural context. 

The third scale could not exactly be called "Traditional". On 

the basis of the content of the items loading on this scale, 

which showed a detached attitude towards work we decided to call 

this scale "Uninvolved". 

Scale3: UNINVOLVED Loading Initial 

Category 

WQB. Never flog yourself 

WQ14. Everyone relax 

W015. Friends think little 

WQ1B. Continue as youngster 

WQ24. Surrounding and people 

WQ2b. Time for leisure 

WQ27. Hate in charge 

W029. Want responsibilities 

(0.499) Traditional 

(0.471) Calcul. /Tradit. 

(0.463) Traditional 

(0.247) Traditional 

(0.300) Calculating 

(0.597) Calculating 

(0.343) Calculating 

(-0.399) Actualizing 

The three scales were far from perfect but at least they 
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reflected some cultural idiosyncracies as one can easily see. 

The "Calculating" scale, in particular, seemed to be the weakest 

of the three, in that three items did not load on the scale 

significantly. 

As a matter of fact, the three scales that were first tested 

with our sample (Responsibly Committed, Traditionally Comfort- 

able, and Passively Unconcerned), showed very low reliability 

coefficients (alphas: 0.108,0.449, and -0.263 respectively). 

The three new scales seemed to do better. Reliability 

coefficients (alphas) were higher: Actualizing 0.636, Calcula- 

ting : 0.481, Uninvolved: 0.438, but still not high enough to 

allow us to say that psychometrically the instrument was 

reliable. 

The adaptation of the instrument had been made after the 

measurement and thus it was not possible for results to change 

significantly. In any case, in terms of absolute magnitude of 

the scores 159 pupils could be classified as "actualizing" 

(71.3%), 27 as "calculating" (12.1%), and 6 as "uninvolved" 

(2.7%). 31 pupils (13.9%) had equal scores on the "actualizing" 

and "uninvolved" scales, which was strange, because these two 

scales were assumed to be exact opposites, and 1 pupil had equal 

scores on all three scales. Whether these results reflect an 

inadequacy of the instrument or an inconsistency in the 

responses is not known. The fact was that in general the 

instrument was not effective. 

In view of the above results, it was decided that no further 

analysis would be made based on such classifications. What was 
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done though, was a correlation analysis between scores on the 

scales and scores on individual values for the exploration of 

existing trends. 

All the coefficients obtained were very low. We shall present 

here only coefficients that were higher than +/- 0.3. They are 

all statistically significant (p<0.01): 

Uninvolved-Pleasure 0.306 

Calculating - Advancement 0.362 

Calculating - Salary 0.318 

Actualising - Success-Accomplishment 0.309 

Other correlation coefficients with regard to the "Uninvolved" 

scale were with Success- Accomplishment (-0.282), and with 

Pleasure outside work (0.266). 

The above coefficients between attitudes to work and values 

show some indications of a relationship between the two, as well 

as a certain amount of consistency in the responses given. It is 

obvious that the Work Quiz, in the form employed in this study, 

was not able to unravel any such relationships in a 

statistically irrefutable way. A better adaptation of the 

instrument, or a better instrument altogether, may in the future 

explore such relationships in a more meaningful way. 

The three dimensions of young people's attitudes to work that 

seem to emerge from our sample are: 

ActuaIizi a The person adopting this attitude seems to value 

work, to be a perfectionist and to seek initiative and personal 
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involvement in work. This attitude seems to be related with the 

position of Success-Accoeplisheent in the value hierarchy. 

Calculating : The person adopting this attitude seems to give 

a high value to the monetary rewards of work and not to 

intrinsic rewards (interest). He seems to be concerned with 

promotion and security and to show strong family bonds. This 

attitude seems to be related with the evaluations given to 

Advancelent and Salary. 

Uninvolved : The person adopting this attitude seems to be 

more concerned with leisure and social relations than with work 

itself. This person seems to avoid responsibilities and hard 

work. This attitude seems to be related with the evaluation of 

Pleasure. 

We can assume that such attitude dimensions, as the ones 

tentatively presented in this research do exist, but they were 

not described precisely by our scales. What is of importance 

though, is that our sample presented some evidence that these 

three dimensions (Actualizing, Uninvolved, Calculating) were 

more meaningful than the ones initially employed (Responsibly 

Committed, Traditionally Comfortable, Passively Unconcerned). As 

the latter emerged from a sample of Australian young people, it 

can be said that most probably cultural, or sampling differences 

are reflected in the two different results. 

In our view, attitudes to work must be culture specific, and 

the results of the Work Quiz indicate that. As far as we know, 

in the case of the culture within which this research was 
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conducted there has not been any previous work that would 

indicate the possible directions and dimensions such attitudes 

might have, and in this sense, the results of the Work Quiz 

could serve as the seminal framework. In our case though, some 

general attitudes to work were investigated through the 

interview, the results of which will be presented in a later 

section. 
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6. The Expectancy Model 

6.1 Purpose 

The purpose of this part of the research was to test the 

hypothesis that occupational choice is a value attainment 

process. We explained earlier, speaking of Vroom's model, how 

such a model can help bridge psychological and sociological 

theory an the occupational choice process. This is the reason 

why we tried first to map the general cognitive ecological 

system within which our sub - sample was to make occupational 

evaluations. In other words, what we are attempting to show in 

this section is how a macro level of analysis (value 

hierarchies, value differences and similarities between parents 

and children, between schools and curricula etc. ) can be 

employed in a micro examination of motivated behaviour. If the 

sociological level of analysis can be demonstrated to have a 

relevance for a psychological examination of motivated 

individual behaviour, we can assume that the reverse is also 

true. In the way that we employed values in this research, a 

host of other structural elements measured beforehand can be 

incorporated into this, or any other for that matter, decisional 

or motivational model. The procedure followed was described 

earlier. Some additional information will be given here. 

1. 

6.2 Sample and Procedure. 

The interviewed sub-sample of pupils was drawn from the 

original sample by random sampling (lottery). The pupils who 

corresponded to the numbers drawn in the class roll were asked 
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to have an interview with the investigator. Part of the 

interview employed the motivational model. This was judged to be 

a procedure that should take place in the investigator's 

presence for two main reasons: a) Long boring written directions 

would be avoided, and thus more genuine measurements would be 

obtained, as misunderstandings would not take place; b) The 

occupational alternatives that would be considered, ranked, and 

rated in terms of instrumentalities, would be genuine 

considerations on the part of the pupils and not random answers 

that were given just to return a filled questionnaire. Of course 

there was a drawback to all this, the number of respondents 

would inevitably be smaller. The response rates were reported in 

Part II, section 8.3. 

The first thing that was usually asked of the students was to 

rate the two sets of values according to the continuum presented 

in the Appendix. The continuum presented the figure of a scale 

from 1 to 100 with the following cut-off points and verbal 

anchorings: 

1 to 20: Almost Unimportant 

20 to 50: Of Little Importance 

50 to 70: Important 

70 to 90: Very Important 

90 to 100: Of High Importance 

The pupils were asked to designate an importance rating for 

each item in the two values sets. They were free to give any 

value betwen 1 and 100. Thus a new interval scale measure of the 

interviewed pupils' value hierarchies was obtained. 
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The value systems of the 67 pupils that were interviewed are 

presented in Tables 6.1 and 6.2. The tables present the medians 

and the composite rank orders of the ranked sets (sorted 

cards) of the whole sample (N=225) and of the rated values 

(1 to 100) of the interviewed sample (N=67). Next to the rated 

values, means and standard deviations are also presented 

(because this is more appropriate for interval scale measures), 

and these means are rank ordered in the next column, so that 

they can be compared with the ranked medians. The Spearman rank 

order correlation (similarity) coefficient between the two value 

systems is 0.979 for the Life Values and 0.893 for the Work 

Values. The two measurements are fairly similar in general, with 

the exception of some work values e. g. Advancement, Help 

Others which should reflect most probably some kind of bias in 

the interviewed sample in these two values, which in any case 

are not of the top values. Thus, we can claim that in this 

respect, too, the sub - sample was representative of the total 

sample. 

Once the ratings of the values had been obtained, the 

subjects were asked the following questions: "If you were free 

to choose and there were no educational or other problems, what 

occupation would you choose? " "What occupation are you pursuing 

now? ""In what occupation do you think you might end up, if 

things do not go as planned or expected? " 

These questions were not always phrased in this way, they 

were suitably adapted if the subjects showed difficulties in 

answering them. In very few cases, subjects came up with only 

one occupation or none, in one case. If we did not end up with a 
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Table 6.1 Medians and Composite Rank Orders of the Ranked 

Life Values of the Total Sample (N=225), and Means and Rank 

Orders of the Means of the Rated Life Values (N=67). 

LIFE VALUES Median Rank Mean Rank S. D 

I. A Sense of Accompl. 6.824 7 76.06 6 20.69 

2. A Comfort. Life 7.545 8 70.43 9 19.06 

3. Self-Respect 5.875 4 81.19 3 16.71 

4. Freedom 1.974 1 89.56 1 12.37 

5. Happiness 5.000 2 83.09 2 12.96 

6. Pleasure 9.472 12 62.83 12 21.98 

7. Equality 5.905 5 76.74 5 19.15 

B. Social Recogn. 8.111 10 60.20 11 24.61 

9. Family Security 8.000 9 72.58 8 18.68 

10. Beauty 10.983 13 57.50 13 23.60 

11. True Friendship 5.453 3 79.19 4 16.07 

12. Wisdom 6.714 6 73.68 7 22.05 

13. An Exciting Life 9.187 11 69.01 10 21.55 

Note: Smaller values of the me dian show hig her ranking 
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Table 6.2 Medians and Composite Rank Orders of the Ranked 

Work Values of the Total Sample (N=225) and Means and Ranks of 

the Means of the Rated Work Values (N=67). 

WORK VALUES 

1. Status 

2. Independence 

3. Intell. Stimulation 

Median Rank Mean Rank SD 

12.722 16 51.37 17 

4.469 2 83.73 2 

29.43 

4. Originality-Invent. 6.792 5 

5. Advancement 10.400 10 

6. Aristic Freedom 14.028 17 

7. Authority 15.000 18 

8. Success-Accompl. 3.630 1 

9. Opport. to Travel 11.167 12 

10. Help Others 11.588 14 

11. Make Acquaintances 11.250 13 

12. Pleasure out. Work 10.045 9 

13. Salary 6.000 3 

14. Management 10.542 11 

15. Working Conditions 6.937 6 

17.58 

72.85 5 23.38 

76.67 3 20.70 

56.74 15 24.04 

9.100 7 

52.29 16 29.44 

46.06 18 29.02 

85.53 1 15.69 

59.01 14 25.86 

64.32 8 22.57 

62.65 10 21.86 

62.43 11 22.42 

75.00 4 20.54 

60.67 12 22.20 

70.22 6 20.65 

16. Variety 11.778 15 59.77 13 24.99 

17. Secure, stable Job 6.219 4 69.03 7 26.70 

18. Rel. with Colleag. 9.667 8 64.209 9 21.396 

Note: Smaller values of the median show higher rankings 
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number of at least two occupations ranked in order of 

preference, this part of the interview was not pursued any 

longer. There were 2 or 3 subjects that gave only two 

occupations. Some subjects gave more than three because they 

could not separate the two last possible alternatives. The last 

alternative was dropped from the analysis. In any case, we 

always ended up with a ranked order of preferred occupations at 

some point in the interview. Although the pupils agreed with the 

final rank ordering, it was the interviewer's impression that in 

some cases their rankings of the occupations, in terms of 

preference did not reflect true preferences but perceived 

likelihood of attainment of an occupation, particularly in the 

case of the first two occupations, where attainment of the 

occupation was outside the subject's control. The interviewer 

did not interfere but left the rank ordering as it was presented 

by the pupils. 

The next step in this part of the interview was to ask the 

subjects to estimate the instrumentality of each of the ranked 

occupations in providing or not providing each of the values in 

the two sets. This was done on two separate sheets of paper that 

were handed to the subjects. On one page there was the list of 

the Life Values, in alphabetical order, without the ratings or 

the rankings of the values, and on the next page a similar list 

of the Work Values. Next to each list there was space with 

columns. At the top of each column one of the ranked occupations 

was written. At the top of the page there were the following in- 

structions: To what extent do you think that each of the fol- 

lowing occupations will provide you with, or will deprive you of 

the following values: Then there was the following scale (in 
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parenthesis are given the instrumentality values to which the 

verbal anchorings corresponded): 

Provides me with the opportu- Deprives me of the opportunity 

nity to realise to realise 

1. Provides me completely (+1) 5. Deprives me a little (-0.25) 

2. Provides me very much (+0.75)6. Deprives me a lot (-0.50) 

3. Provides me a lot (+0.50) 7-Deprives me very much(-0.75) 

4. Provides me a little (+0.25) B. Deprives me completely (-1) 

As it was mentioned earlier, the zero point was ommitted so 

that computational problems and issues could be avoided, in the 

same way that the zero point was ommitted from the rating 

continuum. Subjects did not have any problems with any of the 

scales. In fact the ommission of the zero point made them think 

harder. In the cases that they could not decide they just put 

down either a4 or a 5. This inflated the results in both 

directions, so it is believed that any effects that might appear 

were counterbalanced. 
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6.3 Computing Value Attainment 

For each of the ranked occupations a SIV score was computed 

for each set of values. The SIV score is the sum of the products 

of Instrumentality X Valence. Valence is the importance of each 

outcome (of each value in our case), and instrumentality is the 

degree this outcome is perceived to be connected with the 

occupation considered; it is a measure of association. The 

lowest valence could be 1 and the highest 100. The eight 

instrumentality points were distributed as follows: 1: +1, 

2: +0.75,3: +0.50,4: +0.25,5: -0.25,6: -0.50,7: -0.75,8: -1. 

Thus the SIV score computed for each occupation for each set 

of values consisted of the sum of all the products valence x 

instrumentality for all the values of the set. Two sums were 

computed for each occupation, one for the Life Values set, and 

one for the Work Values set. These sums (5IVs) were taken to 

denote value attainment, i. e. the degree this particular set 

of values was perceived to be attained in this particular 

occupat, i on. 

Table 6.3 presents Value Attainment results for each of the 

named occupations, i. e. occupations ranked ist, 2nd, and 3rd. 

What is obvious from these results is that in general - across 

subjects - mean scores appear in a decreasing order in the 

expected direction i. e. less value attainment is perceived as we 

go down the ranked order of the three occupations (see also 

Figure 6.1). What is also apparent is that the standard 

deviations are also high which signifies a high dispersion of 
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Table 6.3 Value Attainment under Three Ranked Occupations. 

N=60 

Occupation ranked 

ist 

LIFE VALUES 

Occupation ranked 

2nd 

Occupation ranked 

3rd 

Mean SD Mean SD Mean SD 

601.53 202.4 465.13 230.58 335.43 307.69 

(F=28.59 DF: 59,120 p<0.001 

WORK VALUES 

703.15 272.95 542.00 297.20 361.13 397.89 

(F=24.91 DF: 59,120 p<0.001) 

Table 6.4 Instrumentality Means Under the Three Ranked Occupa- 

tions. N=60 

Occupation 1 Occupation 2 Occupation 3 

Mean SD Mean SD Mean SD 

Life Values 33.10 8.95 38.54 10.4 50.22 24.4 

(F=27.44 DF: 2,132 p(0.00l) 

Work Values 48.89 13.5 55.88 14.2 71.05 33.8 

(F=23.78 DF: 2,132 p<0.001) 

Note: Higher instrumentality is denoted by smaller arithmetical 

values. 
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Fig. 6.1: Value Attainment for Three Ranked Occupations. 
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scores. 

If we considered the absolute magnitude of the means we would 

find support for the hypothesis that more value attainment would 

be found in the first ranked occupation, and that this value 

attainment would decrease as we went down the three ranked 

occupations. The high standard deviations though, would put us 

into some doubt as to the extent to which this is true in 

individual cases. 

A suitable test for this was considered Friedman's Two-Way 

Analysis of Variance by Ranks (Siegel, 1956; pp. 166 - 173; SPSS 

Update p. 55). Friedman's test is suitable for k related samples 

and tests the null hypothesis that the k samples have been drawn 

from the same population. For each case (row) the k variables 

(conditions) are ranked and the mean rank for each variable 

(condition) is computed. A test statistic with a chi-square 

distribution is then computed. The test compared to the F- Test 

(Repeated Measures ANOVA) is supposed to be very powerful. In 

our case Friedman's test produced highly significant results. 

Thus, in the case of the Life Values the three conditions dif- 

fered significantly at the 0.001 level of significance (chi- 

square 43.17 DF 2), and a similarly significant difference was 

found in the case of the Work Values (chi squre 37.71, p(0.001 

DF2). As there were still doubts whether this was an effect of 

the measurement and the test, since if a score is greater even 

by a single point, the Friedman test gives it a higher rank, we 

also performed a parametric Repeated Measures Analysis of 

Variance which also gave us significant differences (F=28.59 DF 

59,120, p< 0.001 for the Life Values, and F=24.91, DF 59,120 
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p<0.001 for the Work Values). 

In the section presenting Vroom's expectancy model of moti- 

vation we saw that there is evidence that the instrumentalities 

alone can offer as good a prediction as the SIV scores. This was 

also tested with our data and indeed, in this case, as well, it 

seems that the sums of the instrumentalities in each set can 

offer the same prediction as the sum of the IxV scores. 

Mathematically this is not strange as the SIV scores across 

conditions contain a constant, the sum of the valences, and what 

has brought about any difference is the weights represented by 

the instrumentalities. 

Table 6.4 presents the means of the instrumentalities for 

each set of values under the three occupational conditions. A 

smaller value in the instrumentality score signifies a higher 

perceived attainment, due to the coding employed. 

A Friedman nonparametric ANOVA shows that these differences 

in instrumentalities are significant (Life Values: chi square 

47.69 DF 2 p(O. 001, Work Values: Chi square 38.20 DF 2 p<0.001). 

A parametric Repeated Measures ANOVA also shows that the diffe- 

rence is significant (Life Values: F 27.44 DF 2,132 p<0.001, 

Work Values: F 23.78 DF 2,132 p(0.001). 

In sum, we can say that according to the evidence in our data 

the motivational model employed distinguished significantly 

across the three ranked occupations, and in view of this 

evidence we can conclude that this model, used with the two sets 

of values, can offer us some kind of prediction of the preferred 
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occupation. 

All the results reported so far concern the across-subjects 

analysis, i. e. differences across conditions. The only within- 

subject analysis that we could make with our data was to 

calculate the frequencies of the predictions if we take subjects 

one by one (Table 6.5). This will give a better view of how the 

above results are translated at the individual level. To this 

end we examined the absolute magnitude of the three SIV scores 

and we counted the number of times the rank of the score 

coincided with the rank of the occupation. The weakness in this 

kind of analysis is that we don't take into account differences 

between scores, nor the probability of a score coming first or 

second etc by chance alone. There were a few ties and this is 

the reason why Ns are unequal. 

Life Values 

Occupation ist: 46 out of 65 scores had a clear first rank (70X). 

Occupation 2nd: 38 out of 64 scores had a clear second rank 

(597. ). 

Occupation 3rd: 42 out of 58 scores had a clear third rank 

(72X). 

Total of ranks to be predicted: 187, predicted 126 (appr. 67%) 

(chi square 12.06 p0.01). 

Work values 

Occupation Ist 47 out of 64 scores had a clear first rank (73%). 

Occupation 2nd 38 out of 63 scores had a clear second rank (60%). 

Occupation 3rd 38 out of 59 scores had a clear third rank (64%). 

Total of ranks to be predicted: 186, predicted 123 (appr. 66%). 



250 

Table 6.5 Frequency Distribution of Predicted Ranks of the 

Three Ranked Occupations. LIFE VALUES 

Actual N Predicted x 

Rank in this rank 

1 65 46 70 

2 64 38 59 

3 58 42 72 

Total: 187 126 67 

Chi sq. 12.06 p<0.01 

WORK VALUES 

Actual N Predicted % 

Rank in this rank 

1 64 47 73 

2 63 38 60 

3 59 38 64 

Total: 186 123 66 

Chi sq. 10.28 p(0.01 
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(chi square 10.28 p 0.01) 

Approximately 66 percent of the ranks of the occupational 

preferences can be predicted by the model. In both cases the chi 

square test of the significance of difference between expected 

and observed frequencies shows that the difference in the 

frequencies in each set is significant. 

The occupation ranked first can be predicted more frequently 

than the occupations ranked lower in the case of the Work 

Values, while in the case of the Life Values it seems that the 

occupation ranked third can be predicted more often. If we take 

into account the fact that only the absolute magnitude of the 

scores was considered for the above analysis, which meant that 

even a difference of one unit would allocate a different rank, 

then we should think that a more rigid criterion (e. g only 

scores that differed by a SD unit could have been allocated as 

higher or lower) would have given us significantly fewer 

predictions. 

Our own conclusion is that the model gives a fair amount of 

prediction but unless we find a way to control for individual 

differences in the magnitude of scores, both in a within - and 

an across - subjects design, we cannot accept such results 

without reservations. The results of this analysis also 

confirmed our basic hypothesis that more value attainment is 

perceived for more preferred occupations. This was confirmed by 

both across subjects and within subjects analyses. 
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6.4 Values Differentiating the Ranked Occupations. 

The same Repeated Measures ANOVA design was used to examine 

whether the individual value attainment scores, for each value, 

for each of the ranked occupations, differed significantly. What 

we actually did was to examine the three IxV scores for each 

value separately. This was done in order to identify those 

values from each set that gave value attainment scores (I x V) 

which differed significantly across the three ranked occupations. 

In this way we would be able to identify those values that 

actually distinguished across the three occupational 

categories, in other words, the values that in their importance 

or unimportance determined the value attainment perceptions of 

our sample. 

The Analysis of Variance has an advantage over multiple 

T-tests, which is the next alternative, in that it reduces the 

possibility of Type I error (Hinkle et al. 1979), and the 

advantages of the Repeated Measures ANOVA " is that each 

subject can serve as his on control across a number of condi- 

tions, and this permits the experimenter to subtract the effect 

of individual differences in performance, which are often large" 

(Snodgrass, 1977 p. 258). Thus we can see that any differences in 

the SIVs are taken into account in the parametric design. The F 

ratio used in the analysis of variance is the ratio of variance 

estimate based on variability among the several means of the 

experimental conditions to a variance estimate based on 

variability among scores within each of the conditions (Snod- 

grass, 1977; p. 249). In the Repeated Measures ANOVA the variance 
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due to individual subjects is subtracted, together with the 

variance due to each condition, from the total variance. 

The results of this analysis (Tables 6.6 and 6.7) are very 

interesting. The first thing that we see, if we look at the 

significant F values, is a tendency for important (top) values 

and unimportant (bottom values) to discriminate across 

conditions, once they have been weighted with the instru- 

mentalities. This tendency is more pronounced in the case of 

Work Values. The ranks of the values in the tables are the ranks 

of the means of the values, as they were rated on the 1- 100 

continuum by the interviewed sample. These ranks are in fact 

very similar to the composite rank orders (ranks) of the rank 

ordered value hierarchies of the total sample. 

The second thing that we notice in Tables 6.6 and 6.7 is that 

the mean IxV scores appear in decreasing order as we go down 

the three ranked occupations, which shows how the model "works" 

in its basic components, too. Some deviations from this (e. g. 

Equality and Family Security, in the Life Values set, and 

Salary, Management, and Secure, stable job, in the Work 

Values set, can assure us that the rating of the 

instrumentalities cannot have taken place mechanically, but 

where the subjects felt that the least valued occupation was 

offering some rewards, too, they indicated so. None of these 

values, though, discriminated significantly across occupations, 

so we cannot say that one particular value appeared to be 

attained significantly more in the least preferred occupations. 

The means reported here are simply indications of existing 
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Table 6.6 Repeated Me asures ANOVA of Life Val ues Attainment 

Scores (I x V) for Ea ch Value Under t he Th ree R anked Occupations 

N=60 

Mea nI xVS core 

Life Values R Mean Occ. 1 0cc. 2 Occ. 3 DF2,118 

Rat. X SD X SD X SD F 

Freedom 1 89.5 51.6 40.1 39.5 41.6 17.8 50.0 9.84 

Happiness 2 83.0 67.6 24.7 49.8 31.5 26.2 42.9 36.03* 

Self-Respect 3 81.1 66.2 24.4 53.4 29.4 45.4 37.4 12.92* 

True Friendship 4 79.1 42.9 28.6 40.4 28.3 34.5 36.0 NS 

Equality 5 76.7 30.5 34.1 19.7 36.9 20.8 40.0 NS 

Accomplishment 6 76.6 60.3 26.7 43.9 27.5 32.1 38.1 19.66* 

Wisdom 7 73.6 47.6 31.5 36.9 29.0 28.4 38.7 7.20 

Family Security 8 72.5 42.2 33.2 39.2 29.6 41.5 29.5 NS 

A Comfort. Life 9 70.4 43.2 32.6 42.9 25.9 35.3 32.4 NS 

An Exciting Life 10 69.0 48.7 31.3 32.8 37.8 10.1 45.7 18.03* 

Social Recognition li 66.2 49.1 29.3 38.2 32.9 30.5 38.2 6.98* 

Pleasure 12 62.8 29.6 33.6 26.0 28.7 22.5 36.9 NS 

Beauty 13 57.5 15.8 36.4 5.35 35.1 -2.3 34.7 NS 

*p <0.01 

NOTES 

R represents the rank of the value in the value system of 

the pupils according to the mean rating, which appears in the 

column immediately on the right. 

Mean Ratite represents the mean of the particular value in the 

1-100 scale. 

Ixv score is the mean of the instrumentality x valence 

product. It represents the mean value attainment under each 

occupational condition. 
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Table 6.7 Repeated Measures ANOVA of Work Values Attainment 

Scores (I xV) for Each Individual Value Under Three Ranked 

Occupations. (N=60) 
Mean IxV Score 

Work Values R Mean Occ. 1 Occ. 2 Occ. 3 DF2,118 

Rat. X SD X SD X SD F 

Success-Accomplish. 1 85.5 69.3 23.4 55.6 34.3 34.0 44.0 21.32* 

Independence 2 83.7 51.3 36.6 33.2 44.2 10.0 53.4 13.40 

Originality-Invent. 3 76.6 50.3 44.1 34.4 43.3 8.9 52.9 12.88* 

Salary 4 75.0 48.9 34.2 48.8 25.3 39.5 38.0 NS 

Intellect. Stimulat. 5 72.8 47.7 36.6 39.3 36.3 16.5 45.9 13.05* 

Working Conditions 6 70.2 39.9 33.9 38.3 29.2 28.0 36.0 NS 

Secure Job 7 69.0 32.2 40.6 37.0 37.1 35.1 36.4 NS 

Help Others 8 64.3 36.2 32.4 32.5 29.1 26.1 35.9 NS 

Relations Colleag. 9 64.2 40.4 26.8 34.8 29.9 31.9 31.1 NS 

Make Acquaintances 10 62.6 41.8 31.3 34.9 27.0 28.7 33.6 NS 

Pleasure Outs. Work 11 62.4 38.7 28.7 34.5 25.8 29.3 32.4 NS 

Management 12 60.6 30.2 31.3 1.5 26.5 28.0 27.4 NS 

Variety 13 59.7 35.7 32.0 19.7 37.4 -0.6 38.4 19.03* 

Opportunity Travel 14 59.0 41.2 33.1 20.7 32.7 8.9 41.4 13.67* 

Advancement 15 56.7 27.8 32.9 24.6 35.2 20.4 34.1 NS 

Artistic Freedom 16 52.2 13.4 40.3 2.6 33.3 -8.5 35.1 7.37* 

Status 17 51.3 36.4 31.3 28.2 26.9 17.1 28.5 15.07 

Authority 18 46.0 18.3 26.6 13.1 30.3 10.4 32.2 NS 

NOTES * p<0.01 

F represents the rank of the value in the value system of the 

pupils according to the mean rating which appears in the column 

immediately an the right. 

Mean rating represents the mean of the particular value in the 

1- 100 scale. 

IxV score is the mean of the instrumentality x valence 

product. It represents the mean value attainment under each 

occupational condition. 
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trends. 

The third thing that we notice in Tables 6.6 and 6.7 is the 

large standard deviations that show great variability of the 

scores, something that should be expected with this kind of data 

where the weights (instrumentalities) can take negative values, 

too, and individual scores can range from +100 to -100. This 

variability of the scores is also reflected in the means, some 

of which take negative values (Beauty, Artistic Freedos, 

Variety). 

We see (Table 6.6) that in the set of Life Values Freedom, 

Happiness, and Self-Respect (ranked first, second, and third, 

respectively) are the three top values which, weighted with the 

instrumentalities, give us a significant difference in value 

attainment (SIV) across the three ranked occupations. Their 

means show that there is a decreasing tendency (less value 

attainment) as we go down the three occupations. 

This also appears in the two "middle" values that also 

discriminate significantly: Xisdos (ranked 7th), and A Sense 

of Acconplishaeat (ranked 6th). The three bottom values that 

discriminate significantly are : An Exciting Life (10th), 

Social Recognition (11th), and Beauty (ranked 13th). 

pleasure is the only bottom value that does not differentiate 

significantly across the three ranked occupations. Equality 

and Family Security, finally, are the only values that do not 

present a perfect decreasing order. 

We can make exactly the same remarks for the results of the 
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Analysis of Variance of the Work Values. The same tendencies 

appear there as well. Of the set of Work Values the ones that 

discriminated significantly across the three ranked occupations 

were Success-Accomplishment (ranked lst), Independence (2nd) 

Originality-Invention (3rd), IntelIectua! Stimulation (5th), 

of the top values, and Variety, Opportunity to Travel, Status 

of the bottom values (ranked thirteenth, fourteenth, and 

seventeenth, respectively). Salary (ranked 4th) of the top 

values and Relations with Colleagues of the bottom values were 

the only ones that did not differentiate significantly. Finally, 

Manageeent and Secure job do not show a perfect decreasing 

order. 

In terms of the data obtained from our sample, we can say in 

conclusion, that both Life Values and Work Values can be used in 

order to predict occupational preference, in conjunction with 

Vroom's model for occupational preference. Both within - 

subjects and across - subjects analyses showed that more value 

attainment is perceived in the more preferred occupations. A 

deeper analysis showed that the values that differentiated 

significantly across the three ranked occupations were the 

values most and least valued. The fact that the top values 

appear to be obtained less and less as we go down from the most 

to the least preferred occupation is something that is in 

agreement with our hypothesis that occupational choice can be 

viewed as a value attainment process. Why this trend should also 

appear with values that are placed at the bottom of the 

hierarchy is difficult to explain. We tried to explain it in 

terms of the instrumentalities. We thought that more negative 

instrumentalities would be given to the less important values, 
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particularly in the least preferred occupations. An inspection 

of the raw data of the three most important and the three least 

important work values showed that indeed the frequency of 

negative instrumentalities was higher when less important values 

were involved, but this was not true only for less preferred 

occupations but also for the occupations ranked first. As a 

matter of fact the frequency of negative instrumentality ratings 

was as follows: 13 - 29 - 55 for the three top Work Values, and 

for the three ranked occupations, respectively, and 35 - 45 - 64 

for the three least important Work Values, again for the three 

ranked occupations. Similar trends appeared in the case of Life 

Values. The only plausible explanation that we can offer is that 

more, or less, important values, i. e. the ones at the top and 

the bottom of the hierarchy, are rated after more serious 

thought on the part of the subjects, and thus it is only with 

these that the differences in SIV scores (value attainment) 

should be judged and compared. In the case of the less important 

values there is a tendency for them to be perceived as less 

attained in the most preferred occupations, too. 

This automatically would lead us to the conclusion that in 

similar research, employment of the top and bottom values, or 

important and unimportant outcomes, would give more meaningful 

results than employing a whole set, in which "indifferent" 

outcomes are also evaluated. In our case, however, inspection of 

the data showed that employing each subject's 3 top values in 

computing the SIV score did not improve prediction in terms of 

the difference in the absolute magnitude of the scores. 
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7. A Classification of Subjects and Occupations. The 

Opportunity Structure. 

Before we proceed to an investigation of the outcomes 

perceived to be connected with the three ranked occupations, we 

must have a closer look at some of the characteristics of the 

occupations which were mentioned by our subjects. We shall not 

refer to specific occupations, but to some of the parameters 

that must have played a role in shaping the specific choices. On 

the basis of both the material collected during the personal 

contact with the subjects, and the different impressions that 

the investigator formed during these interviews the following 

characterizations were made: 

a) Whether the pupil seemed familiar with the world of work. If 

regardless of his choice, the pupil showed indications that he 

had clear and realistic views about jobs and the world of work, 

he was categorized as "having clear ideas about jobs". If his 

views about the positive and negative rewards of the 

occupations, the ways occupations can be entered (occupational 

opportunuties, educational requirements etc ) were at odds with 

Greek reality, at least as it was perceived by the investi- 

gator, the pupil was classified as "not having clear ideas about 

jobs". 

b) Whether his stated preferences were firm and strongly held as 

opposed to presenting occupational alternatives with hesitation 

and uncertainty, or even not being able to present any ideas at 

all. He was classified accordingly as being "orientated" or "not 

orientated'. Classification as orientated or not was made 
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regardless of any other criteria of realism of choice etc., i. e. 

the criteria used for the previous classification. 

c) Whether each of the different job alternatives mentioned was 

"inaccessible" or "idealistic". This characterization referred 

to the occupation and was made on the basis of the pupils' 

previous educational performance, and as far as possible on the 

basis of an objective appreciation of the chances of this 

particular pupil of entering the occupation in question. This 

classification was not so arbitrary as it may seem because the 

educational criteria were more or less fixed, with some 

possibilities of error when a case was at the borderline, and 

the criteria of "idealistic" are not subjective when occupations 

like "astrophysics" or "actor" or "journalist" are involved, 

within a particular socio-economic context, where some of these 

occupations are nonexistent or accessible only through special 

channels. In any case, this categorization was applied only when 

the situation was clear - cut. 

d) Whether some of the occupations were selected precisely 

because they were more accessible, usually because the way had 

already been paved in one way or another (father's job, contacts 

that could secure employment, an existing educational 

opportunity etc. ). This was a pure opportunity structure 

categorization that referred to specific occupations. 

Complementary to this measure was another classification of the 

occupations as "chosen but disliked". These included the cases 

where the opportunity structure factor was clear but also a 

dislike had been expressed by the pupil about the occupation 

presented as an alternative. 
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7.1 Results 

All these categorizations were made so that deeper insight 

could be gained of the different parameters of choice. In some 

of these classifications the very idea of choice or preference 

is negated, but this is precisely what should be pointed out 

about the necessity for more rigorous methods for such 

investigations. In our case it was felt that such insight could 

only be gained through an interview. In any case, these measures 

were not incorporated in other parts of the research precisely 

because we cannot deny that there must have been a degree of 

subjectiveness involved in the characterizations, although the 

investigator had had a long contact with youths of the age 

examined here, as he had served as a secondary education teacher 

for over a decade and had worked with pupils of precisely the 

same origin. Thus, he may be justified to assume that he could 

have a more objective appreciation of the educational chances 

of the pupils. 

From the 68 subjects that were classified in the ways 

presented just above the following results were obtained: 

A. CLEAR IDEAS ABOUT JOBS 

NO 30 (44.1X) 

YES 38 (55.9X) N=68 
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B. ORIENTATED 

NO 20 (29.4X) 

YES 48 (70.6X) 

C. INACCESSIBLE OR IDEALISTIC OCCUPATIONS 

Occup. ranked ist 

21 (30.9%) 

N=68 

Dccup. ranked 2nd 

7 (10.3%) 

N=68 

N=68 

Occup. ranked 3rd 

3 (4.8%) 

N=62 

D. OPPORTUNITY STRUCTURE CHOICE (Occupation Chosen because more 

accessible) 

Occup. ranked ist 

15 (22.1X) 

N=b8 

Occup. ranked 2nd 

36 (55.8%) 

N=68 

Occup. ranked 3rd 

48 (77.4%) 

N=62 

E. OCCUPATION CHOSEN BUT DISLIKED 

Occup. ranked Ist 

3 (4.4X) 

N=68 

Occup. ranked 2nd 

10 (14.7X) 

N=6B 

Occup. ranked 3rd 

18 (29.4X) 

N=62 

If we sum up the above results, we can see that even at the 

pre - entry stage of the occupational choice process or, even 

worse, at the stage where no commitments have been made, the 

impact of the opportunity structure (in our sample and with our 

own measures) appears to be rather strong. Thus 15 (22.1X) of 
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the occupations presented as first preferences seem to have been 

chosen because they are simply available or more easily 

accessible. The number of opportunity choices goes up as we go 

down the occupational preferences towards less preferred 

alternatives (55.8% for the second preference, and 77.47. for the 

third). In other words more than one in every five first choices 

in our sample, more than half of the second choices, and more 

than four in five third choices are choices of convenience 

reflecting some degree of opportunity grasping. Some of these 

choices are in fact dislikes. While these dislikes are few in 

the first two ranked occupations (4.47. and 14.7%, respectively) 

they rise to almost one in three in the third alternative. It is 

of relevance here to present another statistic :9 (13.27. ), 10 

(14.77. ), and 16 (25.8X) of first, second, and third choices 

respectively, were also Father's job. 

Conversely, one third of the most preferred alternatives seem 

to be inaccessible or idealistic, in other words most probably 

they will not be realized. This is not unnatural if we consider 

that our subjects were asked to give first preferences 

regardless of whether they could be realized or not. 

If we look now at the classification of our subjects 

according to the clarity of their perceptions we find that about 

56% of them had clear and realistic perceptions about work and 

jobs, while 44% of them did not have clear ideas. The fact that 

one in two did not have such pereptions reflected on both their 

choices and their perceptions of the outcomes of work that will 

be reported in the next section. This must have reflected, too, 

onto their perceptions of value attainment through their 
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choices. We feel that the prediction offered by the motivational 

model would have been different for the better or the worse if 

the subjects had had more accurate knowledge about the outcomes 

of work. In most of the cases we were struck by the optimism of 

some of their evaluations of the rewards of work. In any case, 

realistic appreciation of the association between first order 

and second order outcomes is not a prerequisite of the model; on 

the contrary, subjective appreciations are required. 

Finally, fewer than one in three pupils had firm ideas about 

one or two jobs, not necessarily realistic ones, so that they 

could be classified as "orientated". We believe that this may be 

the result of the particular educational system that prolonged 

the uncertainty, preserved the hopes and accentuated 

speculations about possibilities. 

All these things must be borne in mind as we go through the 

results of the interview, which will be presented in the 

following sections. Our sample to a large extent was far from 

having reached vocational maturity and this seems to be largely 

the result of the educational system among other things, one of 

which was the dominant role of parents in the choice process. 
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B. The Meaning of Work 

Besides the dimensions that were sought to be examined 

through the Work Quiz, a number of questions in the interview 

aimed at investigating some of the meanings that work could have 

for our sample. 

To this end, the first question our subjects were asked was: 

"Why do people work? ". They were allowed to give any answers 

they wanted. The responses seemed to fall into three broad 

categories. Results were as follows (N=68): 

N% 

1. Money/Subsistence 62 (91.2X) 

2. Personal Growth 34 (50.0%) 

3. Society Growth 15 (22.1%) 

Many subjects gave more than one response, thus the only 

conclusion we can reach, in terms of the above results, is that 

our sample almost unanimously agrees that the main reason people 

work is to make money in order to secure their subsistence. Let 

us remember the ranking given to Salary by the whole sample 

(3rd). It seems that money is the most salient goal of work, in 

the perceptions of our sample . Half of our interviewed sample 

see personal growth as one of the reasons people work. This 

result should probably be connected with the high ranking (ist) 

of Success-Acco: plishnent. Finally, only one fifth of our 

sample view work as a kind of contribution to society. 

The importance of work, as viewed by our sample, was further 
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pursued by the question: "How important 

Almost 90X of the subjects (59 pupils) 

important in our lives. This was follow 

is work important? " Again subjects were 

responses as they liked. The following 

(N=57): 

Work is important because it offers: 

is work in our lives? " 

thought that work was 

ed by the question: "Why 

allowed to give as many 

results were obtained 

N% 

Subsistence/Money 15 (26.3%) 

Subsistence/Personal Growth 13 (22.8%) 

Personal Growth 12 (21.0%) 

Society Growth 9 (15.7%) 

Personal/Society Growth 5 (8.7%) 

Subsistence/Personal/Society 

Growth 2 (3.5%) 

Subsistence/Society Growth 1 (1.7%) 

The material aspects of the rewards of work seem to prevail 

again in the pupils' responses followed by the perception of 

work as a means for personal growth. This instrumental 

perception of work was followed up by the next question: "? s 

work an end in itself or a leans to other things? " Of the 60 

responses obtained 35 (58.3X) found work to be a means to other 

things while 25 respondents (41.7%) thought that work was an end 

in itself. Unfortunately, it had not been foreseen for this 

question to be followed by another one that would seek their 

perceptions as to what work can be perceived as a means. We can 

only speculate on the basis of the previous responses that most 
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of the responses would have indicated the instrumentality of 

work in providing the means for subsistence. 

Another question, however aimed at contrasting work with 

other aspects of life. The subjects were asked first if they 

thought that work was the most important thing in our lives or 

that other things were more important than work or equally 

important to work. The overwhelming majority of the respondents 

(58 or 86.5%) thought that there were other things that were 

more or equally important to work . These subjects were prompted 

to mention the things that they considered more important or 

equally important. The following responses were obtained. Again 

the subjects were allowed to give more than one answer, but 

percentages refer to the total number of respondents (W=56) 

that mentioned something that could be compared to work: 

Items mentioned as more/equally important to work 

N % 

Freedom/Independence 14 (25.0%) 

True Friendship 13 (23.2%) 

Wisdom/Maturity 13 (23.2%) 

Happiness/Contentment 9 (14.1%) 

Pleasure/Leisure 7 (12.57.. ) 

Family Security 6 (10.7%) 

Health 4 (7.1%) 

A Comfortable Life/Financial Welfare 3 (5.4%) 

Self-Respect/Self-Esteem 3 (5.4%) 

A Sense of Accomplishment/Contribution 2 (3.6%) 
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One fourth of the respondents mentioned Freedoi as 

something more/equally important to work. Definitely it is no 

coincidence that Freedon was ranked first by the total sample, 

in the Life Values set, as it was reported in a previous 

section. True Friendship had also received a very high rank by 

the total sample (3rd). What is curious though, if we make this 

kind of comparison, is that Happiness that had been ranked 2nd 

is mentioned here by fewer respondents (14.1%), while kisdon, 

also mentioned by almost one fourth of the respondents, had 

received only a sixth position in the Life Values set. In 

general we can see that the perceptions of the social aspects of 

life, that we saw prevailing in the ranking of the Life Values, 

seem to prevail here again over the materialistic aspects 

(Pleasure, Leisure, A Comfortable Life etc. ). 

Finally, to the question "Can life be complete without cork? 

13 of our respondents (almost 20X) reply positively, a rather 

high percentage which must have been drawn from those 

considering work only as a means to other things. This attitude 

that exists in a considerable part of our sample is further 

pronounced by the responses to the next question: "Mould you 

work if you didn't have to? " Fourteen of the 66 respondents 

(21.2X) said that they would not work if they were not obliged 

to do so. 

Summing up this part of the interview, we can distinguish 

some of the attitudes towards work that seem to emerge from our 

sample: Work for more than half of the sample is not an end but 

a means to other things. The monetary and the subsistence 
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aspects of work seem to be the main reasons why people work 

followed by perceptions of what it offers to the person (as 

opposed to society) for his own personal growth. These two 

perceptions appear to be the aspects that make work important in 

people' lives. Freedom, Friendship, Wisdom appear to be aspects 

of life that compete with work in importance in people's lives. 

Finally about one fifth of our sample do not consider work an 

indispensable part of their lives. These results must not be 

irrelevant to the emergence of the "uninvolved" scale in the 

measurement of Work Salience (Section 5.2). 

Could we say after these results that high work salience is a 

prominent characteristic of our sample? It seems that the answer 

should be negative. This should not be a surprising result 

within a cultural context that could never have been 

characterized by "a protestant ethic". In addition the self - 

centredness of the average Greek in both his personal and 

business pursuits is an established fact with the Greeks who, in 

this respect, have never been characterized by large business 

enterprises, with the exception of the shipping and commercial 

sphere where, too, the family scale of the business is also a 

prominent characteristic. Working hours and working habits in 

the Greek society could give support to the view that work has 

never been an obsession with the Greeks, from ancient to present 

times. It could also be said that the responses of our sample 

could be pointing to the view that, in the Greek work ethos, 

work is not perceived as an indispensable part of people's lives 

but as a means for the provision of the necessities of life and 

as a necessary prerequisite for the pursuit of other equally or 

more important ends. 
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9. Life Values Revisited 

Two questions in the interview were aimed at obtaining an 

indirect measure of Life Values. Again it was felt that a more 

specific context was needed for an exploration of the value 

hierarchies of the sample. The first question was: "Nhat would 

you like to get in life? " And the second question: "What would 

you like to avoid in life? " The responses were again classified 

into categories similar to the Life Values, as far as possible. 

The results presented here are based on 64 respondents. 

What the pupils would like to get in life: 

N 

A Comfortable Life 32 (50%) 

Family Security 22 (34.45) 

A Successful Job 19 (29.7%. ) 

True Friendship 18 (28.1%. ) 

A Sense of Accomplishment/Contribution 16 (25%) 

Social Recognition 16 (25.0%) 

Happiness/Contentment 15 (23.4%) 

Wisdom/Maturity 14 (21.9%) 

An Exciting Life 8 (12.5%) 

Freedom/Independence 7 (10.9%) 

Pleasure/Leisure 7 (10.9%) 

Self-Respect/Self-Esteem 1 (1.6%) 

Good Health 1 (1.6X) 

By far the most common outcome, mentioned by half of the 
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sample was A Coifortable Life. What is strange here again is 

that the corresponding value in the Life Values set was given 

only an 8th position. Obviously there is a disagreement in the 

two results which could be accounted for by the higher 

specificity that has been introduced. In this particular case 

though, we must refer to semantic meanings again. While the 

wording was in many cases the same, we gathered from our contact 

with the pupils that when they referred to a "comfortable life" 

in this context, they meant, something which is of common Greek 

usage, a life free of the uncertainties of everyday financial 

hardships. In the case of the Life Values the "Comfortable Life" 

cue is further defined as "a prosperous life". Obviously we have 

two different semantic meanings here, which could explain the 

difference in evaluations. The same could be said of the high 

frequency of "A Successful Job" (almost 30X). This should be 

taken to mean a "Secure Job", although the actual wording used 

was most of the times "good" or a "successful" job. The second 

most common outcome (Favily Security) was 9th in the ranked 

values. Here we can offer no other explanation for the relative 

disagreement but that it could probably be related to 

Happiness that was ranked second by the whole sample. 

The only outcome that was mentioned often and can be related 

to a high position in the value hierarchy of the total sample is 

True Friendship. In general, though, we must conclude that 

this indirect measure of Life Values failed to a large extent to 

support the measures obtained through the ranking method. If we 

had to choose we would favour the method employed in the 

interview, in a much more structured way, because we had the 

feeling that it gave responses that were more closely related to 
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real life situations. We should remark once more that 

measurements operating in a contextual vacuum are bound to 

contradict context - specific measurements, because the latter 

can grasp the cognitive interplay of evaluations, something that 

is most probably a reality in everyday life but not in 

psychological measurement. 

What is also strange is the kind of pattern that appears from 

the responses to the question: "What would you like to avoid in 

life? " The percentages have been calculated on the number of 

respondents (N=52). 

Things to be avoided in life: 

(Answers must be taken as lack of.. ) 

N 7. 

A Good Job 15 (28.8X) 

True Friendship 14 (26.9%. ) 

Freedom/Independence 14 (26.9%) 

Accomplishment/Contribution 11 (21.2X) 

Self-Respect 11 (21.2X) 

A Comfortable Life 10 (19.2%) 

Happiness 9 (17.3X) 

Social Recognition B (15.4%) 

Family Security 8 (15.4X) 

An Exciting Life 6 (11.5X) 

Equality 2 (3.87. ) 

Wisdom/ Maturity 1 (1.9%) 

Here, again, we seem to have an indication of the salience 
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that a need or a value can acquire if it is given in a negative 

context, something that we shall see again in the following 

section. Thus, Freedom seems to acquire once more the import- 

ance that it was assigned by the whole sample in the ranking of 

the Life Values. Now, if viewed as being threatened, it seems to 

acquire, along with True Friendship, a new salience in the 

responses. 

The most common outcome that is wished to be avoided is "not 

securing a good job". Although the frequency is not high (28.8X) 

it is the highest among these responses. We are not in the 

position to know whether, here, as in the previous case, the 

relatively high occurence of responses referring to the im- 

portance of a job in people's lives, is a result of the 

responses of the people that indeed found work an indispensable 

part of their lives or whether this reflects the anxiety for 

financial security and personal accomplishment. 

If we contrast the outcomes mentioned most often (by at least 

20X of the sample) in a positive and a negative context (wish to 

have - fear that may not be had) we get the following picture: 
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Wish Fear 

N 7. N 

A Comfort. Life 32 (50%) A Good Job 15 (28.8%) 

Family Security 22 (34.4X) True Friendship 14 (26.9%) 

A Successful Job 19 (29.7%) Freedom/Independ. 14 (26.9%) 

True Friendship 18 (28.1X) Accomplishment 11 (21.2%) 

Social Recognition 16 (25%) Self-Respect 11 (21.2%) 

A Sense of Accompl. 16 (25%) 

Happiness/Content. 15 (23.4) 

Wisdom/Maturity 14 (21.9%) 

We can discern a tendency for different outcomes to be 

salient in two different contexts. Thus Freedbe and Self 

Respect appear only as fears, obviously because they are taken 

for granted when they are not put in the context of being 

threatened. A Coafortabe Life, Faiily Security, A Successful 

Job have to be voiced as needs to be satisfied because it 

cannot be assumed that they will be satisfied at any rate. This 

differential perception of needs of wishes and of fears must be 

the main reason why virtually in all our measurements of this 

kind we obtained this duality in thinking, something that cannot 

be measured by a ranking or even rating technique, unless 

special care has been taken for a suitable design. 
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Fig. 8.1 . Frequencies (percentages) of the most common outcomes 

wished to be attained (WISHES) or wished to be avoided in life 

(FEARS). 
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10. Rewards of the Occupations 

The next part of the interview aimed at investigating the 

work values of the subjects in specific contexts that were of 

relevance to the subjects. A good part of the interview was 

dedicated to investigating the work values within the context of 

the occupational alternatives they had mentioned. This was done 

through the investigation of the outcomes perceived to be 

connected with the occupations that the subjects had mentioned. 

10.1 Positive Outcomes Connected with the Three Ranked 

Occupations. 

Subjects were asked to give the positive and negative outco- 

mes connected with each of the three occupations that they had 

mentioned. This was done by having them answer the following 

questions: "What do you think this job can offer you? What 

probless do you think are connected with this job? " The actual 

phrasing of the questions differed depending an the case. 

Responses were content analysed and categorised into 21 

positive reward categories and 16 negative reward categories. 

Whenever possible the categories were labelled in a way similar 

to the work values categories, but this was not always possible, 

as the subjects gave a variety of responses. Most of the times, 

however, relating a response to a work value was a straightfor- 

ward procedure. The classification of the responses into 

categories was done for descriptive purposes and it cannot be 

claimed that there is an absolute correspondence between the 

categorization of the values and the categorization of the 
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responses, as in the latter there is a fair amount of subjective 

judgements as to what the true meanings of certain responses 

were. When an individual is offered the chance to respond 

freely, he projects into his answers his own cognitive structure 

which cannot be easily compared to that of other people. 

One advantage of the interviewing technique (cf. Kerlinger, 

1977) is that it elicits individual - specific responses, and at 

the same time its chief weakness, when it comes to operation- 

living the responsesis that cliche responses have to be 

identified and be deciphered within the cultural context. In 

general, however, the insight offered by the interview cannot be 

replaced by the neutral measurement of fixed questionnaires. 

Table 10.1 presents positive outcomes mentioned for each 

occupational condition. This is an a posteriori classification 

and it merely shows the frequency of answers classified into 

each category. The maximum possible frequency for each category 

is 68 (62 for the third), the number of subjects, but not all 

the subjects mentioned an alternative. What is of importance 

here is the relative frequency, i. e. the percentage of the 

respondents that mentioned something that was later classified 

into a particular category. 

The trends in Table 10.1 show us that there is a tendency for 

responses to increase or decrease in frequency in the expected 

direction, i. e. some rewards are mentioned as being given more 

often in the most preferred occupations, while other rewards are 

mentioned often in the less preferred occupations. We have here 

again what we mentioned earlier when speaking of value 
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Table 10.1 Positive Outcomes (Rewards) Mentioned Under Each of 

the Three Ranked Occupations. 

Occ. 1 Occ. 2 Occ. 3 

Rewards N=68 N=69 ti=Al 

Abs. Abs. Abs. 

Freq. X Freq. X Freq. Y. 

Salary 39 57.4 28 41.2 20 32.3 

Interest/Content 26 38.2 18 26.5 9 14.5 

Social Relations 20 29.4 12 17.6 9 14.5 

Contribution to Society 17 25.0 9 13.2 7 11.3 

Creativity-Accomplishmen t16 23.5 9 13.2 7 11.3 

Approved by Parents 15 22.1 16 23.5 13 21.0 

Intellect. Stimulation 
ý15 

22.1 6 8.8 4 6.5 

Easily Accessible/ 

Contacts. 2 17.6 16 23.5 11 17.7 

Independence 2 17.6 7 10.3 5 B. 1 

Life Style 2 17.6 4 5.9 1 1.6 

Social Recognition 7 10.3 1 1.5 2 3.2 

Status 7 10.3 5 7.4 2 3.2 

Opportunity to Travel 7 10.3 3 4.4 2 3.2 

Security/Stability 6 8.8 3 4.4 11 17.7 

Working Conditions 6 8.8 5 7.4 2 3.2 

Variety 6 8.8 3 4.4 3 4.8 

Labour Market (demand) 4 5.9 3 4.4 5 8.1 

Express Self/Art. Freedom 3 4.4 2 2.9 - - 

Power-Authority 2 2.9 1 1.5 3 4.8 

Means to Other Occupation s 2 2.9 5 7.4 7 11.3 

Advancement 2 2.9 5 7.4 3 4.8 
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attainment: there are advantages in the preferred alternatives 

but also other advantages in the less preferred ones. 

If we examine some of the differences in frequencies we can 

see that Contribution to Society, Creativity - Accomplishment, 

Intellectual Stimulation, Salary, Independence, Interest etc. 

follow the trend of decreasing frequencies, as we go down the 

rank order of the occupations. 

On the other hand, less pronounced opposite tendencies appear 

in Easily Accessible / Contacts (i. e. that this occupation 

for one reason or another, or through contacts is easily to be 

gained access to) Means to Other Occupations (i. e. that this 

occupation or educational alternative considered could be the 

first step that will lead to other steps later) and Security - 

Stability. It is our view that here we can discern some of the 

influences of the opportunity structure. 

Before we move to any other interpretations of Table 10.1 we 

shall examine the statistical significance of the trends we 

discern across occupations, i. e. some frequencies present an 

increasing order while others a decreasing order. The 

statistical test we employed for the investigation of the 

significance of the above differences was the Cochran Q Test 

(Siegel, 1956; pp. 161 - 166, as implemented in SPSS-Update). 

According to Siegel "... The Cochran Q test for k related 

samples, provides a nethod for testing whether three or yore 

watched sets of frequencies or proportions differ significantly 

aaong themselves. The catching may be based on relevant 

characteristics of the different subjects, or on the fact that 
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the save subjects are used under different conditions. The 

Cochran test is particularly suitable when the data are given 

ina nominal scale or are dichotomized ordinal information 

(p. 161). " Cochran's 0 statistic has an approximately chi - 

square distribution. 

The significance of the differences in trends was tested by 

the Q test. . 
In the test all items were given a0 (no) 1 (yes) 

code, i. e. whether the subject had mentioned or not the parti- 

cular outcome. Thus, for this analysis, lack of response was 

also taken into consideration. This may seem rather unorthodox 

but, in fact, lack of a particular response may have its own 

significance which is accentuated here. Only differences signi- 

ficant at the 0.01 level of probability will be reported; 

Significant Differences in Positive Outcomes Mentioned 

Outcomes Means Cochran p 

Occ. 1 Occ. 2 Occ. 3 

Intellectual 

Stimulation. 0.24 0.09 0.06 10.300 0.005 

Salary. 0.58 0.45 0.32 9.142 0.010 

Interest/ 

Content. 0.38 0.25 0.14 9.657 0.008 

Life Style 0.19 0.06 0.01 11.411 0.003 

Aii the significant differences are in the decreasing 

direction. Thus Intellectual Stipulation, Salary, Interest / 
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Content and life Style are mentioned less and less as we 

move down the list of preferences. This decreasing trend, as we 

pointed out is characteristic of most of the categories under 

which the responses were classified. 

If we now look at the absolute magnitude of the frequencies 

under each occupational category in Table 10.1 we can see that 

in the occupation ranked first over half of the respondents 

mentioned Salary as a reward. About one third of the 

respondents mentioned Interest/Content and Social Relations, 

while about one fourth mentioned Contribution to Society, Crea- 

tivity - Accoaplishaent, Intellectual Stipulation, and 

Approved by Parents as the perceived rewards. It must be 

pointed out at this point that, although the two measures were 

different and it is doubtful whether they can be readily 

compared, some of the rewards mentioned in the occupation ranked 

first appeared at a top position in the Work Values hierarchy of 

our total sample: Salary was third, Success-Accolplishoent 

was first, and Intellectual Stipulation was seventh. On the 

other hand, the top value in the sample's hierarchy 

Independence was mentioned by only 17.6% of the interviewed 

sample, while in the motivational model it proved to be one of 

the values that differentiated significantly. Even if we add the 

frequency of Express - Self / Artistic Freedom the frequency 

is still low (22X). Let us not forget that in the motivational 

model subjects were asked to rate a list of values, while the 

results reported here reflect the free responses of the subjects 

to open ended questions on specific occupations. 

The methodological point for this kind of research is still 
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raised pertaining own versus investigator generated outcomes. In 

our particular case Salary, one of the top values of our 

sample, was mentioned quite frequently, while Independence, 

the top value was not. This is an additional indication that 

there could be two different standards of values: situation - 

specific and general. The extent to which the general standard 

is a result of cultural cliches that selectively influence 

behaviour is something that should be further investigated. 

In the occupation ranked second, four out of ten respondents 

mentioned Salary again, while about one fourth of the 

subjects mentioned Easily Accessible / Contacts, Interest / 

Content, and Approved by Parents. 

Finally, in the occupation ranked third, one third of the 

respondents mentioned Salary. All the other responses in this 

category were of frequencies corresponding to less than one 

fourth of the sample but we must pay attention to the relatively 

high occurence of Easily Accessible, Security Stability, and 

Approved by Parents. 

10.2 Negative Outcomes of the Three Ranked Occupations. 

Table 10.2 presents the negative outcomes mentioned by the 

subjects under the three occupational conditions. 

The prominent characteristic in Table 10.2 is that it is 

totally different in number of responses from the results in the 

"positive rewards" table. In the case of positive outcomes there 

was a total of 423 responses (distributed 236 - 161 126) in 



283 

Table 10.2 Negative Outcomes Mentioned Under Each of the Three 

Ranked Occupations. 

Negative Occ. 1 Occ. 2 Occ. 3 

Rewards N=68 N=68 N=62 

(Lack of.. or Abs . Abs. Abs. 

bad.. ) Fre q. % Freq . 7. Freq. % 

Easy Accessibility 26 38.2 9 13.2 4 6.5 

Working Conditions 14 20.0 10 14.7 14 22.6 

Objections of Family 13 19.1 5 7.4 5 8.1 

Labour Market 8 11.8 10 14.7 4 6.5 

Responsibilities 5 7.4 - - 1 1.6 

Independence 5 7.4 8 11.8 9 14.5 

Location 5 7.4 4 5.9 1 1.6 

Security/Stability 4 5.9 4 5.9 7 11.1 

Salary 3 4.4 12 17.6 8 12.9 

Interest 3 4.4 11 16.2 10 16.1 

Social Environment 2 2.9 4 5.9 4 6.5 

Accomplishment/ 

Creativity. 2 2.9 1 1.5 6 9.7 

Intellectual 

Stimulation. 2 2.9 3 4.4 2 3.2 

Advancement 1 1.5 2 2.9 - - 

Status - - 3 4.4 1 1.6 

Variety - - - - 2 3.2 
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the three ranked occupations, while in the case of the negative 

outcomes there is a total of 277 responses (distributed 93 - 86 

and 78). It is obvious that, when it comes to negative outcomes, 

subjects are not so prolific in their responses and here again 

we would distinguish a cognitive dissonance reduction process, 

because, let us not forget, the occupations were mentioned by 

the subjects as ranked preferences. Could it be that low 

frequency of some positive outcome could give us a better clue 

as to what outcomes are missing in each occupational condition? 

The low frequency of responses in the third occupation in the 

Table of positive outcomes (Table 10.1) would support such a 

view. In other words an outcome that is not mentioned as given 

is not necessarily reported as not given. 

The only significant difference (again using binary codes) 

was in the lack of easy accessibility of the occupation 

(Cochran Q 23.312 p. (0.001) which presents a decreasing trend 

from the first occupation to the third. In other words the most 

preferred occupations are characterized by inaccessibility. 

The three negative outcomes that seem to be relatively con- 

nected with the occupation ranked first are objections of the 

faaily, Working Conditions, and Labour Market (i. e. bad 

employment prospects). 

In the occupation ranked second the most commonly mentioned 

problems were Working Conditions, Salary, Lack of Interest, 

Lack of Easy Accessiblity, Labour Market, and Lack of 

Independence. The frequencies though are very low. 
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In the third occupation Working Conditions is mentioned 

almost as often as in the previous two occupations, whereas 

Objections of the Faaily, and Lack of Easy Accessibility 

have fallen dramatically in frequency. Lack of Interest and 

Lack of Independence show a marked tendency to increase within 

the limited number of responses obtained. 
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10.3 Perceived Rewards of the Three Ranked Occupations - 

A Discussion 

If we consider the frequencies of the positive outcomes 

under each of the three ranked occupations (Table 10.1) the 

first thing we shall notice is that the number of outcomes 

mentioned by at least one fifth of the subjects decreases in 

number as we go from the most to the least preferred occupation. 

In the first ranked occupation there are seven different 

outcomes mentioned by at least 20 percent of the subjects, in 

the second occupational condition there are four, and in the 

third condition only two. Only two items are common to all three 

conditions: Salary and Approved by Parents. The more 

important of the two seems to be Salary that was mentioned by 

57.4%, 41.2%, and 32.3% of the respondents for each ranked 

occupation, respectively. The fact that Salary was also the 

third top value in our sample shows a consistency in the two 

measurements. 

This concern with the monetary rewards of work had been 

spotted during the pilot study and a separate measurement was 

included to examine the importance of Salary particularly in 

relation to Interest/ Content which was the second most common 

outcome (38.2%) mentioned under the first occupational condi- 

tion. 

A continuum was developed with forced choice, on a 5-point 

scale between salary, interest and environment ( see Appendix ). 

The results were: 
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Mean SD 

Interest 8.075 1.73 

Salary 5.164 1.92 

Environment 4.672 1.87 

We can say that in terms of these results our subjects, if 

forced to choose between pay and interest will choose the 

latter. Environmental conditions of work (installations etc. ) 

seem to be less important. 

About one fifth of our sample seems to be concerned with 

parental approval concerning occupational choices, something 

that is not at odds with the similarity in value systems between 

parents and sons that we saw in the previous section. We believe 

that this particular concern which was voiced by at least one 

fifth of our subjects is a cultural characteristic that has to 

do with the closely knit Greek family which has only recently 

started coming out of the extended family pattern. 

Vassiliou (1969), writing of the Greek family, says that 

IV ... parent-child interaction as revealed by role perception 

includes intense affect, helpful intervention on the part of 

parents, and strong admiration. Also the parent - child roles in 

Greece involve greater friendship and less rejection than in 

Aierica' (p. 125). And he continues, always referring to the 

Greek family: "Interests become more family than individual 

interests. There is, strictly speaking, no individual 

achievement. The aspired achievement of any member becomes a 

family matter. It is expected to raise the whole family up to 

higher socioeconomic levels"1p. 1261. This last remark in 
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particular shows why parental approval is so important for some 

of our subjects. Similar views are presented by Katakis (1984) 

in her study of the developments in the Greek family within the 

life-span of the last three generations. 

Another outcome of rather specific nature, mentioned by 23.5X 

of the respondents for the second ranked occupation, and as a 

problem by 38.2X of the respondents for the first ranked 

occupation, has to do with Accessibility of an occupation or 

lack of it. The main contexts in which this outcome was 

mentioned were: a) in relation to educational achievement, i. e. 

admission into a higher education institution and b) existing 

occupational opportunities, either in the family, or through 

friends and contacts. Pulling strings to find employment was 

something not uncommon, at least at the time. These two 

different kinds of responses were pooled together into the same 

category. As for the educational aspect of it an independent 

measure was developed by the investigator, on the basis of the 

past performance in the examinations of the pupils of our 

sample, and on the basis of the previous year's examination 

results. According to this criterion it was estimated that half 

of the sample (47.6X) had some chances of being accepted into a 

higher education institution (not necessarily of university 

level). In fact, of the 54 pupils contacted a year later 29 

(54%) had been admitted into a higher education institution. It 

is not easy to make a direct comparison but if we consider that 

38.2% of our sample mentioned the inaccessibility of the first 

occupation we can see that the pupils' perceptions in this 

respect were not far from reality. 
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Finally, the fact that Social Relations as a positive 

outcome under the first occupation was mentioned by 29.4h of the 

pupils should perhaps be connected with the relatively high 

position of Relations with Colleagues in the Work Values 

hierarchy of our sample (eighth of 1S ) and the high position of 

True Friendship (third) in the Life Values hierarchy. 

Similarly, Xorking Conditions that was sixth in the Work Values 

hierarchy was mentioned as a problem by 22.6% of the pupils for 

the occupation ranked first. In fact it was the only item that 

was mentioned by more than one fifth of the respondents in the 

negative outcomes category of the occupation ranked third. 

In sum, we can say that the two different measures, the rank 

ordering of the values in a contextual vacuum, and the 

importance of some values, as it appears from the frequency of 

the mentioned outcomes for the three ranked occupations, did not 

prove to be irrelevant. But the situation was not such that 

it could permit us to speak of a direct relation. On the 

contrary, there are some indications that at some points the two 

measures take their own separate ways. 

But before we proceed to a discussion of the points of dif- 

ference between the two independent measures let us examine 

first the results of an additional indirect measurement of 

values acquired through some more questions in the interview. 
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11. The Rewards of Work in General Contexts. 

Nine questions in the interview aimed at eliciting the 

perceived positive and negative outcomes of work in general. 

These questions were asked in an abstract setting, not within 

the framework of specific occupations, as was the case with the 

rewards examined in the previous section. 

11.1 The Positive Rewards of Work 

Six questions were aimed at eliciting the perceived positive 

outcomes of work. Table 11.1 presents the responses to the six 

questions as they were classified in categories. The first two 

questions ("If you were offered two sieilar jobs which one 

would you choose? " and "If two different companies/ organiza- 

tions offered you the save job which one would you choose? "- 

Questions A and B in Table 11.1) were aimed at measuring the 

interplay of Interest/ Content with Salary, which had been 

assumed to be key factors in occupational choice. In the pilot 

study it had been observed in the discussions with the subjects 

that interest was mentioned selectively. Thus the question about 

being offered two similar jobs with the added explanation that 

the working conditions and administration etc. were assumed to 

be the same, but not the content of the jab, was expected to 

control for some of the outcomes connected with the setting and 

the working conditions. 

Interest and Salary received equal numbers of responses. 

Slightly more than half of the sample mentioned one of these two 

outcomes or both (55.4X and 53.8X respectively), which cannot 
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Table 11.1 Positive Outcomes Mentioned in Response to the 
Following Questions: 

A: If you were offered two sia ilar jobs which one would you 
choose? 
B: If two different con panies/o rganizatio ns offe red you the same 
job which one would you choose ? 
C: Nhat sakes a job sat isfactor y? 
D: Nhat would you like your job to offer you? 
E: What would sake you accept a job? 
F; Nhat aspects of work are you looking f orward to? 

A B C D E F 

No of Respondents: 65 68 66 68 68 67 

x x x x % 
Interest 55.4 - 30.3 30.9 66.2 1.5 

Salary 53.8 66.2 68.2 85.3 77.9 43.3 

Advancement 20.0 14.7 7.6 11.8 13.2 3.0 

Success/Accompl. 18.5 5.9 33.3 45.6 29.4 44.8 

Relations/Colleag. 13.8 35.3 30.3 27.9 13.2 22.4 

Working Condition 7.7 14.7 13.6 8.2 2.9 1.5 

Independence 7.7 5.9 24.2 29.4 11.8 11.9 

Secure Job 6.2 38.2 7.6 5.9 7.4 - 

Management 4.6 19.1 13.6 2.9 2.9 3.0 

Status 4.6 1.5 3.0 1.5 - - 

Help Others 3.1 7.4 10.6 14.7 - 13.4 

Authority 3.1 - 3.0 4.4 - 3.0 

Opportunity/Travel 1.5 - 3.0 5.9 2.9 1.5 

Acquaintances 1.5 - 3.0 14.7 - 16.4 

Pleasure 1.5 1.9 9.1 14.7 5.9 4.5 

Intel. Stimulation 1.5 - 9.1 10.3 5.9 13.4 

Originality/Invent 1.5 - - 4.4 2.9 4.5 

Variety 1.5 2.9 7.6 7.4 2.9 7.5 

Location ---1.5 16.4 

Artistic Freedom I---1.5 
-- 
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allow us to suspect of any differences. Yet, as we have already 

said, a separate measurement showed Interest to be rated 

higher by our sample. The next two outcomes were Advanceoent 

(13 subjects, 20.0%) and Success-Accoaplishaent (12 subjects, 

18.5X). 

The next question ('If two different companies/organizations 

offered you the save job, which one would you choose? " -B in 

Table 11.1) was controlling for interest because it was pointed 

out to the subjects that the two jobs were supposed to be 

identical in content; it was the employer that differed. The 

most common response, by far, was Salary (66.2X) followed by 

Secure, stable job (38.2%) and Relations with Colleagues 

(35.35%). 

The next question (Question C in Table 11.1): "What makes, 

in your opinion a job satisfactory? ") was far more general. 

Again Salary was by far the most commonly mentioned outcome 

(68.2X) followed by (prospects for) Success-Accorplishient 

(33.3X), (good) Relations with colleagues (30.3%), Interest 

(30.3%), and Independence (24.2%). 

The next question (D in Table 11.1) was more specific in that 

it referred to the subject's own aspirations ("What would you 

like your job to offer you? "). Responses were similar to the 

ones obtained with the previous questions: Salary was almost 

unanimously mentioned this time (85.3X), followed by Success- 

Acco, plishlent (45.6X). The fact that both outcomes were 

mentioned more frequently than before could be attributed to 

that this question allowed them to give their own perceptions 
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unmediated by possible social desirability effects. The next 

most common responses to the same question were Interest 

(30.9%), independence (29.47. ), and Relations with Colleagues 

(27.95X). 

Question E ("What would make you accept a Job? ") was again 

person - specific. Salary was again the most common response 

(77.9%) followed by Interest (66.2%) and Success- Accomplish- 

sent (29.4%). 

When we turned again to a rather more general question 

(Question F in Table 11.1): "khat aspects of work are you 

looking forward to? "- With the added explanation that soon they 

would be joining a new world, the world of work, what aspects of 

it were they looking forward to? - the responses were dispersed 

again. It could be that this particular question did not serve 

as a good stimulus. In any case, Salary was mentioned, again 

by 43.37. of the respondents, Success - Accoaplisheent by 

44.8%, but this time the runner up was again Relations with 

Colleagues. 

In summary, the responses to each question given by at least 

one fifth of the sample were: 

A: If you were offered two similar jobs which one would you 

choose? 

Interest (55.4%) 

Salary (53.8%) 

Advancement (20.0X) 
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B: If two different companies/organizations offered you the same 

job which one would you choose? 

Salary (66.2%) 

Secure job (38.2%) 

Relations/Colleagues (35.3%) 

C: What makes a job satisfactory? 

Salary (68.2X) 

Success/Accomplishment (33.3X) 

Relations/Colleagues (30.3%) 

Interest (30.3X) 

Independence (24.2X) 

D: What would you like your job to offer you? 

Salary (85.3X) 

Success/Accomplishment (45.6X) 

Interest (30.9X) 

Independence (29.4X) 

Relations/Colleagues (27.9X) 

E: What would make you accept a job? 

Salary (77.9X) 

Interest (66.2X) 

Success/Accomplishment (29.47. ) 
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F: What aspects of work are you looking forward to? 

Success/Accomplishment (44.8%) 

Salary (43.3%) 

Relations/Colleagues (22.4%) 

These results should be compared with the results of the per- 

ceived positive and negative outcomes that were mentioned for 

the three ranked occupations, and with the value hierarchies 

that resulted from the rank ordering, but before we proceed to 

this we must examine the results of the questions aimed at 

eliciting perceived negative aspects of work. 
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11.2 The Negative Rewards of Work 

Three questions were aimed at eliciting pupils' perceptions 

of the negative outcomes connected with work. Results are pre- 

sented in Table 11.2. The three questions were: a) "Nhat would 

"ake you change your job? " (Question A in Table 11.2); b)"What 

would hake you reject your job? " (B in Table 11.2); and 

c)"What aspects of work, in general, do you find annoying? " 

(Question C in table 11.2). 

The most common reasons perceived by our sample to lead to a 

job change are: (bad) Salary (58.8%), (lack of) Interest 

(43.17. ), (bad) Nanagenent (23.5X), and (bad) Relations with 

Colleagues (23.5X). Close behind, mentioned by slightly less 

than one fifth of the sample, are lack of opportunity for 

Advancement (19.6X), and lack of opportunity for Accomplish- 

cent (17.6%), as well as lack of Variety (17.6%). 

Almost similar reasons are offered for the rejection of a job 

that is offered: lack of Interest (48.5%), bad Salary 

(44. lX), bad Relations with Colleagues (26.5X), and lack of 

Variety (20.6X). 

finally, when we go to a general question again, Question (C) 

the picture changes: the aspects of work that are found to be 

annoying are bad Management (56.9%), lack of Independence 

(39.5%), bad Working Conditions (30.3%), and again bad Rela- 

tions with Colleagues (24.6%). 

In summary, the most common responses to the three questions 
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Table 11.2 Negative Outcomes Mentioned in the Interviews in 

Response to the Following Questions: 

A: khat would make you change your job? 
8: What would "ake you reject a job that you were offered? 

C: What aspects of work do you find annoying? 

(Outcomes must be taken in their negative meaning, ie "lack 

of.. bad... ") 

ABC 

No of respondents 51 68 65 

Salary 58.8 44.1 4.6 

Interest 43.1 48.5 3.1 

Management 23.5 14.7 56.9 

Relations with Colleagues 23.5 26.5 24.6 

Advancement 19.6 8.8 - 

Success-Accomplishment 17.6 14.7 12.3 

Variety 17.6 20.6 15.4 

Working Conditions 13.7 7.4 30.3 

Pleasure 5.9 4.4 7.7 

Independence 5.9 11.8 38.5 

Intellect. Stimulation 3.9 4.4 4.6 

Originality/Invention 2.0 1.5 1.5 

Help Others 2.0 1.5 1.5 

Acquaintances 2.0 - - 

Status - 1.5 - 

Secure Job 4.4 - 

Location - 2.9 1.5 
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aimed at eliciting the negative outcomes of work were: 

A: What would make you change your job? 

Salary (58.8%) 

Interest (43.1X) 

Management (23.5%) 

Relations with Colleagues (23.5X) 

B: What would make you reject an offered job? 

Interest (48.5X) 

Salary (44.1X) 

Relations with Colleagues (26.57.. ) 

Variety (20.6%) 

C: What aspects of work do you find annoying? 

Management (56.9%) 

Independence (38.5%) 

Working Conditions (30.3%) 

Relations with Colleagues (24.6%) 
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11.3 The Perceived Negative and Positive Outcomes of Work. A 

Discussion. 

We examined the rewards connected with work under two dif- 

ferent conditions. In the first condition we asked subjects to 

give their views about the perceived outcomes of the occupa- 

tions they were considering - the three ranked occupations. The 

second condition was nonspecific: we asked some general 

questions about work without direct reference to specific 

occupations. In each of these two conditions we examined two 

sets of rewards, positive and negative. 

Two different topics arise from the results presented so far: 

a)The relation of the results, obtained through open ended 

questions, to the value measurements obtained through the rank 

ordering of values, and closely connected to that the topic of 

investigator-generated versus subject-generated outcomes; b) The 

topic of the differential manifestation of values in specific 

situations. 

In the section where we examined the perceived rewards of the 

three ranked occupations we saw that Salary and 

Interest/Content were by far the most common outcomes 

mentioned. Interest had not been included in the values list 

because it is assumed to be a separate dimension (Rokeach, 1973; 

and cf. Smith, 19$3; Lorr et al., 1973). As such it was measured 

separately and, as we saw, it received a higher rating than 

Salary. Salary was, as we saw, one of the top values (third) 

in the value hierarchy of our subjects. Similarly, other top 

values like Success - Accoeplishment, Working Conditions, 
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Secure, stable Job, Independence, Relations with Colleagues, if 

we take the eight most important work values, appeared in the 

subjects'responses, in one context or another. Advancement 

(10th in the hierarchy) was mentioned once by ten subjects, in 

answer to the question: "Between two similar jobs which one 

would you choose? ", i. e. in a context that allowed less 

important outcomes to be mentioned. Of the less important values 

of our sample only Management, and Variety (11th and 15th in 

the value hierarchy, respectively) appeared to be important in 

negative contexts ("change job" and "reject job", respectively). 

One outcome mentioned as a reward of work that can be related 

to a top Life Value was Social Relations, mentioned by one 

third of our sample as a positive reward. It can be related to 

True friendship which was third in the Life Values hierar- 

chy. 

As a conclusion we can say that despite the dissimilarity of 

measures the interview reconfirmed the value hierarchy, as it 

had emerged from the Takings of the Work Values. We can claim 

that it gave additional evidence that occupational choice can be 

viewed as a value attainment process. 

One problem that arises, however, is whether measurements 

like the ones obtained from ranking of investigator - generated 

lists can be effectively used for research connected with 

occupational choice. This topic is directly connected, too, with 

expectancy theory, as we saw in the respective section. In our 

categorization of the responses we had to include a few items 

that could not be readily related to the values lists. These 
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were subject- generated outcomes, a few of which appeared to be 

quite important for our sample. These were the responses that 

had to do with parental approval of choices, the easy or 

difficult accessibility of the occupations and the situation 

of the labour market. These are situational factors which 

cannot be neglected, and which vary from group to group and 

between particular socio - economic structures. These factors 

emerged only when the subjects were referring to specific 

occupational conditions, and not in general contexts. In our 

case, it was an ommission that these factors had not been 

spotted during the pilot studies, so that they could be 

incorporated as separate measures in the study, in a way that 

would have allowed a better investigation of the importance of 

these factors and their impact on perceptions and decisions. 

In sum, the sample - specific and culture - specific 

situational factors that appeared in our study were parental 

approval. and labour market restrictions on occupational 

choice. These two factors appeared to be important only in 

specific contexts, which in our case were the occupations the 

subjects were considering, and they did not seem to play an 

important role when the subjects were referring to general, 

nonspecific contexts. 

This constitutes one aspect of the specificity of value 

measurements which is our next topic. 

By specificity of values we mean that regardless of the 

importance of a value in a measured value hierarchy, this value 

can be evoked as a motivator by different stimuli. Thus, we can 
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have important values that do not motivate the person to 

appropriate responses because the need hierarchy has changed. 

Conversely, we might have values at a lower position in the 

hierarchy that can be the chief motivators under certain circum- 

stances. Rokeach views values as the cognitive representations 

of needs and he assumes that they are "enduring beliefs'. He 

adopts, however, an animalistic definition of needs and thus he 

avoids discussing the possible interplay between the 

restructuring of need hierarchies and, in consequence, of value 

hierarchies. 

We believe that our data would give some support to an 

examination of occupational choices within the framework of 

Herzberg's (1959; 1966) two - factor "Motivation - Hygiene" 

theory. Herzberg examining job satisfaction found that five 

factors stood out as determiners of job satisfaction: Achieve- 

Rent, Recognition, Mork Itself, Responsibility, Advancement. He 

called the "satisfier" factors motivators, since his findings 

showed that "they are effective in motivating the individual to 

superior performance and effort" (1966, p. 74). Another set of 

factors, the "dissatisfiers" are involved only in job 

dissatisfaction, in their absence, and they are rarely involved 

in events that lead to positive job attitudes. The major 

"dissatisfiers" were Company Policy and Administration, 

Supervision, Salary, Interpersonal Relations, and Norking 

Conditions. Herzberg defines the concept of "dissatisfiers" 

further: "Since the dissatisfier factors essentially describe 

the environment and serve primarily to prevent job dissatis- 

faction, Nhile having little effect on positive job attitudes, 

they have been naeed the hygiene factors. "(p. 74). The 
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hygiene factors lead to job dissatisfaction as a result of the 

need to avoid unpleasantness, while the motivators lead to job 

satisfaction because of the need for growth or self - 

actualization. 

Our findings would give support to a similar distinction of 

the perceived outcomes of entering an occupation. It seems that 

needs are viewed as being differentially satisfied, depending on 

the psychological context within which work is viewed. Different 

needs become more, or less, prominent depending on a variety of 

factors. Some of these could be the attainability of the job, 

whether we are examining the job from a rejection or adoption 

point of view, and whether it is a compromise choice, a more or 

less ideal preference, or an expected possibility. In addition, 

responses differ when we are called to examine work and job 

alternatives in a general context or in a specific, situation - 

bound, context. In the former case a generalized need/value 

hierarchy is aroused, in which higher level values are mainly 

involved. Conversely, in a specific context, a more realistic 

evaluation shows that not all high level priorities can be 

satisfied and thus an alternative set of priorities is aroused 

which can include some of the top values but also may employ 

values of lower priority. 

A comparison of the frequencies of the outcomes mentioned in 

response to the different questions in the interview, and in 

particular of the paired questions (e. g. Accept - Reject a job, 

Aspects looked forward to, or aspects that are expected to bring 

annoyance etc. ) gave us three distinct sets of values that were 

employed differentially. Success - Accomplishment, and Salary 
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appeared as distinct satisfiers, while Hanageaent, Variety, 

and Norking Conditions appeared as dissatisfiers. On the other 

hand, Advancement, Independence, and Relations with 

Colleagues did not follow a distinct pattern. The same was true 

for Interest which appeared equally often as a satisfier and 

as a dissatisfier. 

The nature of our data do not offer themselves for a further 

analysis, but let us suggest at this point that it is worth 

pursuing this issue more in future studies because this could 

serve, if it is true, in the psychological analysis of the kind 

of events put forward by sociologists as "opportunity choices". 

In other words, this could bridge the gap between macroscopic 

sociological analysis and psychological analysis concentrating 

on the individual level, because it would show how socio - 

economic events come to be processed by the individual's 

cognitive structure. 

The evidence from our data would suggest that adoption of 

externally regulated events is effected by invoking differential 

sets of values which seek attainment. This could also explain 

how cognitive dissonance reduction is effected: different sets 

of values are being employed in the pre-dissonant stage from the 

ones employed when dissonance reduction is taking place. 
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12. A Follow Up 

The greater part of this study was dedicated to how Work and 

Life Values could predict occupational preference. We saw that 

values employed in conjunction with Vroom's motivational model 

could give us a satisfactory degree of prediction. In our 

research we used the "preference" model because we had assumed 

that it would be more suitable for our subjects who were in a 

phase where they were considering different occupational and 

educational alternatives but at that particular point they would 

not be required to make any decisions. 

Preference does not necessarily mean final choice, as a good 

many other factors are involved before choice behaviour is 

manifested, and in particular factors that are outside the 

individual's control. In our case a factor that would be 

decisive was the examination results which would determine what 

our pupils would be doing a few months after the research. 

However, an attempt was made to investigate the extent to which 

our meaures could be related to real life situations. 

Fifty four of our subjects were contacted again approximately 

two months after the results of the examinations had been 

announced. A few of our subjects had failed the examination 

altogether, which meant that they would have to take it again 

for their secondary education qualification. Others had just 

failed to collect the required marks for entrance into a Higher 

Education institution. A few had not even applied for the 

schools that they had mentioned in the interview, opting for' 

easier alternatives. 
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Twenty five of the 54 subjects, about 46%, had not been 

accepted into a Higher Education institution because of failure 

or inadequate performance in the examination. Fifteen of these 

subjects were working, either full time or part time, and most 

of them stated that they were preparing for a resit of the 

examination the following year, thus denoting persistence in 

their aims. What is of importance, though, is that only nine of 

these fifteen working subjects had mentioned a job (and not 

necessarily the job they were doing at the moment ) as one of 

the alternatives considered during the interview. Only one 

subject had put down entering employment as a first choice, and 

another one as a second choice. In both cases, it was father's 

business to which they were referring. 

Twenty nine (53.7X) of the subjects that were contacted had 

gained entrance into some Higher Education institution. Seven of 

these (13%) were attending colleges that were irrelevant to 

their choices, because as we mentioned earlier, they had the 

right to put down in their applications a large number of 

different colleges for which they wanted to be considered. As a 

result they had been allocated to a college of which most 

probably they had not heard before. What is of interest is what 

happened with the remaining 22 subjects who had been accepted to 

a college that had been mentioned in the interview as a first, 

second or third choice. 

Of these 22 subjects 11 were in the college that corresponded 

to their first expressed preference, i. e. in the educational 

alternative that had been ranked first in the interview, 7 in 

the college that corresponded to their second ranked alternative 

and 4 in the college that corresponded to their third ranked 

alternative. All of the 11 expressed first preferences that 

eventually became actual entries had been predicted by the model 
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when used with the Life Values set, i. e. they had provided the 

highest value attainment score (highest SIV), and 8 when used 

with the Work Values set. In other words, the Life Values set 

eventually gave a better prediction of actual behaviour. The 

only evaluation we can make of the fact that 11 more of our 

subjects had ended up in one of the alternatives that they had 

ranked as second or third preferences is that in those cases, 
too, we had dealt with real life alternatives. The remaining 

cases, i. e. those pupils that had succeeded in none of the 

ranked educational alternatives, cannot actually be accounted 

for as not predicted by the model or being irrelevant to actual 
behaviour, because most of the subjects in this category stated 

persistence in their aims (i. e. intention to take the 

examination again the following year). 

If we want to estimate how relevant to actual life the 

occupations considered were, we must take the 22 subjects that 

ended up in a college that they had mentioned and to these we 

can add, with some reservations, the nine pupils who had 

mentioned getting a job as an alternative, and were actually 

working. We end up with a total of 31 (57X) who were found in 

one of the alternatives considered. But on the other hand an 

approximate 50X of our sample (if we take out those working in 

jobs that they had not mentioned) were in a state of 

uncertainty, still pursuing their stated preferences, or in the 

process of opening up routes other than the ones they had 

mentioned a few months before. It is difficult to say, without 

having them followed up further, whether this could be labelled 

the 'opportunity structure' sample. The only fact is that the 

majority of those that had failed were claiming that they would 

try their luck with the examination once more, but not 

necessarily for the colleges that they had mentioned. 

One conclusion that we can reach at this point is that such 



308 

measures of preferences or choices will always have the 

disadvantage of being corrupted by the interplay of hopes and 

reality. We can always have a fair degree of prediction, and in 

many cases a fair amount of explanation, but our view is that we 

are a long way from measuring real life situations. And this, 

because the impact of social, educational, economic, even 

personal events will come to bear heavily on individual 

behaviour, thus rendering prediction of actual behaviour 

difficult, if not impossible in some cases. 

We would suggest that prediction could be feasible in 

clear-cut situations where structural factors have been 

processed by the individual and are thus represented in his 

cognitions, or in cases that ability allows scope for a wide 

range of choices, but not in cases where the individual has not 

yet come to terms with reality and is floundering between 

realistic and unrealistic alternatives. This was the case with 

those of our subjects who were considering academic alternatives 

when their previous academic performance should prohibit such 

thoughts. But even among those there were a few that performed 

beyond prediction. 

From our experience with young people of this age, we would 

predict that the 50% of our sample who were still in a state of 

uncertainty would drift little by little into different jobs, 

few of them into the educational courses they were pursuing, and 

some others into totally irrelevant courses or training. 

We would suggest here that models aiming at the prediction of 

choices must be used in situations where actual performance is 
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in fact more within the individual's control than contingent on 

outside factors, as in the latter case the concept of choice is 

ridden by ambiguity. 
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13. Recapitulation and Methodological Issues 

The three main concepts that we employed in this study were 

work salience, work motivation, and values. In addition, we 

tried to investigate the impact of structural factors on choice. 

1. Work Salience 

The instrument we used for the measurement of work salience 

failed to give distinct scales by use of which we could 

investigate thoroughly how values are connected with attitudes. 

The instrument, however, gave us some indications for the 

existence of three separate dimensions reflecting attitudes to 

work in our sample of Athenian pupils. In the absence of 

relevant Greek research, we cannot make any speculations as to 

the extent that these three different attitudinal dimensions, 

the ones we named actualizing, calculating, and uninvolved 

do exist in the general population, but the fact that two of 

them seemed to coincide with the ones that the author of the 

instrument, drawing from the literature, initially hypothesized 

to exist, although he did not manage to confirm empirically, 

could serve as a clue that at least within some groups such 

attitudes must exist. The third attitudinal dimension was 

characterized by lack of involvement with work and by more 

concern for social relations and pleasure than work itself. This 

dimension had not been hypothesized to exist but it seemed to 

characterize part of our sample. 

A correlational analysis gave us some indications as to the 

association of values with the three attitudinal scales. The 
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coefficients obtained were low but they were indicative of the 

kind of associations we would have obtained had we employed a 

better adaptation of the instrument. The "actualising" attitude 

was found to correlate with Success-Accoaplishaent, the 

"calculating" attitude with Advancement and Salary, and the 

"uninvolved" attitude with Pleasure and negatively with 

Success- Accoiplishient. These findings based on two totally 

independent measures from the same sample are encouraging for 

further investigation of the' three scales and of the 

relationship between values and attitudes to work in the 

pre-entry stage. 

2. Work motivation 

The model we employed gave more or less the same degree of 

prediction that most other studies report. In this respect we 

cannot claim that we are presenting anything new to the relevant 

literature. What was new and different in this study was that 

the model worked efficiently with our sets of values, and by 

implication that in this way value theory and motivational 

theory were linked together. What was also new and of great 

methodological implication in our analysis of the data was that 

we managed to find evidence, by employing the analysis of 

variance, that the values that differentiated across the ranked 

occupations were mostly the values that were at both the top and 

the bottom of the hierarchies of our sample. In this respect we 

found some empirical evidence in the lines of a methodological 

suggestion that was put forward relatively recently with regard 

to the products of the Is x Vs (or other relevant concepts) in 

expectancy-value research: 



312 

"A sore psychologically plausible account suggests that each 

product is used to sake comparisons between alternatives 

before summation occurs. Some products light discriminate 

between alternatives better than others: specifically those 

products which have a greater variability across alternatives 

would be better predictors. " (Herriot and Ecob, 1979, p, 315). 

In our research the variables that discriminated best, as the 

analysis of variance showed, happened to be of the items that 

had been identified beforehand as top or bottom values. This 

should show the way that speculations such as the one mentioned 

above should follow in practical applications, ie. that 

positively or negatively salient first-order outcomes are better 

predictors than 'indifferent' ones (though in our case the 

distinction was between important and non-important). 

The responses which we obtained from the interviewed sample 

reconfirmed the existence of a cognitive mechanism similar to 

the one hypothesized by the model. 

With regard to the motivational model, the main issue, in our 

view is not whether such models operate in the individual' s 

mind in an objectively "correct" way. On the contrary, as 

Feather (1982d) points out it is implied in the theory behind 

such models that each individual's mind has its own workings and 

the concepts of expectation and perceived value that ae use 

are framed at the level of subjective reality and that is what 

is held to be important for understanding a person's behavior" 

(p. 398). 
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What is of interest is whether individuals adopt a passive 

attitude of scoring similar instruments in a mechanistic way, 

that is routinely attributing smaller and smaller 

instrumentalities to the least preferred alternatives, without 

giving serious thought to the considered alternatives. In other 

words, is there a response set inherent in the model? In such a 

case the whole procedure would be redundant; a verbal statement 

would be an equally good predictor of behaviour. Some people 

might respond in such a way, but not all. Besides the fact that 

overall results show that this cannot be true in all cases, we 

can present a different kind of evidence: The occupation ranked 

first received negative instrumentality ratings that ranged 

in frequency (N=60) from zero (Self-Respect- ranked third in 

the value hierarchy ) to 20 (Beauty - ranked 13th) in the case 

of Life Values, and from zero (Success-Accoiplisheent- ranked 

1st) to 23 (Artistic Freedos- ranked 16th ) in the case of 

Work Values. 

This is a clear indication that in most cases it cannot have 

been only the degree of preference for the occupation that 

determined the responses but also the importance of the value 

being rated in terms of instrumentality across the three ranked 

occupations. Such an effect is in accordance with the theory. 

Related to this is the finding that top and bottom values are 

employed differentially depending on the context. In other 

words, some times it is a top value that becomes prevalent in 

people's cognitions, while in other contexts values at the 

bottom cf the hierarchy can be invoked. This is something that 



314 

should be further investigated, particularly as concerns the 

contexts in which it takes place. Our suggestion is that this 

differential perception of value attainment is related to need 

arousal. 

One major methodological deficiency of which one could accuse 

the research study reported here could be that, although it was 

based on interviewing as opposed to a questionnaire, it did not 

employ the 'own outcome" method which is recommended by many 

researchers. The fact is that it was employed in some of the 

interviews, so that we could later make comparisons. What we 

found was that there were very few "own outcomes" mentioned that 

could not readily be connected with the outcomes implied in the 

value lists. Thus, we believe that our list of work values, in 

particular, superseded the list of work outcomes that could have 

been generated from the subjects themselves, had such a design 

been adapted. The only difference that we observed in those 

cases where we employed such a procedure, too, was that 

responses tended to be more verbally specific, as opposed to the 

contextual generality of our value-cues. Such responses were: 

'respectable job', 'responsibilities", "personality growth", 

'social security', 'not a tiring job", "a job in demand", "not 

far-away', "realization of personal targets', "opportunity for 

research', 'create something for my children", "use of 

abilities', 'have initiative', "a clean job", "to get to know 

life', 'experience(s)", 'please my family', "challenging", "near 

nature', 'no stress', 'create personally", "own job" etc. to 

sample a few of the 'own outcomes" collected and employed. 

Of course it is not only the individual items that matter in 
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such an approach but their number, too, which may vary depending 

on how many are salient to the individual. We employed this 

method in twenty five cases. The "own" outcomes employed in 

individual cases varied in number from I to 6, most of the times 

being two or three. This made any comparisons difficult, save 

for investigating whether these "own" outcomes, regardless of 

their number in each individual case, predicted or not the rank 

ordering of the occupations. We examined this and we found that 

in the 26 cases that we employed this method the "own" outcome 

model predicted the rank ordering of the three occupations as 

frequently as the model employing the work values list (11 times 

out of 26 possible). Undoubtedly, in such a case one should opt 

for parsimony, unless one wants to use more information, or 

utilize the methodological convenience of standardization, as 

was the case with our design. We have no reasons to believe, 

however, that the increased number of outcomes that we asked our 

subjects to process, which most researchers suggest that should 

be around seven, plus or minus two, (cf. Miller, 1956), worked 

against the model. Our subjects, it seems, did their own sorting 

of the information they wanted to process, which was each 

subject's top and bottom values, as our evidence points to. 

One final note concerning the use of the expectancy model: We 

found that as in most other studies, the predictive power of the 

expectancy value model was relatively limited. There were many 

cases (in the within subjects analysis) that it did not predict 

the ranked order of the occupations. In other words not more 

value attainment was perceived for the most preferred 

occupation. One reason was that the subjects could not always 

decide on a real rank ordering of the occupations in terms of 
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preference, because reality factors and perceptions of 

attainment intervened. There are some additional reasons, and in 

this respect it is a marked ommission in this study that such 

measures had not been provided for: the model is not applicable 

in all cases. Feather (1982d) points to some of the cases that 

such models can or cannot be meaningfully applied. They can be 

applied where the situation sets the individual to structure 

possible actions within a means-end or instrumental framework, 

where there is moderate stress, or realistic hopes for better 

solutions, where there is time to search and examine thoroughly 

the possible alternatives. Finally, they can be applied where 

the time gap between probabilities, valences and actions is 

minimal. They cannot be applied where external factors so 

dominate action that the individual has very little perceived 

choice about what happens, and where the individual 

characteristics operate against such a model (eg. "impulsives" 

as opposed to 'planners'). Kerr (1983) employing an expectancy 

model examined old age pensioners applying (or not) for a 

supplementary benefit. He distinguished five thresholds that 

serve to define those people for whom the expectancy model is 

operatives perceived need, basic knowledge, perceived 

eligibility, perceived utility, perception of the current 

personal and domestic situation. One can assume that similar 

thresholds may exist in other specific situations. 

3. Values 

With regard to the use of values as a key concept in our 

research, we managed to employ values in a meaningful way with a 

model predicting occupational choice and preference. In other 
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words, the sociological approach and the psychological- 

developmental, motivational, or individual-ambition approach 

were linked together. We capped the value systems of our pupils 

and of their parents and we found great similarities. These 

similarities must have been the joint result of their sharing a 

common culture, and of an immediate transmission of values from 

one generation to the other, within the family, through 

socialization. 

Social system norms were proven to have entered the 

individual information processing in a meaningful way and thus 

individual motives were found to reflect, despite their 

individuality, social norms. This was shown by the fact that the 

best discriminators in the expectancy model were the values 

ranked high or low by the total sample. This importance of 

values of high or low salience was reconfirmed by the responses 

to the questions in the interviews. 

The main reason why we investigated the value systems of a 

larger sample of pupils and of their parents before proceeding 

to the analysis of the role of values in individual motivational 

behaviour was that we wanted to define the structural parameters 

within which this value - motivational research was taking 

place. We found that parents between themselves tended to have 

an overall greater similarity in value systems than with their 

children. This is true for both life and Work Values, in the 

case of our sample. Similar findings have been reported by other 

researchers, too (Troll et al., 1969). 

This was of direct relevance to our investigation because in 
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this way we had an additional indication of the utility of value 

research and of the esployeent of values in a motivational 

context: we were working within the cognitive environment that 

the pupils were experiencing at the time. Of more direct 

relevance was the fact that there were marked similarities 

between the value hierarchies of the pupils and their parents. 

In the case of the work values the pupils' value systems were 

more similar to those of their fathers in the private school, 

while in the state school they resembled those of their mothers. 

We would tend to think that this difference must point towards 

two different socialization patterns in terms of transmitting 

the work values. This can be supported by the fact that in the 

case of Life Values the systems of the pupils of both schools 

were more similar to the ones of their mothers. It seems that 

when the socioeconomic status of the father is high the work 

values associated with this status prevail within the family. 

This can be supported by the fact that while the parental Life 

Values systems do not differ significantly between themselves 

across schools, in terms of the absolute value of the 

coefficent, (0.839 in the private school as opposed to 0.818 in 

the state school), when it cases to Work Values the similarity 

in value systems between parents is higher where the 

socioeconomic level is higher too (0.905 in the private school 

and 0.857 in the state school). Of course these are theoretical 

speculations based on some indications in the data, because the 

coefficients we are comparing are rank order coefficients of the 

two value systems, and the difference is not statistically 

significant. 
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It seems, though, that some of the significant differences 

that we found in individual values of the pupils would also 

point to the existence of such differences in socialization. The 

private school pupils were found to value Wisdom significantly 

more than the state school pupils, while the opposite is 

happening with Advancement. These two differences reflect, as 

we argued elsewhere, socioeconomic differences in the 

composition of the populations of the two schools. These 

differences must have crept into the value systems of the 

pupils, through the formation of different needs. One could 

argue that such value differences are the effects of 

socialization within a particular school environment, and not of 

pre-school socialization by the family, or of different need 

hierarchies. We would argue that parental values determine the 

choice of school, where there can be a choice in terms of the 

socio-economic level, in which case the school environment is 

only strengthening and enhancing the parental value system that 

has been transmitted to the children. At least this must be the 

case with our private school sample. 

All these were of relevance to the research design adopted 

here, because we think that we managed to show that in fact the 

so-called individual-ambition model is not irrelevant to 

structural approaches, but complementary, as we pointed out 

elsewhere. It seems that normative components can be very useful 

in similar kinds of research, and more specifically with similar 

kinds of motivational models (cf. Herriot and Ecob, 1979; 

Fishbein and Aizen, 1975). 

To capitulate, social structural differences were reflected 
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in the value hierarchies. The same values were used as the first 

order outcomes that the motivational model required. Employing 

the analysis of variance we found that the best discriminators 

were the values that characterized our sample in terms of high 

or low importance attributed to them. Similar indications were 

found in the analysis of the responses to the interview 

questions. In addition, the interview helped us isolate some 

other structural factors, which had not been included in our 

study as separate measures. These were the impact of labour 

market and parental expectations an occupational choices. In 

this way we believe that our results can serve as the seminal 

framework for similar kinds of future research in which more 

robust methods of measurement, more differentiated samples, a 

greater number of measured social characteristics, and the 

inclusion of more social parameters will show more clearly how 

structural factors enter and influence individual decision 

making. This would be most useful in determining what exactly is 

that determines occupational trends at the pre-entry level, 

because "choice and structural constraints are best seen as 

two sides of the sane coin' (Watson, 1980, p. 126). 
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14. Towards a Value Attainment Theory of Occupational Choice. 

In the first part of this study we examined most of the 

theories of occupational choice and in particular those that 

have had more impact on career related research and guidance 

practice. At this point we shall present some theoretical 

speculations on the occupational choice process, based on the 

findings of this research study and on the insight that the 

contact with the interviewed pupils of our sample offered us. 

We must make clear at the outset that we do not believe that 

there can exist a universal theory of occupational choice, as 

the context, the content and the range of choice can vary even 

within the same society, at different points in time. Hereditary 

occupational entry, for example, may characterize the early 

traditional stages of the development of a society. At a later 

stage, though, when liberalism both in the society and its 

economy places more emphasis on the competitive spirit that is 

required, encouragement may be given to individual striving and 

the pursuit of "own" goals. At an even later stage, in the same 

society, certain occupational sectors may have been saturated 

while new occupations may be appearing or be demanded by the 

economy. This may be followed by state intervention aiming at 

canalizing people and their ambitions towards certain goals and 

not others. Such a state intervention can take the form of 

educational reform, of youth training programmes, of 

differential allocation of monetary and prestige awards. -Thus, 

it is our main proposition here that the range, the context, and 

in a general degree, the content of occupational choice are 

dictated by the economy. The range of choices and opportunities, 
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and hence of ambitions is determined by the socioeconmic 

structure, primarily, and by the dominant values or ideology of 

the society, secondarily. Within this nexus there is room for 

the formation of individual ambitions and goals and in this 

context only can we speak of choice an the part of the 

individual. 

The main tenet in our formulation is that in occupatioanl 

choice (as in other aspects of their lives) people are trying to 

realize their values. There are two aspects in this approach to 

occupational choice : a) a developmental aspect that has to do 

with the formation of values and acquisition of goals and b) an 

immediate/motivational aspect that has to do with the 

mechanism of the pursuit of certain specific outcomes and goals 

and not of others. 

A. Developmental 

1. Values are acquired in the socialization process. They are 

transmitted by the main agents of socialization: the family, 

education, the peer group. A person's values will have an 

overall similarity with the dominant values in the society, with 

the dominant values in the particular social group to which he 

belongs and with the values of its immediate cognitive 

environment. At the same time there will exist some significant 

differences between the value hierarchies of different persons 

belonging to the same social group and between the value 

hierarchies of social groups belonging to the same society, 

without disturbance of the overall similarity. These differences 

allow for the pursuit of group-specific or person-specific 
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goals. 

2. The general goals that are prevalent within a society are 

dictated by the socioeconomic structure. Individual and group 

goals are generally compatible with these general goals. 

Socially accepted goals are appointed in accordance with the 

general values in society and are distinguished by the the 

differential allocation of social rewards and by the 

differential opportunity for access to them. 

3. Personal goals are selected from the general goals appointed 

by the social system. They are translated into specific goals 

under the influence of the following set of factors: a) the 

influence of the immediate social environment; b) acquired or 

innate psychological characteristics ; c) idiosyncracies in the 

social and psychological development; and d) the specific 

opportunity structure in the immediate or wider socioeconomic 

environment. 

B. Immediate/Motivational 

1. The person equipped with a set of values acquired through the 

process of socialization will seek the occupational goal that 

will provide the maximum realization of his values. A cognitive 

evaluation of foreseeable outcomes, of their instrumentality in 

attaining one's own values and of their accessibility will take 

place. 

2. This process of choice is influenced at the cognition 

(choice) point by three main factors: a) the individual's innate 
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and acquired characteristics (ability, aptitudes, interests, 

perceptions etc. ) b) his value system c) the socioeconomic 

system (opportunity structure, constraints on choice, socially 

accepted goals). This configuration of variables will limit the 

range of choice to those outcomes that seem "suitable" and 

compatible with the person's own characteristics. 

3. In the first stage, while considering the outcomes that have 

been singled out the individual will seek the ones that will 

provide, in his perceptions, the maximum value attainment. 

4. Perceptions of the accessibility of the different outcomes 

will narrow the range of considered outcomes even more. Some 

desired goals may have to be left out, if they are perceivaed not 

to be attainable. An alternative value hierarchy will be 

employed consisting of some (not all) of the top values that 

will now be sought to be realized, or of other values, lower in 

the hierarchy, that will now become salient, as a result of the 

arousal of new needs or as a compensation for the values that 

cannot be attained. 

S. Once some outcomes have been excluded as unattainable, the 

outcomes considered will entail a certain degree of value 

deprivation. This value deprivation, if it is of a tolerable 

level, will be compensated for by value attainment of formerly 

not very salient values. A form of cognitive dissonance 

reduction will take place by evoking values that are viewed as 

being realized. These values will now become more salient. 

6. If the perceptions at stage 4 do not narrow down the number 
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of outcomes considered, then total value attainment is perceived 

to accompany the choice of an outcome. Such are the cases where 

abilities and social characteristics do not limit the range of 

choice. This psychological balance attained (total value 

attainment) will exist until a new need will cause a 

rearrangement of the value hierarchy giving salience to a value 

that has not been realized. This may initiate a new procedure 

aiming at value attainment. 

7. If value deprivation cannot be accommodated by evoking an 

alternative set of values (formerly not salient), either no 

choice is made, or disillusion and abandonment may characterize 

the psychological state of the individual. 

Figure 14.1 presents schematically the procedure in our 

proposed model of occupational choice viewed as a value 

attainment process. The proposed model is in accordance with 

sociological theory as it incorporates the structural factors, 

and with psychological theory, as in the cognition and 

socialization stages it allows for the inclusion of most 

variables that have been hypothesized so far to bear on the 

occupational choice process. In addition, this proposed model 

can accommodate most developmental and personality factors that 

have been employed in other theories of occupational choice. 

In our study we examined some, not all, of the variables that 

we assumed to have an immediate relevance to the examination of 

occupational choice. More specifically, our investigation 

included some elements pertaining to the macro level of analysis 

(parental values) and others pertaining to the micro level of 
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analysis (individual perceptions). A host of other variables can 

be included in other applications of the model. We can mention a 

few: personality characteristics, social learning skills, 

normative expectations, structural and economic constraints, 

attributions etc. 

A more thorough examination of the immediate and remote 

determinants of choice will provide new insight to guidance 

practitioners, which may result into new approaches to 

counselling. Social policy makers will also be able to isolate 

the points where their proposed policies are at odds with the 

perceptions of those to whom they are supposed to be addressed. 
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Frequency Distribution of Occupational Categories Mentioned 

as First, Second, and Third Preferences in the Interviews. 

l. St 
N=66 

2nd 

N=66 

3rd 

N=60 

fr % fr % fr % 

Engineering (Mechanical, Chemical, Civil, 

Aircraft etc) and Architecture. 15 22.7 12 18.1 2 3.3 

Sciences (Physics, Chemistry, Maths, 

Agriculture, Electronics etc) 10 15.1 17 25.7 11 19.3 

Economics, Accounting, Banking 7 10.6 9 13.6 8 13.3 

Artists, Entertainers, Athletes 6 9.0 2 3.0 1 1.6 

Medical and Veterinary 6 9.0 2 3.0 1 1.6 

Diplomacy/Politics/Archaeology/Journalism 5 7.5 - - - - 
Business/Commerce/Construction/Manufact. 4 6.0 4 6.0 7 11.6 

Pilots 4 6.0 - - - - 
Legal Professions 3 4.5 8 12.1 3 5.0 

Merchant Marine 3 4.5 1 1.5 3 5.0 

Teaching 2 3.0 6 9.0 8 13.3 

Crafts (Jewelry, printing, electrical) - - 2 3.0 7 11.6 

Clerks - - 2 3.0 4 6.6 

Note In the Engineering, 

a few subjects have sp 

level. All the occupations 

Marine, Crafts and Clerks 

subjects who mentioned 

categorised under teaching 

subjects that most of the 

Mathematics, Physics. 

Sciences, and Economics categories 

ecified occupations of non-university 

categorised under Business, Merchant 

are of non-university level. Only 
teaching specifically have been 

and not those who mentioned Science 

times lead to teaching jobs, eg. 
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Interview 349 

ß. General 

1. Why do people work? 

^. What is the importance (or meaning) of work in people's 

lives? 

Z. Can a man's life be complete without work? 

4. What else in life can be mor e important than - or equally 

important to - work? 

5. What aspects of work do you think that you will find annoying 

when you will be a working pers on? 

b. What aspects of work are you looking forward to? 

7. What do you think can make a job satisfactory? 

0. Would you wort, if you didn't have to? (If you had lots oý 

money for example? ) 

Eý. Rewards of work 

1. What would you like your job to. offer you? 

2. What would make you accept a job right away? What else-? 

3. What would make you reject a job right away? What else? 

4. Suppose two different companies/organi. zations offered yo(i 

a) Two similar jobs 

b) Two different jobs 

What would make you decide? 

5. What would make you change your job? 

C. Life values 

N 
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1. What would you like to get in life? 

2. What would you like to avoid in life? 

D. Occupational choice 

Some of the questions used for eliciting the occupations to be 

rannk ordered and rated in terms of value attainment perception 

were the following: 

What job would you want to do more than anything else? 

Is it something you are trying to attain the way things are now? 

Woul d you take itif you were offered i t? 

Are there any problems in pursuing it? 

What do you think this job can offer you? 

What kind of job do you think you are heading to the way things 

are? Can you give me two or three different Jobs in order of 

preference? 

In what order are yoq planning to put down the university 

departments in your application form? 

(For each occupational alternative): 

What can this job offer you? 

What do you think your chances are?. 

Is there anything that makes it more accessible? Any contacts, 

anyone in the family? 

Do you think you have the right abilities? 

What problems do you think you will face? 

What are the views of your parents? 

. What else do you think you might end up to? 

What makes it easier? 

What do you think this Job can offer you? 
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What is it it is not offering? 

What are the good and bad aspects? 

E. Parents 

What is you father's job? 

Is he satisfied? 

Would you do your father's job? 

What are the good and bad aspects? 

Do you think you will/are asked to continue this job? 

What are your parents wishes for you? 

Any pressures? 
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THE ROKEACH VALUE SURVEY 

Terminal Values 

A comfortable life 
(a prosperous life) 

An exciting life 
(a stimulating, active life) 

A sense of accomplishment 
(lasting contribution) 

A world at peace 
(free of war and conflict) 

A world of beauty 
(beauty of nature and the arts) 

Duality (brotherhood, 

equal opportunity for all) 

Family security 
(taking care of loved ones) 

Freedom 
(independence, free choice) 

Happiness 
(cont&ness) 

Inner harmony 
(freedom from inner conflict) 

Mature love 
(sexual and spiritual intimacy) 

National security 
(protection from attack) 

Pleasure 
(an enjoyable, leisurely life) 

Salvation 
(saved, eternal life) 

Self-respect 
(self-esteem) 

Social recognition 
(respect, admiration) 

True friendship 
(close companionship) 

Wisdom (a mature 
understanding of life) 

Instumental Values 

Ambitious 
(hard-working, aspiring) 

Broadminded 
(open-minded) 

Capable 
(competent, effective) 

Cheerful 
(lighthearted, joyful) 

Clean 
(neat, tidy) 

Courageous 
(standing up for your beliefs) 

Forgiving 
(willing to pardon others) 

Helpful (working for 
the welfare of others) 

Honest 
(sincere, truthful) 

Imaginative 
(dring, creative) 

Independent 
(self-reliant, self-sufficient) 

Intellectual 
(intelligent, reflective) 

Logical 
(consistent, rational) 

Loving 
(affectionate tender) 

Obedient 
(dutiful, respeotful ) 

Polite 
(courteous, well-mannered) 

Responsible 
(dependable, reliable) 

:: elf-controled 
(restrained, self-disciplined) 
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. Inrk Quiz Items, theif abbreviated forms, their a priori classifications their 

lass ifications on the three scales, and their loadings. 
---------------------------------------- 

--------- -------- ---_-- - 

----------------------------------- 
a priori scale load. 

- ----- 
. It is important. to be in a job where everybody 

----------------------------------- 

gets promotion sooner or later C TC 439 
(Everybody gets promotion) 

,I would like to work in the same line as 
others in the family T 
(Same line as family) 

. It is important that I feel my job is of real 
value to me and to society A RC 394 (Job of real value) 

.I much prefer to work with a well-established 
and respected organization C TC 432 (Prefer respected organization) 

. It is very important that my pay allows for a 
high standard of living C RC -303 (Pay very Important) 

.I expect my job to provide me with the 
major satisfaction in my life A 

(Job the major satisfaction) - 

.I don't really mind what kind of work I 
do, as long as it keeps me going T PU 342 (As long as it keeps going) 

.I like a job where you never have to flog 
yourself T PU 373 (Never flog yourself) 

-J. E. ren when what I do is enough, I feel 
uneasy if I think I could have done better A RC 286 

(Uneasy if I could do better) 
-0. I feel I haven't got much "say" in the 

choice of a job T 
-- (Little "say" in choice) 

1. Pensions, social and medical benefits 
and good holidays are very much the sort 
of thing that makes a job attractive to me C TC 537 

(Pens(ns, benefits) 
2.1 don't mind my job, it seems as good as 
any other T PU 295 

(Don't mind job) 
3.1 don't mind giving up my own time to get a 
job finished A RC 435 

(Give up own time) 
4 In my opinion it is best to have a job where 
everyone can relax from time to time C/T ý. (Everyone relax) 

5. A lot of my friends get on with their work 

without thinking too much about it, and 
that seems the best way to me T TC 307 

(Friends think little) 
6I wouldn't work if I didn't have to T RC -454 (: E wouldn't work but have to) 
7"j want a job that really gets the beat out 
o£ me 

(Best out of me) 
A PU -460 
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ýý-------------------- ------------------ --------------------------------- 
a prior. scale load. 

----------, _ýýý. -------------- ------------- -------------------------------- 

'I like work where I can carry on doing the 
Ort of things I enjoyed when I was a 
'oungster T TC 353 (continue as youngster) 

S I want my job to be challenging A PU -473 (Want challenge) 
'. If a job is really interesting, I don't 
kind if it doesn't bring in a lot of 
bn ey (Interest not money) 

A RC 529 
, I want to be very much personally involved 
n my- work 

, 
(Personally involved) 

A RC 449 

`I am not interested in any job I would have 

,o think about when the day's work is done c TC 310 (Not think when done) 
1I like to work for somebody who will 
ncourage any amount of initiative A 
(Encourage initiative) 

1, The only important thing about a job is to 
cork in pleasant surroundings with 
'riendly people c TC 463 (Surroundings and people) (I have known for a long time what work I 
ras going to do T- 

__ j(xnown a long time) 
", I want a job that leaves me plenty of time 
for leisure c TC 368 (Time for leisure) 
tI like to have a fair bit of say in my work, 
ut I would hate to be in charge c PU 415 
to in charge) 
However good it was, I wouldn't accept a 
yob that took me away from home T 
(Not leave home) 

1I want to work where I can have a lot of 
-esponsibilities A PU 

-529 (Want responsibilities) 1I 
chose my job mainly on my parents' 

'advice T TC 317 
(Parents' advice) A 
I am really a perfectionist about 
a job 
(perfectionist) 

A PU -283 
1It is important to be in a job which other 
leople respect c TC 445 
(Others' respect) 

1I 
'such prefer to be my own boss c -- (Be own boss) 

A=Actualizing, T=Traditional, C=Calculating 
f? =Responsibly Committed, TC=Traditionally Comfortable, PU=Passively Unconcerned 
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Td EpuTnuatoAOyLo ad-cd eMOTEA£'r uhpoJ Gnd ULd tpcuvnrLxA epya- 

aLa noü ctnoaxoncC vä t cviacL nc3C eLVTLust(jnQ-OUV Ot VtOL T AV tpyaaca 

)tuC Tt nEp4uývOuv Ord aGTtj. 

"ORES OL Lpcxr OELC EXOUV Xc. &LPQ tPEUVfTLu6 xc. poxrrjpa wit oL GftaV- 

rnQELC $d Xp7jaWuortoLr1voüv udvo yt. d vci ylveL ycvi., cr dCLo 6yna17 T17S 

a-rcta i zwv 'LXXi vwv v&)v 6tn6vavtL oTAV epyaaeCt. 

IIapCLxaAÜ &. aTC Tß T[ap: üiCtr(C7-, OL. cta, TLOÜ CntOÜVTRL yLA tOÜS 

ytai jthvo cn or o6C : a) Na amps t Qe : tc'lft aTLyV: T' '4 &T[oäc c. b tpeuvn- 

rns ÖT{. to. OTOLXEta TLOÜ allVdXe cÖv erVaL T[po 6VTa Tns tpavTaaCaQ TOUR 

ß) : 7CL l4TLOp6QEL a tpCUVntns VC! 6TLLHOLVccVijael TtdAL u.: aCC QCL( ae Ttcpirtztil- 

on ilOC! xpeiaaroüv auunXnpouatii: d aTOLXeE t 

'OvolLa PVkWJI6T%4(' , IIVTwYL c Td jr:. n ., 
r /1 cv 

Exoxcro AcöYTeO lý v Kcau mfXEQ. 662'J6 

ALC6OUVOn o; LLTLOG UEeýIVyY 44 'OP QJU' 

I 

EaC c upLa-cw ttoX* y tcc -cn ouvepyaai a. 

-Api. atottXns I; evtaC 

cTaTttUXLa)(öC kpeuveyr 
otd Turjia YuxoXoy Iac too 
IlavcTt. toü ' E8 L IxVoüpyou 

Pz ya C)cpaCou 15-il. C&Xnpo 
trla. 9311937 

THE QUESTIONNAIRE: INTRODUCTION 



J5 6 

Etd tunua noü 6Lxo. \ou3ei. C& Gpette uepLx6s rnceWELC 6VC. QopI. xcz 

ue_ Tnv lpyaata. AGtd Ttoü CtltettcL &n6 aac vcc uävete ervae vcc nette 

äv auu9Cvetts nc Lac, wvettc ud xdOc ULd cznd ttCs npotdocLC: Tto15 G o- 

AoaSoüv. IIperCL vä 9ketc i: n'bvil CGS ötL 6ev ün6, pxouv awatds n XavSa- 

CrljLgves, skaXeC A xaxýC. 6Lrtavt: 1OCLs. Aütö noü ueipä ctvaL A 6L3uj aas 

Yvtun- 
aýTCAa at xcete npazaon Od GdLc-re Tö,,. p ctpLOU6 1 ri 2n3 xXn. 

vükcxvu uý tnv napaxcir xXCuaxa : 

I= EultcpwvC) 6Ln6Auzc. 
2=E uuQwvw 

ýl =AL CU, XJV8 

5= DLa(Pwv) &n6Xuta. 

3= Aev mmnopO vä cinocxaoCacw 

LPCTHuul: onorlo 

1. E'Lvul Lnoct jnoze anucxvtlxd vex 1pycc&Eaal xtinou önou 
ÖXOL ratpvoouv npoayc)y dLPYdL n Ypiyopa" 

2-. U(i fCela vcc 6ouX6 ,c Cd Wirt, cXetLxd lid auTd nov 
n6vouv c: XXa rtpbocina arrjv oCxoyivel(i uou. 

3. Laval arl.. avtlxd vä vl63u örL. A öouXEldL uou Exel hFCa, 
rboo ylcc lieva toy CbLo, öao WIC yle TAV HOLVU)vIa. 

4. cd npoTlUoüaa va 6ouX6jxa 06 lllc4 eTalpcCa n bpyctvlatitd 
lid xaXrj o4pn }LC Uaxpdxpovn napd6oan. '-1 

5. L" rvaL TtoXG on,, l yr . xd vdC I-InopC vci eEaacpaXi. aw t: e to 
I_ LOJO jl. OU 9VCL 6t; Ji1X6 `. 3LOTLxd enCneio. 

V. 'L"XT[6SU &r. 
, 
*I booXct. i ]LOU 36 J-100 Excel tu ucyc'. Al tcpn 

t C E - A _LOU. xavono OTT fo1 ) LO 

"7. At 
slit 

VOLE[ :I oÜalCoTlxc TC el60UC 6OUxc 
.a 

JQ %6W, 
QTdVEI V: 1 TCL (3yaCU TLEpa. 

üa ft cAa JILA &OUXE L6. ö1LOU V6 JiA "ahOTC5V coal". 

9. 'A3cOI_u xl ÖTaV HC. IVW UULd bOUXelä 3caXCi, VLC. W 6VTIou Ca 
ÖTaV axE(pTo4at, ÖTL %06 ILTtopOÜUa vn TuV ucivc xaXcirepa. `-f 

10. Noµt äo ör v- A exAo`16 tov tnayy eAUatos 6ev e (val cino-''" 
Auta aici xepla uou. 

11 
" 

'ti avvtOfl,, A taTpo(XapµaxcurLu' nepC&aXtA,. ýj czac)cc- 

_. . 
Alar1, of ölaxonlC ECVaI aüth noü ue rpaßoüv od 
µlcl 6auAe Lt . 

, 2, pLud vo lci ec xat T600 ROXC) Td E töos tns bOuXc lc`cs . 
. vvyo noX öAes ot öouXci. r eL'val Cöles., 

3. AeV lid nCLPC CCL Vß Oua. dCc. CULO Tdv- eXEÜOEpO xpdvc 
gOU npOxCLJItVOU V6. TEXCLWQW I. ttd 6OUAEtC4. 

THE QUESTIONNAIRE: THE WORK QUIZ 
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-'- 

1- Euuwvw andXuza 

2= EuµcPc. av& 

ý3 =AL acpwvcj 

5= Atac^wvi &ndXuta 

3= REV ItTtoDC) vc änoQaaCaw 

a. nt a-cC ) 6TL to xuA)Tepo C'LvaL vä EXCLC uLCt EOUXCL6. 

not) vä unopCES vei. Ecxoup(iCcom, va xa. Jlap6vns TLÖTE 
Tt6TE. 

IIOXAOi 4LVOpl, JTLOL Tü nave kaXci QTTj öouXet6 TODS XwPLc 
'c5.7LOXuvw%ovTm yL'. GTA. ' : 1oÜ (^auveTaL ÖTL atT, ') 4 

ctvaL A xaXOTepn TCkTLxij. 

6. '/ýv btv nuouv ^. lVartacuýVOs, bd 06 tpyatöµouv. 2. 

7. 06A. 0 1: LQL bouXeL TLOÜ VQ 1I00 8IvcL T4V EÜxaLpCa vQ 
6LELOTLOLw TI. S buvaT6tnTds uou. 

a. be? oTrj iouAEL(i uou v6. uropw vc OUvCXCoc. 3 v6. xäv(a 
aiiTeL not uoü OCvouv c6XapCaTnon Tcipa not EvLuau. veos. 

9. (3 Xw A bouXeLet IOU vä lit ='npoxaXCt'' (VA uoü ön)ALoup- Z 
YEE tpcjCa'tata) . . 

0. -AV il bouXct. c eivaL npayuaTLxcc 6V&La(3E9ouaa, U u' 
tv6Lar,, tpzL cv Uv r; yäsw noXAG XPnuaTa. 

1. G6 vu ¬)(c. ) ueyc4Xn nPOOWTtLk? j auuucTOXij OTrj 6OUACLa 
LOU. :- 

'"2. CE 3c u'evü QcPE ULI. 6ouXcLe noü 3ä 116 tnaoXoaoüoe 
KaC icTdt tds tpyc cLuES wpES. 

ý3. <sci AbeÄu utc& üouAELd itoli va evvcsppiiveL xci5e eCöouc 
npcatoßouXtc. 

3. Td uövo nov UETpa o uL EouAe Lc er vaL vii Epycre- 
aaL aI ei xcipLato nePLüdxAov tie CLXLxoüs cý: v3pwnouc { 

'S . 
' ATLd naALü bepw ae TZ t3ouXe LdL 3d xataÄ1 w zcxLxd. 

6. t)eXw ULci cOUAELd noü Vä 1100. &QAVEL noAC tAsü3epo 

xpaVo. cd T)Jieila VCL £xU TLÖte nÖTE Tb i. Oyo cTTj ZouxcLG ilou, 
a?. Xc5 54 vd j.: *cpcae V(-'t EXw TAv o. nOxAELQTLUA eii3I3Vq. 

"oao xwAn xaC 4 crvr-L J 
89 oeXw l.: Lct 6ouXe LG- nOÜ VGL 

lit naget 3. LW pL(X CLnb Tb CTLLTL 4OU XUC TOV T6TZ0 Clou. 

£eXW Vd bouxe ýXi) }(thtou &tou v ¬Xw noAÄ cC övcc. 

13. ALUXeY0/6Lo. \Era 't6 tncyYEAudt LLou xuptWs uctcz hnd 
C Jv uou. auu iOuAtj TÜV yovL 

ogx V(1 TCL nth) 63, C1 to-, XELa otij bouAc t lion. 

ErvaL anui vTLxd vc: gxCLS gva tnC. yYEAUC noü vä Ge-- 1) 
3ovtat O6 &ZXOL. 

3 td npotLuoüaa VJ-01 Et1LaL (: QEVT6x6 TOG ecvurOÜ ILOU. 
3 

THE QUESTIONNAIRE: THE WORK QUIZ 
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Eideiu 
zwv "AEtcäv"' 
zwv yevi. xciv 
zoos CbLouC 
zous. 

nuca ttot c oXoo c i. 
Znc Mc K" % Tns 
)(CLTCUJl)vocUV T(JV 

oxoroüs n 6X L lit 

SJC 

e : i. XCLPEZtaL vc YCVCI. tLd-eL LoXöyfOn 
tPYuaCrs, c ate Vc. YCVCL 1L(; ß kxTCµnG`n 
' EXXi vc. )v vewv xuC at noi. ä exzuan exouv 
TCC TtaXaL6tcpes YEVLe 1 zo6C Yovets 

EO. EXouv 6o0CE öüo £ýeoucbec lit xccptec. 'I! Ilea 6ea4cba rtepLl- 
xtiL u'1 C: Tt6 : l)T(L TLOÜ bvojldtatTpxav "GrleS rwns" xaC n &Un uepLxd. 
toTio CLÜTCt -noCj avj. laatnxuv "Cruces 6pxaaCc: c" . 

rcVL(C: CTLOTcAoüv npcyliaTa 

tioü. OI.. üV PWTtOL e3TLj1OüV xat lTZL6L6xouv atr) CC)1 Tour. A otnv tpyaaC:. 
sous . 

Ot xqýpTEc ZXOUV CLpLSitrI3Et Hari ? tX('X. ''ßnTLUA aCLpct, `(LCtTC TÖ 3{d&3E 
QTOL)(ECo CXEL TAV CÖLU aEZct. A6T6 not CpTe Tal ý-lTLO oC: S etvo. L v 

ßc'aeTE TZs xt: pTec xd3E 6cauC&: s Ecx ptazcc, ue ''n aeLpdt anou tLOTntac 
rtoO gxouv yLC: oC: s TOV CöLo. 

1'LCi TLS "e: 66ES CC 
. 36C" Od O) CQTCUTC Hard TioLCL aeLpci aT[oub LdTTlTag 

n Xe. Oe AL-6U eLTLOTEn66 ML; TEU8UVTtjpL0 oHOTLd ctj cciA ac . c. rLdl TCS ' iEi' 
t; pyaaIac" vC OUCQTctTE ni co QT1tLu. vru YLd CC% ErVCL t KdOC uLCt ", -n 

uüiES aý aXEOT ud Trjv tpyaaCa ycvLxci. 

A()-r6 nou uezpü Crum, zC goers b i. 3LoC extLµCjie Raue tnL8u. tctte 
xc. C 6xi. tC yevLxct icwpeutiaL await n ItnLsuunt6. 

. AQOG IMIACTe -CA V3 3C OCcT$LC6c: xni(ý. OCLpa onou&ui. dTnTas 3 Yp-: - 
tpctc QTav Ttapci«'rW xlilpO TOÜS 6. pLOj1O15c T(TV flapTWV, ÖTLI)s TLC ZXETE accts 

rcE t. vouncc t. 

A: ýCc Zwar 0M_-CES 'EpyaaCc! c 

EEL a 'APt. 3 i. i: cptcs Eet. pr 0APL8 11. X(PTCQ 
ý 

rr in (fi nLb onuaVTLX i .. 
9 

... 1n (t1 TtL6 CnuavzLxrj) .. 10 
2 'l c(ý 

2n n 
3n 89 3TI 

: ý^ 5 
T5 2 

5n .S .. n S. ... 
:! 6n S .1 
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9n Yt 
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"O 7 
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INSTRUC TIONS FOR THE RANKING OF 

VALUES 
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iES ZWfiG 'A ýeS ýýpYaaýcxs" 

EEt, P(i Ect. x "ApL3u. Kc. -prct 
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15r1 
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ý 
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l-'Ovol. u. c EXoXeto 

'! noLd txtGO1 nLOt£üeLL btL xciue Eva dLnd tai TtUpCL}«ttW tnayyeAuaza 84 
lÜ 1t: L XCL 4 ot QOÜ QTepet tlr. napc1xctC) c cS i 

a 

tioü TtaptXe L trjv eü 
npay uatono t. Aac) 

1. : 4o0 tAv nape%c L 
::. lloü tnv TL(2PIXC L 
3. Moü TA V napexe i. 
4.11100 tijv ncup6Xe L 

ADIAxn 
xc: cpcu vä 

r 

CLRdAuTa 
tuzpci noXii 
n0Ä, 
XCyo 

HOG oTEpE6 -C AV C. (JhuLp1; cL Vc, L 
npuYu"TonoLACO) 

5.11oä tCs a-cc: pct X yo 
6. Mori Tlc atEpctt Tto 
7. Mori ti aTEpc 1. TLdpa noXÜ 
0. Ilo0 Tp arcpe r Qn6XUTu 

r 

AXEuhr1A EIII: YXIAE (EuvLoQopd a=d o voXo 

Ai1LEEIE ETh ZP}z (OCxuv. aVeori-EÜnuepCa) 

AYTOE: ii3AEMOE (AütoektCunari) 

L,, %l. YEji: PIA ('Ave%aptnGL'lU Ecu is u atCC I 
tnt, tioyýc) 

EYTYXIA (ACannµu CxuvortoCnurlc) 

LYXAPIE2'1iEh DIAE! %UAEli (C6Xd. pLaTTj Ccjrj, 
Eülti; itpoc Xpbvoc) 

. IEOTI:: A (', ACcX pooüvrl, Coc tnta evxulp. ) ý. 

l. OINOMIKH Ai4Ari4CPIEH (Ecj3aoit s- Esau- 

OIKOI'El4LItu h AEC'AALIA (CpovtC& y Lci 
t'üyarunL va npGa(jna) 

OHOPOIA (iLaXX Lt cXv t. xG: C otij o& ) 

11PIX ATI} VIAI! '. (EUVtpocgLxdtflrc) I I 

Lo IA ("nplun xazavdrlun rfi I CI I'js 

EY: IF. PI j1: TIi: H S ]H (ApcLatnplötntu, ý 
£VEPYnTLKOTnTU) Ii: 

LIFE VALUES: THE MEASUREMENT OF 

INSTRUMENTALITIES 



' Vvopu EXOAc O 

TOLtt t (tua11 TLLOTEt)CLC ÖTL xltiue . VU cLttd Td napat6. t(0 tnuyy&ktktTa 
i coG nap4XCL il 06. coG OTEpct Tis nLLptllt6tTU a, -CES 

: ioü n: tptxeL TA V EvxaLpcu vel I"Io6 OTepet TTjv EÜxaLpCu v6 
npaypxTOno L Acxa npctyuaTOno L 1' OC ) 

1. MoD TTjv n0ptXeL t! n6Xuta 5. l: oG TTjv OTeper XCyo 
2. MOO Tfiv nupexCL ncipa noAC 6. uoü TAv OTepei, noXt 
3.2105 T-4V nc. 4)eXeL TtoAÜ 7. MOO TTSV atepet thpa moX 
4. MOO xAv nupýxcL Ai'O 8. HOG TTjV OTepeE tht6XuTG 

AlrAh f. ' 

ý" AiJE':. APTFiEIA } 
1 

t AlAi RTIKF BPEDIEl1ATA 1 

AYiVTOThTA I'IA ; IPaTOTYPIA 
KAI B LYPETIr: OTIITA 

AYO OThTEE IIPOAr) HE 

ii YE: L"'PIA KAAAIT1 X'UIKhE 
L'i: OPAEhE 

$. ; EOYE IA 

'. L: 1I mIA, Axr1IOYPrIxY'F TP. I 
E; YK IPIAA rIA TASIGIA "I 
: 1Et'Ai1IivliEEIE ! 

j; YKAIPIAL NA LOhOA AAAOYE 

EYY"AIPIA IIA KAºJ7 rt113PIilILE 

,.., ", ýoTrmý 7nf! r77-c, AT(Ö 'PTA 

&OYAi: IA 

I. iLti JI £ 1OIEIi ` 

KMOI 11POIE'emm"140I 
6 , otxnotl) 

ý. ZY., lbhK E EPrAEi. ºE (nc i(JdXAovI 
LVEOC C, p pLo) 

ý. flOIiI4I. 1 

. z'ir61. PH, EIrOYPt: GOYAEIAi 

EXLELIE N. i. EY't4.1Gi3Ac. OYE 

WORK VALUES: THE MEASUREMENT OF 

INSTRUMENTALITIES 



FORCED CHOICE SCALE FOR THE MEASUREMENT OF 

"PAY", "INTEREST"*, AND OS UROUNDINGS 

O 6id. Acya ULd 6ouAeLd : 

Etyoup IIu. sav6 aev Etpw IIu. Sav6 ECyöupa 
I 

Ev6 Lacpc`. pouoa Mn tv6Lacptpouac 
'OXL xaAortAnPw- KaAortXnpwulvn 
uývn 

'Apato nepLß$A- 
Aov, tyxaTaaTM- oTwX6 nepLßý Xo 

aeLC x. x. n. 
"OXL xaAonAn- KaAonAnpwuývn 
Pwutvn 

Ev6 Lacplpouaa M6 tvöLacpepouoa 
mtwXd nepLß6A- 'i)paZo rtEpLßdLkko' 
. lov 

ed 6i4AcYa iL6 8ouXCLd 
1 L-0-14 CJoou arm 

ECyoupct IILsavd Atv Eepw [ILBavd ECyoupa Dt i., i f Poifi ý Know eons de, Dc 1'.; /c y 
Ev5 Lacpýpouoa 
I, fcýtlF; n, 

OXL xalonAnpcoul M6 Ev&acptpouoa 
w; nieýut. »J 

I Np t KaxonUnpcqulvn 

"ppato nepLßdA- 
XOV, LYxaiaord. - oTwX6 nepLadIXov 
OeLC X. A. n. 

P fooor 
ot e. r. Yootieý. r - 

A/icc. c""w7roy., c-. fek. KüAonlnpco4dvn 
"OXL kaAommnpw- 

µtvn 
No/- 

Ev6 iacpepouaa 
r cr 

cDrcx) ntpLßdA- tv6Lawpepoucc MA 

Aov c4l. "'A-C)h "f 
Poor ' Jroº, mc., fi 

'Oparo rtepLßdA:. ".: , 



Continuum with Verbal Anchoring- for the 
too 

Measurement of Valence- 

C'/q, i ct44 6V, Y-0,4; a. 6 
0-F High Importance 

so flo 6h 

Very . Important 

To 

Co V, LIICo 

Important 

Su 

41 

Of Little Importance 
so 

I 

10 
ýtESOv a4.7 µ. ý, ýý 

Almost Unimportant 

i 
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THE LIFE VALUES CARDS 

1. A116HMA EnITYXIAI 2. ANEIEII ITH Zf2H 
3 AVTOI: BAIMOI 

(Iwvssofop6 OT6 Iirvoao) (OIKOVayIK4 QVta^ -t niupla) 
(AywokKtly^oq) 

4. EAEYOEPMA 
('Av. (opTgolo. Mwf), plo. o11t 

w S. EMTYXIA 

inaor .) (AloaritAa . IK: v3nolg7qS) 

7. IIOTHTA (AScXpoavvq. 

106igia I. sospiAv) 

8. KOINONIKH ANAfNAPIFH 
(FEpuoydf .G vyncIds) 

9. OIKOrENEIAKH AImMEIA 

s' dýyannvlva (mpov1lba yA 
npdawiro) 

10. OMOPm1A l1. fPAf MATIKH OIAIA 12. IOmIA 
(Ka» mXvinil Kai at#j ticq) (Iuv'rpoyir6Tgra) ('Qpýyq Katovdgoq -FAS Gwfli) 

6. EYXAPIITHIH. £IAIKEAALH 
(EuXdpiaiq 4w4, UtOftpos 
Xp6vos) 

13. IYNApf AXTIKH ZOH 
(Gpaa rgps6Tq ra - lvtpYqýiKbTgTa) 



THE WORK VALUES CARDS 

3. AIANOHTIKA EPEOIIMATA I. AIfAH 2. ANEiAPTHIIA 

4. AYNATOTHTA M nPS1TOrYn1A 6. EAEYOEPIA KAAMITEXNIKHI 
5" AYNATOTHTEI f1POArc rHI 

-KAI EGEYPETIKOTHTA EKIPA1HI 

7. E30YIIA 8. EnITYXIA - AHMIOYPfIKOTHTA y. EYKAIPIA fIA T/1_IAIA KAI 
METAKINHIEII 

10. EYKAIPIA NA BOHOO AAAOYI 11, EYKAIPIA NA KANO rNOPIMIEI 12. EYXAP17TH ZOH EIf2 AIlO 

TH AOYI EIA 

13. KAAH AMOIOH 
14. KAAOI nPG"I"ITAMENOI 

Goat AioIxi oq) 
15. IYNOHKEI EPtAIIAI 

1 (lupf &ÄÄOV 6v eti . p6p. o) 

16. nO1KIAIA 17, ITAOEPH, IICOYPH AOYAEIA 
18. IXEIEII ME IYNAGEAcPOYI 




